Cobordism and Concordance of Knots

Vincent Blanlœil

to V., V. & A.

孔子说: "温习过去所学的知识,能有新体会,新发展,这样就可以当老师了."

Contents

1	Introduction	6
	1.1 History	6
	1.2 Definitions	8
	1.3 Complex hypersurfaces isolated singularities and fibered knots	15
	1.4 Alexander polynomial	17
2	<i>h</i> -cobordism Theorems and surgeries on manifolds	18
	2.1 Morse functions and handle decompositions of manifolds	18
	2.2 h -cobordism Theorem	33
	2.3 Stabilized <i>h</i> -cobordism, and <i>h</i> -cobordism Theorem for 3-manifolds	45
	2.4 Surgery on manifolds	45
3	Spherical knots	47
	3.1 S-equivalence \ldots	47
	3.2 Cobordism of spherical knots	50
4	Fibered knots and algebraic knots	54
	4.1 Fibered knots	54
	4.2 Algebraic knots	61
	4.3 Brieskorn knots	63
5	Algebraic cobordism	66
	5.1 Definitions	66
	5.2 Examples	67
	5.3 Equivalence relation	69
6	Cobordism of simple fibered $(2n-1)$ -knots with $n \ge 3$	80
	6.1 Classification of fibered knots up to cobordism	83
	6.2 Fox-Milnor type relation	96
	6.3 Cobordism of Brieskorn knots	98
7	Cobordism of low dimensional knots	106
	7.1 Cobordism of algebraic 1-knots	106
	7.2 Brieskorn 1-knots	107
8	Knots of dimension three	108
	8.1 Spin cobordism as a sufficient condition for knot cobordism \ldots	109
	8.2 Cobordism of Brieskorn 3-knots	115
	8.3 Classification	116
9	Pull back relation for knots	118
	9.1 Pull back relation for knots	118
	9.2 Special knots	122
10	0 Examples	127

CONTENTS	5
11 Cobordism and concordance of surfaces in S^4	132
12 Cobordism and concordance of 4-knots	137
13 Annexe 13.1 Exact knots 13.2 Cobordism of fibered knots 13.3 Extension to a larger class of 3-knots 13.4 Special cases	140 140 146 146 146 149
14 Open problems	150

Chapter 1

Introduction

"... the theory of "Cobordisme" which has, within the few years of its existence, led to the most penetrating insights into the topology of differentiable manifolds." **H. Hopf**, International Congress of Mathematics, 1958.

1.1 History

In the early fifties Rohlin [127] and Thom [149] studied the *cobordism groups* of manifolds. At the 1958 International Congress of Mathematicians in Edinburgh, René Thom received a Fields Medal for his development of cobordism theory.

Then, Fox and Milnor [43, 44] were the first to study cobordism of knots, i.e., cobordism of embeddings of the circle S^1 into the 3-sphere S^3 ; knot cobordism is slightly different from the general cobordism, since its definition is more restrictive. After Fox and Milnor, Kervaire [72] and Levine [89] studied embeddings of the *n*-sphere S^n (or homotopy *n*-spheres) into the (n + 2)-sphere S^{n+2} , and gave classifications of such embeddings up to cobordism for $n \ge 2$. Moreover, Kervaire defined group structures on the set of cobordism classes of *n*-spheres embedded in S^{n+2} , and on the set of concordance classes of embeddings of S^n into S^{n+2} . The structures of these groups for $n \ge 2$ were clarified by Kervaire [72], Levine [89, 90] and Stoltzfus [147].

Note that embeddings of spheres were studied only in the codimension two case, since in the PL category Zeeman [169] proved that all such embeddings in codimension greater than or equal to three are unknotted, and Stallings [144] proved that it is also true in the topological category (here, one needs to assume the locally flatness condition), provided that the ambient sphere has dimension greater than or equal to five. In the smooth category Haefliger [52] proved that a cobordism of spherical knots in codimension greater than or equal to three implies isotopy.

Later, people studied embeddings of manifolds, which are not necessary homeomorphic to spheres, into codimension two spheres. One motivation comes from the topology of complex hypersurfaces near isolated singular points. More precisely, Milnor [109] showed that, in a neighborhood of an isolated singular point, a complex hypersurface is homeomorphic to the cone over the *algebraic knot* associated with the singularity. Hence, the embedded topology of a complex hypersurface around an isolated singular point is given by the algebraic knot, which is a special case of a *fibered knot*. After Milnor's work, the class of fibered knots has been recognized as an important class of knots to study. Usually algebraic knots are not homeomorphic to spheres, and this motivated the study of embeddings of general manifolds (not necessarily homeomorphic to spheres) into spheres in codimension two. Moreover, in the beginning of the seventies, Lê [85] proved that isotopy and cobordism are equivalent for 1dimensional algebraic knots. Lê proved this for the case of *connected* (or sphere ical) algebraic 1-knots, and the generalization to arbitrary algebraic 1-knots follows easily (for details, see §7.1).

During Arcata's symposium of pure mathematics in 1974, Durfee [38] listed several unsolved problems about algebraic knots; and after Lê's result concerning one dimensional algebraic knots, the following question seems natural

Problem 5([38]): Are cobordant algebraic knots (with K homeomorphic to a sphere) isotopic?

But we had to wait about twenty years for an answer when Du Bois and Michel [35] gave the first examples of algebraic spherical knots that are cobordant but are not isotopic. These examples motivated the classification of fibered knots up to cobordism.

1.1.1 Contents

This book is organized as follows. In Chapter 1 we give several apropos definitions to the cobordism theory of knots. The *Seifert form* associated with a knot is also introduced.

In Chapter 2 we introduce Morse function and handle decomposition of manifolds. Then we prove the h-cobordism Theorem and explain surgeries on manifolds.

In Chapter 3 we review the classifications of (simple) spherical (2n-1)-knots with $n \ge 2$ up to isotopy and up to cobordism.

In Chapter 4 we review nice properties of fibered knots.

In Chapter 5 we define algebraic cobordism and we clarify this definition with several explicit examples. Then we prove that this relation is an equivalence relation on the set of unimodular bilinear forms defined on free \mathbf{Z} -modules of finite rank.

In Chapter 6 we present the classifications of simple fibered (2n-1)-knots with $n \ge 3$ up to isotopy and up to cobordism, and we introduce the *algebraic* cobordism of integral bilinear forms.

In Chapter 7 we review the properties of algebraic 1-knots and present the classification theorem of algebraic 1-knots up to cobordism due to Lê [85].

In Chapter 8 we study cobordism of 3-dimensional knots, and we introduce the notion of Spin cobordism.

In Chapter 9 we define the pull back relation for knots which naturally arises from the viewpoint of the codimension two surgery theory.

In Chapter 10 we present several relevant examples concerning the notions introduced in the previous chapters.

In Chapter 11 we study embedded surfaces in S^4

In Chapter 12 we prove that embeddings of simply connected and closed 4-manifolds in S^6 are all concordant.

In Chapter 13 we present the most general topological background in which we can study cobordism of knots, and we extend the result about 3-knots to a larger class.

in Chapter 14 we list several open problems related to the cobordism theory of non-spherical knots.

With all the results collected in this book, we have classifications of knots up to cobordism in any dimensions. Only the classical case of one dimensional knots, and the case of three dimensional knots remain to have complete classifications.

1 Introduction

Some chapters of this book are made of a series of lectures for graduate students in Louis Pasteur university of Strasbourg during the academic year 2006-2007. The purpose of these lectures was to give the opportunity to students to learn topology of high dimensional manifolds while studying knot cobordism.

Many proofs and results in this book are coming from papers written before on the subject, and published in different journals. I want to thank here all my co-authors.

1.1.2 Notations

We will work in the smooth category, but sometimes manifolds might have corners. When a manifold M has boundary we denote it by ∂M . Moreover, if M is an oriented manifold with boundary we use the outward first convention to orient its boundary ∂M . All the homology and cohomology theory used have integer coefficients. The symbol \cong denotes a diffeomorphism between manifolds or an isomorphism between algebraic objects. An embedding of a manifold Kin a manifold M is denoted by $K \hookrightarrow M$. The closure of X is denoted by \overline{X} , and its interior is denoted by $\overset{\circ}{X}$ or by IntX. We denote by ${}^{t}A$ the transpose of a matrix A.

1.2 Definitions

In this section we introduce knot cobordism. We also present some detailed constructions in order to give to the reader a precise idea of the subject.

Since our aim is to study cobordism and concordance of codimension two embeddings of manifolds which are not necessarily homeomorphic to spheres, we define *knots* as follows.

Definition 1.1. Let K be a closed n-dimensional manifold embedded in the (n+2)-dimensional sphere S^{n+2} . We suppose that K is

(k-2)-connected if n = 2k - 1 and $k \ge 2$, or

(k-1)-connected if n = 2k and $k \ge 1$.

When K is orientable, we further assume that it is oriented. Then we call K or its (oriented) isotopy class an n-knot, or simply a knot.

An n-knot K is spherical if K is a homotopy n-sphere.

Remark 1.2. With our definition, one dimensional knots may have several connected components. But spherical 1-knots are connected and diffeomorphic to S^1 , see Figure 1.1 and Figure 1.2.

We impose a connectivity condition in Definition 1.1, this is first motivated by the usual definition of *algebraic knot* (see Definition 1.13), and second because we will need connectivity conditions to perform embedded surgeries.

In order to define, and compute, invariants of isotopy and cobordism classes of knots, we will need some algebraic data associated with knots like *Seifert forms* and *Alexander polynomials*. In the classical knot theory, i.e., the case of spherical 1-knots, it is usual to make combinatorial computations associated with crossing of planar representations. We will have another approach, in



Figure 1.1. The trefoil knot is a spherical 1-knot



Figure 1.2. The Hopf link is not a spherical 1-knot

a sense may be more algebraic, since we will do computations using integral bilinear forms.

The first step is to define *Seifert manifolds* associated with knots.

1.2.1 Seifert manifolds associated with knots

Proposition 1.3. For every oriented n-knot K with $n \ge 1$, there exists a compact oriented (n+1)-dimensional submanifold V of S^{n+2} having K as boundary. Such a manifold V is called a Seifert manifold associated with K. When K is a one dimensional knot, the manifold V is usually called a Seifert surface.

Remark 1.4. Seifert manifolds are not unique. For a given Seifert manifold of dimension k, one can construct a new one by doing its connected sum with a compact closed k-manifold embedded in S^{k+1} .

Proof. The construction of Seifert surfaces associated with 1-knots is elementary, see [129], for example.

Start by assigning an orientation to each component of the knot, and then choose a regular projection into the plane. Around each crossing do the following modification:

1 Introduction



Then the regular projection of K has become a disjoint collection of oriented S^1 embedded in the plane. Each one bounds a disk, and by pushing the interior of these disks off the plane in the three sphere they can be made disjoint. The orientations of the S^1 induce orientations of disks. Hence we can connect these oriented disks at each crossing with half twisted strips in order to form an embedded, 2-manifold in S^3 , whose boundary is K as depicted bellow:



This construction gives the desired surface, embedded in S^3 , which has the knot as boundary. When K is not spherical it is moreover necessary to do the oriented connected sum of the connected components of the surfaces we just constructed.

For general dimensions, the existence of a Seifert manifold associated with a n-knot K can be proved by using the obstruction theory as follows.

Let $p: \tau_K \to K$ be the normal bundle of $K \hookrightarrow S^{n+2}$, and let $p_0: \tau_K^0 \to K$ be the bundle p without the zero section, i.e., for all $x \in K$ the fibers satisfy $p_0^{-1}(x) = p^{-1}(x) \setminus \{0\}$. A global orientation for τ_K means that we choosed a prefered generator μ of $\mathrm{H}^2(\tau_K, \tau_K^0)$.

The zero section of the bundle τ_K is an embedding of K in τ_K , moreover K is a deformation retract of τ_K and $p^* : \mathrm{H}^2(K) \xrightarrow{\cong} \mathrm{H}^2(\tau_K)$ is an isomorphism.

Let us denote *i* the inclusion map of (τ_K, \emptyset) into $(\tau_K, \tau_K \setminus K)$, which induces the morphism $i^* : \mathrm{H}^2(\tau_K, \tau_K \setminus K) \to \mathrm{H}^2(\tau_K)$ in cohomology.

Recall that the Euler class $e(\tau_K) = p^{*^{-1}} \circ i^*(\mu)$ of the normal bundle is an obstruction to having a nonzero normal section.¹

Let $T_K \stackrel{\tau}{\cong} K \times D^2$ be an open tubular neighborhood of K in S^{n+2} . The 2disk bundle T_K is diffeomorphic to τ_K and we have the following commutative diagram

¹Since K is a n-knot then we have $e(\tau_K) \in \mathrm{H}^2(K) = 0$ as soon as K is 2-connected. Then we already have that τ_K is trivial for $n \geq 5$.

1.2 Definitions

$$\begin{array}{cccc} \mathrm{H}^{2}(S^{n+2}, S^{n+2} \setminus K) & \xrightarrow{\epsilon^{*}} & \mathrm{H}^{2}(T_{K}, T_{K} \setminus K) & \xrightarrow{\varphi^{*}} & \mathrm{H}^{2}(\tau_{K}, \tau_{K}^{0}) \\ & & & \downarrow & & \downarrow i^{*} \\ 0 = \mathrm{H}^{2}(S^{n+2}) & \xrightarrow{\nu^{*}} & \mathrm{H}^{2}(K) & \xrightarrow{p^{*}} & \mathrm{H}^{2}(\tau_{K}) \end{array}$$

Where $\mathrm{H}^2(S^{n+2}, S^{n+2} \setminus K) \stackrel{\epsilon^*}{\cong} \mathrm{H}^2(T_K, T_K \setminus K)$ is given by the excision, and the morphisms j^* and ν^* are induced by inclusions.

Since $e(\tau_K) = p^{*^{-1}} \circ i^*(\mu)$, the commutativity of the diagram gives

$$e(\tau_K) = p^{*^{-1}} \circ i^*(\mu) = \nu^* \circ j^* \circ \epsilon^{*^{-1}} \circ \varphi^{*^{-1}}(\mu) = 0.$$

So the normal bundle of $K \hookrightarrow S^{n+2}$ is trivial.

Let $N_K \stackrel{\overline{\tau}}{\cong} K \times D^2$, the closure of T_K in S^{n+2} , be a closed tubular neighborhood of K in S^{n+2} , and

$$\Phi: \partial N_K \xrightarrow{\cong} K \times S^1 \xrightarrow{pr_2} S^1$$

the composite of the restriction of $\overline{\tau}$ to the boundary of N_K and the projection pr_2 to the second factor. Using the exact sequence

$$H^1(S^{n+2} \setminus T_K) \to H^1(\partial N_K) \to H^2(S^{n+2} \setminus T_K, \partial N_K),$$

associated with the pair $(S^{n+2} \setminus T_K, \partial N_K)$, we see that the obstruction to extending Φ to $\widetilde{\Phi} : S^{n+2} \setminus T_K \to S^1$ lies in the cohomology group

$$H^2(S^{n+2} \setminus T_K, \partial N_K) \cong H_n(S^{n+2} \setminus T_K).$$

By Alexander duality we have

$$H_n(S^{n+2} \setminus T_K) \cong H^1(K),$$

which vanishes if $n \geq 4$, since K is simply connected for $n \geq 4$. When $n \leq 3$, we can show that by choosing the trivialization τ appropriately, the obstruction in question vanishes. Therefore, a desired extension $\tilde{\Phi}$ always exists. Now, for a regular value y of $\tilde{\Phi}$, the manifold $\tilde{\Phi}^{-1}(y)$ is a submanifold of S^{n+2} with boundary being identified with $K \times \{y\}$ in $K \times S^1$. The desired Seifert manifold associated with K is obtained by gluing a small collar $K \times [0, 1]$ to $\tilde{\Phi}^{-1}(y)$. \Box

Let us now recall the classical definition of Seifert forms of odd dimensional oriented knots, which were first introduced in [140] and play an important role in the study of knots cobordism.

Definition 1.5. Suppose that V is a compact oriented 2n-dimensional submanifold of S^{2n+1} , and let G be the quotient of $H_n(V)$ by its **Z**-torsion. The *Seifert* form associated with V is the bilinear form $\mathfrak{A} : G \times G \to \mathbf{Z}$ defined as follows

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \mathfrak{A}:G\times G&\longrightarrow&\mathbf{Z}\\ (x,y)&\mapsto&\mathfrak{A}(x,y)=l_{S^{2n+1}}(\xi_+,\eta). \end{array}$$

1 Introduction

where $l_{S^{2n+1}}(.,.)$ denotes the linking number of chains in S^{2n+1} , the two *n*chains ξ and η are representing the cycles x and y respectively, and ξ_+ is the *n*-chain η pushed off V into the positive normal direction to V in S^{2n+1} .

Recall that the linking number of two *n*-chains ξ and η in S^{2n+1} is given by the algebraic intersection number in S^{2n+1} of a (n + 1)-chain Θ , which bounds ξ in S^{2n+1} , and η (resp. by the algebraic intersection number in S^{2n+1} of ξ and a (n + 1)-chain Ω , which bounds η in S^{2n+1}); or by the algebraic intersection number in D^{2n+2} of a (n+1)-chain Θ' , which bounds ξ in D^{2n+2} , and a (n+1)chain Ω' , which bounds η in D^{2n+2} .

By definition a *Seifert form* associated with an oriented (2n - 1)-knot K is the Seifert form associated with V, where V is a Seifert manifold associated with K. A matrix representative of a Seifert form with respect to a basis of G is called a *Seifert matrix*.

Remark 1.6. One can as well define the Seifert form $\mathfrak{A}'(x, y)$ to be the linking number of ξ and η_+ instead of ξ_+ and η , where ξ_+ is the *n*-cycle ξ pushed off V into the positive normal direction to V in S^{2n+1} . There is no essential difference between the two forms \mathfrak{A} and \mathfrak{A}' . However some formulas may take different forms.

More precisely, for a given *n*-chain ξ in F we denote by ξ_{-} the *n*-chain ξ pushed off V into the negative normal direction to V in S^{2n+1} . Then we have

$$l_{S^{2n+1}}(\xi,\eta_+) = l_{S^{2n+1}}(\xi_-,\eta),$$

and recall

$$l_{S^{2n+1}}(\xi,\eta) = (-1)^{n+1} l_{S^{2n+1}}(\eta,\xi).$$

According to these formulas we get

So if A is the Seifert matrix associated with \mathfrak{A} and A' is the Seifert matrix associated with \mathfrak{A}' we have $A' = (-1)^{n+1} {}^{t}A$

Let us illustrate the above definition in the case of the trefoil knot. First consider the Seifert manifold F associated with the trefoil knot as depicted in Fig. 1.3, where "+" indicates the positive normal direction. Note that rank $(H_1(V)) = 2$. We denote by ξ and η the 1-cycles which represent the generators of $H_1(F)$. Then, with the aid of Fig. 1.3, we see that the Seifert matrix for the trefoil knot is given by

$$A = \begin{pmatrix} -1 & 1 \\ 0 & -1 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Definition 1.7. Let $n \ge 1$. We say that an (2n-1)-knot is *simple* if it admits an (n-1)-connected Seifert manifold.

Let K be a simple knot with an (n-1)-connected Seifert manifold F. The Universal coefficient Theorem [16] states that the following short exact sequence is exact

$$0 \to \operatorname{Ext}(\operatorname{H}_{k-1}(F,K)) \to \operatorname{H}^{k}(F,K) \to \operatorname{Hom}(\operatorname{H}_{k}(F,K)) \to 0.$$



Figure 1.3. Computing a Seifert matrix for the trefoil knot

Since F is an (n-1)-connected Seifert manifold, then $\text{Ext}(\text{H}_{n-1}(F, K)) = 0$ and the group $\text{H}^n(F, K)$ is torsion free. But by Poincaré-Lefschetz duality we have $\text{H}^n(F, K) \cong \text{H}_n(F)$. Hence $\text{H}_n(F)$ is torsion free.

In the following, when a (2n - 1)-knot is simple, we consider an (n - 1)connected Seifert manifold associated with this knot unless otherwise specified.

When $n \ge 2$, the long exact sequence associated with a simple (2n-1)-knot K and its (n-1)-connected Seifert manifold F, induces the following short exact sequence

$$0 \to H_n(K) \to H_n(F) \xrightarrow{S_*} H_n(F,K) \to H_{n-1}(K) \to 0 \tag{1.1}$$

where the homomorphism S_* is induced by the inclusion. Let

$$\widetilde{\mathfrak{P}}: H_n(F, K) \xrightarrow{\cong} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(H_n(F), \mathbf{Z})$$

be the composite of the Poincaré-Lefschetz duality isomorphism and the universal coefficient isomorphism.

If we denote by \mathfrak{S} the intersection pairing²

$$\mathfrak{S}: \mathrm{H}_n(F) \times \mathrm{H}_n(F) \to \mathbf{Z},$$

then for all $(a, b) \in H_n(F) \times H_n(F)$ we have $\mathfrak{S}(a, b) = (\widetilde{\mathfrak{P}} \circ S_*(b))(a)$.

Proposition 1.8. Let K be a simple (2n - 1)-knot with an (n - 1)-connected Seifert manifold F. Let \mathfrak{A} be the Seifert form associated with F and \mathfrak{S} the intersection pairing. If we denote by A the Seifert matrix and by S the matrix representative of \mathfrak{S} , then $S = A + (-1)^{n} tA$.

Proof. Let $0 < \varepsilon << 1$. First we identify a regular tubular neighborhood of F in S^{2n+1} with $F \times [-\varepsilon, \varepsilon]$. For each $t \in [-\varepsilon, \varepsilon]$ we define a diffeomorphism

$$i_t: F \to S^{2n+1}$$

which is a translation by a vector of length t in the positive normal direction when t is positive, and in the negative normal direction when t is negative. Remark that for a *n*-chain γ we have

$$\gamma_{+} = i_{\varepsilon}(\gamma). \tag{1.2}$$

 $^{^{2}}$ Sometimes called intersection form.

where γ_+ was introduced in Remark 1.6 in order to compute the matrix of Seifert forms.

Let x and y be two n-cycle in $H_n(F)$, set $x = [\xi]$ and $y = [\eta]$ for two n-chains ξ and η .

As consequence of Equation 1.2 we get

 $l_{S^{2n+1}}(\xi, i_{\varepsilon}(\eta)) = l_{S^{2n+1}}(i_{-\varepsilon}(\xi), \eta).$

Let $\Lambda = \bigcup_{t \in [-\varepsilon,\varepsilon]} i_t(\xi) \cong \xi \times [-\varepsilon,\varepsilon]$ the oriented (n+1)-chain in S^{2n+1} with $\partial \Lambda = (i_{\varepsilon}(\xi) - i_{-\varepsilon}(\xi))$ since we use the outward first convention for the orientation of the boundary of an oriented manifold. The intersection of ξ and η in F is equal to the intersection of Λ and η in S^{2n+1} , this implies the following equalities

$$\begin{split} \mathfrak{S}(x,y) &= l_{S^{2n+1}}(\partial\Lambda,\eta) \\ \mathfrak{S}(x,y) &= l_{S^{2n+1}}(i_{\varepsilon}(\xi),\eta) - l_{S^{2n+1}}(i_{-\varepsilon}(\xi),\eta) \\ \mathfrak{S}(x,y) &= \mathfrak{A}(x,y) - (-1)^{n+1}l_{S^{2n+1}}(i_{\varepsilon}(\eta),\xi) \\ \mathfrak{S}(x,y) &= \mathfrak{A}(x,y) + (-1)^{n}\mathfrak{A}(y,x) \end{split}$$

This implies the desired relation between matrices.

Remark 1.9. Intersection forms \mathfrak{S} are $(-1)^n$ -symmetrical, contrary to Seifert forms, which are not generally symmetrical. For example see the matrix of the trefoil knot we computed with the aid of Fig. 1.3.

Let us now focus on cobordism and concordance classes of knots.

Definition 1.10. Two *n*-knots K_0 and K_1 in S^{n+2} are said to be *cobordant* if there exists a properly embedded (n+1)-dimensional manifold X of $S^{n+2} \times [0,1]$ such that

1. X is diffeomorphic to $K_0 \times [0, 1]$, and

2.
$$\partial X = (K_0 \times \{0\}) \cup (K_1 \times \{1\})$$

The manifold X is called a *cobordism* between K_0 and K_1 . When the knots are oriented, we say that K_0 and K_1 are *oriented cobordant* (or simply *cobordant*) if there exists an oriented cobordism X between them such that

$$\partial X = (-K_0 \times \{0\}) \cup (K_1 \times \{1\}),$$

where $-K_0$ is obtained from K_0 by reversing the orientation.

Recall that a manifold with boundary Y embedded in a manifold X with boundary is said to be *properly embedded* if $\partial Y = \partial X \cap Y$ and Y is transverse to ∂X .

It is clear that isotopic knots are always cobordant. However, the converse is not true in general (see Fig. 1.5). For explicit examples, see §10.

We also introduce the notion of *concordance* for embedding maps as follows.

Definition 1.11. Let K be a closed n-dimensional manifold. We say that two embeddings $f_i: K \to S^{n+2}, i = 0, 1$, are *concordant* if there exists a proper embedding

$$\Phi: K \times [0,1] \to S^{n+2} \times [0,1]$$

such that

$$\Phi|_{K \times \{i\}} = f_i : K \times \{i\} \to S^{n+2} \times \{i\} , \ i = 0, 1.$$

14



Figure 1.4. A cobordism between K_0 and K_1



Figure 1.5. A cobordism which is not an isotopy

Where an embedding map $\varphi: Y \to X$ between manifolds with boundary is said to be *proper* if $\partial Y = \varphi^{-1}(\partial X)$ and Y is transverse to ∂X .

Remark 1.12. Concordant knots are cobordant, but the converse is not true in general. See Theorem 3.14 for the spherical case and Remark 11.8 for non spherical examples of 2-knots.

Cobordant knots are diffeomorphic. Hence, to have a cobordism between two given knots, we need to have topological information about the knots. Since a simple fibered (2n - 1)-knot is the boundary of the closure of a fiber, which is an (n - 1)-connected Seifert manifold associated with the knot, by considering the above exact sequence (1.1) we can use the kernel and the cokernel of the homomorphism S^* to get topological data of the knot. Note that in the case of spherical knots, these considerations are not necessary since S_* and S^* are isomorphisms.

1.3 Complex hypersurfaces isolated singularities and fibered knots

We are motivated by the study of the topology of isolated singularities of complex hypersurfaces, let us be more precise.

Let

$$f: \mathbf{C}^{n+1}, 0 \to \mathbf{C}, 0$$

1 Introduction S_{ε}^{2n+1} 0 $K_{f,\varepsilon}$

Figure 1.6. The algebraic knot $K_{f,\varepsilon}$ associated to the singularity at 0 of a germ f

be a holomorphic function germ with an isolated singularity at the origin. If $\varepsilon > 0$ is sufficiently small, then in [109] Milnor proved that

$$K_f = f^{-1}(0) \cap S_{\varepsilon}^{2n+1}$$

is a (2n-1)-dimensional manifold which is naturally oriented and (n-2)connected, where S_{ε}^{2n+1} is the sphere in \mathbb{C}^{n+1} of radius ε centered at the origin. Furthermore, its (oriented) isotopy class in $S_{\varepsilon}^{2n+1} = S^{2n+1}$ does not depend on the choice of ε (see [109]).

Definition 1.13. We call K_f the *algebraic knot* associated with the isolated singularity at 0 of f.

Fortunately, algebraic knots are some knots in the sense of Definition 1.1. Moreover, Milnor proved that the pair

$$(D_{\varepsilon}^{2n+2}, f^{-1}(0) \cap D_{\varepsilon}^{2n+2})$$

is homeomorphic to the cone over the pair

$$(S_{\varepsilon}^{2n+1}, K_f).$$

Hence the algebraic knot completely determines the local embedded topological type of $f^{-1}(0)$ near the origin, where D_{ε}^{2n+2} is the disk in \mathbf{C}^{n+1} of radius ε centered at the origin.

In [109], Milnor considered only polynomial functions. However it is known that a holomorphic function germ with an isolated critical point is topologically equivalent to a polynomial function germ.

Moreover, the complement of an algebraic knot K_f in the sphere S^{2n+1} admits a fibration, called Milnor fibration, over the circle S^1 , and the closure of each fiber is a compact 2*n*-dimensional oriented (n-1)-connected submanifold of S^{2n+1} which has K_f as boundary.

Then we define

Definition 1.14. We say that an oriented n-knot K is *fibered* if there exists a smooth fibration

$$\phi: S^{n+2} \setminus K \to S^1$$

and a trivialization

$$\tau: N_K \to K \times D^2$$

of a closed tubular neighborhood N_K of K in S^{n+2} such that $\phi|_{N_K \setminus K}$ coincides with $\pi \circ \tau|_{N_K \setminus K}$, where

$$\pi: K \times (D^2 \setminus \{0\}) \to S^1$$

is the composition of the projection to the second factor and the obvious projection $D^2 \setminus \{0\} \to S^1$. Note that then the closure of each fiber of ϕ in S^{n+2} is a compact (n + 1)-dimensional oriented manifold whose boundary coincides with K. We shall often call the closure of each fiber simply a *fiber*.

Furthermore, for $n \ge 1$ we say that a fibered (2n-1)-knot K is simple if each fiber of ϕ is (n-1)-connected.

The definition of fibered knots gives a topological framework for algebraic knots associated with isolated singularities.

Though the notion of fibered knot it is much more restrictive, it gives additional nice properties, like *monodromy* and *variation map* see Chapter 4, which are very useful.

When K is a fibered knot, the closure of a fiber is always a Seifert manifold associated with K. In the following, for a fibered (2n - 1)-knot, we use the Seifert form associated with a fiber unless otherwise specified.

1.4 Alexander polynomial

The Alexander polynomial associated with a knot K was initially defined for spherical 1-knots, and was computed with a combinatorial presentation of 1-knots, i.e., crossings. But, with the aid of a Seifert form associated with a knot, it is possible to define Alexander polynomials for knots of every dimension.

Let K a (2n-1)-knot, with $n \ge 1$. Set A be a Seifert form for K associated with a Seifert manifold F. The polynomial

$$\Delta_A(t) = \det(tA + (-1)^n {}^tA)$$

of $\mathbf{Z}[t, t^{-1}]$, defined up to units of $\mathbf{Z}[t, t^{-1}]$, is called the *Alexander polynomial* of K.

We define the Alexander polynomial up to units of $\mathbf{Z}[t, t^{-1}]$ since the Seifert manifold associated with the knot is not unique. More precisely, the connected sum of a Seifert manifold with a closed oriented manifold of same dimension will change the Alexander polynomial by a product of a unit of $\mathbf{Z}[t, t^{-1}]$.

For the study of fibered knots, if we restrict to Seifert forms associated with a fiber of the fibration, then this polynomial is uniquely defined. Moreover, in that case, the Alexander polynomial will be the characteristic polynomial of the monodromy (see Chapter 4, section 4.1.3).

We will see later that the Alexander Polynomial is a very powerful tool to study the embedded topology of knots. For instance cobordant one dimensional algebraic knots have same Alexander polynomial, see Lê [85].

Chapter 2

h-cobordism Theorems and surgeries on manifolds

Macbeth ...— What is the night? Lady Macbeth Almost at odds with morning, which is which. MACBETH ACT III, sc IV

The goal of this Chapter is to gives clues to prove the h-cobordism Theorem. In fact we will explain how to prove a slightly more general theorem, which is called *s*-cobordism Theorem. We choose to give the proof of the *s*cobordism theorem because of the similarity of the proofs, though we need to consider Whitehead torsions to prove the *s*-cobordism Theorem. The first step is to introduce Morse theory and handlebody decomposition for manifolds. In conclusion of this Chapter we will describe modifications of manifolds called *surgeries*.

2.1 Morse functions and handle decompositions of manifolds

In this section we recall briefly some classical results on Morse theory, we refer to [106] and [98] for detailed proofs.

We will consider functions defined on manifolds. Let M^n be a *n*-dimensional manifold with $n \in \mathbf{N}^*$, recall that we only consider smooth manifolds. A function $f: M \to \mathbf{R}$ is smooth if there exists a local coordinate system (x_1, \ldots, x_n) around each point p of M in which f is C^{∞} . By opposition we define

Definition 2.1. A point $p_0 \in M$ is a *critical* point, or a *singular* point, of the function $f: M \to \mathbf{R}$ if $\frac{\partial f}{\partial x_i}(p_0) = 0, \ i = 1, \dots, n$.

It is easy to check that this definition does not depend on the choice of a coordinate system.

Definition 2.2. We say that a critical point p_0 of f is *non-degenerate* if the determinant

$$H_f(p_0) = \det \begin{pmatrix} \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial x_1^2}(p_0) & \dots & \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial x_1 \partial x_n}(p_0) \\ \vdots & & \vdots \\ \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial x_n \partial x_1}(p_0) & \dots & \frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial x_n^2}(p_0) \end{pmatrix}$$

is not zero, and it is degenerate if $H_f(p_0) = 0$. We call $H_f(p_0)$ the Hessian of f at the critical point p_0 .

Let (x_1, \ldots, x_n) and (y_1, \ldots, y_n) be two coordinate systems, and set

$$J(p_0) = \begin{pmatrix} \frac{\partial x_1}{\partial y_1}(p_0) & \dots & \frac{\partial x_1}{\partial y_n}(p_0) \\ \vdots & & \vdots \\ \frac{\partial x_n}{\partial y_1}(p_0) & \dots & \frac{\partial x_n}{\partial y_n}(p_0) \end{pmatrix}$$

which is usually called the *Jacobian matrix* of the coordinate transformation evaluated at p_0 .

If we denote by $H_f^x(p_0)$ the Hessian of f in the coordinate system $x = (x_1, \ldots, x_n)$, then by direct computation we get

$$H_f^y(p_0) = {}^t J(p_0) H_f^x(p_0) J(p_0).$$

Definition 2.3. A real number c is called a *critical value* of a $f : M \to \mathbf{R}$ if there exists a critical point $p_0 \in M$ such that $f(p_0) = c$.

Since the Jacobian of the coordinate transformation at a point p_0 has a non-zero determinant, then we have

$$\det H_f^y(p_0) = \det \left({}^t J(p_0) \right) \det \left(H_f^x(p_0) \right) \det \left(J(p_0) \right).$$

But the determinant of the Jacobian of any coordinate transformation at a point p_0 has a non-zero determinant. Hence det $H_f^y(p_0) \neq 0$ if and only if det $H_f^x(p_0) \neq 0$, and the property of a critical point of a function being non-degenerate or degenerate does not depend on the choice of a coordinate system at p_0 .

Definition 2.4. A function $f : M \to \mathbf{R}$ is called a *Morse function* if every critical point of f is non-degenerate.

Theorem 2.5 (Morse Lemma). Let p_0 be a non-degenerate critical point of $f: M \to \mathbf{R}$. Then there exists a local coordinate system (x_1, \ldots, x_n) at p_0 such that with respect to these coordinates f has the form

$$-x_1^2 - \ldots - x_{\lambda}^2 + x_{\lambda+1}^2 + \ldots + x_n^2 + f(p_0)$$

Sylvester's law implies that $0 \le \lambda \le n$ is well defined and do not depend on the choice of the coordinate system. Since λ depends only on the function fand the critical point p_0 , then we define

Definition 2.6. The integer λ is called the *index* of the non-degenerate critical point p_0 of the function f.

Proof of Morse Lemma. Without loss of generality one can assume that $f(p_0) = 0$, and let (x_1, \ldots, x_n) be a local coordinate system around the origin p_0 . Since $f(p_0) = 0$, then according to the fundamental Theorem of calculus one can find n smooth functions $h_i(x) = \int_0^1 \frac{\partial f}{\partial x_i}(tx) dt$, $i = 1, \ldots, n$ such that

$$f(x_1, \dots, x_n) = \sum_{i=1}^n x_i h_i(x_1, \dots, x_n).$$

2 h-cobordism Theorems and surgeries on manifolds

With this decomposition we get $\frac{\partial f}{\partial x_i}(0,\ldots,0) = h_i(0,\ldots,0)$ for $i = 1,\ldots,n$. Now, since the origin p_0 in the local coordinate system (x_1,\ldots,x_n) is a

Now, since the origin p_0 in the local coordinate system (x_1, \ldots, x_n) is a critical point for the function f, then we have $h_i(0, \ldots, 0) = 0$ for $i = 1, \ldots, n$. As made before for f, for each $h_i, i = 1, \ldots, n$ one can find n smooth functions $h_{i,j}, j = 1, \ldots, n$ such that

$$h_i(x_1,...,x_n) = \sum_{j=1}^n x_j h_{i,j}(x_1,...,x_n).$$

Putting these decompositions all together, we get

$$f(x_1, \dots, x_n) = \sum_{i,j=1}^n x_i x_j h_{i,j}(x_1, \dots, x_n),$$

setting $H_{i,j}=\frac{h_{i,j}+h_{j,i}}{2}$ gives $H_{i,j}=H_{j,i}$ and the following quadratic representation of f

$$f(x_1, \dots, x_n) = \sum_{i,j=1}^n x_i x_j H_{i,j}(x_1, \dots, x_n).$$
(2.1)

We will now reduce this representation to the wanted one using the Gauss algorithm on quadratic forms.

The computation of the second order partial derivative of 2.1 gives

$$\frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial x_i \partial x_j}(0,\dots,0) = 2 H_{i,j}(0,\dots,0).$$

Since p_0 is a non-degenerate critical point of the function f, then we have $\det H_f(p_0) = \det H_f^x(0,\ldots,0) = \det (H_{i,j}(0,\ldots,0))_{i,j} \neq 0$. Moreover, up to a change of local coordinates, we can assume that

$$\frac{\partial^2 f}{\partial x_1^2}(0,\ldots,0) \neq 0,$$

hence since the functions $H_{i,j}$ are continuous this gives $H_{1,1} \neq 0$ (eventually on a smaller neighborhood of p_0 than the one of the local coordinate system).

Now for an appropriate choice of local coordinate (X_1, x_2, \ldots, x_n) the function f is of the form

$$f(X_1, x_2, \dots, x_n) = \pm X_1^2 + \varphi(x_2, \dots, x_n)$$
(2.2)

with $\varphi(x_2, \ldots, x_n)$ a quadratic form with n-1 variables x_2, \ldots, x_n . By induction on the number of variables one can reduce the function f to the desired form. \Box

Corollary 2.7. Let $f : M \to \mathbf{R}$ be a Morse function. Any non-degenerate critical point of f is isolated, and when M is a compact n-manifold f admits finitely many critical points.

Proof. According to Morse Lemma, in a small coordinate neighborhood of a critical point p_0 , the function f is of the form $-x_1^2 - \ldots - x_{\lambda}^2 + x_{\lambda+1}^2 + \ldots + x_n^2 + f(p_0)$. So the origin, i.e., the point p_0 , is the only critical point in the

coordinate neighborhood of p_0 . Recall that for a Morse function any critical point is non-degenerate.

Assume that the Morse function f admits infinitely many distinct critical points $(p_i)_{i \in \mathcal{I}}$ where \mathcal{I} is an infinite set. Since non-degenerated critical points are isolated there exists disjoint open sets $(U_i)_{i \in \mathcal{I}}$ such that $U_i \subset M$ contains only one critical point p_i . First construct $U \subset M$ an open set such that for all i in \mathcal{I} the point p_i is not in U, then the infinite cover

$$M \subset U \bigcup_{i \in \mathcal{I}} U_i$$

can't be reduced to a finite one. This is in contradiction with the hypothesis of compactness for M.

Finally the Morse function f admits only finitely many critical points. \Box

Now we will see that every function $f: M \to \mathbf{R}$ on a compact manifold can be approximate by a Morse function.

Definition 2.8. Let M be a compact manifold, and let $\varepsilon > 0$ be a real. A function $f: M \to \mathbf{R}$ is a C_{ε}^2 -approximation of a function $\varphi: M \to \mathbf{R}$ if there exists a compact covering $M \subset \bigcup_{i=1,\ldots,m} Y_i$ and on each compact $Y_i \subset M$, $i = 1, \ldots, m$ the following hold

- 1. $\forall y \in Y_i |f(y) g(y)| < \varepsilon$,
- 2. $\forall y \in Y_i | \frac{\partial f(y)}{\partial x_j} \frac{\partial g(y)}{\partial x_j} | < \varepsilon, \ j = 1, \dots, n,$

3.
$$\forall y \in Y_i | \frac{\partial^2 f(y)}{\partial x_j \partial x_k} - \frac{\partial^2 g(y)}{\partial x_j \partial x_k} | < \varepsilon, \ j, k = 1, \dots, n.$$

Theorem 2.9 (Existence of Morse functions). Let M be a compact manifold without boundary, and $f: M \to \mathbf{R}$ a smooth function. Then for each real $\varepsilon > 0$ there exists a Morse function ψ on M which is a C_{ε}^2 -approximation of f. Moreover one can assume that the critical values associated with distinct critical points of ψ are distinct.

We refer to [98] for a detailed proof of this Theorem.

Using Morse functions defined on a manifold M, we will explain now how to construct some particular tangent vector fields on M. These vector fields make easier to understand the behavior of the manifold around the critical points of the Morse functions.

Before, recall, that for a given vector $v \in T_p M$ the directional derivative of a function $f: M \to \mathbf{R}$ can be defined as follows. Let $c(\tau) = (x_1(\tau), \ldots, x_n(\tau))$ be a curve in M such that c(0) = p and $\frac{\mathrm{d}c}{\mathrm{d}t}(0) = v$. Then the directional derivative of f in the direction v at p is the real function defined on M

$$v.f = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{\mathrm{d}x_i}{\mathrm{d}t}(0) \frac{\partial f}{\partial x_i}.$$

When X is a tangent vector field on M, i.e., to each point p in M we associate a tangent vector X(p) in $T_p(M)$, we extend this definition. We compute the 2 h-cobordism Theorems and surgeries on manifolds



Figure 2.1. The gradient vector field of $x_1^2 - \ldots - x_{\lambda}^2 + x_{\lambda+1}^2 + \ldots + x_n^2$

directional derivative of f in the direction X(p) at p. Then we can differentiate f with respect to X as well. A tangent vector field is defined by

$$X(p) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} \xi_i(p) \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_i}\right)_p,$$

where $\xi_i(p)$ are smooth functions defined on a coordinate system at p for i = 1, ..., n. Then set

$$(X.f)(p) = \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \xi_i(p) \left(\frac{\partial}{\partial x_i}\right)_p f\right)(p)$$

Now let us consider the gradient vector field of a Morse function $f: M \to \mathbf{R}$ in a small neighborhood of a critical point for f. We saw that in an appropriate local coordinate system (x_1, \ldots, x_n) the function f has the form

$$-x_1^2 - \ldots - x_{\lambda}^2 + x_{\lambda+1}^2 + \ldots + x_n^2.$$

Its gradient vector field is

$$\nabla_f = -2x_1 \frac{\partial}{\partial x_1} - \ldots - 2x_\lambda \frac{\partial}{\partial x_\lambda} + 2x_{\lambda+1} \frac{\partial}{\partial x_{\lambda+1}} + \ldots + 2x_n \frac{\partial}{\partial x_n}$$

Remark that $\nabla_f f = \sum_{i=1}^n (\frac{\partial f}{\partial x_i})^2 \ge 0$, and $(\nabla_f f)(p) > 0$ when p is not a

critical point of the Morse function f. This inequality means that locally the gradient vector field of f follows a direction into which f is increasing.

This induces the following definition.

Definition 2.10. We say that a vector field X on M is a gradient like vector field for the Morse function $f: M \to \mathbf{R}$ if

- 1. (X.f)(p) > 0 for any non-critical point $p \in M$,
- 2. around any critical point of f there exists an appropriate coordinate system such that $X = \nabla_f$.

Theorem 2.11. Let $f : M \to \mathbf{R}$ be a Morse function on a compact manifold. Then there exists a gradient like vector field on M.

A way to prove this Theorem is to glue all together gradient vector fields of f defined on a finite number of coordinate neighborhoods. We refer to [98] for a detailed proof.

We illustrate the utility of gradient like vector fields with the two following Propositions.

Proposition 2.12. Let $f: M \to \mathbf{R}$ be a Morse function. If the function f has no critical value in a real interval $[\alpha, \beta]$, then the manifold

$$M_{[\alpha,\beta]} = \left\{ p \in M | \alpha \le f(p) \le \beta \right\}$$

is diffeomorphic to the product $f^{-1}(\alpha) \times [\alpha, \beta]$, and M_{α} is diffeomorphic to M_{β} .

Proof. Let X be a gradient like vector field of f. Since f has no critical point on $M_{[\alpha,\beta]}$, then (X.f)(p) > 0 for all $p \in M_{[\alpha,\beta]}$. Set $Y = \frac{1}{X.f}X$ a vector field on $M_{[\alpha,\beta]}$, and let $\gamma_x(\tau)$ the integral curve of Y which start at $x \in f^{-1}(\alpha)$.

Since $\frac{d}{dt}f(\gamma_x(\tau)) = Y \cdot f = 1$, then the integral curve $\gamma_x(\tau)$ starts at $x \in M_\alpha$ when $\tau = 0$ and is reaching M_β when $\tau = \beta - \alpha$. We know that the integral curves $\gamma_x(\tau)$ depend smoothly on both x and τ and two distinct integral curves never meet, hence the map

$$\begin{array}{rccc} h: & M_{\alpha} \times [0, \beta - \alpha] & \to & M_{[\alpha, \beta]} \\ & & (x, \tau) & \mapsto & h(x, \tau) = \gamma_x(\tau) \end{array}$$

is a diffeomorphism.



Proposition 2.13 (Existence of collar neighborhood). Let M be a manifold with compact boundary ∂M . Then there exists a neighborhood V of ∂M in M, which is diffeomorphic to $\partial M \times [0, 1)$.

Proof. First glue two copies of M along their boundary ∂M to get a smooth closed manifold $W = M \cup_{\partial} M$. Then if $f: W \to \mathbf{R}$ is a Morse function on W, up to change one can suppose that f has no critical value in a neighborhood of 0 and $f(\partial M) = 0$. Then we have

$$M = W_{f>0} = \{ p \in W | 0 \le f(p) \}.$$

Hence we may assume that there exists a Morse function $f: M \to \mathbf{R}^+$ on M such that $f^{-1}(0) = \partial M$ and 0 is not a critical value. As in the previous Proposition, one can construct a gradient like vector field, for which integral curves give the desired diffeomorphism.



2.1.1 Handle decompositions of manifolds

In this subsection we will use Morse functions to describe handle decompositions of compact manifolds.

Let $f: M \to \mathbf{R}$ be a Morse function on a compact *n*-manifold *M* with a critical point at $p_0 \in M$ of index λ , and set

$$M_{<\tau} = \{ p \in M | f(p) \le \tau \}$$

We will describe the changes of $M_{\leq \tau}$ when $\tau \in]c - \varepsilon, c + \varepsilon[$ where $\varepsilon > 0$ is a real such that $c = f(p_0)$ is the only critical value of f in $]c - \varepsilon, c + \varepsilon[$.

As seen before, in a local coordinate system around p_0 , the function f is of the form

$$-x_1^2 - \ldots - x_{\lambda}^2 + x_{\lambda+1}^2 + \ldots + x_n^2.$$

In the following picture we illustrated the behavior of f on M in a small coordinate neighborhood of the critical point p_0 , we made a normal projection of a small neighborhood of the critical point p_0 of the manifold M onto \mathbb{R}^n . The shaded areas correspond to the set points of M for which the value of f is greater or equal to $\tau + \varepsilon$, the doted areas correspond to the set of points of Mfor which the value of f is lower or equal to $\tau - \varepsilon$.



Definition 2.14. The product manifold $D^{\lambda} \times D^{n-\lambda}$ is called a λ -handle, and the λ -disk $D^{\lambda} \times \{0\} \subset D^{\lambda} \times D^{n-\lambda}$ is called the *core* of the handle.

In the following picture we glued a λ -handle $D^{\lambda} \times D^{n-\lambda}$, along $D^{\lambda-1} \times D^{n-\lambda}$, to the boundary of the set of points of M for which f takes value lower or equal to $\tau - \varepsilon$.



With the gradient like vector field depicted by the arrows on the picture, one can see that, after smoothing, the manifold $M_{\leq \tau-\varepsilon} \cup D^{\lambda} \times D^{n-\lambda}$ is diffeomorphic to $M_{\leq \tau+\varepsilon}$.

Remark 2.15. Let c_1, \ldots, c_k the distinct critical values of a Morse function $f: M \to \mathbf{R}$ defined on a compact manifold M without boundary. Let $\varepsilon > 0$ a real small enough, then the following hold

- 1. $M_{\leq c_1-\varepsilon} = \emptyset$,
- 2. $M_{\leq c_1+\varepsilon} = D^n$, is a 0-handle,
- 3. $M_{\leq c_k+\varepsilon} = M$.

Let X be a n-manifold with non-empty boundary, and let

$$\varphi: S^{\lambda-1} \times D^{n-\lambda} \to \partial X$$

be an embedding. Using φ we can attach a λ -handle to X. Set

$$Y = X \cup_{\varphi} (D^{\lambda} \times D^{n-\lambda}),$$

which is the manifold obtained from X by gluing the λ -handle $D^{\lambda} \times D^{n-\lambda}$ to ∂X along $\varphi(S^{\lambda-1} \times D^{n-\lambda})$. After smoothing corners if necessary we can assume that Y is smooth.

Definition 2.16. We say that Y is obtained by attaching a λ -handle to X, and φ is called the *attaching map* of the λ -handle. We will use the notation

$$Y = X \cup (\varphi^{\lambda}).$$

The disk $D^{\lambda} \times \{0\}$ is called the *core* of the λ -handle, and the sphere $\{0\} \times S^{n-\lambda-1}$ is called the *transverse* sphere of the λ -handle.



Remark 2.17. Sometimes, the transverse sphere to a handle is called a *belt sphere*.

When we attach several handles to X, we use the same notation, e.g.

$$Y = X \cup (\varphi^{\lambda}) \cup (\psi^{\mu}).$$

But beware of this description the order of attaching is important, so it should be written

$$Y = \left(X \cup (\varphi^{\lambda})\right) \cup (\psi^{\mu}),$$

meaning that first the λ -handle is attached to ∂X and then the μ -handle is attached to $\partial (X \cup (\varphi^{\lambda}))$.

Definition 2.18. A manifold obtained from D^n by attaching handles of various indices is called a *handlebody*.

When the boundary of a compact manifold X is of the form $X_0 \coprod X_1$, then it is sometimes more convenient to give a handle decomposition in which we attach the first handles to a collar neighborhood of the component $X_0 \subset \partial X$ of the boundary.

To do that, it is enough to start with a Morse function $f: X \to \mathbf{R}$ which maps X_0 to $f(X_0) = 0$, X_1 to $f(X_1) = 1$ and such that all the critical values $\lambda_1, \ldots, \lambda_k$ of $f \circ \mathbf{x}_1$ in [0, 1[. Then the first handle, corresponding to the first X critical value λ_1 of f, must be attach to a collar neighborhood of X_0 (see the

critical value λ_1 of f, must be attach to a collar neighborhood of X_0 (see the following picture).



Then using this Morse function we have a handle decomposition for X as stated in the following Proposition

Proposition 2.19 (Handle decomposition of boundary manifolds). Let X be a compact manifold with boundary $\partial X = X_0 \coprod X_1$. Then X possesses a handle-body decomposition up to diffeomorphism

$$X = X_0 \times [0, 1] \bigcup_{i=1,\dots,m} (\varphi_i^{\lambda_i}).$$

Remark 2.20. When $\partial X = \emptyset$ the statement remains valid since in that case the first handle must be of index 0 and the last one must be of index n. The process start with a collection of *n*-disks, the 0-handles, then handles of index greater or equal to one are glued on these disks.

The decomposition given in Theorem 2.19 is not unique. So we will try to find good decompositions for our purpose. First we have to describe modifications of handlebody decompositions which do not change the diffeomorphism type. The goal is to find decompositions with less handles, and as few as possible of distinct indexes of handles. Note that all the following lemmas are due to Smale [142], see [71] and [94] as well for proofs.

Lemma 2.21 (Isotopy lemma). Let X be a manifold of dimension n such that its boundary ∂X is $X_0 \coprod X_1$. Let $\varphi, \psi : S^{\lambda-1} \times D^{n-\lambda} \to X_1$ be two isotopic embeddings. Then there exists a diffeomorphism between $X \cup (\varphi)$ and $X \cup (\psi)$ which is the identity on X_0 .

Proof. The idea of the proof is to find an ambient isotopy on X which is identity on X_0 . It induces a diffeomorphism h on X with $h \circ \varphi = \psi$, and then a diffeomorphism between $X \cup (\varphi)$ and $X \cup (\psi)$.

Remark 2.22. We sometimes call isotopy between attaching map of handles *sliding* of handles. This terminology comes from the fact that we can illustrate this isotopy by the moving of one handle to the other by the sliding of the gluing set.

In the following, for two handle decompositions

$$X = X_0 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1,\dots,m} (\varphi_i^{\lambda_i}),$$

2 h-cobordism Theorems and surgeries on manifolds

$$X = X_0 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1,\dots,m} (\psi_i^{\lambda_i}),$$

of X, we will construct diffeormorphism of X which is the identity on $X_0 \times \{0\}$.

Definition 2.23. We say that the two handle decompositions

$$X = X_0 \times [0, 1] \bigcup_{i=1,...,m} (\varphi_i^{\lambda_i}),$$
$$X = X_0 \times [0, 1] \bigcup_{i=1,...,m} (\psi_i^{\lambda_i}),$$

of X, are diffeormorphic together *relatively* to X_0 when the diffeomorphism is the identity on $X_0 \times \{0\}$.

Lemma 2.24. Let X be a manifold of dimension n such that its boundary ∂X is $X_0 \coprod X_1$. If $\lambda \leq \mu$ are some positive integers, then $X_0 \times [0,1] \cup (\psi^{\mu}) \cup (\varphi^{\lambda})$ is diffeomorphic to $X_0 \times [0,1] \cup (\varphi^{\lambda}_{\star}) \cup (\psi^{\mu})$ relatively to X_0 for an appropriate attaching map φ_{\star} .

Proof. The inequality of dimensions $(\lambda - 1) + (n - \mu - 1) < n - 1$ holds, so up to an isotopy $\varphi(S^{\lambda - 1} \times \{0\})$ does not meet the transverse sphere of the μ -handle. Hence one can find an embedding

$$\varphi_{\star}: S^{\lambda-1} \times D^{n-\lambda} \to \partial(X \cup (\psi^{\mu}))$$

which does not meet the image of ψ in ∂X , namely $\psi(S^{\mu-1} \times D^{n-\mu})$. By Lemma 2.21 we have that

$$X_0 \times [0,1] \cup (\psi^{\mu}) \cup (\varphi^{\lambda})$$

is diffeomorphic to

$$X_0 \times [0,1] \cup (\varphi^{\lambda}_{\star}) \cup (\psi^{\mu}).$$

Remark 2.25. Let $\lambda \leq \mu$, and let $X_0 \times [0, 1] \cup (\varphi^{\lambda}) \cup (\psi^{\mu})$ the manifold obtained by attaching two handles. Note that the attaching map of the μ -handle

$$\psi: S^{\mu-1} \times D^{n-\mu} \to \partial \left(X \cup (\varphi^{\lambda}) \right)$$

may not be isotopic to an embedding

$$\psi_{\star}: S^{\mu-1} \times D^{n-\mu} \to \partial \Big(X \setminus \big(\varphi(S^{\lambda-1} \times D^{n-\lambda}) \big) \Big).$$

This means that the formula $X_0 \times [0, 1] \cup (\psi^{\mu}) \cup (\varphi^{\lambda})$ may be meaningless (up to diffeomorphism as well) in this situation, since the attaching map ψ may not be defined (up to isotopy) on $X_0 \times \{1\}$. Hence the order in which handles appear is very important and changing this order must be done carefully.

Let us consider the manifold Y obtained from $X_0 \times [0, 1]$ by adding two handles of consecutive index, say λ and $\lambda + 1$. If φ and ψ are the attaching maps one can write

$$Y = X_0 \times [0,1] \cup (\varphi^{\lambda}) \cup (\psi^{\lambda+1}).$$

Assume that $\psi(S^{\lambda} \times \{0\})$ meets the transverse sphere of the λ -handle, namely $\{0\} \times S^{n-\lambda-1}$, transversally in exactly one point \varkappa . Let \mathcal{U} be a small neighbourhood of the transverse sphere $\{0\} \times S^{n-\lambda-1}$ in the λ -handle (φ^{λ}) . Then one can find an isotopy between $D^{n-\lambda} \times \mathcal{U}$ and the λ -handle. Then we have

$$\psi(S^{\lambda} \times \{0\}) \cap (\varphi^{\lambda}) = D^{\lambda} \times \{\varkappa\}.$$

Then it is technical, but not difficult, to check that the n-manifold

$$D^{\lambda} \times D^{n-\lambda} \cup_{\psi_{|S^{\lambda} \times D^{n-\lambda}) \cap D^{\lambda} \times D^{n-\lambda}}} D^{\lambda+1} \times D^{n-\lambda-1},$$

which is the gluing of the λ -handle and the $(\lambda + 1)$ -handle along $\psi(S^{\lambda} \times D^{n-\lambda}) \cap D^{\lambda} \times D^{n-\lambda}$, is homeomorphic to the contractible manifold D^n . This implies that X and Y are diffeomorphic. The following picture illustrates this cancellation phenomenon.



We proved

Lemma 2.26 (Cancellation Lemma). Let X_0 be a manifold without boundary, and let $Y = X_0 \times [0, 1] \cup (\varphi^{\lambda}) \cup (\psi^{\lambda+1})$ such that $\psi(S^{\lambda} \times \{0\})$ meets the transverse sphere of the λ -handle transversally in exactly one point. Then $X_0 \times [0, 1]$ and Y are diffeomorphic.

Using this Lemma, if needed, one can change a handle decomposition and add two handles with consecutive indexes. First choose an embedded *n*-disk *D* in $X_0 \times \{0\}$. Then construct an embedding

$$\varphi: S^{\lambda} \times D^{n-\lambda} \to D$$

and an embedding

$$\psi: S^{\lambda+1} \times D^{n-\lambda-1} \to \partial (X \cup (\varphi^{\lambda}))$$

such that $\psi(S^{\lambda} \times \{0\})$ meets the transverse sphere of the λ -handle transversally in exactly one point. According to the Cancellation Lemma 2.26 the manifolds $X_0 \times [0, 1]$ and $X_0 \times [0, 1] \cup (\varphi^{\lambda}) \cup (\psi^{\lambda+1})$ are diffeomorphic relatively to X_0 .

Let us describe how to remove a λ -handle. The first step is to construct a $(\lambda + 1)$ -handle with a transversality condition with the λ -handle which allows cancellation. Then construct a handle of index $\lambda + 2$ such that the two handles of indexes $\lambda + 1$ and $\lambda 2$ are canceling together.

Now, up to technical assumptions we are ready to eliminate a λ -handle and replace it by a $(\lambda + 2)$ -handle as stated in the next Lemma.

First we have to fix some notations. Suppose that we have a handle decomposition of a manifold

$$Y = X_0 \times [0, 1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_1} (\varphi_i^1) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_n} (\varphi_i^n),$$

then we denote

• $Y^q = X_0 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_1} (\varphi_i^1) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_q} (\varphi_i^q)$, the manifold obtained from $X_0 \times [0,1]$ after the gluing of handles of index less or equal to q,

•
$$\hat{\partial}Y^q = \partial Y^q \setminus \prod_{i=1}^{p_{q+1}} \varphi_i^{q+1}(S^q \times \overset{\circ}{D}^{n-1-q})$$

Lemma 2.27. Let X_0 be a (n-1)-manifold without boundary and $1 \le \lambda \le n-3$. Fix a handle decomposition of $Y = X_0 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda}} (\varphi_i^{\lambda}) \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda+1}} (\varphi_i^{\lambda+1}) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_n} (\varphi_i^n),$ with no handle of index strictly less than λ .

Let $1 \leq k \leq p_{\lambda}$ be a fixed integer. Suppose that there exists an embedding $\psi^{\lambda+1}: S^{\lambda} \times D^{n-1-\lambda} \to \hat{\partial}Y^{\lambda}$ such that

- 1. $\psi^{\lambda+1}|S^{\lambda} \times \{0\}$ is isotopic in ∂Y^{λ} to an embedding $\xi^{\lambda+1}: S^{\lambda} \times \{0\} \to \partial Y^{\lambda}$ which meets the transverse sphere of the handle (φ_k^{λ}) and is disjointed from the transverse spheres of the handles $(\varphi_i^{\lambda})_{\substack{i=1,\ldots,p_{\lambda}\\i\neq k}}$
- 2. $\psi^{\lambda+1}|_{S^{\lambda}\times\{0\}}$ is isotopic in $\partial Y^{\lambda+1}$ to an embedding of S^{λ} into a (n-1)disk $D^{n-1} \subset \partial Y^{\lambda+1}$.

Then Y is diffeomorphic, relatively to X_0 , to a manifold which has the following handle decomposition

$$X_0 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{\substack{i=1,\ldots,p_{\lambda}\\i\neq k}} (\varphi_i^{\lambda}) \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda+1}} (\overline{\varphi}_i^{\lambda+1}) \cup (\psi^{\lambda+2}) \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda+2}} (\overline{\varphi}_i^{\lambda+2}) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_n} (\overline{\varphi}_i^n)$$

Proof. All the technical assumptions made in this Lemma allow to add first a new $(\lambda + 1)$ -handle $(\psi^{\lambda+1})$ which cancel with the handle (φ_k^{λ}) , second to glue a new $(\lambda + 2)$ -handle $(\psi^{\lambda+2})$ which cancel with $(\psi^{\lambda+1})$. With the second assumption made in the statement, the gluing of the two handles $(\psi^{\lambda+1})$ and $(\psi^{\lambda+2})$ can be made in a (n-1)-disk embedded in $\hat{\partial}Y^{\lambda+2}$.

Then according to the Isotopy and Cancellation Lemmas (2.21 and 2.26) we can find the appropriate embeddings $\{\overline{\varphi}i_{i_k}^k | k = \lambda + 1, \dots, n; i_k = 1, \dots, p_k\}$ to give the desired handle decomposition of a manifold which is diffeomorphic to Y relatively to X_0 .

This Lemma will be very useful to prove the h-cobordism Theorem. But first we have to introduce a CW-complex associated with handle decompositions of manifolds. This CW-complex will allow us to compute the Whitehead torsion that appears in the *s*-cobordism Theorem.

2.1.2 CW-complex and handlebodies

In this subsection, we briefly recall some elementary properties of relative CWcomplexes, and then we will construct a CW-complex which is associated with the handlebody decomposition of a manifold.

Let us denote by $X^{(0)}$ a set of discrete points. Let $n \ge 1$ be an integer. If the set $X^{(n-1)}$ has been defined, then consider $\{\psi_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha\in\mathcal{A}_n}$ a set of maps $\psi_{\alpha}: S^{n-1} \to X^{(n-1)}$. Set

$$X^{(n)} = X^{(n-1)} \cup \left(\bigcup_{\psi_{\alpha}} D^{n}_{\alpha}\right)_{\alpha \in \mathcal{A}_{n}}$$

be the gluing of $X^{(n-1)}$ and some *n*-dimensional disks along their boundaries $\partial D^n_{\alpha} \cong S^{n-1}$ with the maps ψ_{α} .

This induces a filtration

$$X^{(0)} \subset X^{(1)} \subset \ldots \subset X^{(n)} \subset \ldots,$$

the path components of $X^{(n)} \setminus X^{(n-1)}$ are called *open n-cells*, the maps ψ_{α} are called *attaching maps*, and the maps $\Psi_{\alpha} : D_n \to X^{(n)}$ induced by ψ_{α} are called *characteristic maps*.

The set

$$X = \bigcup_{n \in \mathcal{N}} X^{(n)}$$

is called a CW-complex. When \mathcal{N} is not finite, then a set is open in X if its intersection with each $X^{(n)}$ is open in $X^{(n)}$. The letter C stands for CLOSURE FINITE and the letter W stands for WEAK TOPOLOGY. A set is *open* if its intersection with each $X^{(n)}$ is open in $X^{(n)}$.

Remark 2.28. An open *n*-cell is open in $X^{(n)}$, but usually is not an open set in X.

The image of a characteristic map is a compact subset of X, which is sometimes called a *closed cell*, but usually is not homeomorphic to D^n .

A relative CW-complex (X, A) consists of a pair of topological spaces $A \subset X$, such that X is obtained from A by gluing λ -cells, with $\lambda \geq 1$, as we did for CW-complexes. The associated filtration is

$$A = X^{(\lambda-1)} \subset X^{(\lambda)} \subset \ldots \subset X^{(n)} \subset \ldots$$

Let (X, A) be a relative CW-complex. Assume that X is arcwise connected¹ and set $\pi = \pi_1(X)$. Let $\rho : \widetilde{X} \to X$ be the universal covering of X, and set $\widetilde{X}^{(q)} = \rho^{-1}(X^{(q)})$ and $\widetilde{A} = \rho^{-1}(A)$. Then $(\widetilde{X}, \widetilde{A})$ is a relative CW-complex with the filtration $\widetilde{A} \subset \widetilde{X}^{(1)} \subset \ldots \subset \widetilde{X}^{(n)} \subset \ldots$

¹This assumption is only made in order to avoid considerations about base points and simplify the argument.

Recall that the homology of the relative CW-complex (\tilde{X}, \tilde{A}) can be computed using a $\mathbb{Z}[\pi]$ -chain complex $C_*(\tilde{X}, \tilde{A})$. The $q^{\text{th}} \mathbb{Z}[\pi]$ -chain module is the singular homology $H_q(\tilde{X}^{(q)}, \tilde{X}^{(q-1)})$ and the π -action is coming from the covering transformations, the q^{th} differential is then given by the composite map

$$\mathrm{H}_{q}(\widetilde{X}^{(q)},\widetilde{X}^{(q-1)}) \xrightarrow{\partial_{q}} \mathrm{H}_{q-1}(\widetilde{X}^{(q-1)}) \xrightarrow{i_{q}} \mathrm{H}_{q-1}(\widetilde{X}^{(q-1)},\widetilde{X}^{(q-2)}),$$

where ∂_q is the q^{th} boundary map associated with the homology long exact sequence of the pair $(\widetilde{X}^{(q)}, \widetilde{X}^{(q-1)})$ and i_q is induced by the inclusion.

If we denote by β_i the image of a generator of $\mathrm{H}_q(D^q, S^{q-1}) \cong \mathbb{Z}$ under the map $(\Psi_i^q, \psi_i^q)_q : \mathrm{H}_q(D^q, S^{q-1}) \to C_q(\widetilde{X}, \widetilde{A}) = \mathrm{H}_q(\widetilde{X}^{(q)}, \widetilde{X}^{(q-1)})$, then the set $\{\beta_i\}_{i \in \mathcal{A}_q}$ is a $\mathbb{Z}[\pi]$ -basis for $C_q(\widetilde{X}, \widetilde{A})$. We call this basis the *cellular* basis.

Recall that the homology of a relative CW-complex is given by the homology of the $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -chain complex we just defined, i.e.,

$$\mathrm{H}_*(X, A) \cong H_*(C_*(X, A)).$$

Let M be a closed (n-1)-manifold. Now suppose we have a handle decomposition of a manifold

$$Y = M \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda}} (\varphi_i^{\lambda}) \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda+1}} (\varphi_i^{\lambda+1}) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_n} (\varphi_i^n),$$

where the λ -handles are attached on $M \times \{0\}$. We denote by Y^q the manifold

$$Y^{q} = M \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda}} (\varphi_{i}^{\lambda}) \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda+1}} (\varphi_{i}^{\lambda+1}) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_{q}} (\varphi_{i}^{q})$$

obtained from $M \times [0, 1]$ by adding handles of index less or equal to q.

Let us denote $M \times \{0\}$ by M_0 . Then we construct by induction over $q = \lambda, \ldots, n$ a sequence of spaces $X^{(q)}$ with a filtration

$$M_0 \subset X^{(\lambda)} \subset \ldots \subset X^{(n)} = \mathfrak{X}$$

such that (\mathfrak{X}, M_0) is a relative CW-complex. We define the attaching maps of the relative CW-complex $(\mathfrak{X}, M \times \{0\})$ using the attaching maps of the handlebody decomposition of Y.

More precisely set

$$f_{\lambda-1}: Y^{\lambda-1} = M \times [0,1] \to X^{(\lambda-1)} = M_0$$

the projection, which is a homotopy equivalence.

Assume that, for $q \geq \lambda$, the set $X^{(q-1)}$ is constructed and there exists a homotopy equivalence $f_{q-1}: Y^{q-1} \to X^{(q-1)}$. Then define the attaching maps $f_{q-1} \circ \varphi_i^q | S^{q-1} \times \{0\}$ for $i = 1, \ldots, p_q$ to construct Y^q . Now consider the relative CW-complex (\mathcal{Y}^q, Y^q) , where \mathcal{Y}^q is constructed from Y^q by adding qcells with the attaching maps $\{\varphi_i^q | S^{q-1} \times \{0\}\}_{i=1,\ldots,p_q}$. One can see that both $X^{(q)}$ and Y^q are homotopically equivalent to \mathcal{Y}^q , hence there exists a homotopy equivalence $f_q: Y^q \to X^{(q)}$ such that $f_{q|Y^{q-1}} = f_{q-1}$.

Denote by $\rho: \widetilde{Y} \to Y$ the universal covering of Y with $\pi = \pi_1(Y)$ as covering transformations group. Set $\widetilde{Y}^q = \rho^{-1}(Y^q)$. As done before in the general context of relative CW-complex, one can associate a $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -chain complex $C_*(\widetilde{Y}, \widetilde{M}_0)$. The $q^{\text{th}} \mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -chain module is the singular homology $H_q(\widetilde{Y}^{(q)}, \widetilde{Y}^{(q-1)})$ and the q^{th} differential is then given by the composite map

$$\mathrm{H}_{q}(\widetilde{Y}^{(q)},\widetilde{Y}^{(q-1)}) \xrightarrow{\partial_{q}} \mathrm{H}_{q-1}(\widetilde{Y}^{(q-1)}) \xrightarrow{i_{q}} \mathrm{H}_{q-1}(\widetilde{Y}^{(q-1)},\widetilde{Y}^{(q-2)}),$$

where ∂_q is the q^{th} boundary map associated with the homology long exact sequence of the pair $(\tilde{Y}^{(q)}, \tilde{Y}^{(q-1)})$ and i_q is induced by the inclusion.

Since the maps $f_q: Y^q \to X^{(q)}$ constructed before are homotopy equivalences, then we get an isomorphism of $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -chain complexes

$$C_*(\widetilde{Y}, \widetilde{M}_0) \stackrel{\Theta}{\cong} C_*(\widetilde{\mathfrak{X}}, \widetilde{M}_0).$$

Moreover each handle of index q with attaching map φ_i^q for $i = 1, \ldots, p_q$ determines an element $[\varphi_i^q] \in C_q(\widetilde{Y}, \widetilde{M}_0)$. And the basis $\{[\varphi_i^q]\}_{i=1,\ldots,p_q}$ of $C_q(\widetilde{Y}, \widetilde{M}_0)$ maps to the cellular basis of $C_*(\widetilde{\mathfrak{X}}, \widetilde{M}_0)$ under Θ .

Now we are ready to prove the h-cobordism Theorem.

2.2 *h*-cobordism Theorem

First let us state the h-cobordism Theorem due to Smale.

Theorem 2.29 (h-cobordism [142]). Let M_1 and M_2 be two closed oriented and simply connected manifolds of dimension $n \ge 5$. If there exists an oriented compact manifold W with ∂W diffeomorphic to the disjoint union of M_1 and $-M_2$, and each component of ∂W is a deformation retract of W then W is diffeomorphic to $M_1 \times [0, 1]$.

The manifold $-M_2$ is the manifold M_2 with the reversed orientation.

Remark 2.30. As an important consequence we have that the two manifolds M_1 and M_2 are diffeomorphic to each other.

Remark that the inclusions $M_i \hookrightarrow W$, for i = 1, 2, are homotopy equivalences. And the letter h in h-cobordism is for homotopy equivalence.

The h-cobordism Theorem can be reformulated as follows.

Theorem 2.31 (*h*-cobordism). Let M_1 and M_2 be two closed oriented and simply connected manifolds of dimension $n \ge 5$. If there exists an oriented compact manifold W with ∂W diffeomorphic to the disjoint union of M_1 and $-M_2$, and $H_*(W, M_1) = 0$ then W is diffeomorphic to $M_1 \times [0, 1]$.

Remark 2.32. In the second statement of the *h*-cobordism Theorem it is equivalent to replace $H_*(W, M_1) = 0$ by $H_*(W, M_2) = 0$.

More precisely, when $H_*(W, M_1) = 0$ the universal coefficient Theorem implies $H^*(W, M_1) \cong Hom(H_*(W, M_1)) = 0$, and by Poincaré duality we get $H_*(W, M_2) = 0$. Similarly $H_*(W, M_2) = 0$ implies $H_*(W, M_1) = 0$.

Assuming Theorem 2.29 one can prove Theorem 2.31.

Proof of Theorem 2.31. First remark that if M_1 and M_2 are both deformation retracts of W then we have $H_*(W, M_1) = 0$, and $H_*(W, M_2) = 0$ as well.

Second when $\pi_1(M_1) = 0$, $\pi_1(W, M_1) = 0$ and $H_*(W, M_1) = 0$ then, according to the relative Hurewicz isomorphism Theorem (see [16]), we have $\pi_i(W, M_1) = 0$ for $i \in \mathbf{N}$. Then one can construct a deformation retraction from W to M_1 . As explained in Remark 2.31 the nullity of $H_*(W, M_1)$ implies $H_*(W, M_2) = 0$, and M_2 is, by the same argument, a deformation retract of W.

The *h*-cobordism Theorem is crucial for the study of cobordism classes of high dimensional knots. It concerns simply connected manifolds, but this connectivity condition is automatic for knots of dimension greater or equal to 2.

In the subsection 2.2.1 we will prove an extension to non-simply connected manifolds called *s*-cobordism theorem. Though we will not need this extension for the study of knot cobordism, we choose to give this proof since the core of the proof is the same of the proof of the *h*-cobordism Theorem and is essentially made of Smale's lemmas .

The *s*-cobordism Theorem was proved by Barden in [4], by Mazur in [99] and by Stallings (who never published his proof). For additional details we refer to Kervaire's paper [71] devoted to a detailed proof of this Theorem.

2.2.1 s-cobordism Theorem

Theorem 2.33 (s-cobordism Theorem). Let M_1 and M_2 be two closed oriented and connected manifolds of dimension $n \ge 5$, and let $\pi = \pi_1(M_1)$ the fundamental group of M_1 . If there exists an oriented compact manifold W with ∂W diffeomorphic to the disjoint union of M_1 and $-M_2$, and each component of ∂W is a deformation retract of W then W is diffeomorphic to $M_1 \times [0, 1]$ if and only if the Whitehead torsion $\tau(W, M_1) \in Wh(\pi)$ vanishes.

To make this statement understandable we have to define briefly Whitehead groups and Whitehead torsion, see [151] for details.

Whitehead groups. Let π be a group, and let $GL(n, \mathbf{Z}[\pi])$ the group of invertible matrices of order n on the group ring $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$. We denote by $GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])$ the set of disjoint union $\bigcup_{n \in \mathbf{Z}} GL(n, \mathbf{Z}[\pi])$, it is the set of invertible matrices of arbitrary size with entries in $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$.

Let us denote by $E_{i,j}^n$ a $n \times n$ matrix with all entries 0 except for a 1 in the (i, j) spot; and by $\Delta_i^n(\gamma)$ a $n \times n$ diagonal matrix with entries on the diagonal equal to 1 except for γ in the (i, i) spot. If I_n denotes the identity matrix of rank n, then an *elementary matrix* is a matrix of the form $(I_n + aE_{i,j}^n)$, with $a \in \mathbf{Z}[\pi]$; and let $E(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])$ be the subgroup of $GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])$ generated by the elementary matrices.

It is not difficult to show that $E(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])$ is the commutator subgroup of $GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])$, and any subgroup of $GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])$ which contains $E(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])$ is a normal subgroup of $GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])$.

Let us consider the subgroup $\pm \pi$ of $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ of trivial units, namely

$$\left\{p \mid p \in \pi\right\} \cup \left\{-p \mid p \in \pi\right\} = \pm \pi < \mathbf{Z}[\pi].$$

Then we define $I_{\pm\pi}$ to be the set

$$I_{\pm\pi} = \left\{ M \in GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi]) \mid M = \Delta_i^n(\gamma) \text{ with } \gamma \in \pm\pi, \text{ or } M \in E(\mathbf{Z}[\pi]) \right\}$$

In $I_{\pm\pi}$ we collected the matrices of $E(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])$ and the matrices of the form

$$\begin{pmatrix} I_i & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & \gamma & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & I_j \end{pmatrix}$$

with $\gamma \in \pm \pi$.

Hence the group E_{π} , which is generated by the matrices of $I_{\pm\pi}$, is a normal subgroup of $GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])$.

Definition 2.34. The whitehead group $Wh(\pi)$ is the abelian quotient group $GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])_{/E_{\pi}}$.

In the following we will use another definition of $Wh(\pi)$, which is more complicated but more convenient for our purpose. On $GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])$ we define an equivalence relation, denoted by \mathcal{R} , generated by the elementary operations listed below.

Let A be a matrix in $GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])$,

- 1. multiply the *i*-th row of A from left by $\pm \gamma$ with $\gamma \in \pi$;
- 2. add the *i*-th row to *j*-th row of A;
- 3. change the matrix $A \in GL(n, \mathbf{Z}[\pi])$ to $\begin{pmatrix} A & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$;
- 4. change the matrix $\begin{pmatrix} A & 0 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \in GL(n+1, \mathbf{Z}[\pi])$ to A (this is the inverse of the previous item).

Remark 2.35. We do not use column operations in our definition, i.e., right product with elementary matrices. Because if two matrices A and B are related together with column and row operations, then there exist two matrices E_1 and E_2 , which are product of elementary matrices, such that $I_n = E_1 \begin{pmatrix} A & 0 \\ 0 & I_q \end{pmatrix} B^{-1} E_2$. But this means that $E_2^{-1} = E_1 \begin{pmatrix} A & 0 \\ 0 & I_q \end{pmatrix} B^{-1}$, and then $I_n = E_2 E_1 \begin{pmatrix} A & 0 \\ 0 & I_q \end{pmatrix} B^{-1}$. This implies that A and B are related together only using row operations.

One can define a product on classes of matrices in $GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])_{\mathcal{R}}$. We denote by $[A] \in GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])_{\mathcal{R}}$ the class of a matrix $A \in GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])$. Let [A] and [B] be in $GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])_{\mathcal{R}}$, then there exist two integers *i* and *j* (may be equal to 0) such that the two matrices $A \oplus I_i$ and $B \oplus I_j$ are invertible matrices of same rank. We define

$$[A].[B] = \left[(A \oplus I_i).(B \oplus I_j) \right].$$

The neutral element is given by $[I_n]$ for any positive integer n. The inverse of [A] is given by $[A^{-1}]$. One can prove that $(GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])_{/\mathcal{R}}, \cdot)$ is an abelian group, and $Wh(\pi)$ is the quotient $GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])_{/\mathcal{R}}$.

Proposition 2.36. These two definitions of Whitehead groups are equivalent together.

See [29] for this equivalence.

In the following we will denote by A both a matrix in $GL(\mathbf{Z}[\pi])$ and its class in Wh(π).

Whitehead torsion. We will define the Whitehead torsion of a pair (X, Y) when both X and Y are CW-complexes such that Y is a deformation retract of X. But Whitehead torsion may be defined algebraically for acyclic chain complexes over a ring R under some assumptions for R, we refer to [151] and [108] for detailed expositions on Whitehead torsion.

Since the inclusion $Y \hookrightarrow X$ is a homotopy equivalence, then it induces an isomorphism of fundamental groups $\pi_1(Y) \cong \pi_1(X) = \pi$, provided we choose a base point in Y. Let us consider again the universal covering $\tilde{\rho}: \tilde{X} \to X$, it induces the covering $\tilde{\rho}_{|\tilde{Y}}: \tilde{Y} \to Y$ and the subcomplex \tilde{Y} is a deformation retract of \tilde{X} . Therefore the $\mathbb{Z}[\pi]$ -chain complex $C_*(\tilde{X}, \tilde{Y})$ of length *n* is acyclic. Recall that π acts on $C_*(\tilde{X}, \tilde{Y})$, and this makes it a free chain complex over $\mathbb{Z}[\pi]$; each $\mathbb{Z}[\pi]$ -module $C_q(\tilde{X}, \tilde{Y})$ equiped with the cellular basis $\mathcal{B}_q = \{\beta_i\}_{i \in \mathcal{A}_q}$ see § 2.1.2.

1. First assume that for all integer $0 \le q \le n$ the $\mathbb{Z}[\pi]$ -module $\operatorname{Im} d_q$ is free. Since the complex is acyclic, then we have the short exact sequences

$$0 \to \operatorname{Im} d_q \to C_q(\widetilde{X}, \widetilde{Y}) \xrightarrow{a_q} \operatorname{Im} d_{q-1} \to 0.$$

By exactness of the last short sequences we get sections s_q of d_q , then set $\mathcal{I}_{q-1}^* = s_q(\mathcal{I}_q)$ the image of the basis \mathcal{I}_{q-1} of $\operatorname{Im} d_{q-1}$ under s_q . Note that, since for any distinct integers i and j the two $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -modules $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]^i$ and $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]^j$ are not isomorphic, then the juxtaposition of the two basis \mathcal{I}_q and \mathcal{I}_{q-1}^* is a basis of $C_q(\widetilde{X}, \widetilde{Y})$. Set $T_{\mathcal{I}_q \mathcal{I}_{q-1}^*} \to \mathcal{B}_q$ the transition matrix from $\mathcal{I}_q \mathcal{I}_{q-1}^*$ to \mathcal{B}_q .

The following product matrix

$$\tau = \prod_{i=0}^{n} T_{\mathcal{I}_q \mathcal{I}_{q-1}^* \to \mathcal{B}_q}^{(-1)^{i+1}}$$

is invertible.

Moreover one can prove that its class in $Wh(\pi)$ does not depend on the choices of the basis and is invariant under cellular subdivisions. According to these facts when for all integer $0 \leq q \leq n$ the $\mathbb{Z}[\pi]$ -module $\operatorname{Im} d_q$ are free, then we define the *torsion* of the complex $C_*(\widetilde{X}, \widetilde{Y})$ to be the class of τ in $Wh(\pi)$.

2. When the $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -module Im d_q are not free we have the following Lemma

Lemma 2.37. For all integers $0 \le q \le n$ there exists a free $\mathbb{Z}[\pi]$ -module F_q such that the $\mathbb{Z}[\pi]$ -module $\operatorname{Im} d_q \oplus F_q$ is free.
Proof. Note that $\operatorname{Im} d_0 = C_0(\widetilde{X}, \widetilde{Y})$ is free.

We will prove the property by induction on q. Assume there exists an integer $k \ge 0$ for which there exists a free $\mathbb{Z}[\pi]$ -module F_k such that the $\mathbb{Z}[\pi]$ -module $\operatorname{Im} d_k \oplus F_k$ is free.

Since the $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -chain complex $C_*(\widetilde{X}, \widetilde{Y})$ of length n is acyclic, then we have the following short exact sequence

$$0 \to \operatorname{Im} d_{k+1} \to C_k(\widetilde{X}, \widetilde{Y}) \oplus F_k \stackrel{d_k \oplus Id}{\longrightarrow} \operatorname{Im} d_k \oplus F_k \to 0.$$

The last $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -module is free, hence there exists a section σ_k for $d_k \oplus Id$. The $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -module $\sigma_q(\operatorname{Im} d_k \oplus F_k)$ is free, and $\operatorname{Im} d_{k+1} \oplus \sigma_q(\operatorname{Im} d_k \oplus F_k) = C_k(\widetilde{X}, \widetilde{Y}) \oplus F_k$ as well.

Let us denote by $C^q_*(F)$ the free based acyclic $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -chain complex associated with a free based $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -module F, which has $d_q: F \to F$ as the only non-trivial differential

$$\dots \to 0 \to F \xrightarrow{a_q} F \to 0 \to \dots$$

Define a new $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -chain complex $C_*(\widetilde{X}, \widetilde{Y}) \bigoplus_{k=0}^n C_*^k(F_k)$. Since in this free acyclic $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -chain complex the image of the differential are some free $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -modules, then we can compute its torsion as just made before. One can prove that the torsion of this complex does not depend on the choices made on the free $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -modules F_q for $q = 0, \ldots, n$.

We define the torsion $\tau(X, Y)$ to be the torsion of the $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -chain complex $C_*(\widetilde{X}, \widetilde{Y}) \bigoplus_{k=0}^n C^k_*(F_k).$

Come back to the statement of the *s*-cobordism Theorem. Assume that W is an oriented compact manifold with boundary $\partial W \cong M_1 \coprod -M_2$, such that both M_1 and M_2 are deformation retracts of W. To a handlebody decomposition

$$W = M_1 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_0} (\varphi_i^0) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_\lambda} (\varphi_i^\lambda) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_n} (\varphi_i^n),$$

one can associate first a $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -chain complex $C_*(\widetilde{W}, \widetilde{M}_1)$ and second a relative CW-complex $(\widetilde{\mathfrak{X}}, \widetilde{M}_1)$ such that the $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -chain complex $C_*(\widetilde{\mathfrak{X}}, \widetilde{M}_1)$ is isomorphic to $C_*(\widetilde{W}, \widetilde{M}_1)$.

Since M_1 is a deformation retract of W, in the relative CW complex $(\widetilde{\mathfrak{X}}, \widetilde{M}_1)$ we have that \widetilde{M}_1 is a deformation retract of $\widetilde{\mathfrak{X}}$ as well. Hence $\tau(\widetilde{\mathfrak{X}}, \widetilde{M}_1)$ is well defined, and the torsion $\tau(W, M_1)$ is by definition equal to the torsion $\tau(\widetilde{\mathfrak{X}}, \widetilde{M}_1)$.

Simple homotopy equivalence. When the map $f: E \to F$ is a homotopy equivalence between CW-complexes, then F is a deformation retract of the mapping cylinder

$$M_f = (X \times [0,1]) \coprod Y_{/(x,1)} \sim f(x)$$

of f.

We define the Whitehead torsion of f, denoted by $\tau(f) \in Wh(\pi_1(Y))$, to be the image of the torsion $\tau(M_f, Y) \in Wh(\pi_1(M_f))$ in $Wh(\pi_1(Y))$ under the isomorphism between $Wh(\pi_1(M_f)) \xrightarrow{\cong} Wh(\pi_1(Y))$ induced by the isomorphism $\pi_1(M_f) \xrightarrow{\cong} \pi_1(Y)$.

This torsion is well defined, and when two cellular homotopy equivalences between two CW-complexes are homotopic the torsion are equal.

Definition 2.38. We say that a homotopy equivalence $f : X \to Y$ of finite CW-complexes is *simple* if the torsion $\tau(f)$ vanishes in Wh $(\pi_1(Y))$.

This definition extends to homotopy equivalences between smooth manifolds.

Remark 2.39. In the statement of the *s*-cobordism Theorem the inclusions $M_i \hookrightarrow W$ are simple homotopy equivalences. The letter *s* in *s*-cobordism refers to simple homotopy equivalence.

Proof of the *s*-cobordism Theorem. To prove the *s*-cobordism Theorem we need some technical Lemmas. There exists many written proofs of these crucial Lemmas in the literature, see Lück [94] and Kervaire [71].

Let us fix some notations. In the following we will consider handle decompositions of a manifold W which has $M_1 \coprod M_2$ as boundary.

$$W = M_1 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_0} (\varphi_i^0) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_\lambda} (\varphi_i^\lambda) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_n} (\varphi_i^n).$$

Then we will denote

$$W^{\lambda} = M_1 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_0} (\varphi_i^0) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda}} (\varphi_i^{\lambda})$$

the manifold obtained from $M_1 \times [0, 1]$ after the gluing of handles of indexes less or equal to λ , and

$$\hat{\partial} W_{+}^{\lambda} = \partial W^{\lambda} \setminus \left(\prod_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda+1}} \varphi_{i}^{\lambda+1} (S^{\lambda} \times \stackrel{\circ}{D}^{n-1-\lambda}) \coprod M \times \{0\} \right)$$

the upper boundary of W^{λ} without the gluing sets of handles of index $\lambda + 1$.

Lemma 2.40. Let W be an oriented compact n-manifold with $n \ge 6$ and ∂W is diffeomorphic to the disjoint union of two compact (n-1)-manifolds M_1 and M_2 . Suppose that each component of ∂W is a deformation retract of W, then W is diffeomorphic to

$$M_1 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_2} (\varphi_i^2) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_n} (\varphi_i^n)$$

relatively to M_1 .

Proof. Let $M_1 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_0} (\varphi_i^0) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_n} (\varphi_i^n)$ be a handle decomposition of W. To prove this Lemma we have to show that we can remove the handle of indexes 0 and 1.

Recall that to add a 0-handle we make the disjoint union with a *n*-disk. But since W is connected there exists almost one 1-handle joining $M_1 \times [0, 1]$ to this *n*-disk. Up to isotopy all the gluing sets of 1-handles, which are not in the 0-handles, are in $M_1 \times \{1\}$, hence the order of attaching 1-handles is not important. So if (φ_1^0) is the first 0-handle, one can assume that the 1-handle (φ_1^1) is joining $M_1 \times [0, 1]$ to (φ_1^0) . But the gluing of (φ_1^1) with (φ_1^0) is homeomorphic to a *n*-disk since we only attach one connected component of the boundary of the 1-handle to the 0-handle. These two handles (φ_1^1) and (φ_1^0) are canceling together, so we can remove the 0-handle (φ_1^0) and the 1-handle (φ_1^1) . Finally one may assume that there is no 0-handle.

The handle decomposition of W became

$$M_1 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_1-p_0} (\varphi_i^1) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_n} (\varphi_i^n).$$

Since $\hat{\partial}W^0_+$ consists only in $M \times \{1\}$ with $2p_1$ disks of dimension (n-1) removed, then $\pi_1(\hat{\partial}W^0_+) = \pi_1(M \times \{1\})$. Moreover $M_1 \times \{1\}$ is a deformation retract of W, so $\pi_1(\hat{\partial}W^0_+)$ maps surjectively onto $\pi_1(W)$. Let

$$\phi_1^1: D^1 \times D^{n-1} \to W^1$$

be the embedding of the 1-handle (φ_1^1) . Consider now $[\sigma]\in\pi_1(W^1)$ given by the homotopy class of

$$\sigma = \phi_1^1 \left(D^1 \times \{0\} \right) \cup \gamma_{\varphi_1^1 \left(S^0 \times \{0\} \right)}$$

the gluing , along their boundary of the core the 1-handle and a path γ , which join in $\hat{\partial}W^0_+$ the two points of $\varphi^1_1(S^0 \times \{0\})$. By construction $[\sigma]$ is not equal to 0 in $\pi_1(W^1)$; but since $\pi_1(W) \cong \pi_1(M_1)$, then $[\sigma]$ must be 0 in $\pi_1(W)$. This means that σ is null-homotopic in W. Because of the dimensions, one can find some attaching maps $\{\varphi_i'^2\}_{i=1,\dots,p_2}$ isotopic to $\{\varphi^2_i\}_{i=1,\dots,p_2}$ such that for all $i = 1, \dots, p_2$ the images of $\varphi_i'^2$ do not meet the loop σ . Hence one can construct an embedding

$$\phi: S^1 \to \hat{\partial} W^1$$

such that

$$\left[\phi(S^1)\right] = \left[\sigma\right]$$

and $\phi(S^1)$ meets the transverse sphere of (φ_1^1) transversally in exactly one point. Since σ is null-homotopic in W, then ϕ is null-homotopic in W and in ∂W^2 as well. This means that the image of ϕ bounds an immersed 2-disk, and twice the dimension of this disk is strictly less than the dimension of ∂W^2 , which is 5. According to Whitney's embedding Theorem, this homotopy can be realized with an embedding of a 2-disk in ∂W^2 . This means that one can extend ϕ to an embedding $\Phi: S^1 \times D^{n-1} \to \partial W^2$ which is isotopic to a trivial embedding in ∂W^2 . By construction Φ fulfills the hypothesis of Lemma 2.27, so we can eliminate the first 1-handle in the decomposition of W. By induction we get the desired decomposition

$$W \cong M_1 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_2} (\overline{\varphi}_i^2) \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_3} (\overline{\varphi}_i^3) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_n} (\overline{\varphi}_i^n)$$

Remark 2.41. In the proof we strongly used the assumption $n \ge 6$ to smooth immersed disks to embedded disks.

As a consequence of this Lemma one can give a description of the $\mathbb{Z}[\pi]$ -chain complex $C_*(\widetilde{W}, \widetilde{M}_1)$ in term of homotopy groups, see § 2.1.2 for the definition of this complex, where we have identified $M_1 \times \{0\}$ to M_1 , the manifold \widetilde{W} is the universal covering of W and $\pi = \pi_1(W)$.

First we fix a base point in $M_1 \times \{0\}$ and a lift of that point in $\rho^{-1}(W)$, all the homotopy groups will be considered with respect to these base points. Now we define the $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -chain complex

$$\pi_*(W^*, W^{*-1}) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } q \le 1, \\ \pi_q(W^q, W^{q-1}) & \text{if } q \ge 2. \end{cases}$$

The differentials are given by the composite maps

$$\pi_q(W^q, W^{q-1}) \xrightarrow{\partial_q} \pi_{q-1}(W^{q-1}) \xrightarrow{i_{q-1}} \pi_{q-1}(W^{q-1}, W^{q-2})$$

where ∂_q is a boundary operator, and i_{q-1} is induced by the inclusion.

For all $q \geq 1$ the group $\pi_1(\widetilde{W}^{q-1})$ is trivial, then the relative Hurewicz homeomorphism $\pi_q(\widetilde{W}^q, \widetilde{W}^{q-1}) \to H_q(\widetilde{W}^q, \widetilde{W}^{q-1})$ is an isomorphism. Moreover the covering maps $\widetilde{\rho}_q : \widetilde{W}^q \to W^q$ induce the isomorphisms

$$\pi_q(\widetilde{W}^q,\widetilde{W}^{q-1})\cong\pi_q(W^q,W^{q-1}).$$

Finally we get an isomorphism of $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]\text{-chain complexes}$

$$C_*(\widetilde{W}, \widetilde{M}_1) \cong \pi_*(W^*, W^{*-1}).$$

Each basis element $[\varphi_i^q] \in C_q(\widetilde{W}, \widetilde{M}_1)$, associate with the attaching maps of the handles, can be considered as an element of $\pi_q(W^q, W^{q-1})$ with this isomorphism. It corresponds to the element given by the homotopy class of the mapping $(D^q \times \{0\}, \varphi^q(S^{q-1} \times \{0\}) \hookrightarrow (W^q, W^{q-1})$.

In the following Lemma we give conditions which ensure that the embedding of a sphere meets suitably the transverse spheres of a handle decomposition.

Lemma 2.42. Let W be a compact n-manifold with $n \ge 6$ and ∂W is diffeomorphic to the disjoint union of two compact (n-1)-manifolds M_1 and M_2 . Suppose that W is diffeomorphic to

$$M_1 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_2} (\varphi_i^2) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_n} (\varphi_i^n)$$

relatively M_1 .

Fix $\lambda \in \{1, \ldots, n-3\}$ and $k \in \{1, \ldots, p_{\lambda}\}$. Let $f : S^{\lambda} \to \hat{\partial}W^{\lambda}_{+}$ be an embedding. Then the following are equivalent

1. There exists an embedding $g: S^{\lambda} \to \hat{\partial} W_{+}^{\lambda}$ isotopic to f which meets the transverse spheres of the λ -handle (φ_{k}^{λ}) transversally in exactly one point and is disjoint from the transverse spheres of the λ -handles $\{(\varphi_{i}^{\lambda})\}_{i \neq k}$,

2. For any lift $\widetilde{f}: S^{\lambda} \to \widetilde{W}^{\lambda}$ of f under $\widetilde{\rho}_{|\widetilde{W}^{\lambda}}$; if $[\widetilde{f}]$ denotes the image of funder the composite map $\pi_{\lambda}(\widetilde{W}^{\lambda}) \to \pi_{\lambda}(\widetilde{W}^{\lambda}, \widetilde{W}^{\lambda-1}) \to H_{\lambda}(\widetilde{W}^{\lambda}, \widetilde{W}^{\lambda-1})$, then there exists $\gamma \in \pi$ such that $[\widetilde{f}] = \pm \gamma[\varphi_{k}^{\lambda}]$.

Proof. When the transversality conditions of the first statement are fulfilled, the second follows easily.

Let us explain the converse. Because of dimensions the image of f meets the set of transverse spheres of the λ -handles only in a finite number of points, set

$$\operatorname{Im} f \bigcap \left\{ \{0\} \times S_i^{n-\lambda-1} \right\}_{i=1,\dots,p_{\lambda}} = \left\{ x_{i,1},\dots,x_{i,n_i} \right\}_{i=1,\dots,p_{\lambda}}.$$

Fix $* \in \text{Im } f$ a base point in W, and in each transverse sphere $\{0\} \times S_i^{n-\lambda-1}$ fix a base point $*_i$, for $i = 1, \ldots, p_\lambda$, such that $*_i \notin \{x_{i,1}, \ldots, x_{i,n_i}\}_{i=1,\ldots,p_\lambda}$.

Now let

$$c_{i,j}:[0,1]\to S^{\lambda}$$

be a path such that for all $(i, j) \in \{1, \dots, p_{\lambda}\} \times \{1, \dots, n_i\}$ we have $f \circ c_{i,j}(0) = *$ and $f \circ c_{i,j}(1) = x_{i,j}$. Let

$$b_{i,j}:[0,1]\to W^{\lambda}$$

be a path such that for all $(i, j) \in \{1, \dots, p_{\lambda}\} \times \{1, \dots, n_i\}$ we have $b_{i,j}(0) = x_{i,j}$ and $b_{i,j}(1) = *_i$. And let

$$a_i: [0,1] \to W^{\lambda}$$

be a path such that for all $i \in \{1, \ldots, p_{\lambda}\}$ we have $a_i(0) = *_i$ and $a_i(1) = *$.

Now let $l_{i,j}$ a loop base in *, which is the composite path of $f(c_{i,j})$, $b_{i,j}$ and a_i . if we denote by $\gamma_{i,j}$ the homotopy class of $l_{i,j}$ in $\pi = \pi_1(W, *)$, then we have

$$[\widetilde{f}] = \sum_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda}} \sum_{j=1}^{n_i} \epsilon_{i,j} \gamma_{i,j} [\varphi_i^{\lambda}]$$

where $\epsilon_{i,j} = \pm 1$.

We assume that there exists $\gamma \in \mathbb{Z}[\pi]$ such that $[\widetilde{f}] = \pm \gamma[\varphi_k^{\lambda}]$, but since the set $\{[\varphi_i^{\lambda}]\}_{i=1,...,p_{\lambda}}$ is a basis of $H_{\lambda}(\widetilde{W}^{\lambda}, \widetilde{W}^{\lambda-1})$ then, for $i \neq k$, we can associate the elements of $\{x_{i,1}, \ldots, x_{i,n_i}\}_{i=1,...,p_{\lambda}}$ by pairs such that for each pair, say (x_{i,j_1}, x_{i,j_2}) , we have $\epsilon_{i,j_1} \epsilon_{i,j_2} = -1$. This means that the loop, which is the composite path of $f(c_{i,j_1}), b_{i,j_1}$, the inverse of b_{i,j_2} and the inverse of $f(c_{i,j_2})$ is null-homotopic in ∂W_{+}^{λ} .

Now, since $n \ge 6$, then one can apply the Whitney trick (see [162]) to modify f with an isotopy, and get new embedding of S^{λ} in ∂W^{λ}_{+} with the two intersection points x_{i,j_1} and x_{i,j_2} removed and no change to the other intersection points with the transverse spheres.

By induction we get the first statement with
$$\gamma = \pm \sum_{j=1}^{n_k} \epsilon_{k,j} \gamma_{k,j}$$
.

Lemma 2.43. Let $f: S^{\lambda} \to \hat{\partial}W^{\lambda}_{+}$ be an embedding, and let $\{x_j\}_{j=1,\dots,p_{\lambda+1}}$ be a set of elements of $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$.

An embedding $g: S^{\lambda} \to \hat{\partial} W^{\lambda}_{+}$ is isotopic to f if and only if to each lift $\widetilde{f}: S^{\lambda} \to \widetilde{W}^{\lambda}$ of f under $\widetilde{\rho}_{|\widetilde{W}^{\lambda}}$ one can find a lift $\widetilde{g}: S^{\lambda} \to \widetilde{W}^{\lambda}$ of g such that in $\mathrm{H}_{\lambda}(\widetilde{W}^{\lambda}, W^{\lambda-1})$ we have

$$[\widetilde{g}] = [\widetilde{f}] + \sum_{j=1}^{p_{\lambda+1}} x_j \, d_{\lambda+1}[\varphi_j^{\lambda+1}]$$

where $d_{\lambda+1}$ is the $(\lambda+1)$ -differential of the complex $C_*(\widetilde{W}, \widetilde{M}_1)$.

This Lemma is more or less proved in Smale's work [142], for a proof see [71] or [94].

Lemma 2.44. Let W be an oriented compact n-manifold with $n \ge 6$ and ∂W is diffeomorphic to the disjoint union of two compact (n-1)-manifolds M_1 and M_2 . Suppose that each component of ∂W is a deformation retract of W, then for any $\lambda \in \{2, \ldots, n-3\}$ there exists a handlebody decomposition of W of the form

$$M_1 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda}} (\varphi_i^{\lambda}) \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda+1}} (\varphi_i^{\lambda+1}).$$

Proof. We saw that handles of indexes 0 and 1 can be removed so we start with a handle decomposition for W of the form

$$W \cong M_1 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_2} (\varphi_i^2) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_n} (\varphi_i^n)$$

Now we will show that we can decrease p_q by one provided that $p_r = 0$ for $r \leq q-1$ and $q \leq n-3$.

Start with a decomposition

$$W \cong M_1 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_q} (\varphi_i^q) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_n} (\varphi_i^n)$$

As done before the trick is to attach a new (q + 1)-handle, which cancel with (φ_1^q) , and a new (q + 2)-handle such that the two new handles cancel together. To do that we will use Lemma 2.27.

Let

$$\Psi^{q+1}: S^{q+1} \times D^{n-q-1} \to \hat{\partial} W^q_{\perp}$$

be an embedding such that its image is included in a *n*-disk $D^n \subset \hat{\partial} W^q_+$.

Since the inclusion $M_1 \hookrightarrow W$ is a homotopy equivalence, then the $\mathbb{Z}[\pi]$ chain complex $C_*(\widetilde{W}, \widetilde{M}_1)$ is acyclic. But we assume that there is no k-handle with $k \leq q-1$ in the handle decomposition for W, hence the the $\mathbb{Z}[\pi]$ -module $C_{q-1}(\widetilde{W}, \widetilde{M}_1) = \operatorname{H}_{q-1}(\widetilde{W}^{q-1}, \widetilde{W}^{q-2})$ is trivial. So the (q+1)-differential of the complex $C_*(\widetilde{W}, \widetilde{M}_1)$, namely $d_{q+1} : C_{q+1}(\widetilde{W}, \widetilde{M}_1) \to C_q(\widetilde{W}, \widetilde{M}_1)$, is surjective. This implies that there exists a set $\{x_k\}_{i=1,\ldots,p_{q+1}}$ of elements in $\mathbb{Z}[\pi]$, such that

$$\mathbf{H}_{q}(\widetilde{W}^{q},\widetilde{W}^{q-1}) \ni [\varphi_{1}^{q}] = \sum_{i=1}^{p_{q+1}} x_{i} d_{q+1}([\varphi_{i}^{q+1}]).$$

According to Lemma 2.43, one can find an embedding

$$\psi^{q+1}: S^{q+1} \times D^{n-q-1} \to \hat{\partial} W^{q+1}_{\perp},$$

which is isotopic to Ψ^{q+1} in $\hat{\partial}W^{q+1}_+$, such that

$$[\psi_{|S^q \times \{0\}}^{q+1}] = [\Psi_{|S^q \times \{0\}}^{q+1}] + \sum_{i=1}^{p_{q+1}} x_i \, d_{q+1} \left([\varphi_i^{q+1}] \right).$$

But $[\psi_{|S^q \times \{0\}}^{q+1}] = [\varphi_1^q]$ since $[\Psi_{|S^q \times \{0\}}^{q+1}]$ is null-homotopic in $\hat{\partial}W_+^{q+1}$. Moreover, according to Lemma 2.42 the embedding $\psi_{|S^q \times \{0\}}^{q+1}$ is isotopic in $\hat{\partial}W_+^{q+1}$ to an embedding $S^q \to \hat{\partial}W_+^{q+1}$ which meets the transverse sphere of (φ_1^q) transversally exactly in one point and do not meet the transverse spheres of the other *q*-handles.

We can apply Lemma 2.27 to find a new handle decomposition

$$W \cong M_1 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=2}^{p_q} (\varphi_i^q) \bigcup_{i=2}^{p_{q+1}} (\overline{\varphi}_i^{q+1}) \cup (\psi^{q+2}) \bigcup_{i=2}^{p_{q+2}} (\overline{\varphi}_i^{q+2}) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_n} (\overline{\varphi}_i^n),$$

and the number of q-handle decreased by one. By induction we can remove all q-handles.

Now using the dual handle decomposition for W, i.e., the handle decomposition associated with the Morse function -f instead of f which start with $M_2 \times [0,1]$; we have the following decomposition

$$W \cong M_2 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_0} (\phi_i^n) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_\lambda} (\phi_i^{n-\lambda}) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_n} (\phi_i^0).$$

As just explained before one can remove handles of indexes less or equal to $n - \lambda - 2$ in this decomposition, and

$$W \cong M_2 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_0} (\phi_i^n) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda+1}} (\phi_i^{n-\lambda-1}).$$

If we take again the dual handle decomposition of the last one, then one can find a handle decomposition for W of the form

$$W \cong M_1 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_0} (\Phi_i^0) \dots \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda+1}} (\Phi_i^{\lambda+1}).$$

Now we remove all handles of indexes less or equal to $\lambda - 1$ in the last decomposition and we get the desired result

$$W \cong M_1 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda}} (\varphi_i^{\lambda}) \bigcup_{i=1}^{p_{\lambda+1}} (\varphi_i^{\lambda+1}).$$

We are ready to finish the proof of the s-cobordism Theorem.

Proof of s-cobordism Theorem. With the previous Lemma 2.44 we can assume that the manifold W admits a handle decomposition of the form

$$W \cong M_1 \times [0,1] \bigcup_{i=1}^p (\varphi_i^{\lambda}) \bigcup_{i=1}^p (\varphi_i^{\lambda+1})$$

The number of handle is the same since we assume that both M_1 and M_2 are deformation retracts of W.

The acyclic $\mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ -chain complex $C_*(\widetilde{W}, \widetilde{M}_1)$ has only one differential which is non zero, namely

$$d_{\lambda+1}: \mathrm{H}_{\lambda+1}(\widetilde{W}_{\lambda+1}, \widetilde{W}_{\lambda}) \to \mathrm{H}_{\lambda}(\widetilde{W}_{\lambda}, \widetilde{W}_{\lambda-1})$$

Let D be the matrix of the isomorphism $d_{\lambda+1}$ with respect to the basis $\{[\varphi_i^{\lambda+1}]\}_{i=1,\ldots,p}$ of $C_{\lambda+1}(\widetilde{W}, \widetilde{M}_1) = \mathcal{H}_{\lambda+1}(\widetilde{W}_{\lambda+1}, \widetilde{W}_{\lambda})$ and the basis $\{[\varphi_i^{\lambda}]\}_{i=1,\ldots,p}$ of $C_{\lambda}(\widetilde{W}, \widetilde{M}_1) = \mathcal{H}_{\lambda}(\widetilde{W}_{\lambda}, \widetilde{W}_{\lambda-1})$. The entries $d_{i,j} \in \mathbb{Z}[\pi]$ of the matrix D, for $i, j = 1, \ldots, p$, are defined by the equations

$$d_{\lambda+1}([\varphi_i^{\lambda+1}]) = \sum_{j=1}^p d_{i,j} \, [\varphi_j^{\lambda}].$$

By definition, the Whitehead torsion $\tau(W, M_1)$ is given by the class of the matrix D in Wh(π).

Let us give the geometrical interpretation of the four elementary operations which generate the Whitehead group described in Definition 2.34 and Proposition 2.36, when these operations are made on the matrix D we just defined.

- 1. The multiplication of the k-th row of D by $\pm \gamma$ with $\gamma \in \mathbf{Z}[\pi]$ correspond to the modification of the lift in $\widetilde{W}^{\lambda+1}$ of φ_k^{λ} . But according to Lemma 2.43 this corresponds to the gluing of a new λ -handle $(\varphi_k^{\prime\lambda})$ instead of (φ_k^{λ}) . The resulting manifold is diffeomorphic to W.
- 2. Similarly to the previous item, the addition to the k-th row of the j-th row of D can be realized by the gluing of a new λ -handle which is isotopic to (φ_k^{λ}) .
- 3. This operation corresponds to the gluing of a new λ -handle (ψ^{λ}) and a new $(\lambda + 1)$ -handle $(\psi^{\lambda+1})$ in a *n*-disk of $\partial W_{+}^{\lambda+1}$, such that these handles are canceling together.
- 4. This operation is the converse of the previous one, when we do it we just remove to handles, which are canceling together, from the handle decomposition of W.

Since all of the modifications on the matrix D correspond to modifications of the handle decomposition of W which do not change W up to diffeomorphism, then we see that the Whitehead torsion $\tau(W, M_1)$ vanishes if and only if W admits a handle decomposition in which all handles can be removed, and then $W \cong M_1 \times [0, 1]$.

Proposition 2.45. The s-cobordism Theorem implies the h-cobordism Theorem.

Proof. Recall that any invertible matrix over the integers can be reduced by elementary operations to the identity matrix. So all the matrices in $GL(\mathbf{Z})$ are equivalent in Wh(\mathbf{Z}) which is trivial. When the manifolds M_1 and M_2 are simply connected, then Wh(π) = {0} and the s-cobordism Theorem implies the h-cobordism Theorem.

2.2.2 The relative case

The notion of *relative h-cobordism* was introduced by Heafliger [51].

Definition 2.46. Two pairs (M_1, V_1) and (M_2, V_2) of manifolds with $V_i \subset M_i$ for i = 1, 2 are *h*-cobordant if there exists a pair of manifold (M, V) with $V \subset M$ such that $\partial M = M_1 - M_2$, $\partial V = V_1 - V_2$ and the inclusion $M_i \hookrightarrow M$, $V_i \hookrightarrow V$ are homotopy equivalences for i = 1, 2.

Then the h-cobordism and s-cobordism theorems can be extended to the relative case.

2.3 Stabilized h-cobordism, and h-cobordism Theorem for 3-manifolds

During the proof, we saw that the *h*-cobordism Theorem is valid when the dimensions of manifolds are greater or equal to five. In this section we present the stabilized *h*-cobordism Theorem for four dimensional manifolds.

First recall that in [156] Wall proved that if (W, M, M') is an *h*-cobordism between closed, simply connected 4-manifolds M and M', then $M\#(\#_k S^2 \times S^2)$ is diffeomorphic to $M'\#(\#_k S^2 \times S^2)$ for some positive integer k.

Then in [83] Lawson extended the proof to 4-manifolds which are not simply connected.

Theorem 2.47. Suppose $(W; M_+, M_-)$ is a smooth s-cobordism whose boundary cobordism from ∂M_+ to ∂M_- has a product structure. Then for some integer k the k-fold stabilization of W by connected sum along an arc with $(S^2 \times S^2) \times [0, 1]$ has a product structure extending the one given on the boundary.

2.4 Surgery on manifolds

In this section we describe modifications on manifolds called *surgeries*. We introduce them now since they are related to handle gluing. When we give handlebody decompositions of manifolds we attach handles in order to give some descriptions of the manifolds, but when we do surgeries we attach handles to kill some homology classes.

Start with a *n*-manifold X, and let $\psi : S^k \times D^{n-k} \to X$ be an embedding for 0 < k < n. Set Y be the manifold obtained from X as follows

$$Y = X \setminus \left(\psi(S^k \times D^{n-k}) \cup_{\partial} \left(D^{k+1} \times S^{n-k-1} \right), \right.$$

where the gluing is given by the identification of boundaries.

Definition 2.48. We say that Y is obtained from X after a surgery on $\psi(S^k)$. When the manifold X is embedded in a manifold W, if there exists an

embedding

$$\phi: D^{k+1} \times S^{n-k-1} \to (W \setminus X) \cup (\psi(S^k \times S^{n-k-1}))$$

such that $\phi(S^k \times S^{n-k-1}) = \psi(S^k \times S^{n-k-1})$, then we say that the manifold

$$Y = X \setminus \left(\psi(S^k \times D^{n-k}) \cup_{\partial} \phi(D^{k+1} \times S^{n-k-1}) \right)$$

is obtained from X after an embedded surgery on $\psi(S^k)$.

In fact surgeries can be described with handles gluing. The manifold Y constructed by surgery on $\psi(S^k)$ can be viewed as the upper boundary of

$$X \times [0,1] \cup (\psi^{k+1}),$$

as depicted bellow



Modifications of manifolds with surgeries change homology groups. More precisely a surgery on $\psi(S^k)$ in a manifold X gives a manifold Y in which the homology class of $\psi(S^k)$ is zero. So if $\psi(S^k)$ is a n-dimensional chain which represents a non trivial homology class in X, then the rank of the k^{th} homology group of Y may not be equal to those of X. Moreover if $\psi(S^k)$ is a n-dimensional chain which represents a trivial homology class in X then a surgery on $\psi(S^k)$ must add some homology class of dimension not equal to n.

Anyway, using Mayer-Vietoris exact sequences associated with decomposition of manifolds like

$$X \setminus \left(\psi(S^k \times D^{n-k}) \cup_{\partial} \left(D^{k+1} \times S^{n-k-1} \right), \right.$$

one can compute exactly how a surgery modifies the homology of X.

As a reference we cite [154]

We will combine surgeries and *h*-cobordism Theorem to construct cobordism of knots. More precisely, to prove that two knots K_0 and K_1 are cobordant, we need to find a manifold X such that $\partial X = K_0 \coprod K_1$ and $X \cong K_0 \times [0, 1]$. A way to do that is to start with a manifold Z such that $\partial Z = K_0 \coprod K_1$ and do some surgeries on Z to get a manifold X with $H_*(X, K_0) = 0$ and then apply the *h*-cobordism Theorem to get $X \cong K_0 \times [0, 1]$.

Chapter 3

Spherical knots

"Die Mathematiker sind eine Art Franzosen: Redet man zu ihnen, so übersetzen sie es in ihre Sprache, und dann ist es alsbald etwas anderes." J.W. von Goethe, - Maximen und Reflexionen

In this chapter, we consider the case of spherical knots. In the sixties, Kervaire and Levine gave classifications of spherical knots up to cobordism, we will recall some of their results in the following.

Unless specified all knots in this chapter are simple spherical (2n-1)-knots.

3.1 S-equivalence

The Seifert form is the main tool to study cobordisms of odd dimensional spherical knots. Since spherical knots are not in general fibered, then there exists many distinct Seifert manifolds for a given spherical knot. Before going further, the first step is to know what happen on Seifert forms when we change the Seifert manifolds associated with a spherical knot. In [91] Levine described the possible modifications on Seifert forms of a spherical simple knot corresponding to alterations of Seifert manifolds.

For a given (2n-1)-knot K embedded in S^{2n+1} let us consider two Seifert manifolds V_1 and V_2 associated with K. One can suppose that $V_i \times \{i\}$ is embedded in $S^{2n+1} \times \{i\} \hookrightarrow S^{2n+1} \times [0,1]$ for i = 0, 1. We denote by \mathfrak{A}_i the Seifert form associated with V_i , and by $\mathfrak{S}_i = \mathfrak{A}_i + (-1)^n \mathfrak{A}_i$ the intersection form associated with V_i for i = 0, 1.

Recall that intersection forms of spherical knots are unimodular.

With similar arguments as those used to prove that every knot bounds an embedded Seifert manifold, one can see that there is no obstruction to construct an embedded submanifold W of $S^{2n+1} \times [0, 1]$ such that

$$\partial W = V_0 \cup K \times [0,1] \cup V_1.$$

Then the handle decomposition associated with a Morse function

$$f: W \to [0,1]$$

shows that V_0 and V_1 are related each other by embedded surgeries.

Remark 3.1. The manifold W is very useful to construct submodules on which the Seifert forms vanish. More precisely, we will se that when two *n*-cycle α and β in $H(V_0) \oplus H(V_1)$ are null-homologous in $H_n(W)$ then

$$(A_0 \oplus -A_1)(x,y) = 0.$$

3 Spherical knots

To prove this equality, remark that the positive direction of the normal bundle of $V_0 \coprod V_1$ in S^{2n+1} extend to a positive direction of the normal bundle of W in $S^{2n+1} \times [0,1]$. Set ξ and η some (n+1)-chains in W such that $[\partial \xi] = x$ and $[\partial \eta] = y$ and ξ_{+w} the chain ξ pushed out W in the positive normal direction in $S^{2n+1} \times [0,1]$. Since the two chains ξ_{+w} and η do not intersect together, then

$$\begin{pmatrix} A_0 \oplus -A_1 \end{pmatrix} (x, y) &= l_{S^{2n+1}} ((\partial \xi)_+, (\partial \eta)), \\ (A_0 \oplus -A_1) (x, y) &= I_{S^{2n+1} \times [0,1]} (\xi_{+_W}, \eta), \\ (A_0 \oplus -A_1) (x, y) &= 0.$$

We will now study the manifold W. When the critical points of f are not of index n nor n + 1 then the associated surgeries on $V_0 \times [0, 1]$ do not affect n-homology hence the groups $H_n(V_0)$ and $H_n(V_1)$ are isomorphic; consequently the Seifert forms associated with V_0 and V_1 are the same.

Since the critical points of f are isolated, then it suffices to consider the case where f has only one critical point. Moreover, if f has a critical point of index n + 1, then it is a critical point of index n for the Morse function $\tilde{f}(x) = 1 - f(x)$. So we can assume that f has only one critical point of index n. The corresponding surgery means that we attach a n-handle to the upper boundary of a collar neighborhood of V_0 . More precisely, we first remove $D^{n+1} \times S^{n-1}$ and then glue $S^n \times D^n$ along the new boundary.

Elementary computations with Mayer-Vietoris sequences give

$$H_n(W, V_0) \cong H_{n+1}(W, V_1) \cong \mathbf{Z}$$

and

$$H_n(W, V_1) \cong H_{n+1}(W, V_0) = 0.$$

Let a be the image in $H_n(V_1)$ of the generator of $H_{n+1}(W, V_1)$, which is given by the homology class of the core the handle we attached.

- If a has a finite order, then Seifert forms associated with V_0 and V_1 are isomorphic since they are defined modulo torsion.
- If a has infinite order, then it is a multiple of a primitive element a_0 of $H_n(V_1)$. Since the intersection forms of spherical knots are unimodular, then there exists b_0 in $H_n(V_1)$ such that $\mathfrak{S}_1(a_0, b_0) = 1$. Moreover

$$\operatorname{rank}(\operatorname{H}_n(V_1)) = \operatorname{rank}(\operatorname{H}_n(V_0)) + 2$$

and we can take (c_1, \ldots, c_k) in $H_n(V_1)$ such that $(a_0, b_0, c_1, \ldots, c_k)$ is a basis of $H_n(V_1)$ and (c_1, \ldots, c_k) are homologous to a basis (d_1, \ldots, d_k) of $H_n(V_0)$.

There exists a (n + 1)-chain Γ_i in W such that $\partial \Gamma$ is a *n*-chain which represent the cycle $d_i - c_i$ for i = 1, ..., k. Then for all i, j in $\{1, ..., k\}$ we have $\mathfrak{A}_0(d_i, d_j) - \mathfrak{A}_1(c_i, c_j)$ is the intersection number of Γ_j and the translate of Γ_i off W in the positive normal direction of W in $S^{2n+1} \times [0, 1]$. Since this intersection number is zero then for all i, j in $\{1, ..., k\}$ we have

$$\mathfrak{A}_0(d_i, d_j) = \mathfrak{A}_1(c_i, c_j).$$

By definition a is null-homologous in W, hence we get $\mathfrak{A}_1(a, c_i) = \mathfrak{A}_1(c_i, a) = \mathfrak{A}_1(a, a) = 0$ for $i = 1, \ldots, k$. Thus we have the following equalities

$$\mathfrak{A}_1(a_0,c_i) = \mathfrak{A}_1(c_i,a_0) = \mathfrak{A}_1(a_0,a_0) = 0.$$

If A_0 (resp. A_1) is the matrix of \mathfrak{A}_0 (resp. \mathfrak{A}_1) with respect to the basis (d_1, \ldots, d_k) (resp. $(c_1, \ldots, c_k, a_0, b_0)$), then

$$A_1 = \begin{pmatrix} A_0 & \mathcal{O} & \nu \\ {}^t\mathcal{O} & 0 & w \\ {}^t\mu & z & v \end{pmatrix},$$

where \mathcal{O} is a column vector whose entries are all 0, and ν, μ are column vector of integers.

Since $\mathfrak{S}_1(a_0, b_0) = 1$ then we have $w + (-1)^n z = 1$. Recall that the Alexander polynomial of K is well defined up to a unit in $\mathbf{Z}[t, t^{-1}]$. If we denote by $\Delta_{A_i}(t)$ the Alexander polynomial associated with \mathfrak{A}_i for i = 0, 1, then

$$\Delta_{A_1}(t) = (tw + (-1)^n z)(tz + (-1)^n w)\Delta_{A_0}(t).$$

So w or z must be 0, if w = 0 then one can modify the vectors of the basis $(c_1, \ldots, c_k, a_0, b_0)$ to get

$$A_1 = \begin{pmatrix} A_0 & \mathcal{O} & \mathcal{O} \\ {}^t\mu' & 0 & 0 \\ {}^t\mathcal{O} & 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Consequently we define the *enlargement* A' of a square integral matrix A as follows

$$A' = \begin{pmatrix} A & \mathcal{O} & \mathcal{O} \\ {}^t \alpha & 0 & 0 \\ {}^t \mathcal{O} & 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \text{ or } \begin{pmatrix} A & \beta & \mathcal{O} \\ {}^t \mathcal{O} & 0 & 1 \\ {}^t \mathcal{O} & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

where \mathcal{O} is a column vector whose entries are all 0, and, α and β are column vectors of integers. In this case, we also call A a *reduction* of A'.

Definition 3.2. Two square integral matrices are said to be S-equivalent if they are related each other by enlargement and reduction operations together with the congruence. We also say that two integral bilinear forms defined on free **Z**-modules of finite rank are S-equivalent if so are their matrix representatives.

This equivalence relation characterize isotopy classes of spherical simple (2n - 1)-knots with $n \ge 2$ as stated in the following Theorem proved by Levine [91].

Theorem 3.3 ([91]). For $n \ge 2$, two spherical simple (2n-1)-knots are isotopic if and only if they have S-equivalent Seifert forms.

We will need the two following Lemmas for the proof.

Lemma 3.4. Let K be a simple spherical (2n-1)-knot, and let A be a Seifert matrix associated with a (n-1)-connected Seifert manifold for K. If B is an enlargement of A then B is a Seifert matrix associated with a (n-1)-connected Seifert manifold for K as well.

Proof. This result is a direct consequence of Alexander duality (see [16]). \Box

Lemma 3.5. If $n \ge 2$, then two simple spherical (2n - 1)-knots admitting identical Seifert matrices, associated with (n - 1)-connected Seifert manifolds for K, are isotopic.

3 Spherical knots

We refer to [91] p.191 for a proof of this Lemma, which is based on handle decompositions for Seifert manifolds. Though the result is valid for all $n \ge 2$, we have to mention that special arguments must be used when n = 2.

When K is a spherical (2n-1)-knot with Seifert manifold F, then the long exact sequence in homology of (F, K) induces the exact short sequence

$$0 \to \operatorname{H}_n(F) \xrightarrow{S_*} \operatorname{H}_n(F, K) \to 0.$$

Moreover when K is simple then $H_n(F, K)$ is isomorphic to $Hom_{\mathbf{Z}}(H_n(F), \mathbf{Z})$; and if we equip $H_n(F, K)$ with the dual basis of the one choosed for $H_n(F)$ then the matrix of S_* is $A + (-1)^n {}^tA$, where A is the Seifert matrix associated with F. So in that case we have $\det(A + (-1)^n {}^tA) = \pm 1$. The converse is also true as stated below.

Proposition 3.6 ([91]). Let n be an integer greater or equal to 2, and let A be an integral square matrix such that $A + (-1)^n {}^tA$ is unimodular. If $n \neq 2$, there exists a simple spherical (2n - 1)-knot with Seifert matrix A; if n = 2, there exists a simple spherical 3-knot with Seifert matrix S-equivalent to A.

Proof of Theorem 3.3. First suppose that two simple spherical (2n - 1)-knots K_0 and K_1 are isotopic, then using the same argument to compute modifications on Seifert forms corresponding to alterations of Seifert manifolds, we see that their Seifert forms are S-equivalent.

For the converse, start with two simple spherical (2n-1)-knots, denoted by K and K', with S-equivalent Seifert forms. Then there exists a finite sequence of matrices A_1, \ldots, A_k such that $A_1 = A$ is a Seifert matrix for K, $A_k = A'$ is a Seifert matrix for K' and for all $i = 1, \ldots, k-1$ the matrix A_{i+1} is an enlargement or a reduction of A_i up to congruence.

Now it is easy to see that K_i and K_{i+1} are isotopic. One can suppose that A_{i+1} is an enlargement of A_i (if necessary we exchange K_i and K_{i+1}), then according to Lemma 3.4 A_{i+1} is a Seifert matrix associated with K_i . But this implies that K_i and K_{i+1} admit the same Seifert matrix associated with simple Seifert manifolds, hence they are isotopic by Lemma 3.5

3.2 Cobordism of spherical knots

Let us denote by C_n the set of cobordism classes of spherical *n*-knots, and by \widetilde{C}_n the set of concordance classes of spherical *n*-knots. These two sets have a natural group structure. The group operation is given by the connected sum see [72] Chapter III for details.

We say that an *n*-knot $K \subset S^{n+2}$ is *null-cobordant* if it is cobordant to the trivial knot, i.e., if there exists an (n+1)-disk D^{n+1} properly embedded in the (n+3)-disk D^{n+3} such that $\partial D^{n+1} = K \subset S^{n+2} = \partial D^{n+3}$. Similarly we define the notion of *null-concordant* knot.

The neutral element of C_n is the class of null-cobordant *n*-knots, and the neutral element of \widetilde{C}_n is the class of null-concordant *n*-knot.

To construct the inverse of a *n*-knot *K* one can suppose that *K* is embedded in the upper hemisphere S^{n+2}_+ of the unit (n + 2)-sphere $\partial D^{n+3} = S^{n+2} \hookrightarrow \mathbf{R}^{n+3}$. Let ρ be the reflection in the equatorial hyperplane \mathcal{E} of D^{n+3} , and $\pi: \mathbf{R}^{n+3} \to \mathcal{E}$ the projection onto \mathcal{E} .



Figure 3.1. The connected sum of trefoil knot and its inverse in C_1

Then we construct the connected sum $K' = K \# \rho(K)$ of K and $\rho(K)$ in S^{2n+1} ; we illustrate this construction in Fig. 3.1 when K is the trefoil knot embedded in S^3 . Moreover, one can suppose that this connected sum is made in order to have $\pi(K') = \pi(K' \cap S^{2n+1}_+)$, where S^{2n+1}_+ is the upper hemisphere of S^{2n+1} which contains K.

Then, set $\mathcal{D} = (\pi(K') \times [0,1]) \cap D^{n+3}$, remark that since $\pi(K')$ is a (2n-1)-disk, then \mathcal{D} is homeomorphic to a (n+1)-disk; moreover $\partial \mathcal{D} = K' = K \# \rho(K)$.

Since $K' \# \rho(K')$ bounds a (n + 1)-disk embedded in D^{n+3} then $K \# \rho(K)$ is null cobordant and $\rho(K)$ is the inverse of K. We have just proved that the inverse of K is given by its mirror image with reversed orientation, which we denote by $-K^!$.

Similarly we can construct the inverse of a knot class in the concordance groups \widetilde{C}_n .

First, let us focus on the case of spherical (2n - 1)-knots. Kervaire and Levine used the notion of *Witt equivalence* for integral bilinear forms.

Witt equivalence of integral bilinear forms

Definition 3.7. Let $\mathfrak{A} : G \times G \to \mathbb{Z}$ be an integral bilinear form defined on a free \mathbb{Z} -module G of finite rank. The form \mathfrak{A} is said to be *Witt associated to* \mathfrak{o} if the rank m of G is even and there exists a submodule M of rank m/2 in G such that M is a direct summand of G and \mathfrak{A} vanishes on M. Such a submodule M is called a *metabolizer* for \mathfrak{A} .

The following theorem was proved by Levine [89] and Kervaire [73].

Theorem 3.8. For $n \ge 2$, a spherical (2n - 1)-knot is null-cobordant if and only if its Seifert form is Witt associated to $\mathfrak{0}$.

We will only give some idea of the proof.

Proof. To prove that the condition on Seifert forms is necessary M. Kervaire constructed a metabolizer associated with Seifert forms of null-cobordant spherical knots. Since we use the same construction in the case on non-spherical knots, we refer to the proof of Theorem 6.5.

To prove that null-cobordant spherical knots have Seifert forms Witt associated to o, M. Kervaire proved that it is possible to do embedded surgeries on a basis of the metabolizer in order to get an embedded disk with boundary the spherical knot.

3 Spherical knots

For two spherical (2n-1)-knots K_0 and K_1 with Seifert forms \mathfrak{A}_0 and \mathfrak{A}_1 respectively, the oriented connected sum $K = K_0 \sharp (-K_1^!)$ has $\mathfrak{A} = \mathfrak{A}_0 \oplus (-\mathfrak{A}_1)$ as the Seifert form associated with the oriented connected sum along the boundaries of the Seifert manifolds associated with K_0 and $-K_1^!$, where $-K_1^!$ denotes the mirror image of K_1 with reversed orientation. Hence, as a consequence of Theorem 3.8, we have that two spherical knots K_0 and K_1 are cobordant if and only if the form $\mathfrak{A} = \mathfrak{A}_0 \oplus (-\mathfrak{A}_1)$ is Witt associated to \mathfrak{o} . In this case we sometimes say that \mathfrak{A}_0 and \mathfrak{A}_1 are Witt equivalent.

Remark 3.9. Witt equivalence is not an equivalence relation on the set of integral bilinear forms of finite rank. Let \mathfrak{A} and \mathfrak{B} be two integral bilinear forms of rank r such that $\mathfrak{A} \oplus -\mathfrak{B}$ is not Witt associated to \mathfrak{o} . If we denote by \mathcal{O}_r the zero form of rank r, then both \mathfrak{A} and \mathfrak{B} are Witt equivalent to \mathfrak{o}_r but \mathfrak{A} and \mathfrak{B} are not Witt equivalent.

For $\varepsilon = \pm 1$, let $C^{\varepsilon}(\mathbf{Z})$ be the set of all Witt equivalence classes of integral bilinear forms \mathfrak{A} defined on free **Z**-modules of finite rank such that $\mathfrak{A} + \varepsilon^{t}\mathfrak{A}$ is unimodular (for the notation, we follow [73]).

It can be shown that $C^{\varepsilon}(\mathbf{Z})$ has a natural abelian group structure, where the addition is defined by the direct sum. Then we have the following.

Theorem 3.10 (Levine [89]). Let $\Phi_n : C_{2n-1} \to C^{(-1)^n}(\mathbf{Z})$ be the (welldefined) homomorphism induced by the Seifert form. Then Φ_n is an isomorphism for $n \geq 3$. But Φ_2 is only a monomorphism whose image $C^{+1}(\mathbf{Z})^0$ is a specified subgroup of $C^{+1}(\mathbf{Z})$ of index 2; and $\Phi_1 : C_1 \to C^{-1}(\mathbf{Z})$ is merely an epimorphism.

Furthermore, Levine [90] showed the following (see also Remark 6.30).

Theorem 3.11. For $\varepsilon = \pm 1$, we have

$$C^{\varepsilon}(\mathbf{Z}) \cong \mathbf{Z}_{2}^{\infty} \oplus \mathbf{Z}_{4}^{\infty} \oplus \mathbf{Z}^{\infty}, \qquad (3.1)$$

where the right hand side is the direct sum of countably many (but infinite) copies of the cyclic groups \mathbf{Z} , \mathbf{Z}_2 and \mathbf{Z}_4 .

Note that the right hand side of (3.1) is *not* an unrestricted direct sum, i.e., each element of the group is a linear combination of *finitely many* elements corresponding to the generators of the factors.

Remark 3.12. Michel [102] showed that for $n \ge 1$, spherical algebraic (2n-1)-knots have infinite order in C_{2n-1} as soon as we assume that the associated holomorphic function germ has an isolated singularity at the origin and is not non-singular. Note, however, that they are not independent. See Remark 7.3.

For n = 1, $\Phi_1 : C_1 \to C^{-1}(\mathbf{Z})$ is far from being an isomorphism. The nontriviality of the kernel of this epimorphism was first shown by Casson-Gordon [26]. The classification of spherical 1-knots up to cobordism is still an open problem. Moreover, for spherical 1-knots, there is also the important notion of a *ribbon knot* (see, for example, [129]). Ribbon knots are null-cobordant. It is still an open problem whether the converse is true or not.

For even dimensions, we have the following vanishing theorem.

Theorem 3.13 (Kervaire [72]). For all $n \ge 1$, C_{2n} vanishes.

Let \widetilde{C}_n be the group of concordance classes of embeddings into S^{n+2} of

- 1. the *n*-dimensional standard sphere S^n for $n \leq 4$, or
- 2. homotopy *n*-spheres for $n \ge 5$.

In [72] Kervaire showed that the natural surjection $\mathfrak{i}: \widetilde{C}_n \to C_n$ is a group homomorphism.

Let us denote by Θ_n the group of *h*-cobordism classes of smooth oriented homotopy *n*-spheres, and by bP_{n+1} the subgroup of Θ_n consisting of the *h*cobordism classes represented by homotopy *n*-spheres which bound compact parallelizable manifolds [74]. Then we have the following

Theorem 3.14 (Kervaire [72]). For $n \leq 5$ we have $\widetilde{C}_n \cong C_n$, and for n > 6 we have the short exact sequence

$$0 \to \Theta_{n+1}/bP_{n+2} \to \widetilde{C}_n \xrightarrow{\mathbf{i}} C_n \to 0.$$

Note that for $n \ge 4$, Θ_{n+1}/bP_{n+2} is a finite abelian group. For details, see [74].

Chapter 4

Fibered knots and algebraic knots

"Ce chemin qui débouche sur la route de Chinon, bien au-delà de Ballan, longe une plaine ondulée sans accidents remarquables, jusqu'au pays d'Artanne. Là se découvre une vallée qui commence à Montbazon, finit à la Loire, et semble bondir sous les châteaux posés sur ces doubles collines; une magnifique coupe d'émeraudes au fond de laquelle l'Indre se roule par des mouvements de serpent." Honoré de Balzac, - Le lys dans la vallée

In this chapter we will work only with odd dimensional knots. We first define the notion of *fibered knot* and prove that Seifert forms of fibered knots are unimodular, then we define algebraic knots associated with isolated singularities of complex hypersurfaces.

4.1 Fibered knots

As explained in the introduction the set of fibered knots is much more smaller than the set of knots. But using the fibration of the complementary of the knot over S^1 we will be able to define many useful tools for the study of cobordism classes of fibered knots.

Recall (c.f. Definition 1.14) that a (2n-1)-knot K is fibered when there exists a trivialization $\tau: N_K \to K \times D^2$ of a closed tubular neighborhood N_K of K in S^{2n+1} and a smooth fibration $\phi: S^{2n+1} \setminus K \to S^1$ such that the following diagram is commutative:

$$\begin{array}{ccc} N_K \setminus K & \xrightarrow{\tau} & K \times (D^2 \setminus \{0\}) \\ & \phi|_{(N_K \setminus K)} \searrow & \swarrow & p \\ & S^1 \end{array}$$

where p denotes the obvious projection. In this case, for each $t \in S^1$, we denote by F the closure of $\phi^{-1}(t)$ in S^{2n+1} ; and F is also called a *fiber* of K. Note that $F = \phi^{-1}(t) \cup K$ and is a compact 2n-dimensional manifold with boundary $\partial F = K$.

4.1.1 Monodromy and variation map

Any C^{∞} locally trivial fibration ϕ , as in Definition 1.14, over S^1 with fiber F such that $\partial F \neq \emptyset$, is given up to isomorphism by a map called *geometric* monodromy.

Definition 4.1. The geometric monodromy $\mathfrak{m} : (F, \partial F) \to (F, \partial F)$ is defined up to isotopy such that ϕ identifies with

$$(F,\partial F) \times [0,1]/(x,0) \sim (\mathfrak{m}(x),1) \xrightarrow{\to} [0,1]/0 \sim 1,$$

and the restriction $\mathfrak{m}_{|\partial F}$ is the identity.

The geometric monodromy induces two algebraic monodromies.

Definition 4.2. Let *K* be a fibered knot with fiber *F* and geometric monodromy $\mathfrak{m} : (F, \partial F) \to (F, \partial F).$

The algebraic monodromy is the homomorphism

$$h: \mathrm{H}_n(F) \to \mathrm{H}_n(F)$$

induced by the geometrical monodromy \mathfrak{m} , the characteristic polynomial of the algebraic monodromy is denoted by $\Delta(t)$.

The relative algebraic monodromy is the homomorphism in relative homology

$$h: \mathrm{H}_n(F, \partial F) \to \mathrm{H}_n(F, \partial F)$$

induced by \mathfrak{m} .

Using the geometrical monodromy one can define another operator, called variation map. More precisely, let K be a fibered (2n - 1)-knot with fiber F. For any relative n-chain a with $\partial a \in \partial F = K$, we have

$$\partial (a - \mathfrak{m}(a)) = \partial (a) - \mathfrak{m}(\partial a) = 0.$$

Hence $a - \mathfrak{m}(a)$ is an absolute chain. In the following, if a is a chain, then we denote by [a] its homology class.

Definition 4.3. The following map \mathcal{V} is called *variation map*.

$$\begin{array}{rccc} \mathcal{V}: \mathrm{H}_n(F, \partial F) & \to & \mathrm{H}_n(F) \\ & [a] & \mapsto & [a - \mathfrak{m}(a)] \end{array}$$

Let a fibered (2n-1)-knot K with fiber F, the Wang exact sequence associated with the fibration $S^{2n+1} \setminus \overset{\circ}{N(K)} \to S^1$ with fiber F provides

$$0 \to \mathrm{H}_{n+1}(S^{2n+1} \setminus \overset{\circ}{N(K)}) \to \mathrm{H}_n(F) \xrightarrow{Id-h} \mathrm{H}_n(F) \to \mathrm{H}_n(S^{2n+1} \setminus \overset{\circ}{N(K)}) \to 0$$

by Alexander Duality (see [16]) we get $\operatorname{H}_k(S^{2n+1} \setminus \overset{\circ}{N(K)}) \cong \operatorname{H}^{2n-k}(K)$, and by Poincaré Duality we have $\operatorname{H}^{2n-k}(K) \cong \operatorname{H}_{k-1}(K)$. Hence the previous Wang exact sequence becomes

$$0 \to \mathrm{H}_{n+1}(K) \to \mathrm{H}_n(F) \xrightarrow{Id-h} \mathrm{H}_n(F) \to \mathrm{H}_n(K) \to 0$$

$$(4.1)$$

Using the variation map, the exact sequences 1.1 and 4.1 can be related together as follows.

First for k = n, n + 1, let us define Gysin isomorphisms

$$g_k : \mathrm{H}_k(S^{2n+1} \setminus K) \to \mathrm{H}_{k-1}(K)$$

[a] $\mapsto g([a]) = [b \cap K]$

where b is a boundary chain of dimension (k + 1) which meets K transversally in S^{2n+1} and with boundary the k-chain [a]. 4 Fibered knots and algebraic knots

Then the following diagram is commutative

 $0 \to \operatorname{H}_n(K) \longrightarrow \operatorname{H}_n(F) \xrightarrow{S_{\mathfrak{K}}} \operatorname{H}_n(F,K) \to \operatorname{H}_{n-1}(K) \longrightarrow 0$

The first square is commutative since g_{n+1} is an isomorphism, the second square is commutative because of the definition of \mathcal{V} (recall that S_* is induced by the inclusion). We only have to check the commutativity for the last square.

Start with a relative cycle in $H_n(F, K)$ given by the homology class [c] of a relative chain c of dimension n. Then $\mathcal{V}([c]) = [c - \mathfrak{m}(c)]$, and if b is a (n + 1)-chain with boundary $c - \mathfrak{m}(c) = \partial b$ then $g_n(i([c - \mathfrak{m}(c)])) = [b \cap K] = [\partial c]$. This proves the commutativity, and as a consequence the five Lemma implies that \mathcal{V} is an isomorphism. We proved

Proposition 4.4. The variation map $\mathcal{V} : \mathrm{H}_n(F, \partial F) \to \mathrm{H}_n(F)$ is an isomorphism.

4.1.2 Seifert form

We already defined Seifert forms associated with simple knots, but in the case of simple fibered knot one can define the Seifert form associated with a fiber using the geometrical monodromy. Let us be more precise, and consider a fibered (2n-1)-knot K with fibration ϕ and fiber¹ F. Write $F_{\theta} = \phi^{-1}(e^{i\theta})$ for any $\theta \in [0, 2\pi]$, then F_{θ} is homeomorphic to $\overset{\circ}{F}$. Moreover let h be a continuous map

$$h: [0,1] \times F_0 \to S^{2n+1} \setminus K$$

such that h_{θ} maps F_0 homeomorphically onto F_{θ} , $\theta \in [0, 2\pi[$, when $\theta = 0$ $h_0 = Id_{F_0}$ and $h_{2\pi}$ is the geometrical monodromy (which is defined up to isotopy).

Since ϕ is a locally trivial fibration, then distinct fibers never meet together. This elementary fact implies that for two cycles [x] and [y] in $H_n(F)$, and for $\theta \in]0, 2\pi[$ we have

$$l_{S^{2n+1}}(i_+(x),y)) = l_{S^{2n+1}}(h_\theta(x),y),$$

where $l_{S^{2n+1}}$ denotes the linking number of chains in S^{2n+1} .

Then the Seifert form \mathfrak{A} is defined as follows $\mathfrak{N} \cdot \mathbf{H}_{-}(F) \vee \mathbf{H}_{-}(F)$

$$\begin{array}{ccc} \mathcal{A}: \mathrm{H}_{n}(F) \times \mathrm{H}_{n}(F) & \to & \mathbf{Z} \\ ([x], [y]) & \mapsto & l_{S^{2n+1}}(h_{\pi}(x), y) \end{array}$$

For ξ in $H_n(F, K)$ and ζ in $H_n(F)$ we denote by $\langle \xi, \zeta \rangle$ the intersection number which is defined by

$$<\xi,\zeta>=\mathfrak{P}(\xi)(\zeta)$$

where $\widetilde{\mathfrak{P}}$: $H_n(F,K) \xrightarrow{\cong} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(H_n(F),\mathbf{Z})$ is the composite of the Poincaré-Lefschetz duality isomorphism and the universal coefficient isomorphism.

With the last definition of the Seifert form we easily get the following proposition

¹Recall that we decide to call *fiber* the closure of a preimage of a point.

Proposition 4.5. Let $(\alpha, \beta) \in H_n(F) \times H_n(F, K)$ then $\mathfrak{A}(\alpha, \mathcal{V}(\beta)) = <\alpha, \beta >$.

Proof. Start with $([a], [b]) \in H_n(F) \times H_n(F, K)$ then the following equalities hold

$$\mathfrak{A}([a], \mathcal{V}([b])) = l_{S^{2n+1}}(h_{\pi}(a), b - \mathfrak{m}(b))$$

= $l_{S^{2n+1}}(h_{\pi}(a), \partial(\cup_{\theta \in [0, 2\pi]}h_{\theta}(b)))$
= $I_{D^{2n+2}}(h_{\pi}(a), \cup_{\theta \in [0, 2\pi]}h_{\theta}(b))$
= $< [h_{\pi}(a)], [h_{\pi}(b)] >_{F_{\pi}}$
= $< [a], [b] >$

As a corollary of the previous proposition we have

Proposition 4.6. The Seifert form associated with a fibered knot is unimodular.

Proof. Let K be a fibered knot with fiber F. As before \mathfrak{A} and \mathcal{V} are the Seifert form and the variation map associated with F. We first fix a basis $\mathcal{B} = (\beta_i)_{i \in \mathcal{I}}$ for $\mathrm{H}_n(F)$, and then we take the basis $\mathcal{B}^* = (\beta_i^*)_{i \in \mathcal{I}}$ for $\mathrm{H}_n(F, K)$ which is the dual basis of \mathcal{B} . By dual we mean that for all (i, j) in \mathcal{I}^2 we have

$$\widetilde{\mathfrak{P}}(\beta_i)(\beta_j) = \delta_{ij},$$

where $\delta_{ij} = 1$ if i = j and $\delta_{ij} = 0$ if $i \neq j$. With these choices, when β is a relative chain in $H_n(F, K)$ and α is a *n*-chain in $H_n(F)$ which have the two column vectors b and a respectively as matricial representations, then

$$<\alpha,\beta>=\mathfrak{P}(\alpha)(\beta)={}^{t}ab.$$

Let us denote by A the matrix of the Seifert form \mathfrak{A} , and by V the matrix of the variation map \mathcal{V} relatively to the basis \mathcal{B} and \mathcal{B}^* . According to Proposition 4.5, for all (α, β) in $\mathrm{H}_n(F, K) \times \mathrm{H}_n(F)$ we have

$$\mathfrak{A}(\alpha, \mathcal{V}(\beta)) = <\alpha, \beta > .$$

If we denote by a and b the two column vectors which represent α and β relatively to the basis \mathcal{B} and \mathcal{B}^* then the previous equality becomes

$${}^{t}a(AV)b = {}^{t}ab.$$

Since this equality holds for any column vectors a and b we have $A = V^{-1}$. We already proved that \mathcal{V} is an isomorphism so det $V = \det A = \pm 1$ and \mathfrak{A} is unimodular.

Proposition 4.7. Let K be a simple fibered (2n - 1)-knot with fiber F. Set A be the matrix of the Seifert form, S the matrix of the intersection form and H be the matrix of the monodromy associated with F. If I is the matrix of the identity, then the following holds

$$S = A(I - H), \quad H = (-1)^{n+1} A^{-1} {}^{t}A.$$

Proof. Let α and β be two *n*-cycles in $H_n(F)$, set $\alpha = [x]$ and $\beta = [y]$ for two *n*-chains x and y.

Set
$$Z = \bigcup_{\theta=0}^{2^n} h_{\theta}(y)$$
 the $(n+1)$ -chain in S^{2n+1} with boundary $\partial Z = y - \mathfrak{m}(y)$.

And set A and B two (n+1)-chains in S^{2n+1} such that $\partial A = y$ and $\partial B = \mathfrak{m}(y)$. Then Z + B - A is a (n + 1)-chain without boundary which represents the homology class of a (n + 1)-cycle in S^{2n+1} . Hence the intersection number between Z + B - A and $h_{\pi}(x)$ in S^{2n+1} must be zero.

If we denote by $\langle X, Y \rangle$ the intersection number between two chains in S^{2n+1} , then the following equalities hold

$$\begin{array}{lll} \left\langle h_{\pi}(x), Z + B - A \right\rangle &=& \left\langle h_{\pi}(x), Z \right\rangle + \left\langle h_{\pi}(x), B \right\rangle - \left\langle h_{\pi}(x), A \right\rangle \\ &=& I_{F_{\pi}}(h_{\pi}(x), h_{\pi}(y)) + \left\langle h_{\pi}(x), \mathfrak{m}(y) \right\rangle + l \left\langle h_{\pi}(x), y \right\rangle \\ &=& \mathfrak{S}(x, y) + \mathfrak{A}(x, h(y)) - \mathfrak{A}(x, y) \\ &=& \mathfrak{S}(x, y) + \mathfrak{A}(x, h(y) - y). \end{array}$$

The nullity of $\langle h_{\pi}(x), Z + B - A \rangle$ gives S = A(I - H).

By Proposition 1.8 we have $S = A + (-1)^n {}^tA$ and A is invertible, then we get

$$I - H = A^{-1}(A + (-1)^n {}^{t}A) = I + (-1)^n A^{-1} {}^{t}A$$

Finally $H = (-1)^{n+1} A^{-1} {}^{t}A$ as desired.

With the unimodularity of Seifert forms associated with fibers of fibered knots Durfee and Kato independently generalized the work of Levine.

Theorem 4.8 ([36],[65]). Let $n \geq 3$. There is a one-to-one correspondence of isotopy classes of simple fibered knots in S^{2n+1} and equivalence classes of integral unimodular bilinear forms. The correspondence associates to each knot its Seifert form.

Proof. Let K_0 and K_1 be two simple fibered (2n-1)-knots which are isotopic. Using the same proof that we gave for spherical knots, we can see that the Seifert forms associated with the fibers of K_0 and K_1 are S-equivalent. But Sequivalence of unimodular forms reduces to congruence of matrices, hence the associated Seifert forms are equivalent.

Conversely, given an integral matrix A, to realize A as the matrix of an integral bilinear form \mathfrak{A} , we can construct a simple knot with Seifert form \mathfrak{A} . This is done as Kervaire did in [72] for spherical knots², by gluing *n*-handles on a the boundary of a (2n-1)-disk. The knot is the boundary of this handlebody, and the handlebody itself is a Seifert manifold F for this knot K. The core of the handles are the generators of the n^{th} homology group $H_n(F)$, so we glued such that the linking numbers between the handles correspond to the coefficients of the matrix A. By construction the knot K is simple, we will prove that K is fibered using the h-cobordism Theorem.

First let us fix some notations. Set X be the complementary in S^{2n+1} of an open tubular neighborhood of K in S^{2n+1} , and let $W = F \cap X$. Set N a normal tubular neighborhood of W in X, hence if M is a normal tubular neighborhood ot F in S^{2n+1} then $N = M \cap X$. Moreover, it makes sense to follow notations

 $^{^{2}}$ The same technic works since Kervaire additional conditions were only used to insure that the knot is spherical.

of Definition 1.5 and set $N \cong W_+ \times [0,1]$ where $W_+ = F_+ \cap X$ correspond to W pushed in the positive normal direction in S^{2n+1} .

Set $Y = X \setminus N$, then the exact long homology sequence of the pair (Y, W_+) gives

$$\dots \to \operatorname{H}_k(W_+) \to \operatorname{H}_k(Y) \to \operatorname{H}_k(Y, W_+) \to \dots$$
 (4.2)

Moreover the manifold W_+ is (n-1)-connected; and because of Alexander duality $H_k(Y) \cong H^{2n-k}(F)$, so $H_k(Y) = 0$ for $k \ge n+1$. Hence the relative homology groups $H_k(Y, W_+)$ vanishe for $k \ge n+1$, by Poincare-Lefshetz duality we also have $H_k(Y, W_+)$ vanishe for $k \le n-1$. Then the long exact sequence (4.2) reduces to

$$0 \to \mathrm{H}_n(W_+) \to \mathrm{H}_n(Y) \to \mathrm{H}_n(Y, W_+) \to 0.$$

But since the matrix A is unimodular, then the inclusion $W_+ \hookrightarrow Y$ induces the isomorphism $\operatorname{H}_n(W_+) \xrightarrow{\cong} \operatorname{H}_n(Y)$. Remark that the injectivity also comes from the fact that the image of a non trivial homology class x of $\operatorname{H}_n(W_+)$ in $\operatorname{H}_n(Y)$ can't be null homologous otherwise A will be degenerated because A(x,y) = 0for any y in $\operatorname{H}_n(F)$.

The surjectivity is a consequence of the unimodularity of A. To see that, first remark that according to Alexander duality the free **Z**-modules $H_n(Y)$ and $H_n(W_+)$ have same rank. Second, since the inclusion is injective, then if it is not surjective there exists an indivisible element, namely x, in $H_n(W_+)$ which is homologous to an element αy of $H_n(Y)$ where $\alpha \neq -1, 0, 1$ and y lies in $H_n(Y)$. But this implies that α divides det A, which contradicts the unimodularity of A.

Finally we get $H_n(Y, W_+) = 0$ and Y is homeomorphic to $W_+ \times [0, 1]$ according to the *h*-cobordism Theorem.

Now it is not difficult to see that the knot K constructed is fibered. This comes from the decomposition of X in two pieces, namely $N \cong W \times [0, 1]$ and $Y \cong W_+ \times [0, 1]$. The identification of N and Y along their boundaries induces an homeomorphism $\mathfrak{m} : W \to W$ such that X is homeomorphic to the quotient $W \times [0, 1]$ by the equivalence relation $(x, 0) \sim (\mathfrak{m}(x), 1)$. Since all these maps extend to $S^{2n+1} \setminus K$, then the knot K is simple fibered. \Box

Remark 4.9. For spherical simple (2n - 1)-knots, we have another algebraic invariant, called the *Blanchfield pairing*, which is closely related to the Seifert form (see [68, 150]). In fact, it is known that giving an S-equivalence class of a Seifert form is equivalent to giving an isomorphism class of a Blanchfield pairing.

We just saw that fibered knots have unimodular Seifert forms, moreover fibered knots have a nice topological behavior as stated in the following proposition.

Proposition 4.10. Let $n \ge 1$. Let K be a fiber knot of dimension 2n - 1 and let F be a fiber of the fibration, then we have the following short exact sequence

$$0 \to H_n(K) \to H_n(F) \xrightarrow{S_*} H_n(F, K) \to H_{n-1}(K) \to 0.$$

Proof. Recall that F is a Seifert surface associated with K. Moreover we know that $S^{2n+1} \setminus K$ is homeomorphic to $\overset{\circ}{F} \times [0,1]_{/(x,0)} \sim (\mathfrak{m}(x),1)$ where \mathfrak{m} is the

geometrical monodromy. Hence $S^{2n+1} \setminus F$ has the same homotopy type as F. Now by Alexander duality we have

$$\mathrm{H}_k(F)\cong \mathrm{H}^{2n-k}(S^{2n+1}\setminus F)\cong \mathrm{H}^{2n-k}(F) \ \, \text{for}\ \, k>0.$$

Moreover by Poincaré duality we have

$$\mathrm{H}_k(F,K) \cong \mathrm{H}^{2n-k}(F),$$

and this implies

$$\mathbf{H}_k(F,K) \cong \mathbf{H}_k(F) \quad \text{for} \quad k > 0.$$
(4.3)

Since K is (n-2)-connected, then the long exact sequence

$$\ldots \to \operatorname{H}_n(K) \to \operatorname{H}_n(F) \xrightarrow{S_*} \operatorname{H}_n(F, K) \to \ldots$$

gives the following short exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathrm{H}_{n+1}(F) \xrightarrow{\alpha} \mathrm{H}_{n+1}(F, K) \to \mathrm{H}_n(K) \to \mathrm{H}_n(F) \to$$
$$\mathrm{H}_n(F, K) \to \mathrm{H}_{n-1}(K) \to \mathrm{H}_{n-1}(F) \xrightarrow{\beta} \mathrm{H}_{n-1}(F, K) \to 0$$

According to (4.2) the monomorphism α is an isomorphism, and the epimorphism β as well. Finally we get the desired short exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathrm{H}_n(K) \to \mathrm{H}_n(F) \xrightarrow{S_*} \mathrm{H}_n(F, K) \to \mathrm{H}_{n-1}(K) \to 0$$

According to this proposition we see that the topological data about the knot K are coming from the Kernel and the Cokernel of the intersection form of F.

Moreover, as a consequence of the short exact sequence of Proposition 4.10 we see that the middle homology group of the fiber is a free abelian group.

4.1.3 Alexander polynomials of fibered knots

Let K be a (2n - 1)-fibered knot with fiber F. As before, set X be the complementary in S^{2n+1} of an open tubular neighborhood of K in S^{2n+1} , and let $W = F \cap X$ the intersection of the fiber with X.

Then we take the quotient of $W \times \mathbf{R}$ by the equivalence relation $(x, \alpha) \sim (\mathfrak{m}^k, \alpha + k)$ for any $k \in \mathbf{Z}$. This quotient is homeomorphic to X and $W \times \mathbf{R}$ is the infinite cyclic covering of X. Let τ be the generator of the Galois group of the covering $W \times \mathbf{R} \to X$, which is the infinite cyclic covering of X. The action of τ is given by the map which maps (x, α) to $(\mathfrak{m}(x), \alpha + 1)$. If τ induces an action, denoted by t on $\mathrm{H}_*(W \times \mathbf{R})$ which acts as the monodromy h acts on $\mathrm{H}_*(W)$.

The homology group $H_n(W \times \mathbf{R})$ is a free abelian group which is finitely generated because it has the homotopy type of a compact CW-complex. The generator of the first elementary ideal of the $\mathbf{Z}[t, t-1]$ -module $H_n(W \times \mathbf{R})$, i.e., the ideal generated by minor of maximal rank, is the characteristic polynomial of t. Moreover this polynomial is the Alexander polynomial of $H_n(W \times \mathbf{R})$. Since the action of t reduce to the action of h on $H_n(W)$, then we get the folklore Theorem (see also [124])

Theorem 4.11. Let K be a fiber (2n - 1)-knot with fiber F. The Alexander polynomial of $H_n(F \times \mathbf{R})$ is the characteristic polynomial of the algebraic monodromy $h: H_n(F) \to H_n(F)$.

This result is compatible with the previous Definition of the Alexander polynomial of a (2n - 1)-knot K to be

$$\Delta_K(X) = \det(tA + (-1)^n {}^tA)$$

since when K is a fibered knot, then the Seifert form A is unimodular and the monodromy has $H = (-1)^{n+1} {}^{t}A A^{-1}$ as matrix. This gives

$$\Delta_K(X) = \det(tA + (-1)^n {}^tA) = \det(tId - H).$$

Since the Alexander Polynomial of a fibered knot K is $\Delta_K(X) = \det(X \operatorname{Id} - h)$, then as a consequence of the exact sequence (4.1) the fibered knot K is an integral homological sphere if and only if $\Delta_K(1) = \pm 1$. this is also a consequence of the short exact sequence of Proposition 4.10 since the matrix of the intersection form S_* is equal to $A + (-1)^n {}^tA$ and $\Delta_K(1) = \det(A + (-1)^n {}^tA) = \det S = \pm 1$ if and only if the knot K is an integral homology sphere.

When K is a fibered knot Δ_K is a characteristic polynomial so its leading coefficient must be 1, and its last coefficient is equal to $\pm \det H$ which ± 1 , so we get the following Proposition.

Proposition 4.12. A necessary condition for a knot to fiber is that the extremal coefficients of the Alexander polynomial should be ± 1 .

4.2 Algebraic knots

As said in the introduction, algebraic knots are one motivation to the study of fibered knots. In this section we will review some classical definition and result about algebraic knots, we refer to [33, 109, 119] for details and proofs.

Let $f : \mathbf{C}^{n+1}, 0 \to \mathbf{C}, 0$ be a holomorphic function germ with an isolated singularity at the origin. Recall that there exists a positive real number ε_0 such that for all ε in $]0, \varepsilon_0[$ the set

$$K_f = f^{-1}(0) \cap S_{\varepsilon}^{2n+1}$$

is a (2n-1)-dimensional manifold which is naturally oriented, where S_{ε}^{2n+1} is the sphere in \mathbb{C}^{n+1} of radius ε centered at the origin. Furthermore, its (oriented) isotopy class in $S_{\varepsilon}^{2n+1} = S^{2n+1}$ does not depend on the choice of ε , and we call it the algebraic knot associated with the isolated singularity of f.

Theorem 4.13 ([109]). Let $f : \mathbb{C}^{n+1}, 0 \to \mathbb{C}, 0$ be a holomorphic function germ with an isolated singularity at the origin.

There exists a positive real number ε_0 such that the following map φ defined on the complement of the algebraic knot K_f

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \varphi: S_{\varepsilon}^{2n+1} \setminus K_f & \to & S^1 \\ & z & \mapsto & \varphi(z) = \frac{f(z)}{|f(z)|} \end{array}$$

is a locally trivial fibration for any $0 < \varepsilon \leq \varepsilon_0$ which is called the Milnor fibration, its isomorphism class does not depend on the choice of ε .

The fiber associated with a Milnor fibration is called a Milnor fiber.

Moreover Milnor proved the following

Theorem 4.14 ([109]). Let $f : \mathbb{C}^{n+1}, 0 \to \mathbb{C}, 0$ be a holomorphic function germ with an isolated singularity at the origin.

- 1. The algebraic knot K_f is (n-2)-connected,
- 2. The Milnor fiber is (n-1)-connected and is homotopic to a bouquet of (n-1)-dimensional spheres.

Since the closure of each fiber is a compact 2n-dimensional oriented (n-1)connected submanifold of S^{2n+1} which has K_f as boundary, then algebraic knots
are simple fibered knots.

Definition 4.15. The *n*-th Betti number of the Milnor fiber is called the *Milnor* number of f at the origin, we denote it by μ_f (or μ for simplicity).

It is known that

$$\mu = \dim_{\mathbf{C}} \mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{C}^{n+1}} / \left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial z_i}\right)_{i=1\dots n+1}$$

where $\mathcal{O}_{\mathbf{C}^{n+1}}$ denotes the ring of germs of holomorphic functions at the origin, and $\left(\frac{\partial f}{\partial z_i}\right)_{i=1...n+1}$ denote the Jacobian ideal which is generated by the partial derivatives $\partial f_{/\partial z_i}$ for i = 1, ..., n+1.

4.2.1 Functions with independent variables.

Definition 4.16. When $f: \mathbb{C}^{n_1+n_2} \to \mathbb{C}$ is a holomorphic function of the type

$$f(\mathbf{z} + \mathbf{u}) = f_1(\mathbf{z}) + f_2(\mathbf{u}),$$

where $\mathbf{z} \in \mathbf{C}^{n_1}$, $\mathbf{u} \in \mathbf{C}^{n_2}$ and $f_i : \mathbf{C}^{n_i} \to \mathbf{C}$ is a holomorphic function for i = 1, 2; then we say f is of *independent variables*.

We will now describe the behavior of the Milnor fiber of holomorphic functions of independent variables.

Theorem 4.17 (Join Theorem). Let $f = f_1 + f_2$ be a holomorphic function of independent variables, and let F_i be the Milnor fiber of f_i for i = 1, 2. Set h_i the algebraic monodromy associated with f_i for i = 1, 2.

Then F the Milnor fiber of f has the same homotopy type of the join $F_1 * F_2$ and the algebraic monodromy associated with f is equal to the join of h_1 and h_2 up to homotopy.

Remark 4.18. The join $F_1 * F_2$ is defined as the quotient space

$$F_1 * F_2 = \left(F_1 \times F_2 \times [0,1]\right) / \sim$$

of $F_1 \times F_2 \times [0,1]$ by the identification

$$(\mathbf{z}, \mathbf{u}, 0) \sim (\mathbf{z}', \mathbf{u}, 0)$$

and

$$(\mathbf{z}, \mathbf{u}, 1) \sim (\mathbf{z}, \mathbf{u}', 1)$$

for any $\mathbf{z}, \mathbf{z}' \in F_1$ and $\mathbf{u}, \mathbf{u}' \in F_2$

Moreover in the case of holomorphic functions of independent variables we have some information about the Seifert form as stated below

Theorem 4.19 ([138]). If $f_1 : (\mathbf{C}^{k+1}, 0) \to (\mathbf{C}, 0)$ and $f_2 : (\mathbf{C}^{\ell+1}, 0) \to (\mathbf{C}, 0)$ are holomorphic function germs with an isolated critical point at the origin, then the Seifert form associated with the holomorphic function germ

$$f_1 \oplus f_2 : (\mathbf{C}^{k+\ell+2}, 0) \to (\mathbf{C}, 0)$$

defined by

 $(f_1 \oplus f_2)(z_1, z_2, \dots, z_{k+\ell+2}) = f_1(z_1, z_2, \dots, z_{k+1}) + f_2(z_{k+1}, z_{k+2}, \dots, z_{k+\ell+2})$ coincides with

$$(-1)^{\kappa\ell}A_{f_1}\otimes A_{f_2},$$

where A_{f_i} denotes the Seifert form of f_i for i = 1, 2.

Since the fiber of a holomorphic function of independent variables is well understood, then we also have the following for the algebraic monodromy.

Theorem 4.20 (Thom-Sebastiani). Assume that $f_1 : (\mathbf{C}^{k+1}, 0) \to (\mathbf{C}, 0)$ and $f_2 : (\mathbf{C}^{\ell+1}, 0) \to (\mathbf{C}, 0)$ are holomorphic function germs with an isolated critical point at the origin. Set F_{f_i} be the fiber and h_{f_i} be the algebraic monodromy for i = 1, 2, then we have the following commutative diagram

$$\widetilde{H}_{k}(F_{f_{1}}) \otimes \widetilde{H}_{l}(F_{f_{2}}) \xrightarrow{h_{f_{1}} \otimes h_{f_{2}}} \widetilde{H}_{k}(F_{f_{1}}) \otimes \widetilde{H}_{l}(F_{f_{2}}) \\
\downarrow \cong \qquad \qquad \downarrow \cong \\
\widetilde{H}_{k+l+1}(F_{f_{1}+f_{2}}) \xrightarrow{h_{(f_{1}+f_{2})}} \widetilde{H}_{k+l+1}(F_{f_{1}f_{2}})$$

4.3 Brieskorn knots

Let us consider now some very special functions of independent variables called Brieskorn polynomials 3

Definition 4.21. A Brieskorn polynomial is a polynomial of the form

$$f(z_1, \dots, z_{n+1}) = z_1^{a_1} + z_2^{a_2} + \dots + z_{n+1}^{a_{n+1}}$$

with $n \ge 0$, the integers $a_j \ge 2$, j = 1, 2, ..., n + 1, are called the *exponents*.

The complex hypersurface in \mathbb{C}^{n+1} defined by f = 0 has an isolated singularity at the origin, which is called a *Brieskorn singularity*.

According to [36] Proposition 2.1 the Seifert form associated with the one variable Brieskorn polynomial

$$f(z) = z^a$$

has the $(a-1) \times (a-1)$ integral following matrix

$$A(a) = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 1 & 0 & \dots & \dots & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 1 & 0 & \dots & 0 \\ \vdots & 0 & \ddots & \ddots & & \vdots \\ \vdots & \vdots & & \ddots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \vdots & \vdots & & & 1 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & \dots & \dots & 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix}$$

 $^3\mathrm{Sometimes}$ they are called Brieskorn-Pham polynomials.

Then the Seifert form associated with the Brieskorn polynomial

$$f(z_1,\ldots,z_{n+1}) = z_1^{a_1} + z_2^{a_2} + \cdots + z_{n+1}^{a_{n+1}}$$

has a matrix of the form

$$A_f = A(a_1) \otimes \ldots \otimes A(a_{n+1}).$$

We will now give conditions on exponents of a Brieskorn polynomial to have a Brieskorn knot which is a sphere. But before we have to introduce a graph associated to

$$f(z_1,\ldots,z_{n+1}) = z_1^{a_1} + z_2^{a_2} + \cdots + z_{n+1}^{a_{n+1}}.$$

Let \mathcal{G}_f be the graph which has n+1 vertices denoted by the letters a_1, \ldots, a_{n+1} , and two vertices a_l and a_k are connected by an edge if $gcd(a_l, a_k)$, the greatest common divisor of a_l and a_k , is strictly greater than 1. We denote by $\mathcal{C}_{ev,f}$ the connected component of \mathcal{G}_f which contains all even exponent a_i . Note that $\mathcal{C}_{ev,f}$ may contain some odd vertices.

Theorem 4.22 ([19]). Let K_f be the Brieskorn knot associated with

$$f(z_1,\ldots,z_{n+1}) = z_1^{a_1} + z_2^{a_2} + \cdots + z_{n+1}^{a_{n+1}}$$

- 1. The algebraic knot K_f is a rational homology sphere if and only if \mathcal{G}_f has either
 - (a) at least one isolated point,
 - (b) the component $C_{ev,f}$ contains an odd number of vertices and we have $gcd(a_i, a_j) = 2$ for any two vertices a_i and a_j in $C_{ev,f}$.
- 2. The algebraic knot K_f is a integer homology sphere if and only if \mathcal{G}_f has either
 - (a) at least two isolated points,
 - (b) an isolated point which is odd and the component $C_{ev,f}$ contains an odd number of vertices and $gcd(a_i, a_j) = 2$ for any two vertices a_i and a_j in $C_{ev,f}$.

We will not prove this Theorem, but we give some important steps in the proof (see [33]).

First it is important to know that K_f is a rational homology sphere if and only if 1 is not a root of the Alexander polynomial Δ_f , and it is equivalent that 1 is not an eigenvalue of the monodromy.

Moreover K_f is an integral homology sphere if and only if $\Delta_f(1) = \pm 1$.

Then according to Thom-Sebastiani Theorem the monodromy h_f is given by the formula

$$h_f = h_{a_1} \otimes \ldots \otimes h_{a_{n+1}}$$

where $h_{a_i} : \widetilde{H}_0(F_{a_i}) \to \widetilde{H}_0(F_{a_i})$ is the monodromy of the zero-dimensional singularity associated with $f_{a_i}(z) = z^{a_i}$ and F_{a_i} is the Milnor fiber

$$F_{a_i} = \{\lambda \in \mathbf{C} | \lambda^{a_i} = 1\}.$$

Set
$$\xi_{a_i} = exp(2\pi/a_i)$$
 and $\delta_k = \xi_{a_i}^{k-1} - \xi_{a_i}^k$, then the set

$$\left(\delta_k\right)_{k=1,\ldots,a_i-1}$$

is a basis of $H_0(F_{a_i})$.

Since the geometric monodromy associated with h_{a_i} is in fact the multiplication with ξ_{a_i} then the matrix of h_{a_i} relativley to the basis $(\delta_k)_{k=1,...,a_i-1}$ is

10	0	0		-1/
1	0	0		-1
0	1	0		-1
:		·		:
	0			·.]
$\sqrt{0}$	0	T	• • •	-1/

then it follows that

$$\Delta_{a_i}(t) = \det(t \, Id - h_{a_i}) = t^{a_i - 1} + \dots + 1$$

and the eigenvalue of the monodomy h_{a_i} are exactly the a_i -roots of unity different from 1.

Finally the eignevalue of the monodromy h_f are exactly the products

$$\xi_{a_0}^{j_0} \dots \xi_{a_{n+1}}^{j_{n+1}}$$
 for $1 \le j_k \le a_k - 1$.

This shows that K_f is a rational homology sphere if and only if the equation

$$\frac{j_0}{a_0} + \ldots + \frac{j_{n+1}}{a_{n+1}} = m$$

has no solution with $m \in \mathbf{Z}$ and $1 \leq j_k \leq a_k + 1$.

The case of integral homology sphere is slightly more difficult and we refer to [19] for details.

Chapter 5

Algebraic cobordism

" L'algèbre est généreuse, elle donne souvent plus qu'on ne lui demande." Jean Le Rond D'Alembert

In this chapter we introduce the notion of *algebraic cobordism* for unimodular integral bilinear forms. We will work only with bilinear forms in a purely algebraic context. Later, we will use algebraic cobordism classes of Seifert forms associated to fibered knots.

5.1 Definitions

First we fix some notations used in this chapter.

Let \mathcal{A} be the set of unimodular bilinear forms defined on free **Z**-modules G of finite rank.

Let ε be +1 or -1.

If A is in \mathcal{A} , we denote by

 ${}^{t}\!A$ the transpose of A,

S the ε -symmetric form $A + \varepsilon^{t}A$ associated to A,

 $S^*: G \to G^*$ the adjoint of $S(G^*$ being the dual $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(G; \mathbf{Z})$ of G),

 $\overline{S}: \overline{G} \times \overline{G} \to \mathbf{Z}$ the ε -symmetric non degenerated form induced by S on $\overline{G} = G_{/\text{Ker}} S^*$.

Recall that a submodule M of G is pure if $G_{/M}$ is torsion free. If M is any submodule of G we will denote by M^{\wedge} the smallest pure submodule of G which contains M. In fact M^{\wedge} is equal to $(M \otimes \mathbf{Q}) \cap G$. For a submodule M of G we will denote by \overline{M} the image of M in \overline{G} .

Definition 5.1. Let $A: G \times G \to \mathbb{Z}$ be a bilinear form in \mathcal{A} . The form A is *Witt associated* to 0 if the rank m of G is even and if there exists a pure submodule M of rank $\frac{m}{2}$ in G such that A vanishes on M; such a module M is called a *metabolizer* for A.

Remark 5.2. In the case of ε -forms, i.e., integral bilinear forms A for which the form $A + \varepsilon^{t}A$ is unimodular M. Kervaire [73] and J. Levine [89] said that an ε -form Witt associated to 0 is *null cobordant*.

Definition 5.3. Let $A_i : G_i \times G_i \to \mathbf{Z}, i = 0, 1$, be two bilinear forms in \mathcal{A} . Let G be $G_0 \oplus G_1$ and A be $(A_0 \oplus -A_1)$. The form A_0 is algebraically cobordant to A_1 if there exists a metabolizer M for A such that \overline{M} is pure in \overline{G} , an isomorphism φ from Ker S_0^* to Ker S_1^* and an isomorphism θ from Tors (Coker S_0^*) to Tors (Coker S_1^*) which satisfy the two following conditions

- c.1: $M \cap \operatorname{Ker} S^* = \{(x, \varphi(x)); x \in \operatorname{Ker} S_0^*\},\$
- c.2: $d(S^*(M)^{\wedge}) = \{(x, \theta(x)); x \in \text{Tors}(\text{Coker } S_0^*)\}, \text{ where } d \text{ is the quotient} map from <math>G^*$ to $\text{Coker } S^*$.

Topological meaning of algebraic cobordism. At first reading Definition 5.3 seems very technical. To understand its meaning it is important to consider algebraic cobordism of Seifert forms in the topological context given by fibers of fibered knots.

Recall, cf. Chapter 4, that the Seifert form of a 2n - 1 dimensional fibered knot K, with a Seifert surface F (which is the closure of a fiber), is related to the intersection form of F. More precisely we have $S = A + (-1)^n t A$, where S and Aare the matrices of the intersection form and the Seifert form respectively. If we choose an integer $n \ge 3$ such that $\varepsilon = (-1)^n$, then we can realize any unimodular bilinear integral form as a Seifert form¹. Then the long exact sequence of the couple (F, K) gives

$$0 \to \mathrm{H}_n(K) \to \mathrm{H}_n(F) \xrightarrow{S_*} \mathrm{H}_n(F, K) \to \mathrm{H}_{n-1}(K) \to 0,$$

where S_* is induced by the intersection form.

So the n^{th} -homology group of K can be identify with the kernel of the intersection form, and the $(n-1)^{th}$ -homology group of K with the cokernel of the intersection form. In Definition 5.3 conditions c.1 and c.2 fix the behavior of the elements in the metabolizer which are related to the $(n-1)^{th}$ -homology group of K and the $n-t^{th}$ -homology group of K.

When we consider cobordism classes of knots, then topological data must be related to cobordism classes of Seifert forms, in this sense conditions c.1 and c.2 in Definition 5.3 are natural.

We can also point out that when the knot is a sphere, the homomorphism S^* in the exact sequence just above is an isomorphism. So ε -forms used by M. Kervaire [73] and J. Levine [89] are Seifert forms of spherical knots.

5.2 Examples.

In order to clarify the relation of algebraic cobordism, we present here several examples.

- (1) Let us consider any integral bilinear form A in \mathcal{A} such that $A + \varepsilon^{t}A$ is unimodular. Then, $A \oplus (-A)$ is always algebraically cobordant to the zero form.
- (2) Let us consider the integral bilinear forms A_0 and A_1 represented by the matrices

$$\left(\begin{array}{cc}1&1\\0&6\end{array}\right) \quad \text{and} \quad \left(\begin{array}{cc}2&-1\\-2&4\end{array}\right)$$

respectively, which are given in [73, p. 93]. Then it is easy to check that the subgroup of \mathbf{Z}^4 generated by t(3,1,3,0) and t(0,1,2,1) is a metabolizer

¹This is done by adding handles to a 2n-ball such that the linking numbers of these handles coincide with the entries of the form ; then the resulting manifold is a Seifert surface F for its boundary K with the desired Seifert form.

for $A_0 \oplus (-A_1)$. Since $A_i - {}^tA_i$ are unimodular, i = 0, 1, we see that A_0 and A_1 are algebraically cobordant for $\varepsilon = -1$. Note that A_0 and A_1 are not congruent to each other.

(3) This example is a generalization of the examples given in [7]. Let us consider the two matrices

$$A_0 = \begin{pmatrix} p^2 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } A_1 = \begin{pmatrix} q^2 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

which are identified with the corresponding integral bilinear forms, where p and q are odd integers with $1 \leq p < q$. Note that they are both unimodular and

$$S_0 = A_0 + \varepsilon^{t} A_0 = S_1 = A_1 + \varepsilon^{t} A_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 2 \\ -2 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

where $\varepsilon = -1$. Let us show that A_0 and A_1 are algebraically cobordant in the sense of Definition 5.3 for $\varepsilon = -1$.

Let r be the greatest common divisor of p and q and set p = rp' and q = rq'. Furthermore, set $m = {}^{t}(q', 0, p', 0)$ and $m' = {}^{t}(0, p', 0, q')$. Then it is easy to see that the submodule M of \mathbb{Z}^{4} generated by m and m' constitutes a metabolizer for $A = A_0 \oplus (-A_1)$. Since $S_0 = S_1$ are non-degenerate, we have only to verify condition (c2) of Definition 5.3.

Set $S = S_0 \oplus (-S_1) = A - {}^tA$. Let $S^* : \mathbf{Z}^4 \to \mathbf{Z}^4$, $S_0^* : \mathbf{Z}^2 \to \mathbf{Z}^2$ and $S_1^* : \mathbf{Z}^2 \to \mathbf{Z}^2$ be the adjoints of S, S_0 and S_1 respectively. It is easy to see that Coker $S_0^* = \operatorname{Coker} S_1^*$ is naturally identified with $\mathbf{Z}_2 \oplus \mathbf{Z}_2$. Furthermore, we have

$$S^*(m) = {}^t\!mS = (0, 2q', 0, -2p')$$
 and $S^*(m') = {}^t\!m'S = (-2p', 0, 2q', 0).$

Therefore, $S^*(M)^{\wedge}$, the smallest direct summand of \mathbf{Z}^4 containing $S^*(M)$, is the submodule of \mathbf{Z}^4 generated by (0, q', 0, -p') and (-p', 0, q', 0). Hence, for the natural quotient map $d : \mathbf{Z}^4 \to \operatorname{Coker} S^* = (\mathbf{Z}_2 \oplus \mathbf{Z}_2) \oplus (\mathbf{Z}_2 \oplus \mathbf{Z}_2)$, we have

$$d(S^*(M)^{\wedge}) = \{(x,x) : x \in \operatorname{Coker} S_0^* = \mathbf{Z}_2 \oplus \mathbf{Z}_2\},\$$

since Im S_i^* is generated by (2,0) and (0,2), i = 0,1, and Im S^* is generated by (2,0,0,0), (0,2,0,0), (0,0,2,0) and (0,0,0,2). Therefore, we conclude that the unimodular matrices A_0 and A_1 are algebraically cobordant.

Since

$$(0,1)\begin{pmatrix}p^2&1\\-1&0\end{pmatrix}\begin{pmatrix}1\\0\end{pmatrix}=p^2$$

and

$$(a,b)\begin{pmatrix} q^2 & 1\\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix} \begin{pmatrix} a\\ b \end{pmatrix} = q^2 a^2$$

then there exists an element $x \in \mathbb{Z}^2$ such that ${}^tx A_0 x = p^2$. Moreover such an element does not exist for A_1 because p and q are both odd integers with $1 \leq p < q$. Hence A_0 and A_1 are not congruent, 5.3 Equivalence relation

5.3 Equivalence relation

Let us come back to the algebraic case. We will prove that algebraic cobordism is an equivalence relation on the set \mathcal{A} of unimodular bilinear forms defined on free **Z**-modules of finite rank, but before we need some preliminary results.

Notations. Let A_0 and A_1 be two algebraically cobordant forms, let A be the form $A_0 \oplus -A_1$ defined on $G = G_0 \oplus G_1$ and S be $A + \varepsilon {}^tA$.

We will use the following notations, if E is any subset of G we denote by $\langle E \rangle$ the submodule of G, generated by E. If L is any submodule of G then

$$L^{\perp} = \left\{ x \in G \mid S(x,l) = 0 \ \forall l \in L \right\}$$

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(G_{|L}, \mathbf{Z}) = \left\{ f \in G^* \mid f(l) = 0 \ \forall l \in L \right\}$$

Moreover if L_1 and L_2 are two submodules of G, orthogonal for S, we denote by $L_1 \oplus^{\perp} L_2$ their (orthogonal) direct sum.

Variation map. We construct a new map denoted by V and called *variation* map.²

Let A, an integral bilinear form defined on a free **Z**-module of finite rank G, be in \mathcal{A} . Since A is unimodular, then for all f in Hom (G, \mathbf{Z}) there exists an unique y_f in G such that $A(., y_f) = f$. We define

$$\begin{array}{rccc} V: \operatorname{Hom}(G, {\bf Z}) & \longrightarrow & G \\ & f & \mapsto & y_f \end{array}$$

Then for all x in G we have $A(x, y_f) = f(x)$.

S

If we denote as well by A and V the matrices of the bilinear form and the associated variation map, relatively to a basis for G and its dual basis for $\operatorname{Hom}(G, \mathbb{Z})$, then $A.y_f = f$ and we have the following equality of matrices

$$V = A^{-1}.$$

Moreover since for all f in Hom (G, \mathbf{Z}) and all x in G we have

$$A(x, V(f)) = f(x),$$

so when $f = S^*(y)$, then for all y in G we have f(x) = S(x, y) and

$$A\left(x, V\left(S^*(y)\right)\right) = S(x, y).$$
(5.1)

Recall that we have $V = A^{-1}$ and $S^* = A + \varepsilon^t A$. If we denote by I the identity map on G and by I' the identity map on Hom (G, \mathbf{Z}) , then the maps

$$V \circ S^* : G \to \operatorname{Hom}(G, \mathbb{Z}) \to G$$

* $\circ V : \operatorname{Hom}(G, \mathbb{Z}) \to G \to \operatorname{Hom}(G, \mathbb{Z})$

 $^{^2{\}rm This}$ map is defined as the usual variation map associated with the Seifert form for fibered knots, cf. Definition 4.3.

are well defined. Moreover we have the following commutative diagram

$$\operatorname{Ker}(S^*) \longrightarrow G \xrightarrow{S^*} \operatorname{Hom}(G, \mathbf{Z}) \xrightarrow{d} \operatorname{Coker}(S^*)$$

$$\downarrow I \xrightarrow{I-H} \bigvee \bigvee_{G \xrightarrow{S^*} \operatorname{Hom}(G, \mathbf{Z})} \downarrow I' \xrightarrow{d} (5.2)$$

Note that the maps S^* and $I - H = V \circ S^*$ have same kernel since V is an isomorphism. Then the previous commutative diagram gives

$$V(S^*(G)^{\wedge}) \cap \operatorname{Ker}(S^*) = \{0\}.$$
(5.3)

Moreover the morphisms H and H' are fulfilling

$$I - H = A^{-1} (A + \varepsilon^{t} A) = I + \varepsilon A^{-1} {}^{t} A,$$
$$I' - H' = (A + \varepsilon^{t} A) A^{-1} = I' + \varepsilon^{t} A A^{-1}$$

so we have

$$H = -\varepsilon A^{-1} {}^{t}A,$$

$$H' = -\varepsilon {}^{t}AA^{-1}.$$

We will use the variation map V to describe metabolizers associated with algebraically cobordant unimodular integral bilinear forms defined on free modules of finite ranks.

First properties of variation map. From now we suppose that the two elements A_0 and A_1 of \mathcal{A} are algebraically cobordant. And we denote by M the metabolizer in the sense of Definition 5.3. As before set $A = A_0 \oplus -A_1$, $S = A + \varepsilon^{t}A$ and S^* be the adjoint of S. We denote by V the variation map associated with A.

In the following, when $\varphi : R \to S$ is an isomorphism of **Z**-modules, then we will denote by $\Delta(\varphi)$ the submodule

$$\Delta(\varphi) = \{(x,\varphi(x)); x \in R\} \subset R \oplus S.$$

Lemma 5.4. For all x and y in G we have

$$A(H(x), H(y)) = A(x, y).$$

Proof. Let x and y be in G, then

$$A(H(x), H(y)) = {}^{t}(-\varepsilon A^{-1} {}^{t}A x) A (-\varepsilon A^{-1} {}^{t}A y)$$

$$= {}^{t}x A {}^{t}A^{-1} A A^{-1} {}^{t}A y$$

$$= {}^{t}x A y$$

$$= A(x, y)$$

Lemma 5.5. When M is a metabolizer for A that gives the algebraic cobordism of A_0 and A_1 , then the submodule

 $H(M)^{\wedge}$

of G is a metabolizer for A that gives the algebraic cobordism of A_0 and A_1 as well.

Proof. As a direct consequence of the previous Lemma we have that for all x and y in $H(M)^{\wedge}$

$$A(x,y) = 0.$$

Moreover since H is unimodular then the rank of $H(M)^{\wedge}$ is half the rank of G.

Since H is the identity on Ker S^* then $H(M)^{\wedge}$ fulfills c.1 in Definition 5.3.

With diagram 5.2 we see that $S^* \circ H = H' \circ S^*$ and H' is equal to identity on d^{-1} (Coker S^*). Hence $H(M)^{\wedge}$ fulfills c.2 in Definition 5.3.

Lemma 5.6. When M is a metabolizer for A that gives the algebraic cobordism of A_0 and A_1 , then we have the following decomposition

$$M = \Delta(\varphi) \oplus \left(V \circ S^*(M)\right)^{\wedge}$$

where φ is the isomorphism between Ker S_0^* and Ker S_1^* that gives the algebraic cobordism of A_0 and A_1 .

Proof. Let m and n be in M, then according to (5.1) we have

$$A\Big(m, V\big(S^*(n)\big)\Big) = S(m, n) = A(m, n) + \varepsilon A(n, m) = 0.$$

Hence if $V(S^*(n)) = \alpha \nu$, with ν indivisible, is not in M, then in a basis for G in which ν is an element the matrix of A is of the form

$$\begin{pmatrix}
& & * \\
& \mathcal{O} & \vdots \\
& & * \\
0 & \dots & 0 & * \\
& & & * & *
\end{pmatrix}$$

where ${\mathcal O}$ is a null square bloc of size half of the matrix corresponding to the metabolizer.

But this imply that the determinant of A must be zero, which is not possible because A is unimodular.

Finally $V(S^*(n))$ is in M so

$$V(S^*(M)) \subset M.$$

Moreover we have

$$M \cap \operatorname{Ker} S^* = \Delta(\varphi),$$
$$V(S^*(M)) \cap \operatorname{Ker} S^* = \{0\}$$

and

$$\operatorname{rank}(V(S^*(M))) = \operatorname{rank}\overline{M},$$

then we have the following decomposition

$$M = \Delta(\varphi) \oplus \left(V \circ S^*(M) \right)^{\wedge}.$$

5 Algebraic cobordism

Preliminary results.

Lemma 5.7. The following holds $S^*(G) \cap S^*(M)^{\wedge} = S^*(M^{\perp})$.

Proof. Let r be the rank of $\text{Ker } S_0^*$ and s be the rank of $S^*(M)$. As M is a metabolizer for S which fulfills condition c.1 in Definition 5.3 we have

 $\operatorname{rank}(\operatorname{Ker} S^*) = 2\operatorname{rank}(M \cap \operatorname{Ker} S^*) = 2\operatorname{rank}(\operatorname{Ker} S^*_0) = 2r,$

moreover rank $(S^*(G)) = 2s$ and rank $(M^{\perp}) = s + 2r$. Hence

$$M^{\perp} = (M + \operatorname{Ker} S^*)^{\wedge}$$

and

$$S^*(M^{\perp}) \subset S^*(G) \cap S^*(M)^{\wedge}.$$

On the other hand, since $S^*(M)$ is of finite index in $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(G_{|M^{\perp}}; \mathbf{Z})$ and $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(G_{|M^{\perp}}; \mathbf{Z})$ is a pure submodule of G^* , then we have

$$S^*(M)^{\wedge} = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(G_{|M^{\perp}}; \mathbf{Z}).$$

So if $S^*(x) \in S^*(M)^{\wedge}$, then $S^*(x, l) = 0$ for all l in M^{\perp} and x is in M^{\perp} . This gives

$$S^*(G) \cap S^*(M)^{\wedge} \subset S^*(M^{\perp})$$

and the Lemma is proved.

Since $S^*(M)$ is of finite index in $S^*(M)^{\wedge}$, one can write

$$(S^*(M)^{\wedge})_{/S^*(M)} \cong \bigoplus_{i=1}^s \mathbf{Z}_{/a_i} \mathbf{Z}$$

where $a_i \in \mathbf{Z} \setminus \{0\}$ and a_i divides a_{i+1} (we do not exclude that there exists an integer l such that $a_i = 1$ for i = 1, ..., l).

Proposition 5.8. The submodule \overline{M} is pure in \overline{G} if and only if

$$S^*(M^\perp) = S^*(M).$$

Proof.

— First, suppose that \overline{M} is pure in \overline{G} . Since we have

$$\operatorname{rank}(M \cap \operatorname{Ker} S^*) = \operatorname{rank}(\Delta(\varphi)) = r,$$

then the module $M + \operatorname{Ker} S^*$ has rank s + 2r. Then $M + \operatorname{Ker} S^*$ is of finite index in M^{\perp} .

Let x be in M^{\perp} ; there exists a positive integer k such that kx = y + m, where y is in Ker S^* and m is in M; so

$$\overline{m} = k\overline{x}.$$

Since \overline{M} is pure in \overline{G} then \overline{x} is in \overline{M} , so there exists y' in Ker S^* such that x + y' is in M. Finally $S^*(x) = S^*(x + y') \in S^*(M)$, and $S^*(M^{\perp}) \subset S^*(M)$. But $M \subset M^{\perp}$ so $S^*(M^{\perp}) = S^*(M)$.

72
— Second, suppose that $S^*(M) = S^*(M^{\perp})$. We will prove that $\overline{M^{\perp}}$ is pure in \overline{G} .

Let z be in M^{\perp} with $\overline{z} = k\overline{x}$ where x is in G and k is a positive integer. So there exists y in Ker S^* such that kx = z + y. For all m in M we have S(kx,m) = S(z+y,m) = 0, so S(x,m) = 0 and x is in M^{\perp} .

Now we prove that $S^*(M^{\perp}) = S^*(M)$ implies $\overline{M} = \overline{M^{\perp}}$.

Let z be in M^{\perp} . If $S^*(z) = f$ there exists m in M such that $\underline{S^*(m)} = f$. So z - m = y is in Ker S^* , and $\overline{z} = \overline{m}$ is in \overline{M} . Finally, since $\overline{M^{\perp}}$ is pure in \overline{G} and $\overline{M^{\perp}} \subset \overline{M}$ we get $\overline{M^{\perp}} = \overline{M}$ is pure in \overline{G} .

By Definition 5.3 \overline{M} is pure in \overline{G} , so Lemma 5.7 and Proposition 5.8, and, conditions c.1 and c.2 in Definition 5.3 imply that Coker S^* is isomorphic to

$$\mathbf{Z}^{2r} \oplus \left(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{s} \mathbf{Z}_{/a_{i}} \mathbf{Z}\right)^{2}.$$

Now we will show how the algebraic cobordism between A_0 and A_1 allows us to describe S. To fix the notation, let M, φ and θ be as in Definition 5.3, m be $\operatorname{rk}(G)$ and r be $\operatorname{rk}(\operatorname{Ker} S_0^*)$. As a consequence of Definition 5.3 we have $s = \operatorname{rk}(S^*(M)) = \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{rk}(S^*(G))$ and $\operatorname{rk}(M) = r + s = \frac{m}{2}$.

Proposition 5.9. There exists a basis $\mathcal{B} = \{m_i, m_i^*; i=1,...,s+r\}$ of G such that:

- 1. $\{m_i; i=1,...,s+r\}$ is a basis of M,
- 2. $\{m_i, m_i^*; i=s+1,...,s+r\}$ is a basis of Ker S^* and $\{m_i^*; i=s+1,...,s+r\}$ is a basis of Ker S_0^* ,
- 3. the submodules $\langle m_i, m_i^* \rangle$, $i=1,\ldots,s+r$; are orthogonal for S, and

$$G = \bigoplus_{1 \le i \le s+r} \langle m_i, m_i^* \rangle$$

4. when $i=1,...,s, S(m_i, m_i^*) = a_i$.

Definition 5.10. Such a basis is called a good basis of G associated to M.

Proof. of Proposition 5.9. We have seen that $S^*(M)^{\wedge} = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}i}(G_{|M^{\perp}}; \mathbf{Z})$. Let M_0 be any direct summand complement of $(M \cap \operatorname{Ker} S^*)$ in M. There exits a basis $\{m_i; i=1,...,s\}$ of M_0 and a basis $\{h_i; i=1,...,s\}$ of $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}i}(G_{|M^{\perp}}; \mathbf{Z})$ such that

$$S^*(m_i) = a_i h_i$$

where $a_i \in \mathbf{Z} \setminus \{0\}$ and a_i divides a_{i+1} . Let m_1^* be any element in G such that $G = \operatorname{Ker} h_1 \oplus \langle m_1^* \rangle$ and $h_1(m_1^*) = S(m_1, m_1^*) \cdot a_1^{-1} = 1$.

We will first prove that for all x in G, a_1 divides $S(x, m_1^*)$.

— If $a_1 = 1$ it is obvious.

5 Algebraic cobordism

- If
$$a_1 > 1$$
, condition c.2 in (1.2) implies that $(S^*(G)^{\wedge})/S^*(G)$ is isomorphic
to $((S^*(M)^{\wedge})/S^*(M))^2 \cong (\bigoplus_{i=1}^s \mathbf{Z}/a_i \mathbf{Z})^2$ and the rank of $S^*(G)$ is 2 s.

So a_1 divides $S^*(x)$ for all x in G.

Now, we will construct an orthogonal complement $(M_1 \oplus R_1)$ for $\langle m_1, m_1^* \rangle$ in G such that

- i) $M = \langle m_1 \rangle \oplus M_1$,
- ii) Ker $h_1 = M \oplus R_1$.

Let M_1 be the submodule of M generated by $m'_i = m_i - a_1^{-1} S(m_i, m_1^*) \cdot m_1$, $2 \leq i \leq s$, and $M \cap \text{Ker } S^*$. By construction M_1 is orthogonal to $\langle m_1, m_1^* \rangle$ and $M = \langle m_1 \rangle \oplus M_1$.

By construction Ker h_1 is orthogonal to m_1 and M is in Ker h_1 .

If $\{x_i, i=2,...,s+r\}$ is a basis of any direct summand complement of M in Ker h_1 , let R_1 be the submodule of Ker h_1 generated by x'_i where

$$x'_{i} = x_{i} - a_{1}^{-1} S(x_{i}, m_{1}^{*}).m_{1}.$$

Then Ker $h_1 = \langle m_1 \rangle \oplus M_1 \oplus R_1$ and R_1 is orthogonal to m_1^* .

Now we have an orthogonal decomposition of G in $\langle m_1, m_1^* \rangle \oplus^{\perp} (M_1 \oplus R_1)$. By induction on s we obtain an orthogonal decomposition

$$G = (\oplus^{\perp} \langle m_i, m_i^* \rangle) \oplus^{\perp} (M_s \oplus R_s)$$
 where Ker $S^* = M_s \oplus R_s$.

Let $\{m_{s+1}, \ldots, m_{s+r}\}$ be any basis of $\operatorname{Ker} S^* \cap M$. Thanks to condition c.1, $\operatorname{Ker} S^* \cap M = \{(x, \varphi(x)); x \in \operatorname{Ker} S^*_0\}$. So any basis $\{m^*_{s+1}, \ldots, m^*_{s+r}\}$ of $\operatorname{Ker} S^*_0$ can be used to build up a basis of G which fulfills the statement of Proposition 5.9.

The following proposition is sometimes useful since it gives an equivalent definition of algebraic cobordism.

Proposition 5.11. Let A_0 and A_1 be in \mathcal{A} . Then A_0 is algebraically cobordant to A_1 if and only if there exists a pure submodule H of $G = G_0 \oplus G_1$ on which $A = A_0 \oplus -A_1$ vanishes, an isomorphism φ from Ker S_0^* to Ker S_1^* and an isomorphism θ from Tors (Coker S_0^*) to Tors (Coker S_1^*) such that:

c.11: $\Delta(\varphi) \subset H$,

c.12: the image \overline{H} of H in $\overline{G} = G_{/\text{Ker }S^*}$ is a metabolizer for $\overline{S} = \overline{S_0} \oplus -\overline{S_1}$,

c.2 : $d(S^*(H)^{\wedge}) = \Delta(\theta)$.

Proof. Let M, φ, θ be as in Definition 5.3. Then M satisfies conditions c.1 and c.2. The existence of φ shows that Ker S_0^* and Ker S_1^* have the same rank, r. So the rank of \overline{G} is $(m_0 + m_1 - 2r)$. Since M is a metabolizer for A

$$\operatorname{rk}(M) = \frac{m_0 + m_1}{2},$$

and by c.1 we get

$$M \cap \operatorname{Ker} S^* = \Delta(\varphi).$$

 So

$$\operatorname{rk}(\overline{M}) = \frac{m_0 + m_1}{2} - r$$

and \overline{S} vanishes on \overline{M} . It implies that \overline{M} is a metabolizer for \overline{S} .

Conversely let H, φ and θ be as in the statement of Proposition 5.11. As $\Delta(\varphi)$ is pure in H and in Ker S^* , then there exists a direct sum decomposition

$$H \cap \operatorname{Ker} S^* = \Delta(\varphi) \oplus M_0.$$

Moreover, since $\operatorname{Ker} S^*$ is pure in G, then there exists also a direct sum decomposition

$$H = M_1 \oplus (H \cap \operatorname{Ker} S^*).$$

Let M be $M_1 \oplus \Delta(\varphi)$, by construction A vanishes on M, and

$$M \cap \operatorname{Ker} S^* = \Delta(\varphi), \quad S^*(M) = S^*(H).$$

So M, φ and θ satisfy c.1 and c.2 of Definition 5.3. Furthermore, $\overline{H} = \overline{M_1} = \overline{M}$ and by c.12 the rank of \overline{H} is $\frac{m_0+m_1}{2} - r$. But M_1 being isomorphic to $\overline{M_1}$, the rank of M is $\frac{m_0+m_1}{2}$ and M is a metabolizer for A.

The following Lemma describes how to construct metabolizers by transitivity.

Lemma 5.12. Let $B_i : G_i \times G_i \to \mathbf{Z}$ be in \mathcal{A} , i = 0, 1, 2. Let m_i be the rank of G_i . If there exists a metabolizer H_{01} (resp. H_{12}) for $B_0 \oplus -B_1$ (resp. $B_1 \oplus -B_2$) and if the B_i are non-degenerate, then

the form $B_0 \oplus -B_2$ vanishes on $H_{02} = \pi(L)$ and,

 $\operatorname{rk} H_{02} = \frac{1}{2} \operatorname{rk} \left(G_0 \oplus G_2 \right),$

where: $G = G_0 \oplus G_1 \oplus G_1 \oplus G_2$, $H = H_{01} \oplus H_{12}$, $\Delta = \{(y, y) \in G_1 \oplus G_1 ; y \in G_1\}$, $L = H \cap (G_0 \oplus \Delta \oplus G_2)$ and π is the projection of G on $G_0 \oplus G_2$.

Proof. As $B_0 \oplus -B_2$ vanishes on H_{02} by construction, it is sufficient to prove that the rank of H_{02} is $\frac{m_0+m_1}{2}$. The definition of H_{02} gives the following exact sequence:

$$0 \to L \cap \Delta \xrightarrow{i} L \xrightarrow{\pi} H_{02} \to 0$$

So we get:

(*)
$$\operatorname{rk}(L) = \operatorname{rk}(L \cap \Delta) + \operatorname{rk}(H_{02}).$$

If v is in H, there exists unique x in G_0 , y_1 and y_2 in G_1 and z in G_2 such that $v = (x, y_1, y_2, z)$. Let $\rho : H \to G_1 \oplus G_1$ be defined by $\rho(v) = (y_1 - y_2, 0)$. Let us denote by L_1 the image $\rho(H)$. By construction L is the kernel of ρ and we get the exact sequence: $0 \to L \xrightarrow{i} H \xrightarrow{\rho} L_1 \to 0$. Both this sequence and (*) show:

(**)
$$\frac{m_0 + m_2 + 2m_1}{2} - \operatorname{rk}(L_1) = \operatorname{rk}(L \cap \Delta) + \operatorname{rk}(H_{02}).$$

Relatively to the form $(B_1 \oplus -B_1)$ we have the following decomposition

$$(\Delta \cap L) \oplus^{\perp} (L_1 \oplus \Delta) \quad (* * *).$$

Indeed, Δ is self-orthogonal; if (y, y) is in $\Delta \cap L$, then (0, y) is in H_{01} and (y, 0) is in H_{12} . On the other hand, an element of L_1 is of the form $(y_1, -y_2)$ where there exists (x, y_1) in H_{01} and (y_2, z) in H_{12} . So $B_1(y, y_1) = B_1(y_1, y) = 0$ and $-B_1(y, y_2) = -B_1(y_2, y) = 0$.

Since the rank of $L_1 \oplus \Delta$ is equal to $m_1 + \operatorname{rk}(L_1)$, then the property (* * *) implies that the rank of the restriction of $B_1 \oplus -B_1$ to $(\Delta \cap L) \times (G_1 \oplus G_1)$ is smaller or equal to $m_1 - \operatorname{rk}(L_1)$. But $B_1 \oplus -B_1$ is non-degenerate by hypothesis, so

$$\operatorname{rk}(\Delta \cap L) \le m_1 - \operatorname{rk}(L_1).$$

With (**) it implies

$$\frac{m_0+m_2}{2} \le \operatorname{rk}(H_{02}).$$

But B_0 and B_2 are non-degenerate by hypothesis and as $B_0 \oplus -B_2$ vanishes on H_{02} , so $\operatorname{rk}(H_{02}) \leq \frac{m_0 + m_2}{2}$ and

$$\operatorname{rk}(H_{02}) = \frac{m_0 + m_2}{2}.$$

It ends the proof of the lemma.

Equivalence relation. We are now ready to prove the following Theorem.

Theorem 5.13. Algebraic cobordism is an equivalence relation on the set \mathcal{A} of unimodular bilinear forms defined on free **Z**-modules of finite rank.

Proof. The only non trivial property to check is the transitivity of the relation "algebraic cobordism".

Let A_i be algebraically cobordant to A_{i+1} , i = 0, 1. Let $M_{i,i+1}$ be a metabolizer for $A_i \oplus -A_{i+1}$ with the isomorphisms φ_i and θ_i fulfilling conditions c.1 and c.2 in Definition 5.3.

Set

$$\begin{split} G &= G_0 \oplus G_1 \oplus G_1 \oplus G_2, \\ S_{02} &= S_0 \oplus -S_2, \\ G_{02} &= G_0 \oplus G_2, \\ S &= S_0 \oplus -S_1 \oplus S_1 \oplus -S_2, \\ \Delta &= \big\{ (x,x) \ ; \ x \in G_1 \big\} \subset G_1 \oplus G_1, \end{split}$$

d be the quotient map from G to Coker S^* and d_{02} be the quotient map from G_{02} to Coker S_{02}^* . Let π (resp. $\tilde{\pi}$) be the obvious projection from G (resp. Coker S^*) to $G_0 \oplus G_2$ (resp. Coker S_{02}^*).

$$d: G \to \operatorname{Coker} S^*$$
$$d_{02}: G_{02} \to \operatorname{Coker} S_{02}^*$$
$$\pi: G \to G_0 \oplus G_2$$
$$\widetilde{\pi}: \operatorname{Coker} S^* \to \operatorname{Coker} S_{02}^*$$

Recall that $\overline{M}_{i,i+1}$ is pure in $\overline{G}_i \oplus \overline{G}_{i+1}$, and with Lemma 5.6 we have the following decompositions

$$G_i \oplus G_j = \operatorname{Ker}(S_i^*) \oplus \Delta(\varphi_i) \oplus V_{i,i+1}(S_{i,i+1}^*(M_{i,i+1})^{\wedge}) \oplus R_{i,i+1}.$$

Set $T_{i,i+1} = V_{i,i+1}(S^*_{i,i+1}(M_{i,i+1})^{\wedge}) \oplus R_{i,i+1}$ then we have the following decomposition

$$G = \operatorname{Ker} S_{01}^* \oplus \operatorname{Ker} S_{12}^* \oplus T_{01} \oplus T_{12}.$$

Let us denote by T_0 (resp. T_1 , T'_1 , T_2) the projection of T_{01} (resp. T_{01} , T_{12} , T_{12}) to G_0 (resp. G_1 , G_1 , G_2).

Set $T_{02} = \pi(T_{01} \oplus T_{12}) = T_0 \oplus T_2$, and let

$$M_{02} = \left(\pi \left(V_{01}(S_{01}^*(M_{01})^{\wedge}) \right) \oplus V_{12} \left(S_{12}^*(M_{12})^{\wedge}) \right) \cap \left(G_0 \oplus \Delta \oplus G_2 \right) \right)^{\wedge}$$

be the smallest pure submodule of T_{02} which contains the projection of

$$L = \left(V_{01}(S_{01}^*(M_{01})^{\wedge}) \right) \oplus V_{12}(S_{12}^*(M_{12})^{\wedge}) \right) \cap (G_0 \oplus \Delta \oplus G_2)$$

on T_{02} .

Since the forms are unimodular, then they are non-degenerate. Hence, according to Lemma 5.12 the module M_{02} is a metabolizer for $A_0 \oplus -A_1$.

As $A = A_0 \oplus -A_2$, we set $\varphi = \varphi_1 \circ \varphi_0$ and $\theta = -(\theta_1 \circ \theta_0)$.

By Proposition 5.11, to prove that A_0 is algebraically cobordant to A_2 it is sufficient to prove that $M_{02} = \Delta(\varphi) \oplus V_{02}(S_{02}^*(M_{02})^{\wedge})$ is a metabolizer for $A_0 \oplus -A_2$, and, M_{02} fulfill conditions c.11, c.12 and c.2. First we remark that M_{02} fulfills c.11 by definition.

Lemma 5.14. The submodule M_{02} satisfies $d_{02}(S_{02}^*(M_{02})^{\wedge}) = \Delta(-\theta_1 \circ \theta_0)$.

Proof. By definition we have

$$d(S^*(G)^{\wedge}) = \operatorname{Tors}(\operatorname{Coker} S^*)$$

and

$$d_{02}(S_{02}^*(M_{02})^{\wedge}) = \widetilde{\pi}(d(S^*(L)^{\wedge})).$$

But c.2 for the two metabolizers M_{01} and M_{12} imply

$$d(S^*(L)^{\wedge}) = (\Delta(\theta_0) \oplus \Delta(\theta_1)) \cap d(S^*(G_0 \oplus \Delta \oplus G_2)^{\wedge}),$$

so we get $d(S^*(L)^{\wedge}) = \Big\{ (x, \theta_0(x), y, \theta_1(y)); x \in \operatorname{Tors}(\operatorname{Coker} S^*_0) , y = -\theta_0(x) \Big\}.$ And finally the following holds

$$d_{02}\left(S_{02}^*(M_{02})^{\wedge}\right) = \left\{\left(x, -\theta_1 \circ \theta_0(x)\right); x \in \operatorname{Tors}(\operatorname{Coker} S_0^*)\right\} = \Delta(-\theta_1 \circ \theta_0).$$

Lemma 5.15. The submodule $\overline{M_{02}}$ is a metabolizer for $\overline{S_0} \oplus -\overline{S_2}$.

Proof. By construction $\overline{S_0} \oplus -\overline{S_2}$ vanish on the submodule $\overline{M_{02}} = \overline{V_{02}(S_{02}^*(M_{02})^{\wedge})}$, and $\operatorname{rk} \overline{V_{02}(S_{02}^*(M_{02})^{\wedge})} = \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{rk}(\overline{G_0} \oplus \overline{G_2}).$

Suppose that $\overline{M_{02}}$ is not pure, then there exists an indivisible element m in M_{02} and an element x not in M_{02} such that for an integer $\alpha \neq \pm 1$ we have

$$m - \alpha \, x = \beta \, \kappa \in \operatorname{Ker} S^*,$$

where κ is indivisible and β is an integer which is relatively prime to α because m is indivisible.

We have $\alpha x + \beta \kappa$ in M_{02} so if κ is in M_{02} then αx is in M_{02} , but M_{02} is a pure submodule of $G_0 \oplus G_2$ so x must be in M_{02} . Hence we can assume that κ is not in M_{02} .

Now for all μ in M_{02} we have

$$A(x,\mu) = \frac{1}{\alpha}A(\alpha x,\mu) = \frac{1}{\alpha}A(m-\beta \kappa,\mu) = -\frac{1}{\alpha}A(\beta \kappa,\mu).$$

Recall that $A(x,\mu)$ is an integer, this implies that $\beta A(\kappa,\mu) \in \alpha \mathbb{Z}$, but we have α and β relatively prime so

$$A(\kappa, \mu) \in \alpha \mathbf{Z}.$$

In a basis for $G_0 \oplus G_2$ beginning with a basis of M_{02} and κ , the matrix of $A_0 \oplus -A_2$ is of the form



where the entries \star are all in $\alpha \mathbf{Z}$ and the square sub matrix with entries 0 is of size half of the matrix.

But this implies that the determinant of $A_0 \oplus -A_2$ is in $\alpha \mathbb{Z}$, and since the forms A_0 and A_2 are unimodular we must have $\alpha = \pm 1$ which is impossible according to our assumption.

Finally $\overline{M_{02}}$ is pure in $\overline{G_0} \oplus \overline{G_2}$ and it is a metabolizer for $\overline{S_0} \oplus -\overline{S_2}$. \Box

The above properties of M_{02} , and, Lemmas 5.14-5.15 imply conditions c.11, c.12 and c.2 of Proposition 5.11, and A_0 is algebraically cobordant to A_2 .

Properties of V, H and H'. To finish this chapter we give some useful relations between the forms introduced before.

 Set

$$<.,.>: \operatorname{Hom}(G, \mathbf{Z}) \times G \to \mathbf{Z}$$
$$(\alpha, \beta) \mapsto \alpha(\beta)$$

be the pairing such that for all x in G and all y in G we have

$$\langle S^*(x), y \rangle = S(x, y)$$

Lemma 5.16. For all x in $Hom(G, \mathbb{Z})$ and all y in $Hom(G, \mathbb{Z})$ we have

$$\langle H'(x), V(y) \rangle = -\varepsilon \langle y, V(x) \rangle$$

Proof. Let x be in Hom (G, \mathbf{Z}) and y be in Hom (G, \mathbf{Z}) , then

$$\langle H'(x), V(y) \rangle = {}^{t}x(-\varepsilon {}^{t}A^{-1}A)A^{-1}y$$

$$= {}^{-\varepsilon}{}^{t}x{}^{t}A^{-1}y$$

$$= {}^{-\varepsilon}{}^{t}(A^{-1}x)y$$

$$= {}^{-\varepsilon}{}^{t}y(A^{-1}x)$$

$$= {}^{-\varepsilon}{}^{\epsilon}y(A^{-1}x)$$

Lemma 5.17. For all x in $Hom(G, \mathbb{Z})$ and all y in $Hom(G, \mathbb{Z})$ we have

$$S\big(V(x),V(y)\big) = \varepsilon < x, V(y) > + < y, V(x) > .$$

Proof. Let x be in $Hom(G, \mathbf{Z})$ and y be in $Hom(G, \mathbf{Z})$, then

Lemma 5.18. For all x in $Hom(G, \mathbb{Z})$ and all y in G we have

$$< H'(x), H(y) > = < x, y > .$$

Proof. Let x in Hom (G, \mathbf{Z}) and all y in G, then we have

$$< H'(x), H(y) > = {}^{t}x {}^{t}A^{-1}A A^{-1} {}^{t}Ay$$

= ${}^{t}x y$
= $< x, y >$

Chapter 6

Cobordism of simple fibered (2n-1)-knots with $n \ge 3$

" L'essence des mathématiques c'est la liberté." Georg Cantor

In this Chapter, we will give the classification of simple fibered (2n-1)-knots up to cobordism for $n \geq 3$.

To begin we have to mention that Durfee [36] and Kato [65] independently proved an analogue of Theorem 3.3 for (not necessarily spherical) simple fibered knots as follows.

Theorem 6.1. Let $n \geq 3$. There is a one-to-one correspondence of isotopy classes of simple fibered (2n - 1)-knots in S^{2n+1} and equivalence classes of integral unimodular bilinear forms. the correspondence associates to each knot its Seifert form.

Where equivalence classes of unimodular bilinear forms are given by isomorphism classes, which correspond to congruence classes of integral square matrices.

We already proved that Seifert forms associated with simple fibered knots are unimodular, hence Theorem 6.1 shows that simple fibered knots can be studied using their Seifert forms.

The classification of odd dimensional simple fibered knots up to cobordism cannot be done by a direct generalization of the results proved by Kervaire and Levine for spherical (2n - 1)-knots with $n \ge 2$. In fact, we have to consider the topological data contained in the kernel and the cokernel of the intersection form of the fiber (see the exact sequence (1.1)), this is illustrated by the example below.

Example 6.2. Let us consider the two following unimodular matrices

$$A_0 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad A_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ 1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Now one can construct some simple (2n-1)-knots K_0 and K_1 , with $n \ge 3$ and n odd, which have A_0 and A_1 as Seifert forms. The module M generated by the first elements of the basis in which A_0 is defined, and, the first and the third elements in the basis in which A_1 is defined is a metabolizer for $A_0 \oplus -A_1$.

We have rank $(H_n(K_0)) = 2$ and rank $(H_n(K_1)) = 4$, because the intersections forms associated with A_0 and A_1 are respectively zero forms of rank 2 and 4.

Hence though the knots K_0 and K_1 have Witt-associated Seifert forms they are not cobordant since they are not homeomorphic to each other.

For $n \geq 3$, Du Bois and Michel [35] constructed the first examples of spherical algebraic (2n - 1)-knots which are cobordant but are not isotopic. So, for algebraic knots of dimension greater than or equal to 5 the notions of cobordism and isotopy are distinct, and they do not have the nice behaviour of algebraic 1-knots.

Moreover, there exist infinitely many examples of knots, not necessary spherical nor algebraic, which are cobordant but are not isotopic in any dimension. For example, for the dimension one, the square knot, which is the connected sum of the right hand and the left hand trefoil knots, is cobordant to the trivial knot, but is not isotopic to it. (For more explicit examples, see Chapter 10.)

Using Seifert forms, we have a complete characterization of cobordism classes of simple fibered knots as follows (see [8, 6]).

Theorem 6.3 ([8]). For $n \ge 3$, two simple fibered (2n-1)-knots are cobordant if and only if their Seifert forms are algebraically cobordant.

Remark 6.4. Related results had been obtained by Vogt [152, 153], who proved that if two simple (not necessarily fibered) (2n-1)-knots, $n \ge 3$, are cobordant, then their Seifert forms are Witt equivalent and satisfy certain properties which are weaker than the algebraic cobordism. Conversely, if two simple (2n-1)-knots, $n \ge 3$, with torsion free homologies have such (algebraically) cobordant Seifert forms, then they are cobordant.

In Theorem 6.3 the condition on the integer n is only used to prove the sufficiency, and we have the following theorem which is valid for all odd dimensions.

Theorem 6.5 ([8]). For $n \ge 1$, two cobordant simple fibered (2n-1)-knots have algebraically cobordant Seifert forms.

Furthermore, the following holds for (not necessarily fibered) simple knots.

Theorem 6.6 ([8]). For $n \ge 3$, two simple (2n-1)-knots are cobordant if their Seifert forms associated with (n-1)-connected Seifert manifolds are algebraically cobordant.

Recall that the knot cobordism is an equivalence relation. Furthermore, any unimodular matrix can be realized as a Seifert matrix associated with a simple fibered (2n-1)-knot, $n \geq 3$. Therefore, Theorem 6.3 implies the following

Theorem 6.7. Algebraic cobordism is an equivalence relation on the set of unimodular forms.

which gives a topological proof of Theorem 5.13.

We have to mention that we do not know if algebraic cobordism is an equivalence relation on the whole set of integral bilinear forms, the following example illustrate this remark.

Example 6.8. Let us consider the three matrices

$$A_{0} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 4 & -2 & -3 \\ -4 & 0 & -2 & 1 \\ 2 & 2 & 0 & -1 \\ 3 & -1 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \quad A_{1} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 4 & 1 & 2 \\ -4 & 0 & 1 & -2 \\ -1 & -1 & 0 & 0 \\ -2 & 2 & -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

and

$$A_2 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 4 & -6 & 1 \\ -4 & 0 & -2 & -1 \\ 6 & 2 & 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 1 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix},$$

which are given in [153, p. 45]. We identify A_i with the corresponding bilinear form $A_i: G_i \times G_i \to \mathbb{Z}$ with $G_i \cong \mathbb{Z}^4$, i = 0, 1, 2. Set

 $\begin{array}{lll} m_1 &=& (0,0,1,0,0,0,2,0) \in G_0 \oplus G_1, \\ m_2 &=& (0,1,0,2,0,0,0,1) \in G_0 \oplus G_1, \\ m_3 &=& (1,0,0,0,1,0,0,0) \in G_0 \oplus G_1, \\ m_4 &=& (0,1,0,0,0,1,0,0) \in G_0 \oplus G_1, \\ n_1 &=& (0,0,2,0,0,-1,1,0) \in G_1 \oplus G_2, \\ n_2 &=& (0,0,0,1,0,0,0,-2) \in G_1 \oplus G_2, \\ n_3 &=& (1,0,0,0,1,0,0,0) \in G_1 \oplus G_2, \\ n_4 &=& (0,1,0,0,0,1,0,0) \in G_1 \oplus G_2. \end{array}$

Then we see that the subgroup generated by m_1, m_2, m_3, m_4 of $G_0 \oplus G_1$ gives a metabolizer for $A_0 \oplus (-A_1)$, and that the subgroup generated by n_1, n_2, n_3, n_4 of $G_1 \oplus G_2$ gives a metabolizer for $A_1 \oplus (-A_2)$. Furthermore, it is easy to check that A_i and A_{i+1} are algebraically cobordant for $\varepsilon = +1$ with respect to the identity

$$\mathbf{Z} \oplus \mathbf{Z} \oplus \mathbf{0} \oplus \mathbf{0} = \operatorname{Ker} S_i^* \to \operatorname{Ker} S_{i+1}^* = \mathbf{Z} \oplus \mathbf{Z} \oplus \mathbf{0} \oplus \mathbf{0},$$

i = 0, 1, where $S_i = A_i + {}^tA_i, i = 0, 1, 2$.

Using the method described before to prove the transitivity for the algebraic cobordism of unimodular integral bilinear forms, we see that if

$$\begin{array}{rcl} \nu_1 &=& (0,0,1,0,0,-1,-1,0) \in G_0 \oplus G_2, \\ \nu_2 &=& (0,1,0,2,0,0,0,-2) \in G_0 \oplus G_2, \\ \nu_3 &=& (1,0,0,0,1,0,0,0) \in G_0 \oplus G_2, \\ \nu_4 &=& (0,1,0,0,0,1,0,0) \in G_0 \oplus G_2. \end{array}$$

then the submodule M_{02} generated by ν_1, ν_2, ν_3 and ν_4 is a metabolizer for $A_0 \oplus -A_2$.

But since $\overline{\nu_2}$, the image of ν_2 in the quotient $(G_0 \oplus G_2)/\operatorname{Ker} S_{02}^*$, is not indivisible; then $\overline{M_{02}}$ is not a pure submodule of $G_0 \oplus G_2$. Hence the metabolizer M_{02} give not the algebraic cobordism of A_0 and A_2 .

This shows that to construct a metabolizer as in the proof of the Theorem 5.13 the hypothesis of unimodularity of the forms is necessary.

Presumably, this example would show that the algebraic cobordism is not an equivalence relation on the set of not necessary unimodular integral bilinear forms defined on free \mathbf{Z} -modules of finite rank.

Remark 6.9. For general forms which are not necessarily unimodular, we can consider the equivalence relation generated by the algebraic cobordism, called the *weak algebraic cobordism*. Then by using Theorem 6.6,¹ we can show that

¹Here, we also need the fact that every form in \mathcal{A} can be realized as the Seifert form of a simple (2n - 1)-knot.

if two simple (2n-1)-knots, $n \ge 3$, have weakly algebraically cobordant Seifert forms with respect to (n-1)-connected Seifert manifolds, then they are cobordant.

Furthermore, we can prove the following. A simple (2n - 1)-knot is said to be *C*-algebraically fibered if its Seifert form is algebraically cobordant to a unimodular form (see [9]). Then, two simple *C*-algebraically fibered (2n - 1)-knots, $n \geq 3$, are cobordant if and only if their Seifert forms are weakly algebraically cobordant. We do not know if this is true for all simple (2n - 1)knots, $n \geq 3$.

Let A_i be Seifert forms associated with (n-1)-connected Seifert manifolds V_i of simple (2n-1)-knots K_i , i = 0, 1, and S_i^* the adjoint of the intersection form of V_i . Since we have the exact sequence

$$0 = H_{n+1}(V_i, K_i) \to H_n(K_i) \to H_n(V_i) \xrightarrow{S_i^*} H_n(V_i, K_i)$$
$$\to H_{n-1}(K_i) \to H_{n-1}(V_i) = 0$$

associated with the pair (V_i, K_i) , where we identify $H_n(V_i, K_i)$ with the dual of $H_n(V_i)$ (see (1.1)), Ker S_i^* and Coker S_i^* are naturally identified with $H_n(K_i)$ and $H_{n-1}(K_i)$ respectively.

As remarked before, in the case of a spherical knot K we have $H_n(K) = H_{n-1}(K) = 0$, and the intersection form is an isomorphism. Hence the algebraic cobordism for Seifert forms associated with *spherical* simple knots is reduced to the Witt equivalence, and Theorem 6.3 follows from the classical result of Kervaire and Levine (see Theorem 3.8 and Proposition 4.10).

6.1 Classification of fibered knots up to cobordism

6.1.1 Algebraic cobordism a necessary condition for knot cobordism

Let $K_0 = \partial F_0$ and $K_1 = \partial F_1$ be two cobordant knots with A_0 and A_1 the Seifert forms associated with F_0 and F_1 respectively. Set S the product $S^{2n+1} \times [0,1]$ and by Σ its oriented boundary. The definition of cobordism gives a submanifold $C = \Phi(\mathcal{K} \times [0,1])$ of S such that

$$\Sigma \cap C = K_0 \coprod (-K_1).$$

Let N be $F_0 \cup C \cup (-F_1)$ where F_i is a Seifert manifold for K_i . By construction N is a closed, compact, oriented, 2n-submanifold of S. Then we have the following Lemma

Lemma 6.10. There exists a smooth oriented, compact, submanifold W of S such that N is the boundary of W.

Proof. When $n \ge 3$ a proof is written in [89] p. 183. As the existence of W is fundamental to our purpose, we give a proof which works in any dimension.

Let C_j for j = 1, ..., k be the k connected components of C. As C has a trivial normal bundle in S, it is possible to choose disjoint, closed, tubular neighborhoods U_j of C_j and a diffeomorphism

$$\Psi: C \times D^2 \to U = \prod_{1 \le j \le k} U_j.$$

Now we have meridians m_j on ∂U_j defined by

$$m_j = \Psi(P_j \times S^1)$$

where P_j is some point of C_j and m_j is oriented such that the linking number of m_j and C_j (in S) is +1. Let $X = S \setminus \overset{\circ}{U}$, and v be the diffeomorphism induced by the inclusion of ∂X in U. If e is the excision isomorphism and ∂^i (resp. ∂^i_X) is the connectant homomorphism for the pair (S, U) (resp. $(X, \partial X)$), then we have the following commutative diagram

$$\stackrel{\partial^0}{\to} \quad H^1(\mathcal{S}, U) \quad \to \quad 0 = H^1(\mathcal{S}) \quad \to \quad H^1(U) \quad \stackrel{\cong \partial^1}{\to} \quad H^2(\mathcal{S}, U) \quad \to \quad 0$$

The commutativity of all the squares of the above diagram implies that the homomorphism ρ is zero so σ is injective and ∂_X^i is surjective for $0 \le i \le 2n-1$. We have the following direct sum decomposition

$$H^1(\partial X) = \sigma(H^1(X)) \oplus v(H^1(U)).$$

Any element of $\sigma(H^1(X))$ is represented by a differentiable map from ∂X to S^1 , which is, up to homotopy, characterized by its degree on each meridian m_j , and which has a unique extension to X. Let

$$q: X \to S^1$$

be the unique, up to homotopy, differentiable map which has degree +1 on each meridian. Thanks to the Thom-Pontriagin construction there exists a differentiable map

$$f: \Sigma \setminus (K_0 \coprod -K_1) \to S^1$$

which has $\overset{\circ}{F_0} \coprod (-\overset{\circ}{F_1})$ as regular fiber and f has degree +1 on the meridians of the connected components of $K_0 \coprod (-K_1)$. So f and g have homotopic restrictions on $X \cap \Sigma$ and we can choose g such that its restriction on $X \cap \Sigma$ coincides with f. Then g has a regular fiber \overline{W} such that $\overline{W} \cap \Sigma = (F_0 \coprod -F_1) \cap X$. The union of \overline{W} with a small collar in U is the manifold W such that $N = \partial W$. \Box

Recall that A_0 (resp. A_1) is the Seifert form associated to a (n-1)-connected Seifert surface F_0 (resp. F_1) for K_0 (resp. K_1). Let

$$\begin{aligned} \tau : K_0 &\to K_1 \\ P &\mapsto \Phi \left(\Phi^{-1}(P) \times \{1\} \right) \end{aligned}$$

where P is any point of K_0 . The diffeomorphism τ induces isomorphisms

$$\theta_j : \mathrm{H}_j(K_0) \to \mathrm{H}_j(K_1)$$

such that for any *j*-cycle x of K_0 , $(x, \theta_j(x))$ is a boundary in the manifold $C = \Phi(\mathcal{K} \times [0, 1])$. Let $\chi_i : H_n(K_i) \to H_n(F_i)$ and $\lambda_i : H_n(F_i) \to H_n(N)$, i = 0, 1, be the homomorphisms induced by the inclusions $K_i \subset F_i \subset N$. The Mayer-Vietoris exact sequence associated to the decomposition of N in the union of $F_0 \cup C$ and $C \cup (-F_1)$ gives

$$\to \operatorname{H}_{n}(K_{0}) \xrightarrow{\chi} \operatorname{H}_{n}(F_{0}) \oplus \operatorname{H}_{n}(F_{1}) \xrightarrow{\lambda} \operatorname{H}_{n}(N) \xrightarrow{\delta} \operatorname{H}_{n-1}(K_{0}) \to (6.1)$$

where $\chi = (\chi_0, \chi_1 \circ \theta_n)$ and $\lambda = (\lambda_0, \lambda_1)$

Remark 6.11. Let m_i be $\operatorname{rk}(\operatorname{H}_n(F_i))$, m be $\operatorname{rk}(\operatorname{H}_n(N))$ and r be $\operatorname{rk}(\chi(\operatorname{H}_n(K_0)))$. By Poincaré duality $m = m_0 + m_1$, $r = \operatorname{rk}(\delta(\operatorname{H}_n(N)))$ and $r = \operatorname{rk}(\operatorname{Ker} S_i^*)$ where S_i^* is the adjoint of the intersection form S_i on $\operatorname{H}_n(F_i)$.

Now we will construct the isomorphism $\varphi : \operatorname{Ker} S_0^* \to \operatorname{Ker} S_1^*$ and the isomorphism $\theta : \operatorname{Tors}(\operatorname{Coker} S_0^*) \to \operatorname{Tors}(\operatorname{Coker} S_1^*).$

Let

$$S_{i*}: \operatorname{H}_n(F_i) \to \operatorname{H}_n(F_i, K_i)$$

and

$$\partial : \mathrm{H}_n(F_i, K_i) \to \mathrm{H}_{n-1}(K_i)$$

be the homomorphisms given by the long exact sequence for the pair (F_i, K_i) . Let

 $U: \mathrm{H}^{n}(F_{i}) \to \mathrm{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(\mathrm{H}_{n}(F_{i}); \mathbf{Z})$

be the universal coefficient isomorphism (recall that F_i is (n-1)-connected) and let

$$P: \mathrm{H}_n(F_i, K_i) \to \mathrm{H}^n(F_i)$$

be the Poincaré duality isomorphism. We have the following commutative diagram:

$$0 \rightarrow \chi_i (\mathcal{H}_n(K_i)) \rightarrow \mathcal{H}_n(F_i) \xrightarrow{S_{i*}} \mathcal{H}_n(F_i, K_i) \xrightarrow{\partial} \partial (\mathcal{H}_n(F_i, K_i)) \rightarrow 0$$
$$\| \qquad \| \qquad \cong \downarrow U \circ P \qquad \qquad \downarrow \Delta_i$$

$$0 \to \operatorname{Ker} S_i^* \to \operatorname{H}_n(F_i) \xrightarrow{S_i^*} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}} \left(\operatorname{H}_n(F_i); \mathbf{Z} \right) \xrightarrow{d} \operatorname{Coker} S_i^* \to 0$$

By definition $\Delta_i : \partial(\operatorname{H}_n(F_i, K_i)) \to \operatorname{Coker} S_i^*$ is the quotient of the isomorphism $U \circ P$, so Δ_i is an isomorphism.

Let us consider again the isomorphism $\theta_j : H_j(K_0) \to H_j(K_1)$, which was defined before thanks to the existence of the cobordism. Since F_i is (n-1)connected then $\partial(H_n(F_i, K_i)) = \tilde{H}_{n-1}(K_i)$ and $\theta_n(\text{Ker }\chi_0) = \text{Ker }\chi_1$, so

$$\theta_{n-1} \circ \partial \big(\mathrm{H}_n(F_0, K_0) \big) = \partial \big(\mathrm{H}_n(F_1, K_1) \big).$$

Let θ be the restriction of the isomorphism $\Delta_1 \circ \theta_{n-1} \circ \Delta_0^{-1}$ on the **Z**-torsion of Coker S_0^* .

Let φ be the restriction of θ_n on $\chi_0(H_n(K_0))$. As $\chi_i(H_n(K_i)) = \operatorname{Ker} S_i^*$, then φ is defined on $\operatorname{Ker} S_0^*$. We denote by $\Delta(\varphi)$ the submodule

$$\Delta(\varphi) = \left\{ \left(x, \varphi(x) \right); \ x \in \operatorname{Ker} S_0^* \right\}$$

of $H_n(F_0) \oplus H_n(F_1)$.

Remark 6.12. By construction φ fulfills $\varphi \circ \chi_0 = \chi_1 \circ \theta_n$ so we have $\Delta(\varphi) = \chi(H_n(K_0))$ where $\chi = (\chi_0, \chi_1 \circ \theta_n)$ as above.

To prove the necessity of algebraic cobordism of Seifert forms associated with cobordant simple fibered knots, we will first construct a submodule M of $\operatorname{H}_n(F_0 \coprod -F_1)$ which will be a metabolizer for $A = A_0 \oplus -A_1$. Then we will prove that this metabolizer M fulfills conditions c.1 and c.2 in Definition 5.3 of the algebraic cobordism, for the isomorphisms φ and θ we have just defined before.

To do that, we have to choose an oriented submanifold W of S with $\partial(W) = N$ given by Lemma 6.10. Set

$$j: \mathrm{H}_n(N) \to \mathrm{H}_n(W)$$

be the homomorphism induced by the inclusion of N in W.

Lemma 6.13. The form $A = A_0 \oplus -A_1$ vanishes on $\lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})$.

Proof. It is sufficient to prove that A vanishes on $\lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j)$. Let a = [x] and b = [y] be two homology classes in $\lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j)$. As λ is induced by the inclusion of $F_0 \coprod -F_1$ in N there exist two (n+1)-chains α and β in W such that $\partial \alpha = x$ and $\partial \beta = y$. Let i_+ be the positively oriented normal vector field to W in S. The intersection of α and $i_+(\beta)$ is zero. Hence the linking number in Σ of x and $i_+(y)$ is zero. But this linking number is, by definition, equal to A(a, b), so A(a, b) = 0 and the lemma is proved.

Lemma 6.14. If m is the rank of $H_n(N)$, then the rank of Ker j is $\frac{m}{2}$.

Proof. The long exact sequence in homology for the pair (W, N) gives the exactness of

$$0 \to \mathrm{H}_{2n+1}(W) \to \mathrm{H}_{2n+1}(W, N) \to \mathrm{H}_{2n}(N) \to \ldots \to \mathrm{H}_{n+1}(W, N) \to \mathrm{Ker}\, j \to 0$$

The alternating sum of the ranks in this exact sequence together with the Poincaré duality give

$$\operatorname{rk}(\operatorname{Ker} j) = \frac{\operatorname{rk}(\operatorname{H}_n(N))}{2} = \frac{m}{2}$$

Lemma 6.15. There exists a direct summand decomposition

$$\lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge}) = \Delta(\varphi) \oplus R_0 \oplus R_0$$

where $\Delta(\varphi) = \left\{ (x, \varphi(x)); x \in \operatorname{Ker} S_0^* \right\}, R_0 = \lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge}) \cap \operatorname{Ker} S_0^*, and R is$ any direct summand complement of $\lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge}) \cap \operatorname{Ker} S^*$ in $\lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})$.

Proof. As the considered submodules of $\lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})$ are pure, the decomposition comes from the following equalities proved before

$$\chi(\operatorname{H}_{n}(K_{0})) = \operatorname{Ker} \lambda \subset \lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge}),$$

$$\Delta(\varphi) = \chi(\operatorname{H}_{n}(K_{0})),$$

$$\operatorname{Ker} S^{*} = \chi(\operatorname{H}_{n}(K_{0})) \oplus \operatorname{Ker} S_{0}^{*}.$$

Proposition 6.16. The submodule $M = \Delta(\varphi) \oplus R$ of $\lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})$ is a metabolizer for $A = A_0 \oplus -A_1$, which fulfills $M \cap \operatorname{Ker} S^* = \Delta(\varphi)$.

Proof. By Lemma 6.15 we have

$$M \cap \operatorname{Ker} S^* = \Delta(\varphi).$$

By Remark 6.12, A vanishes on M, so we have to show that M is of rank $\frac{m}{2}$. As remarked in 6.11, $r = \operatorname{rk}(\delta(\operatorname{H}_n(N)))$, so $\operatorname{rk}(\delta(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})) \leq r$.

Let us consider the following exact sequence induced by Equation 6.1

$$0 \to \Delta(\varphi) \xrightarrow{\chi} \lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge}) \xrightarrow{\lambda} \operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge} \xrightarrow{\delta} \delta(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge}) \to 0.$$

This exact sequence and the equalities $\operatorname{rk}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge}) = \frac{m}{2}$, and, $\operatorname{rk}(\Delta(\varphi)) = r$; give

$$\operatorname{rk}(\lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})) = r + \frac{m}{2} - \operatorname{rk}(\delta(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})).$$

So we get $\operatorname{rk}(\lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})) \geq \frac{m}{2}$.

We can remark that if A is non degenerated then we have $\operatorname{rk}(\lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})) \leq \frac{1}{2}\operatorname{rk}(\operatorname{H}_{n}(F_{0}) \oplus \operatorname{H}_{n}(F_{1})) = \frac{m}{2}$, because A vanishes on $\lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})$. So, if A is non degenerated, $\operatorname{rk}(\lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})) = \frac{m}{2}$, $\operatorname{rk}(\delta(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})) = r$, $\operatorname{rk}(R_{0}) = 0$ and $M = \lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})$ is a metabolizer for A.

Come back to the general case. Let r_0 be the rank of R_0 . By construction we have

$$\operatorname{rk}(M) = \operatorname{rk}(\lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})) - r_0 = r + \frac{m}{2} - \operatorname{rk}(\delta(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})) - r_0.$$

Lemma 6.17. The rank l of $\delta(H_n(N))_{\delta(\text{Ker }i^{\wedge})}$ is greater or equal to r_0 .

Proof. Let $\{e_j\}, j = 1, \ldots, r_0$ be a basis of R_0 . Let $\{e_j^*\}$ be in $H_n(N) \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathbf{Q}$ such that $S_N(\lambda(e_j), e_j^*) = \delta_{ij}$ where S_N is the intersection form defined on $H_n(N) \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathbf{Q}$. The e_j^* exists because S_N is unimodular. Let R^* be the submodule of $H_n(N) \otimes_{\mathbf{Z}} \mathbf{Q}$ generated by $\{e_j^*\}$. Since $R_0 \cap \operatorname{Ker} \lambda = \{0\}$, then $\operatorname{rk}(\lambda(R_0)) = r_0$. As S vanishes on R_0 , then S_N vanishes on $\lambda(R_0)$. It implies that $\operatorname{rk}(R^*) = \operatorname{rk}(R_0) = r_0$, and $\operatorname{Ker} j \cap R^* = \{0\}$. Since $R_0 \subset \operatorname{Ker} S_0^*$, we have S(x, y) = 0 for all x in R_0 and all y in $H_n(F_0 \coprod -F_1)$. So $R^* \cap \lambda(H_n(F_0 \coprod -F_1)) = \{0\}$ and $\operatorname{rk}\left(\delta(H_n(N))_{/\delta(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})}\right) = l \ge \operatorname{rk}(\delta(R^*)) = \operatorname{rk}(R^*) = r_0$.

In order to end the proof of Proposition 6.16, we only have to show that $\operatorname{rk}(R) = \frac{m}{2} - r$. But $\operatorname{rk}(\delta(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})) = r - l$; so we have

$$\operatorname{rk}(R) = \operatorname{rk}(M) - r = \frac{m}{2} - (r - l) - r_0.$$

By lemma 6.17 we have $l - r_0 \ge 0$, so

$$\operatorname{rk}(R) \ge \frac{m}{2} - r.$$

But $R \cap \text{Ker } S^* = \{0\}$ by construction, and the form \overline{S} induced by S on $H_n(F_0 \coprod -F_1)_{/\text{Ker } S^*}$ is non-degenerate of rank m-2r. So

$$\operatorname{rk}(R) \le \frac{m}{2} - r$$

because \overline{S} vanishes on $\overline{R} = R_{/(R \cap \operatorname{Ker} S^*)}$. Finally we have

$$\operatorname{rk}(R) = \frac{m}{2} - r$$

Remark 6.18. With the last Proposition, we have found a metabolizer $M = \Delta(\varphi) \oplus R$ for A which fulfills condition c.1 of the algebraic cobordism without any condition on A.

To prove condition c.2 and \overline{M} is pure in \overline{G} in order to prove the algebraic cobordism we must restrict the study to a smaller class of knots. This is why we will have to choose (n-1)-connected Seifert surfaces F_i for K_i on which the Seifert forms A_i are unimodular. So the following Proposition together with the previous results will prove that the algebraic cobordism of Seifert forms is necessary for fibered knots.

Let θ_{n-1} be the isomorphism between $H_{n-1}(K_0)$ and $H_{n-1}(K_1)$, and let θ the isomorphism between $\operatorname{Tors}(\operatorname{Coker} S_0^*)$ and $\operatorname{Tors}(\operatorname{Coker} S_1^*)$ defined before. According to our previous notation, let $\Delta(\theta_{n-1})$ (resp. $\Delta(\theta)$) be the group $\left\{ \left(x, \theta_{n-1}(x) \right); x \in \operatorname{Tors}(H_{n-1}(K_0)) \right\}$ (resp. $\left\{ \left(x, \theta(x) \right); x \in \operatorname{Tors}(\operatorname{Coker} S_0^*) \right\}$).

Proposition 6.19. If A_0 and A_1 are unimodular the metabolizer $M = \Delta(\varphi) \oplus R$ of $A = A_0 \oplus -A_1$, fulfills $d(S^*(M)^{\wedge}) = \Delta(\theta)$ and \overline{M} is pure in $H_n(F)_{\text{Ker } S^*}$.

Proof. Let us denote $F_0 \coprod -F_1$ by F, $K_0 \coprod -K_1$ by K, and $S_0^* \oplus -S_1^*$ by S^* . We consider for F the following commutative diagram already constructed for F_i for i = 0, 1

 $0 \to \operatorname{Ker} S^* \hookrightarrow \operatorname{H}_n(F) \xrightarrow{S^*} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathbf{Z}}(\operatorname{H}_n(F); \mathbf{Z}) \xrightarrow{d} \operatorname{Coker} S^* \to 0$

Lemma 6.20. The equality $d(S^*(M)^{\wedge}) = \Delta(\theta)$ is equivalent to the equality $\partial(S_*(M)^{\wedge}) = \Delta(\theta_{n-1})$.

Proof. The lemma is a consequence of the two following statements

The restriction of $\Delta_0 \oplus \Delta_1$ on $\Delta(\theta_{n-1})$ is an isomorphism to $\Delta(\theta)$ because $\theta \circ \Delta_0 = \Delta_1 \circ \theta_{n-1}$ by construction.

The restriction of $\Delta_0 \oplus \Delta_1$ on $\partial (S_*(M)^{\wedge})$ is an isomorphism to $d(S^*(M)^{\wedge})$ because the commutativity of the above diagram gives $U \circ P(S_*(M)^{\wedge}) = S^*(M)^{\wedge}$.

Let

$$\kappa : \mathrm{H}_n(N) \to \mathrm{H}_n(N, C)$$

be the homomorphism which is defined in the long exact sequence for the pair (N, C) and

$$\rho : \mathrm{H}_n(N, C) \to \mathrm{N}_n(F, K)$$

be the inverse of the excision isomorphism induced by the inclusion of the pair $(F,K) \subset (N,C)$. Set

$$\xi = \rho \circ \kappa : \mathrm{H}_n(N) \to \mathrm{H}_n(F, K)$$

and

$$\overline{\theta} = (\mathrm{Id}, \theta_{n-1}) : \mathrm{H}_{n-1}(K_0) \to \mathrm{H}_{n-1}(K).$$

With the previous notations used we have the following commutative diagram

$$\rightarrow \quad \mathrm{H}_{n}(K) \quad \stackrel{\chi_{0} \oplus \chi_{1}}{\longrightarrow} \quad \mathrm{H}_{n}(F) \quad \stackrel{S_{*}}{\rightarrow} \quad \mathrm{H}_{n}(F,K) \quad \stackrel{\partial}{\rightarrow} \quad \mathrm{H}_{n-1}(K) \quad \rightarrow$$

The square (I) is commutative by functoriality, and (II) is commutative by definition of ξ and $\overline{\theta}$.

Lemma 6.21. If A_0 and A_1 are unimodular, then we have $\delta(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge}) = \widetilde{\operatorname{H}}_{n-1}(K_0)$.

Before giving the proof of Lemma 6.21 we finish the proof of Proposition 6.19. First remark that the module \overline{M} is pure in $H_n(F)_{/\text{Ker }S^*}$ if and only if the

quotient $\operatorname{H}_n(F)/(\operatorname{Ker} S^* + M)$ is torsion free. Since $A = A_0 \oplus -A_1$ is non-degenerate, then we have

$$M = \lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge}).$$

Furthermore because of the diagram (\star) we get $\lambda(\operatorname{Ker} S^*) = \operatorname{Ker} \xi$. Let pr be the projection of $\operatorname{H}_n(N)$ on $\operatorname{H}_n(N)/(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge} + \operatorname{Ker} \xi)$, so $\operatorname{Ker}(\operatorname{pr} \circ \lambda) = M + \operatorname{Ker} S^*$. The quotient of $pr \circ \lambda$ induces an injective map

$$\mathrm{H}_n(F)/(\mathrm{Ker}\,S^*+M) \hookrightarrow \mathrm{H}_n(N)/(\mathrm{Ker}\,j^\wedge + \mathrm{Ker}\,\xi).$$

Moreover, there exists x_i , i = 1, ..., r, in Ker j^{\wedge} such that

$$\widetilde{\mathrm{H}}_{n-1}(K_0) = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{r} \langle \delta(x_i) \rangle \oplus \operatorname{Tors}(\widetilde{\mathrm{H}}_{n-1}(K_0)).$$

Let $(y_i)_{i=1,\dots,r}$ a basis of Ker ξ such that $S_N(x_i, y_j) = \delta_{ij}$. By induction on r, we can construct these bases such that $H_n(N) = T \oplus^{\perp} T^{\perp}$ where $T = \bigoplus_{i=1}^r \langle x_i, y_i \rangle$.

If we denote by D the module $D = T^{\perp} \cap \operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge}$ and by D^* any direct summand complement of D in T^{\perp} , then we get $\operatorname{H}_n(N)/(\operatorname{Ker} \xi + \operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge}) \cong D^*$ which is torsion free.

Finaly $\operatorname{H}_n(F)/(\operatorname{Ker} S^* + M)$ is torsion free and \overline{M} is pure in $\operatorname{H}_n(F)/(\operatorname{Ker} S^*)$. So if

- n = 1, the knots K_0 and K_1 have torsion free homology groups (\mathcal{K} is a one dimensional compact manifold), so $\operatorname{Tors}(\operatorname{Coker} S^*) = \{0\}$ and the Proposition 6.19 is proved.
- $n \geq 2$, thanks to Lemma 6.20, the equality $\Delta(\theta_{n-1}) = \partial(S_*(M)^{\wedge})$ gives Proposition 6.19. The above diagram (*) and Lemma 6.21 imply

$$\theta(\mathbf{H}_{n-1}(K_0)) = \Delta(\theta_{n-1}) \subset \partial(S_*(M)^{\wedge}).$$

To show that the inclusion $\Delta(\theta_{n-1}) \subset \partial(S_*(M)^{\wedge})$ is an equality, it is enough to have $\left(\partial(S_*(M)^{\wedge}) \cap \partial(\mathrm{H}_n(F_0, K_0))\right) = \{0\}.$

Let us denote by L (resp. L_i) the linking form on Tors $(H_{n-1}(K))$ (resp. Tors $(H_{n-1}(K_i))$). By definition such a form $L = L_0 \oplus -L_1$ is non degenerated and vanishes on $\partial (S_*(M)^{\wedge})$ because $S_0 \oplus -S_1$ vanishes on M. Let $(y, \theta_{n-1}(y))$ be in $\Delta(\theta_{n-1})$. Then $L(x, (y, \theta_{n-1}(y))) = L_0(x, y) = 0$ for all $y \in \text{Tors}(H_{n-1}(K_0))$. The non degeneracy of L_0 implies x = 0. This ends the proof of Proposition 6.19.

Remark 6.22. The linking form L is defined as follows (see [L-L, 75] prop. 2.1): Let x, y be in Tors $(\mathcal{H}_{n-1}(K))$ such that p and q are the smallest positive integers with p.x = q.y = 0. Let \overline{x} and \overline{y} be in $\mathcal{H}_n(F)$ such that $\partial(S_*(\overline{x}) \otimes \frac{1}{p}) = x$ and $\partial(S_*(\overline{y}) \otimes \frac{1}{q}) = y$. Then: $L(x, y) \equiv \frac{1}{p,q} S(\overline{x}, \overline{y}) \mod \mathbf{Z}$.

Proof of lemma 6.21. As shown in (3.10), if $A_0 \oplus -A_1$ is non degenerated, $M = \lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})$ has rank $\frac{m}{2}$ and is the chosen metabolizer. So λ induces a monomorphism $\overline{\lambda}$ on $\operatorname{H}_n(F)_{/M}$ to $\operatorname{H}_n(N)_{/\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge}}$ and we get the following exact sequence:

$$0 \to \mathrm{H}_n(F)_{/M} \xrightarrow{\overline{\lambda}} \mathrm{H}_n(N)_{/\mathrm{Ker}\,j^{\wedge}} \xrightarrow{\overline{\delta}} \widetilde{\mathrm{H}}_{n-1}(K_0)_{/\delta(\mathrm{Ker}\,j^{\wedge})} \to 0.$$

As $\overline{\lambda}$ is injective and M is pure in $H_n(F)$ there exists two **Z**-bases

$$\{\overline{e}_j; j=1,\ldots, \frac{m}{2}\}$$
 of $\mathrm{H}_n(F)/M$

and

$$\{\overline{k}_j; j=1,\ldots,\frac{m}{2}\}$$
 of $\mathrm{H}_n(N)_{\mathrm{Ker}} i^{\wedge}$

such that $\overline{\lambda}(\overline{e}_j) = p_j \cdot \overline{k}_j$ with $p_j \in \mathbf{Z} \setminus \{0\}$. Let E (resp. H) be a direct summand complement of M (resp. Ker j^{\wedge}) in $\mathrm{H}_n(F)$ (resp. $\mathrm{H}_n(N)$). Let also $\{e_j; j=1,..., \frac{m}{2}\}$ (resp. $\{k_j; j=1,..., \frac{m}{2}\}$) be a **Z**-basis of E (resp. H) such that

$$e_j \equiv \overline{e}_j \mod M \pmod{(\operatorname{resp.} k_j \equiv k_j \mod \operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})}$$

By construction $\lambda(e_j) - p_j \cdot k_j = x \in \text{Ker } j^{\wedge}$. So there exists a (n+1)-chain γ in W and a positive integer a such that: $\partial \gamma = a \lambda(e_j) - a p_j \cdot k_j$. Let ρ be a (n+1)-chain of $S^{2n+1} \times [0,1]$ with $\partial \rho = k_j$. So $a e_j$ is the boundary of $\gamma + a p_j \cdot \rho$ in $S^{2n+1} \times [0,1]$.

We will now prove that for all m in M, p_j divides $A(e_j, m)$.

Let *m* be in $M = \lambda^{-1}(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge})$ and Δ be a (n + 1)-chain in $S^{2n+1} \times [0, 1]$ such that $\partial \Delta = i_+(m)$. By definition $A(a e_j, m)$ is the intersection in $S^{2n+1} \times [0, 1]$ of $\gamma + a p_j . \rho$ and Δ . But $\lambda(a m) \in \operatorname{Ker} j$ so there exists a (n + 1)-chain μ in *W* such that $\partial \mu = a m$. We have $\partial(i_+(\mu)) = a i_+(m)$. Since $\partial(a \Delta) = a i_+(m)$, we get $\gamma \cap (a \Delta) = \gamma \cap (i_+(\mu)) = 0$. But a > 0, so $a(\gamma \cap \Delta) = 0$ implies $\gamma \cap \Delta = 0$. Finaly $A(a e_j, m) = a p_j . (\rho \cap \Delta)$ and p_j divides $A(e_j, m)$.

Since A is unimodular then $p_j = \pm 1$ for all $j = 1, \ldots, \frac{m}{2}$. So $\overline{\lambda}$ is an isomorphism and his cokernel is zero. As asked we have proved

$$\delta(\operatorname{Ker} j^{\wedge}) = \operatorname{H}_{n-1}(K_0).$$

This ends the proof of lemma (3.15).

Remark 6.23. As above we can also prove that: for all m in M p_j divides $A(m, e_j)$.

6.1.2 Algebraic cobordism a sufficient condition fot knot cobordism

In this Section we will prove that algebraic cobordism of Seifert forms give cobordism of simple fibered knots of dimension 2n - 1 with $n \ge 3$.

Let K_0 and K_1 be two 2n - 1 dimensional simple knots, with $n \ge 3$. We suppose that there exists (n - 1)-connected Seifert surfaces F_0 and F_1 , for K_0 and K_1 , such that the associated Seifert forms A_0 and A_1 are algebraically cobordant. We consider K_0 (resp. $-K_1$) as embedded in the sphere $S^{2n+1} \times \{0\}$ (resp. $S^{2n+1} \times \{1\}$) which are oriented as the boundary of $S^{2n+1} \times [0, 1]$.

Let x be in $S^{2n+1} \times \{0\}$ such that $(x \times [0,1]) \cap (F_0 \coprod -F_1)$ is empty, and let U be a "small" open ball around x in $S^{2n+1} \times \{0\}$. The boundary S of the disk $D = (S^{2n+1} \times [0,1]) \setminus (U \times [0,1])$ contains $F_0 \coprod -F_1$. Let G be the closure of the connected sum, in S, of the interiors \mathring{F}_0 and $-\mathring{F}_1$. By construction $A = A_0 \oplus -A_1$ is the Seifert form of $K_0 \coprod -K_1$, associated to G.

We will do in D an embedded surgery on G, the result of which being a manifold \tilde{G} diffeomorphic to $\mathcal{K} \times [0, 1]$.

By Proposition 5.9 we can choose a good basis $\mathcal{B} = \{(m_i, m_i^*); i=1,...,s+r\}$ of $H_n(G)$. Thanks to J. Milnor ([M1, 61] lemma 6 p. 50), any cycle of G can be represented by the image of an embedding of S^n . Furthermore we have

Proposition 6.24. There exists s + r disjointed embeddings $\psi_i : D^{n+1} \times D^n \to D$ such that for any $i \in \{1, \ldots, s+r\}$ we have

- 1- $[\psi_i(S^n \times \{0\})] = m_i,$
- $2 (\psi_i(D^{n+1} \times D^n)) \cap G = \psi_i(D^{n+1} \times D^n) \cap S = \psi_i(S^n \times D^n).$

Proof. Let $\overline{\psi_i}: S^n \to G$ be an embedding of S^n which represents m_i . Let $i \neq j$, be in $\{1, \ldots, s+r\}$, then m_i and m_j are in the metabolizer M and we have

$$S(m_i, m_j) = A(m_i, m_j) + (-1)^n A(m_j, m_i) = 0.$$

Since $n \geq 3$, thanks to Whitney's procedure [Wh, 44] we can choose the $\overline{\psi_i}$ such that $\overline{\psi_i}(S^n) \cap \overline{\psi_j}(S^n) = \emptyset$. Since $n \geq 2$, the Whitney obstruction to extend $\overline{\psi_i}$ to disjoint embeddings ψ_i of D^{n+1} in the (2n+2)-disk D, is the matrix $A(m_i, m_j)$ which is zero. Furthermore, $A(m_i, m_i) = 0$ is the classical obstruction to extend

 ψ_i to $\psi_i: D^{n+1} \times D^n \to D$. (see [Br, 72] and for details see [Bl, 94] proposition 5.1.2, p.58). We choose this extension ψ_i such that the restriction to $S^n \times D^n$ is a tubular neighborhood of $\psi_i(S^n)$ in G.

So thanks to the last Proposition we construct a submanifold \hat{G} of D as follows:

$$\widetilde{G} = \Big(G \setminus \Big(\prod_{i=1}^{s+r} \psi_i(S^n \times D^n)\Big) \cup \Big(\prod_{i=1}^{s+r} \psi_i(D^{n+1} \times S^{n-1})\Big).$$

Lemma 6.25. The inclusion k_o (resp. k_1) of K_0 (resp. K_1) in \tilde{G} , induces isomorphisms $k_{o,j}$ (resp. $k_{1,j}$) from $H_j(K_0)$ (resp. $H_j(K_1)$) to $H_j(\tilde{G})$ for all j, and we have

$$H_*(G, K_0) = H_*(G, K_1) = 0.$$

Recall the h-cobordism Theorem

Theorem 6.26 (h-cobordism Theorem [107]). Let \mathcal{M} be a k-dimensional differentiable compact manifold with $\partial \mathcal{M} = \mathcal{M}_0 \coprod \mathcal{M}_1$ such that $\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{M}_0$ and \mathcal{M}_1 are simply connected. If $H_*(\mathcal{M}, \mathcal{M}_0) = 0$ and $k \ge 6$ then \mathcal{M} is diffeomorphic to $\mathcal{M}_0 \times [0, 1]$.

Hence with Lemma 6.25 we have that \widetilde{G} is diffeomorphic to $K_0 \times [0, 1]$. So to prove that algebraic cobordism is a sufficient condition for knot cobordism it is enough to prove Lemma 6.25.

Proof of Lemma 6.25. According to proposition (2.1), the intersection form on $H_n(F)$ splits in an orthogonal sum on the submodules $\langle m_i, m_i^* \rangle$, $i = 1, \ldots, s+r$. So the proof when s + r = 1 implies the general case.

Let us suppose that $\operatorname{rk}(M) = 1$ and let m be a generator of M, then $\operatorname{H}_n(G) = \langle m, m^* \rangle$. We denote by $\psi : D^{n+1} \times D^n \to D$ an embedding choosen as in Proposition 6.24, by $\eta : S^n \to G$ an embedding such that $[\eta(S^n)] = m^*$, and by

 G_T the manifold $G_T = G \setminus \psi(S^n \times D^n)$.

The Mayer-Vietoris sequence associated to the following decomposition of the manifold: $G = G_T \cup \psi(S^n \times D^n)$ gives:

$$0 \to \mathrm{H}_n\big(\psi(S^n \times S^{n-1})\big) \to \mathrm{H}_n(G_T) \oplus \mathrm{H}_n\big(\psi(S^n \times D^n)\big) \to \mathrm{H}_n(G) \qquad (6.2)$$
$$\xrightarrow{\delta} \mathrm{H}_{n-1}\big(\psi(S^n \times S^{n-1})\big) \to \mathrm{H}_{n-1}(G_T) \to 0.$$

where δ is given by the intersection of cycles with m.

The Mayer-Vietoris sequence associated to the following decomposition of the manifold: $\tilde{G} = G_T \cup \psi(D^{n+1} \times S^{n-1})$ gives:

$$0 \to \mathrm{H}_{n}(\psi(S^{n} \times S^{n-1}) \xrightarrow{\alpha} \mathrm{H}_{n}(G_{T}) \to \mathrm{H}_{n}(\widetilde{G}) \xrightarrow{\gamma} \mathrm{H}_{n-1}(\psi(S^{n} \times S^{n-1}))$$
(6.3)
$$\xrightarrow{\beta} \mathrm{H}_{n-1}(\psi(D^{n+1} \times S^{n-1})) \oplus \mathrm{H}_{n-1}(G_{T}) \to \mathrm{H}_{n-1}(\widetilde{G}) \to 0.$$

Remark that the homomorphism β is injective into $H_{n-1}(\psi(D^{n+1} \times S^{n-1}))$, hence $\gamma = 0$ and the sequence (6.3) splits up into:

$$0 \to \mathrm{H}_n\big(\psi(S^n \times S^{n-1})\big) \stackrel{\alpha}{\to} \mathrm{H}_n(G_T) \to \mathrm{H}_n(\widetilde{G}) \to 0, \tag{6.4}$$

$$0 \to \mathcal{H}_{n-1}\big(\psi(S^n \times S^{n-1})\big) \xrightarrow{\beta} \mathcal{H}_{n-1}\big(\psi(D^{n+1} \times S^{n-1})\big) \oplus \mathcal{H}_{n-1}(G_T) \to \mathcal{H}_{n-1}(\widetilde{G}) \to 0.$$
(6.5)

Since rk(M) = 1 = s + r we have to consider the two following cases: s = 0, r = 1 and s = 1, r = 0.

* 1st case: s = 0 and r = 1, then Ker $S^* = \langle m, m^* \rangle$. In sequence (6.2) we have Ker $\delta = \langle m, m^* \rangle$, then

$$\mathbf{H}_{n}(G_{T}) = \left\langle \left[\psi(S^{n} \times \{1\}) \right], \left[\eta(S^{n}) \right] \right\rangle$$

and

$$\mathbf{H}_{n-1}(G_T) = \left\langle \left[\psi(\{1\} \times S^{n-1}) \right] \right\rangle.$$

In sequence (6.4) we have $\operatorname{Im} \alpha = \left\langle \left[\psi(S^n \times \{1\}) \right] \right\rangle$, so

$$\mathrm{H}_n(\widetilde{G}) = \langle [\eta(S^n)] \rangle.$$

By construction of the good basis in Proposition 5.9 $[\eta(S^n)]$ is a generator of Im $(\operatorname{H}_n(K_0) \to \operatorname{H}_n(G))$. So the inclusion of K_0 in \widetilde{G} induces the isomorphism

$$k_{0,n}: \mathrm{H}_n(K_0) \stackrel{\cong}{\to} \mathrm{H}_n(\widetilde{G})$$

Since $H_{n-1}(G_T) = \left\langle \left[\psi(\{1\} \times S^{n-1}) \right] \right\rangle$ in sequence (6.5), we have

$$\mathbf{H}_{n-1}(\widetilde{G}) = \left\langle \left[\psi(\{1\} \times S^{n-1}) \right] \right\rangle.$$

Condition c.1 of the algebraic cobordism gives that there exists a in Ker S_0^* such that $m = (a, \varphi(a))$. If we denote by

$$\gamma_0: \mathrm{H}_n(K_0) \to \mathrm{H}_n(G)$$

the homomorphism induced by the inclusion, then we can choose b in $\operatorname{H}_{n-1}(K_0)$ such that $\operatorname{H}_{n-1}(K_0) = \langle b \rangle$ and b is the dual of $\gamma_0^{-1}(a)$ for the intersection form of K_0 . There exists B in $\operatorname{H}_n(G, K_0)$ such that $\partial B = b$ and the intersection between B and m is +1. The boundary of the n-chain $\left(B - \left(B \cap \psi(S^n \times \stackrel{\circ}{D^n})\right)\right)$ is homologous to the (n-1)-cycle $b - \left(\psi(\{1\} \times S^{n-1})\right)$, hence b and $\left[\psi(\{1\} \times S^{n-1})\right]$ are homologous in $\operatorname{H}_{n-1}(\widetilde{G}) = \left\langle \left[\psi(\{1\} \times S^{n-1})\right] \right\rangle$. Thus the inclusion of K_0 in \widetilde{G} induces the isomorphism

$$k_{0,n-1} : \operatorname{H}_{n-1}(K_0) \xrightarrow{\cong} \operatorname{H}_{n-1}(\widetilde{G}).$$

* 2^{nd} case: s = 1 and r = 0, then Ker $S^* = \{0\}$ and $H_n(K_0) = 0$. In sequence (6.2) we have Ker $\delta = \langle m \rangle$, then

$$\mathbf{H}_n(G_T) = \left\langle \left[\psi(S^n \times \{1\}) \right] \right\rangle$$

and

$$\mathbf{H}_{n-1}(G_T) = \left\langle \left[\psi(\{1\} \times S^{n-1}) \right] \right\rangle.$$

In sequence (6.4) we have $\operatorname{Im} \alpha = \left\langle \left[\psi(S^n \times \{1\}) \right] \right\rangle$. Since $\operatorname{H}_n(G_T) = \left\langle \left[\psi(S^n \times \{1\}) \right] \right\rangle$ we have $\operatorname{H}_n(\widetilde{G}) = 0 = \operatorname{H}_n(K_0)$.

- if $S_*(m)$ is indivisible (i.e. $H_{n-1}(K_0) = 0$), then δ in (6.2) is surjective. Thus $H_{n-1}(\widetilde{G}) = 0 = H_{n-1}(K_0)$.
- If $a \neq 1$ is the greatest divisor of $S_*(m)$ (i.e. $\operatorname{H}_{n-1}(K_0) \cong \mathbb{Z}_{a \mathbb{Z}}$) then condition c.2 of algebraic cobordism together with Lemma 6.20 give that there exists c in $\operatorname{H}_{n-1}(K_0)$ such that $\partial(\frac{1}{a}S_*(m)) = (c, \theta_{n-1}(c))$. Let b in $\operatorname{H}_{n-1}(K_0)$ be the dual of c for the linking form of K_0 . There exists B in $\operatorname{H}_n(G, K_0)$ such that $\partial B = b$ and the intersection between B and m is +1. As before the boundary of the n-chain

$$B - \left(B \cap \psi(S^n \times \overset{\circ}{D^n})\right)$$

is the *n*-cycle $b - \psi(\{1\} \times S^{n-1})$, hence *b* and $[\psi(\{1\} \times S^{n-1})]$ are homologous in $\mathcal{H}_{n-1}(G)$. Since $\mathcal{H}_{n-1}(G_T) = \langle [\psi(\{1\} \times S^{n-1})] \rangle$ in sequence (6.5) we have $\mathcal{H}_{n-1}(\widetilde{G}) = \langle [\psi(\{1\} \times S^{n-1})] \rangle$. Thus *b* and $[\psi(\{1\} \times S^{n-1})]$ are homologous in $\mathcal{H}_{n-1}(\widetilde{G})$ and the inclusion of K_0 in \widetilde{G} induces the isomorphism: $k_{0,n-1} : \mathcal{H}_{n-1}(K_0) \xrightarrow{\cong} \mathcal{H}_{n-1}(\widetilde{G})$.

Since \widetilde{G} is obtained by surgery on *n*-cycles, this surgery only modifies homology groups of dimensions *n* and *n* – 1. Hence for $k \neq n, n - 1$ we have $\operatorname{H}_k(G) \cong \operatorname{H}_k(K_0) \stackrel{k_{0,k}}{\cong} \operatorname{H}_k(\widetilde{G})$. By symmetry we also have the same results with K_1 . Finally $k_{0,j}$ and $k_{1,j}$ are some isomorphisms for all *j*. This ends the proof of Lemma 6.25.

6.1.3 Comments

For the proof of sufficiency in Theorem 6.3 we have supposed that A_0 and A_1 were algebraically cobordant Seifert forms associated with fibers F_0 and F_1 of two simple fibered knots K_0 and K_1 . Then we have considered F_i to be embedded in $S^{2n+1} \times \{i\}$, i = 0, 1, and we have denoted by F the connected sum $F = F_0 \not\equiv F_1$ embedded in $S^{2n+1} \times [0, 1]$. Note that in that case we have $H_n(F) = H_n(F_0) \oplus H_n(F_1)$ because $\not\geq 3$. Then we showed that one can perform embedded surgeries on F the connected sum of Seifert manifolds in $S^{2n+1} \times [0, 1]$



Figure 6.1. The manifold F

so that the result of these surgeries is a simply connected submanifold X of $S^{2n+1}\times [0,1]$ with

$$\partial X = \left(K_0 \times \{0\}\right) \coprod \left(K_1 \times \{0\}\right)$$

and

$$H_*(X, K_i) = 0$$
 for $i = 0, 1$.

According to Smale's *h*-cobordism Theorem we got $X \cong K_0 \times [0, 1]$, and thus X gave a cobordism between K_0 and K_1 .

The crucial point in this proof is to see that the technical conditions imposed on the metabolizer in Definition 5.3 give a strategy to perform the right embedded surgeries.

In order to illustrate the idea, let us consider the case of a non-spherical 1-knot K which is the boundary of the disjoint union of two 2-disks embedded in S^3 . Note that K is not fibered, nor of dimension ≥ 5 . We use this example here just to explain the essential idea for the proof of Theorem 6.3. As a Seifert manifold we can choose an annulus $S^1 \times [0, 1]$ trivially embedded in S^3 . The knot K is cobordant to itself. Let us try to construct a cobordism by using the same method as described in the proof of Theorem 6.3. First take two copies of K, $K \times \{0\}$ and $K \times \{1\}$, embedded in $S^3 \times [0, 1]$, and let A_0 and A_1 be the Seifert forms associated with the Seifert manifolds as above. Let F be the connected sum of the Seifert manifolds associated with the knots.

It is easy to see that $A_0 \oplus (-A_1)$ has a metabolizer M of rank 2, which is generated by the homology classes represented by α and β as in Fig. 6.1. There are two possible surgeries, as shown in Fig. 6.2, and one gives a desired cobordism, while the other does not.

Note that the homology class represented by β belongs to Ker $S^* \cap M$, while the homology class represented by α does not.



Figure 6.2. The results of the two surgeries on F

6.2 Fox-Milnor type relation

In [44] Fox and Milnor showed that the Alexander polynomials of two cobordant 1-knots should satisfy a certain property. In this section, we explain this property for n-knots and present an application to the cobordism classes of spherical fibered n-knots.

In the following, for a polynomial $f(t) \in \mathbf{Z}[t]$, we set

$$f^*(t) = t^d f(t^{-1}),$$

where d is the degree of f(t). We say that a polynomial $f(t) \in \mathbf{Z}[t]$ is symmetric if $f^*(t) = \pm t^a f(t)$ for some $a \in \mathbf{Z}$.

Let K be either a spherical (2n - 1)-knot or a simple (2n - 1)-knot with Seifert matrix A. As mentioned before, we still assume that A is associated with an (n - 1)-connected Seifert manifold when K is simple. Then

$$\Delta_K(t) = \det(tA + (-1)^n {}^tA)$$

the Alexander polynomial of K (see [2, 88]), is known to be an isotopy invariant of K up to a multiple of $\pm t^a$, $a \in \mathbb{Z}$. For fibered knots, we use (unimodular) Seifert matrices with respect to fibers so that the Alexander polynomial is welldefined up to a multiple of ± 1 and has leading coefficient ± 1 .

The following relation is called the *Fox-Milnor type relation* (for proofs, see [89, 8], for example).

Proposition 6.27. Let K_0 and K_1 be two (2n-1)-knots which are both spherical or both simple. If they are cobordant, then there exists a polynomial $f(t) \in \mathbf{Z}[t]$ such that

$$\Delta_{K_0}(t)\Delta_{K_1}(t) = \pm t^a f(t) f^*(t)$$
(6.6)

for some $a \in \mathbf{Z}$.

This result is in fact very powerful, for example, in [35], Du Bois and Michel showed that the algebraic knots constructed in [148] are in fact not cobordant by exploiting the Fox-Milnor type relation.

Let us illustrate again that the above relation, although very simple, gives us a lot of information about knot cobordism.

Let us recall that C_n denotes the cobordism group of spherical *n*-knots. Let us denote by F_n the subgroup of C_n generated by the cobordism classes of fibered knots. Note that F_n coincides with the set of all cobordism classes which contain a fibered knot.

Then we can prove the following proposition by using the Fox-Milnor type relation, though it might be implicit in the works of Levine [89, 90], Kervaire [73] and Stoltzfus [147] we give here a detailed proof.

Proposition 6.28. The group C_n/F_n is infinitely generated if n is odd.

Proof. Set n = 2k - 1. We only have to prove that $(C_n/F_n) \otimes \mathbb{Z}_2$ contains \mathbb{Z}_2^{∞} .

First we consider the case where k is odd. For each positive integer p, set $\Delta_p(t) = pt^2 + (1-2p)t + p$. Note that $\Delta_p(t)$ is irreducible over **Z**. According to Levine (see [89]), there exists a simple spherical (2k-1)-knot K_p in S^{2k+1} whose Alexander polynomial $\Delta_{K_p}(t)$ is equal to $\Delta_p(t)$. Let $[K_p]$ denotes the class in

$$(C_n/F_n) \otimes \mathbf{Z}_2 = (C_n/F_n)/2(C_n/F_n) = C_n/(F_n + 2C_n)$$

represented by K_p . In order to show that $(C_n/F_n) \otimes \mathbb{Z}_2$ contains \mathbb{Z}_2^{∞} , it is sufficient to show that $\{[K_p]\}_{p\geq 2}$ are linearly independent over \mathbb{Z}_2 .

Suppose that $K_{p_1} # K_{p_2} # \cdots # K_{p_\ell}$ is cobordant to L # L # L', where p_1, p_2, \ldots, p_ℓ are distinct positive integers with $p_i \ge 2$, L is a spherical (2k - 1)-knot, and L' is a spherical fibered (2k - 1)-knot. Then by Proposition 6.27 we have

$$\Delta_{K_{p_1}}(t)\Delta_{K_{p_2}}(t)\cdots\Delta_{K_{p_\ell}}(t)\Delta_L(t)^2\Delta_{L'}(t) = \pm t^a f(t)f^*(t)$$

for some $a \in \mathbf{Z}$ and $f(t) \in \mathbf{Z}[t]$.

Since $\Delta_{K_{p_i}}(t)$ are irreducible and symmetric, each $\Delta_{K_{p_i}}(t)$ should appear an even number of times in the irreducible decomposition of $f(t)f^*(t)$. Therefore, $\Delta_{K_{p_i}}(t)$ should divide $\Delta_{L'}(t)$, since $\Delta_{K_{p_1}}(t), \Delta_{K_{p_2}}(t), \ldots, \Delta_{K_{p_\ell}}(t)$ are pairwise relatively prime.

On the other hand, since L' is fibered, its Seifert matrix is unimodular and hence $\Delta_{L'}(t)$ has leading coefficient ± 1 . This is a contradiction, since the leading coefficient of $\Delta_{K_{p_i}}(t)$ is equal to $p_i \geq 2$.

Therefore, $\{[\breve{K}_p]\}_{p\geq 2} \subset (C_n/F_n) \otimes \mathbf{Z}_2$ are linearly independent over \mathbf{Z}_2 .

When k is even, by considering the polynomial $\widetilde{\Delta}_p(t) = pt^4 - (2p-1)t^2 + p$, $p \ge 2$, instead of $\Delta_p(t)$ in the above argument, we get the desired conclusion. This completes the proof.

Remark 6.29. The above polynomials $\Delta_p(t)$ and $\widetilde{\Delta}_p(t)$ were used by Kervaire in [72, Théorème III.12] for showing that C_{2k-1} is infinitely generated.

Remark 6.30. When k is even, every degree two symmetric polynomial which arises as the Alexander polynomial of a (2k - 1)-knot is reducible. In fact, in [89], it is mentioned that such a polynomial should be of the form

$$a(a+1)t^{2} - (2a(a+1)+1)t + a(a+1) = (at - (a+1))((a+1)t - a).$$

The degree two symmetric polynomial constructed in [90, p. 109] for $\varepsilon = 1$ is also reducible, and it seems that the proof of Theorem 3.11 (or [90, Theorem, p. 108]) given there should appropriately be modified.

6.3 Cobordism of Brieskorn knots

A Brieskorn polynomial is a polynomial of the form

$$P(z) = z_1^{a_1} + z_2^{a_2} + \dots + z_{n+1}^{a_{n+1}}$$

with $z = (z_1, z_2, \ldots, z_{n+1}), n \ge 1$, where the integers $a_j \ge 2, j = 1, 2, \ldots, n+1$, are called the *exponents*. The complex hypersurface in \mathbf{C}^{n+1} defined by P = 0 has an isolated singularity at the origin, which is called a *Brieskorn singularity*.

In this section, we will study Brieskorn singularities up to cobordism. We prove that two Brieskorn singularities have cobordant algebraic knots if and only if they have the same set of exponents, provided that no exponent is a multiple of another for each of the two Brieskorn polynomials. Consequently, for such Brieskorn polynomials the multiplicity is an invariant of the cobordism class of the associated algebraic knot.

Definition 6.31. Two bilinear forms $L_i : G_i \times G_i \to \mathbf{Z}, i = 0, 1$, defined on free abelian groups G_i of finite ranks are said to be *Witt equivalent* if there exists a direct summand M of $G_0 \oplus G_1$ such that $(L_0 \oplus (-L_1))(x, y) = 0$ for all $x, y \in M$ and twice the rank of M is equal to the rank of $G_0 \oplus G_1$. In this case, M is called a *metabolizer*.

Furthermore, we say that L_0 and L_1 are Witt equivalent over the real numbers if there exists a vector subspace $M_{\mathbf{R}}$ of $(G_0 \otimes \mathbf{R}) \oplus (G_1 \otimes \mathbf{R})$ such that $(L_0^{\mathbf{R}} \oplus (-L_1^{\mathbf{R}}))(x, y) = 0$ for all $x, y \in M_{\mathbf{R}}$ and $2 \dim_{\mathbf{R}} M_{\mathbf{R}} = \dim_{\mathbf{R}}(G_0 \otimes \mathbf{R}) + \dim_{\mathbf{R}}(G_1 \otimes \mathbf{R})$, where $L_i^{\mathbf{R}} : (G_i \otimes \mathbf{R}) \times (G_i \otimes \mathbf{R}) \to \mathbf{R}$ is the real bilinear form associated with L_i , i = 0, 1.

The following lemma is a consequence of Theorem 6.3.

Lemma 6.32. If two simple fibered (2n - 1)-knots are cobordant, then their Seifert forms are Witt equivalent. In particular, they are Witt equivalent over the real numbers as well.

Now, let f be a weighted homogeneous polynomial in \mathbb{C}^{n+1} , i.e., there exist positive rational numbers $(w_1, w_2, \ldots, w_{n+1})$, called weights, such that for each monomial $c_{z_1}^{k_1} z_2^{k_2} \cdots z_{n+1}^{k_{n+1}}$, $c \neq 0$, of f, we have

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n+1} \frac{k_j}{w_j} = 1$$

We say that f is *nondegenerate* if it has an isolated critical point at the origin. Saito [137] has shown that if f is nondegenerate, then by an analytic change of coordinate, f can be transformed to a nondegenerate weighted homogeneous polynomial such that all the weights are greater than or equal to 2. Furthermore, under the assumption that the weights are all greater than or equal to 2, the weights are analytic invariants of the polynomial.

Let f be a nondegenerate weighted homogeneous polynomial in \mathbf{C}^{n+1} with weights $(w_1, w_2, \ldots, w_{n+1})$ such that $w_j \geq 2$ for all j. Set

$$P_f(t) = \prod_{j=1}^{n+1} \frac{t - t^{1/w_j}}{t^{1/w_j} - 1}$$

Note that $P_f(t)$ is a polynomial in $t^{1/m}$ over **Z** for some positive integer m. It is known that two nondegenerate weighted homogeneous polynomials f and g in \mathbf{C}^{n+1} have the same weights if and only if $P_f(t) = P_g(t)$ (see [145]).

We start with the following result.

Theorem 6.33. Let f and g be nondegenerate weighted homogeneous polynomials in \mathbb{C}^{n+1} . Then, their Seifert forms are Witt equivalent over the real numbers if and only if $P_f(t) \equiv P_g(t) \mod t+1$.

Proof. Let $h: (\mathbf{C}^{n+1}, 0) \to (\mathbf{C}, 0)$ be a polynomial with an isolated critical point at the origin. It is known that the Seifert form associated with the polynomial

$$h(z_1, z_2, \dots, z_{n+2}) = h(z_1, z_2, \dots, z_{n+1}) + z_{n+2}^2$$

is naturally isomorphic to $(-1)^{n+1}L_h$ (for example, see [138] or [136, Lemma 2.1]). Furthermore, we have $P_{\tilde{h}}(t) = t^{1/2}P_h(t)$. Hence, by considering $f(z) + z_{n+2}^2$ and $g(z) + z_{n+2}^2$ if necessary, we may assume that n is even.

Recall that

$$H^n(F_h; \mathbf{C}) = \oplus_{\lambda} H^n(F_h; \mathbf{C})_{\lambda},$$

where F_h is the Milnor fiber for h, λ runs over all the roots of the characteristic polynomial $\Delta_h(t)$, and $H^n(F_h; \mathbf{C})_{\lambda}$ is the eigenspace of the monodromy $H^n(F_h; \mathbf{C}) \to H^n(F_h; \mathbf{C})$ corresponding to the eigenvalue λ (h = f or g). It is easy to see that the intersection form $S_h = L_h + {}^tL_h$ of F_h on $H^n(F_h; \mathbf{C})$ decomposes as the orthogonal direct sum of $(S_h)|_{H^n(F_h;\mathbf{C})_{\lambda}}$. Let $\mu(h)^+_{\lambda}$ (resp. $\mu(h)^-_{\lambda}$) denote the number of positive (resp. negative) eigenvalues of $(S_h)|_{H^n(F_h;\mathbf{C})_{\lambda}}$. The integer

$$\sigma_{\lambda}(h) = \mu(h)_{\lambda}^{+} - \mu(h)_{\lambda}^{-},$$

is called the *equivariant signature* of h with respect to λ (for details, see [116, 139]). According to Steenbrink [146], putting $P_h(t) = \sum c_{\alpha} t^{\alpha}$, we have

$$\sigma_{\lambda}(h) = \sum_{\substack{\lambda = \exp(-2\pi i\alpha) \\ \lfloor \alpha \rfloor: \text{ even}}} c_{\alpha} - \sum_{\substack{\lambda = \exp(-2\pi i\alpha), \\ \lfloor \alpha \rfloor: \text{ odd}}} c_{\alpha}$$

for $\lambda \neq 1$, where $i = \sqrt{-1}$, and $\lfloor \alpha \rfloor$ is the largest integer not exceeding α .

Now, suppose that the Seifert forms L_f and L_g are Witt equivalent over the real numbers. Then, the equivariant signatures $\sigma_{\lambda}(f)$ and $\sigma_{\lambda}(g)$ coincide for all λ (for example, see [34]. See also [89, 90] for the spherical knot case). Note that by [136, Lemma 2.3], the equivariant signature for $\lambda = 1$ is always equal to zero.

Set $P_f(t) = P_f^0(t) + P_f^1(t)$, where $P_f^0(t)$ (resp. $P_f^1(t)$) is the sum of those terms $c_{\alpha}t^{\alpha}$ with $\lfloor \alpha \rfloor \equiv 0 \pmod{2}$ (resp. $\lfloor \alpha \rfloor \equiv 1 \pmod{2}$). We define $P_g^0(t)$ and $P_g^1(t)$ similarly. Since the equivariant signatures of f and g coincide, we have

$$tP_f^0(t) - P_f^1(t) \equiv tP_g^0(t) - P_g^1(t) \mod t^2 - 1$$

and

$$tP_f^1(t) - P_f^0(t) \equiv tP_g^1(t) - P_g^0(t) \mod t^2 - 1$$

(for details, see [115, 136]). Adding up these two congruences, we have

$$(t-1)P_f(t) \equiv (t-1)P_g(t) \mod t^2 - 1,$$
 (6.7)

which implies that

$$P_f(t) \equiv P_g(t) \mod t + 1. \tag{6.8}$$

Conversely, suppose that (6.8) holds. Then, we have (6.7), which implies that the Seifert forms L_f and L_g have the same equivariant signatures. Then, we see that they are Witt equivalent over the real numbers by virtue of [136, §4]. This completes the proof.

Remark 6.34. The above theorem should be compared with the result, obtained in [136], which states that the Seifert forms associated with nondegenerate weighted homogeneous polynomials f and g are isomorphic over the real numbers if and only if $P_f(t) \equiv P_g(t) \mod t^2 - 1$.

Let us now consider the case of Brieskorn polynomials. Note that a Brieskorn polynomial is always a nondegenerate weighted homogeneous polynomial and its weights coincide with its exponents.

Proposition 6.35. Let

$$f(z) = \sum_{j=1}^{n+1} z_j^{a_j} \quad and \quad g(z) = \sum_{j=1}^{n+1} z_j^{b_j}$$

be Brieskorn polynomials. Then, their Seifert forms are Witt equivalent over the real numbers if and only if

$$\prod_{j=1}^{n+1} \cot \frac{\pi \ell}{2a_j} = \prod_{j=1}^{n+1} \cot \frac{\pi \ell}{2b_j}$$
(6.9)

holds for all odd integer ℓ .

Proof. Note that $P_f(t)$ and $P_g(t)$ are polynomials in $s = t^{1/m}$ for some m. Let us put $Q_f(s) = P_f(t)$ and $Q_g(s) = P_g(t)$. Then, it is easy to see that (6.8) holds if and only if $Q_f(\xi) = Q_g(\xi)$ for all ξ with $\xi^m = -1$. Note that ξ is of the form $\exp(\pi \sqrt{-1\ell/m})$ with ℓ odd and that

$$\frac{-1 - \exp(\pi \sqrt{-1}\ell/a_j)}{\exp(\pi \sqrt{-1}\ell/a_j) - 1} = \sqrt{-1} \cot \frac{\pi \ell}{2a_j}.$$

Then, we immediately get Proposition 6.35.

By considering those odd integers ℓ which give zero in (6.9), we get the following.

Proposition 6.36. Let f and g be the Brieskorn polynomials

$$f(z) = \sum_{j=1}^{n+1} z_j^{a_j}$$
 and $g(z) = \sum_{j=1}^{n+1} z_j^{b_j}$.

If their Seifert forms are Witt equivalent over the real numbers, then we have

- $\{\ell \in \mathbf{Z} \mid \ell \text{ is odd and is a multiple of some } a_j\}$
- $= \{\ell \in \mathbf{Z} \mid \ell \text{ is odd and is a multiple of some } b_j\}.$

In particular, if a_j is odd for some j, then b_k is odd for some k, and the minimal odd exponent for f coincides with that for g.

Remark 6.37. For nondegenerate weighted homogeneous polynomials, we also have results similar to Propositions 6.35 or 6.36. However, the statement becomes complicated, so we omit them here (compare this with [136, Proposition 2.6]).

To each polynomial $Q(t) = \prod_{j=1}^{k} (t - \alpha_j)$, with $\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \ldots, \alpha_k$ in \mathbf{C}^* , the multiplicative group of nonzero complex numbers, set

divisor
$$Q(t) = \langle \alpha_1 \rangle + \langle \alpha_2 \rangle + \dots + \langle \alpha_k \rangle$$
,

which is regarded as an element of the integral group ring \mathbf{ZC}^* and is called the *divisor* of Q. For a positive integer a, set $\Lambda_a = \text{divisor}(t^a - 1)$. For the notation and some properties of Λ_a , we refer the reader to [110].

Let f be a nondegenerate weighted homogeneous polynomial in \mathbb{C}^{n+1} with weights $(w_1, w_2, \ldots, w_{n+1})$ such that $w_j \geq 2$ for all j. Let $\Delta_f(t)$ be the characteristic polynomial of the monodromy of f (see [105]). Then, by Milnor–Orlik [110], we have

divisor
$$\Delta_f(t) = \prod_{j=1}^{n+1} \left(\frac{1}{v_j} \Lambda_{u_j} - 1 \right),$$
 (6.10)

where $w_j = u_j/v_j$, and u_j and v_j are relatively prime positive integers, j = 1, 2, ..., n+1. In the case of a Brieskorn polynomial, by virtue of the Brieskorn-Pham theorem (for example, see [105]), we have

divisor
$$\Delta_f(t) = \prod_{j=1}^{n+1} (\Lambda_{a_j} - 1),$$

which can also be deduced from the Milnor-Orlik theorem mentioned above.

Proposition 6.38. (1) Let f and g be nondegenerate weighted homogeneous polynomials in \mathbb{C}^{n+1} with weights

$$(u_1/v_1, u_2/v_2, \dots, u_{n+1}/v_{n+1})$$
 and $(u_1'/v_1', u_2'/v_2', \dots, u_{n+1}'/v_{n+1}')$

respectively, where u_j and v_j (resp. u'_j and v'_j) are relatively prime positive integers, j = 1, 2, ..., n + 1. If their Seifert forms are Witt equivalent over the real numbers, then we have

$$\prod_{j=1}^{n+1} \left(\frac{1}{v_j} \Lambda_{u_j} - 1 \right) \equiv \prod_{j=1}^{n+1} \left(\frac{1}{v_j'} \Lambda_{u_j'} - 1 \right) \pmod{2}.$$

(2) Let f and g be Brieskorn polynomials as in Proposition 6.35. If their Seifert forms are Witt equivalent over the real numbers, then we have

$$\prod_{j=1}^{n+1} (\Lambda_{a_j} - 1) \equiv \prod_{j=1}^{n+1} (\Lambda_{b_j} - 1) \pmod{2}.$$

Proposition 6.38 is a consequence of the Milnor–Orlik and Brieskorn–Pham theorems on the characteristic polynomials [105, 110] together with the Fox– Milnor type relation. Here, a Fox–Milnor type relation for two polynomials f and g with Witt equivalent Seifert forms means that there exists a polynomial $\gamma(t)$ such that $\Delta_f(t) \Delta_g(t) = \pm t^{\deg(\gamma)} \gamma(t) \gamma(t^{-1})$ (for details, see [12], for example). Here we give another proof, using Theorem 13.9, as follows. Proof of Proposition 6.38. Since $P_f(t) \equiv P_g(t) \mod t + 1$, there exists a polynomial $R(t) \in \mathbb{Z}[t^{1/m}]$ for some m such that

$$P_f(t) - P_g(t) = (t+1)R(t) = (t-1)R(t) + 2R(t).$$

Therefore, for each $\lambda \in S^1$, the multiplicities of λ in the characteristic polynomials $\Delta_f(t)$ and $\Delta_g(t)$ are congruent modulo 2 to each other (for details, see [115, 136], for example). Then, the result follows in view of the Milnor–Orlik formula (6.10) for the characteristic polynomial.

Then we have the following Theorem.

Theorem 6.39. Suppose that for each of the Brieskorn polynomials

$$f(z) = \sum_{j=1}^{n+1} z_j^{a_j}$$
 and $g(z) = \sum_{j=1}^{n+1} z_j^{b_j}$

no exponent is a multiple of another one. Then, the knots K_f and K_g are cobordant if and only if $a_j = b_j$, j = 1, 2, ..., n + 1, up to order.

For the proof of Theorem 6.39, we need the following.

Lemma 6.40. For integers $2 \le a_1 < a_2 < \cdots < a_p$ and $2 \le b_1 < b_2 < \cdots < b_q$, we have

$$\sum_{j=1}^{p} \Lambda_{a_j} \equiv \sum_{j=1}^{q} \Lambda_{b_j} \pmod{2} \tag{6.11}$$

if and only if p = q and $a_j = b_j$ for all j.

Proof. Suppose that $a_p < b_q$. Then the coefficient of $\langle \exp(2\pi\sqrt{-1}/b_q) \rangle$ on the right hand side of (6.11) is equal to 1, while the corresponding coefficient on the left hand side is equal to 0. This is a contradiction. So, we must have $a_p = b_q$. Then we have

$$\sum_{j=1}^{p-1} \Lambda_{a_j} \equiv \sum_{j=1}^{q-1} \Lambda_{b_j} \pmod{2}$$

Therefore, by induction, we get the desired conclusion.

Proof of Theorem 6.39. Suppose that the algebraic knots K_f and K_g are cobordant. We may assume $a_1 < a_2 < \cdots < a_{n+1}$ and $b_1 < b_2 < \cdots < b_{n+1}$. By Proposition 6.38 (2), we have

$$\prod_{j=1}^{n+1} (\Lambda_{a_j} - 1) - (-1)^{n+1} \equiv \prod_{j=1}^{n+1} (\Lambda_{b_j} - 1) - (-1)^{n+1} \pmod{2}. \tag{6.12}$$

Recall that for positive integers a and b, we have

$$\Lambda_a \Lambda_b = (a, b) \Lambda_{[a, b]},$$

where (a, b) is the greatest common divisor of a and b, and [a, b] denotes the least common multiple of a and b.

By considering the term of the form Λ_d with the smallest d on both sides of (6.12), we see that $a_1 = b_1$ by Lemma 6.40. By subtracting Λ_{a_1} from the both

sides of (6.12), we see $a_2 = b_2$, since a_2 (or b_2) is not a multiple of a_1 (resp. b_1). Then, by further subtracting $\Lambda_{a_2} + (a_1, a_2)\Lambda_{[a_1, a_2]}$ from (6.12), we see $a_3 = b_3$, since a_3 (or b_3) is not a multiple of a_1 or a_2 (resp. b_1 or b_2). Repeating this procedure, we see that $a_j = b_j$ for all j.

Conversely, if f and g have the same set of exponents, then K_f and K_g are isotopic and hence cobordant. This completes the proof.

Recall that the multiplicity of a Brieskorn polynomial coincides with the smallest exponent, then we have the following Proposition.

Proposition 6.41. Suppose that for each of the Brieskorn polynomials

$$f(z) = \sum_{j=1}^{n+1} z_j^{a_j}$$
 and $g(z) = \sum_{j=1}^{n+1} z_j^{b_j}$

the exponents are pairwise distinct. If K_f and K_g are cobordant, then the multiplicities of f and g coincide.

Proof. In the proof of Theorem 6.39, we proved that the smallest exponents of f and g are equal, provided that there is only one smallest exponent for each of f and g. Since we assume that the exponents of f (or g) are pairwise distinct, the same argument works.

Remark 6.42. Theorem 6.39 implies that two algebraic knots K_f and K_g associated with certain Brieskorn polynomials are isotopic if and only if they are cobordant. Recall that according to Yoshinaga–Suzuki [164], two algebraic knots associated with Brieskorn polynomials in general are isotopic if and only if they have the same set of exponents. In fact, they showed that the characteristic polynomials coincide if and only if the Brieskorn polynomials have the same set of exponents.

Remark 6.43. For the case where n = 2 and the knots are homology spheres, Theorem 6.39 has been obtained in [133] by using the Fox–Milnor type relation.

Example 6.44. For all integers $p_1, p_2, \ldots, p_{n-3} \ge 2, n \ge 3$, the product of the characteristic polynomials of the algebraic knots associated with

$$f(z) = z_1^{p_1} + z_2^{p_2} + \dots + z_{n-3}^{p_{n-3}} + z_{n-2}^8 + z_{n-1}^8 + z_n^4 + z_{n+1}^4$$

and

$$g(z) = z_1^{p_1} + z_2^{p_2} + \dots + z_{n-3}^{p_{n-3}} + z_{n-2}^6 + z_{n-1}^6 + z_n^6 + z_{n+1}^6$$

is a square. This means that the characteristic polynomials $\Delta_f(t)$ and $\Delta_g(t)$ of the algebraic knots K_f and K_g , respectively, satisfy the Fox–Milnor type relation, although their exponents are distinct. Thus the assumptions in Theorem 9.9 and Proposition 6.41 are necessary, as long as the proof depends only on the Fox–Milnor type relation.

6.3.1 Further results

In this section, we give some more precise results for the case of two or three variables. We refer to next Chapters for the study of cobordism of Brieskorn knots of dimension 1 and 3.

Proposition 6.45. Let f and g be nondegenerate weighted homogeneous polynomials of two variables with weights (w_1, w_2) and (w'_1, w'_2) , respectively, with $w_j, w'_j \geq 2$. If their Seifert forms are Witt equivalent over the real numbers, then $w_j = w'_j$, j = 1, 2, up to order.

Proof. Set $w_j = u_j/v_j$ and $w'_j = u'_j/v'_j$, j = 1, 2, where u_j and v_j (resp. u'_j and v'_j) are relatively prime positive integers. Let m be a common multiple of u_1 , u_2 , u'_1 and u'_2 . Then, by the same argument as in the proof of [136, Lemma 3.1], we see that the polynomial

$$F(\eta) = -\eta^{m/w_1 + m/w_2 + m/w_1'} - \eta^{m/w_1 + m/w_2 + m/w_2'} + \eta^{m/w_1 + m/w_1' + m/w_2'} + \eta^{m/w_2 + m/w_1' + m/w_2'} + \eta^{m/w_1} + \eta^{m/w_2} - \eta^{m/w_1'} - \eta^{m/w_2'}$$

in η is divisible by $\eta^m + 1$. Note that $F(\eta)$ corresponds to F(z) in the notation of [136].

Since

$$\cot\frac{\pi}{2w_1}\cot\frac{\pi}{2w_2} = \cot\frac{\pi}{2w_1'}\cot\frac{\pi}{2w_2'},$$

we may assume that $w_1 \ge w'_1 \ge w'_2 \ge w_2$. Furthermore, if $w_1 = w'_1$, then we have $w_2 = w'_2$. Therefore, we may assume

$$w_1 > w_1' \ge w_2' > w_2(\ge 2).$$

Note that then the highest degree of F is equal to $m/w_2 + m/w'_1 + m/w'_2$, while the lowest one is equal to m/w_1 . Set $V(\eta) = \eta^{-m/w_1} F(\eta)$, which is a polynomial in η of degree

$$\frac{m}{w_2} + \frac{m}{w_1'} + \frac{m}{w_2'} - \frac{m}{w_1},$$

and which is divisible by $\eta^m + 1$. Note that $V(\eta)$ corresponds to V(z) in the notation of [136].

If we have deg V < m, then by the same argument as in the proof of [136, Lemma 3.1], we have the desired conclusion.

If deg $V \ge m$, then we have the congruence

$$V(\eta) \equiv -\eta^{m/w_2 + m/w_1'} - \eta^{m/w_2 + m/w_2'} + \eta^{m/w_1' + m/w_2'}$$
(6.13)
$$-\eta^{m/w_2 + m/w_1' + m/w_2' - m/w_1 - m} + 1 + \eta^{m/w_2 - m/w_1}$$

$$-\eta^{m/w_1' - m/w_1} - \eta^{m/w_2' - m/w_1} \mod \eta^m + 1.$$

Note that all the terms appearing on the right hand side of (6.13) have nonnegative degrees strictly less than m.

Let us consider the monomial $-\eta^{m/w_2+m/w'_1+m/w'_2-m/w_1-m}$ of $V(\eta)$, with negative sign. In order that $V(\eta)$ be divisible by $\eta^m + 1$, a term with positive sign must cancels with $-\eta^{m/w_2+m/w'_1+m/w'_2-m/w_1-m}$. Therefore, three cases arise

1. $1/w_2 + 1/w_1' + 1/w_2' - 1/w_1 - 1 = 1/w_1' + 1/w_2'$

this does not occur, since $w_1 > w_2 \ge 2$.

2. $1/w_2 + 1/w'_1 + 1/w'_2 - 1/w_1 - 1 = 0$, then we have

$$\begin{split} V(\eta) &\equiv -\eta^{m/w_2 + m/w_1'} - \eta^{m/w_2 + m/w_2'} + \eta^{m/w_1' + m/w_2'} \\ &+ \eta^{m/w_2 - m/w_1} - \eta^{m/w_1' - m/w_1} - \eta^{m/w_2' - m/w_1} \mod \eta^m + 1 \\ &= \eta^{m/w_1' - m/w_1} (-\eta^{m/w_1 + m/w_2} - \eta^{m/w_1 + m/w_2 + m/w_2' - m/w_1'} \\ &+ \eta^{m/w_1 + m/w_2'} + \eta^{m/w_2 - m/w_1'} - 1 - \eta^{m/w_2' - m/w_1'}). \end{split}$$

Note that the difference of the highest and the lowest degrees of the last polynomial is equal to $m/w_1 + m/w_2 + m/w'_2 - m/w'_1$, which is strictly positive and is strictly smaller than m, since $1/w_2 + 1/w'_2 = 1/w_1 - 1/w'_1 + 1$. This means that $V(\eta)$ cannot be divisible by $\eta^m + 1$. This is a contradiction.

3. $1/w_2 + 1/w'_1 + 1/w'_2 - 1/w_1 - 1 = 1/w_2 - 1/w_1$ In this case we have $1/w'_1 + 1/w'_2 = 1$, which implies that $w'_1 = w'_2 = 2$. This is a contradiction, since $w'_2 > w_2 \ge 2$.

Therefore, we must have $w_1 = w'_1$ and $w_2 = w'_2$. This completes the proof. \Box

By using exactly the same argument as in [136, Lemma 3.1], we have the following.

Proposition 6.46. Let f and g be nondegenerate weighted homogeneous polynomials in \mathbb{C}^{n+1} with weights $(w_1, w_2, \ldots, w_{n+1})$ and $(w'_1, w'_2, \ldots, w'_{n+1})$, respectively, such that $w_j \geq 2$ and $w'_j \geq 2$ for all j. Suppose that the Seifert forms of f and g are Witt equivalent over the real numbers. If

$$\sum_{j=1}^{n+1} \frac{1}{w_j} + \sum_{j=1}^{n+1} \frac{1}{w'_j} - 2\min\left\{\frac{1}{w_1}, \dots, \frac{1}{w_{n+1}}, \frac{1}{w'_1}, \dots, \frac{1}{w'_{n+1}}\right\} < 1,$$

then we have $w_j = w'_j$, $j = 1, 2, \ldots, n+1$, up to order.

Remark 6.47. By Proposition 6.45, we see that if the algebraic knots associated with two weighted homogeneous polynomials of two variables are cobordant, then the polynomials have the same set of weights. In fact, this fact itself is a consequence of already known results as follows.

If two algebraic knots in S^3 are cobordant, then they are in fact isotopic by virtue of the results of Lê [85] and Zariski [166] (for details, see [12, §4]). Then, by Yoshinaga–Suzuki [165] (see also [63, 117]), they have the same set of weights.

Chapter 7

Cobordism of low dimensional knots

"La mathématique est l'art de donner le même nom à des choses différentes." Henri Poincaré

7.1 Cobordism of algebraic 1-knots

The classification of 1-knots up to cobordism is still unsolved. However algebraic 1-knots have particular behavior. Let us be more precise.

Consider K, an algebraic 1-knot associated with a holomorphic function germ $f : \mathbb{C}^2, 0 \to \mathbb{C}, 0$ of two variables with an isolated critical point at the origin. Let us further assume that K is spherical. Then it is known that K is an iterated torus knot [17]. Where an *iterated torus knot* is a knot obtained from a torus knot by an iteration of the cabling operation (for example, see [129]), on top of that note that in the case of algebraic 1-knots the cablings have always positive self-linking.

For a knot, the fundamental group of its complement in the ambient sphere is called the *knot group*. In [166] Zariski explicitly gave generators and relations of the knot group of a spherical algebraic 1-knot. When two spherical algebraic 1-knots are isotopic, they have isomorphic knot groups. Although the converse is not true for general spherical (not necessarily algebraic) 1-knots, it was proved that two spherical algebraic 1-knots with isomorphic knot groups are isotopic (see [21, 166, 126, 85]). Furthermore, Burau [21] proved that two spherical algebraic 1-knots with the same Alexander polynomial are isotopic. For a definition of the Alexander polynomial, see §6.2. It is known that the Alexander polynomial of a spherical 1-knot is determined by its knot group (see, for example, [30]).

For general algebraic 1-knots which are not necessarily spherical, the following is known. Let $K = K_1 \cup K_2 \cup \cdots \cup K_s$ and $L = L_1 \cup L_2 \cup \cdots \cup L_t$ be algebraic 1-knots, where K_i , $1 \leq i \leq s$, and L_j , $1 \leq j \leq t$, are components of K and Lrespectively. Then K and L are isotopic if and only if s = t, K_i is isotopic to L_i , $1 \leq i \leq s$, and the linking number of K_i and K_j coincides with that of L_i and L_j for $i \neq j$, after renumbering the indices if necessary (for example, see [126]). It is also known that the multi-variable Alexander polynomial classifies algebraic 1-knots [22, 126, 163].

As to the classification of algebraic 1-knots up to cobordism, we have the following result due to Lê [85]. Let K and L be two cobordant spherical algebraic 1-knots. Let us denote their Alexander polynomials by $\Delta_K(t)$ and $\Delta_L(t)$ respectively, after normalization so that their degree 0 terms are positive. In [44], Fox and Milnor proved that then there exists a polynomial $f(t) \in \mathbb{Z}[t]$ such that $\Delta_K(t)\Delta_L(t) = t^d f(t)f(1/t)$, where d is the degree of f(t) (for details, see §6.2 of the present survey). Using this, one can conclude that the product of the Alexander polynomials of two cobordant spherical algebraic 1-knots is a square

in $\mathbf{Z}[t]$. In fact, Lê [85] proved that two cobordant spherical algebraic 1-knots have the same Alexander polynomial, and hence the following holds.

Theorem 7.1 ([85]). Two cobordant spherical algebraic 1-knots are isotopic.

For general (not necessarily spherical) algebraic 1-knots, since the linking numbers between the components are cobordism invariants, we see that the same conclusion as in Theorem 7.1 holds also for the general case of not necessary spherical algebraic 1-knots.

As mentioned before in the introduction, isotopy of knots implies cobordism. Then we have the following Theorem.

Theorem 7.2. Two algebraic 1-knots are cobordant if and only if they are isotopic.

Remark 7.3. It has been shown that the images of the cobordism classes of spherical algebraic 1-knots by $\Phi_1 : C_1 \to C^{-1}(\mathbf{Z})$ are not independent. An explicit example is given in [92].

7.2 Brieskorn 1-knots

The following Proposition gives a characterization of cobordism class of Brieskorn 1-knots.

Proposition 7.4. Let $f(z) = z_1^{a_1} + z_2^{a_2}$ and $g(z) = z_1^{b_1} + z_2^{b_2}$ be Brieskorn polynomials of two variables. If the Seifert forms L_f and L_g are Witt equivalent over the real numbers, then $a_j = b_j$, j = 1, 2, up to order.

Proof. If a_1 or a_2 is odd, then by Proposition 6.36 we may assume that $a_1 = b_1$ is odd. Then by Proposition 6.35, we have

$$\cot\frac{\pi}{2a_2} = \cot\frac{\pi}{2b_2},$$

which implies that $a_2 = b_2$.

Therefore, we may assume that all the exponents for f and g are even. Then by Proposition 6.38 (2), we have

$$(\Lambda_{a_1} - 1)(\Lambda_{a_2} - 1) \equiv (\Lambda_{b_1} - 1)(\Lambda_{b_2} - 1) \pmod{2},$$

which implies that

$$\Lambda_{a_1} + \Lambda_{a_2} \equiv \Lambda_{b_1} + \Lambda_{b_2} \pmod{2}.$$

If $a_1 \neq a_2$, then we see that $b_1 \neq b_2$, and $a_j = b_j$, j = 1, 2, up to order by Lemma 6.40. If $a_1 = a_2$, then we must have $b_1 = b_2$. In this case, by Proposition 6.35, we have

$$\cot^2 \frac{\pi}{2a_1} = \cot^2 \frac{\pi}{2b_1},$$

which implies that $a_1 = b_1$. This completes the proof.

Chapter 8

Knots of dimension three

"It would be better for the true physics if there were no mathematicians on earth." Daniel Bernoulli

In this Chapter, we deal with 3-dimensional knots and all of them will be oriented. This case is much more difficult than that of higher dimensional knots, since the dimension of the Seifert manifolds associated with a 3-knot is equal to four. The topology of 4-dimensional manifolds is exceptional, and the usual technics like the Whitney trick [162] used in the case of higher dimensional manifolds are not available any more.

The algebraic cobordism of Seifert forms is a necessary condition for the existence of a cobordism between two simple fibered (2n-1)-knots for all $n \ge 1$ (see Theorem 6.5). Furthermore, two isotopic simple fibered (2n-1)-knots have isomorphic Seifert forms for all $n \ge 1$ (for example, see [36, 65, 131]). However, it is known that there exist 3-dimensional simple fibered knots which are abstractly diffeomorphic and have isomorphic Seifert forms but which are not isotopic (see Example 10.7 below). This shows that the one-to-one correspondence between isotopy classes of knots and isomorphy classes of Seifert forms stated in Theorem 6.1 does not hold for n = 2. In fact, these fibered 3-knots are even not cobordant (see Remark 8.16). Hence, for 3-dimensional knots, isotopy classes and cobordism classes must be characterized by new equivalence relations. Isotopy classes of 3-knots were studied in [131, 132, 135] (see also [54]). For cobordism classes we will define a new equivalence relation. For this we need to use Spin structures on manifolds.

Recall that a Spin structure on a manifold X means the homotopy class of a trivialization of $TX \oplus \varepsilon^N$ over the 2-skeleton $X^{(2)}$ of X, where TX denotes the tangent bundle and ε^N is a trivial vector bundle of dimension N sufficiently large. Note that X admits a Spin structure if and only if its second Stiefel-Whitney class $w_2(X) \in H^2(X; \mathbb{Z}_2)$ vanishes and that if it admits, then the set of all Spin structures on X is in one-to-one correspondence with $H^1(X; \mathbb{Z}_2)$.

Let K be an oriented 3-knot, with a Seifert manifold V, embedded in S^5 . Then K has a natural normal 2-framing $\nu = (\nu_1, \nu_2)$ in S^5 such that the first normal vector field ν_1 is obtained as the inward normal vector field of $K = \partial V$ in V. The homotopy class of this 2-framing does not depend on the choice of the Seifert manifold V. Then K carries a tangent 3-framing on its 2-skeleton $K^{(2)}$ such that the juxtaposition with the above 2-framing gives the standard framing of S^5 restricted to $K^{(2)}$ up to homotopy. This means that K carries a natural Spin structure, which is determined uniquely up to homotopy. Furthermore, this Spin structure coincides with that induced from the Seifert manifold V, which is endowed with the natural Spin structure induced from S^5 .

Recall that for high dimensional knots (c.f. [36] and [65]) congruence classes gives isotopy classes of knots. But, in the case of 3-knots, Spin structures must be considered as the following example shows.
Example 8.1. Let K_0 and K_1 be the simple fibered 3-knots which are abstractly diffeomorphic to $S^1 \times \Sigma_g$, constructed in [135, Proposition 3.8], where Σ_g is the closed connected orientable surface of genus $g \ge 2$. They have the property that their Seifert forms are isomorphic, but that there exists no diffeomorphism between K_0 and K_1 which preserves their Spin structures. Consequently they are not isotopic.

In order to study cobordisms of 3-knots, we will use some results valid only for 3-dimensional manifolds without torsion on the first homology group. Hence, we define

Definition 8.2 ([9]). We say that a 3-knot K is *free* if $H_1(K)$ is torsion free over **Z**.

Moreover, for free knots we do not need to consider condition (c2) in the definition of the algebraic cobordism (see Definition 5.3), which simplifies the argument.

Definition 8.3 ([9]). Consider two simple 3-knots K_0 and K_1 . Let A_0 and A_1 be the Seifert forms of K_0 and K_1 respectively with respect to 1-connected Seifert manifolds. We say that the pairs (K_0, A_0) and (K_1, A_1) are Spin *cobordant*, and shorter we also say that the Seifert forms A_0 and A_1 are Spin cobordant, if there exists an orientation preserving diffeomorphism $h: K_0 \to K_1$ such that

- (1) h preserves their Spin structures,
- (2) A_0 and A_1 are algebraically cobordant with respect to

 $h_*: H_2(K_0) \to H_2(K_1)$ and $h_*|_{\operatorname{Tors} H_1(K_0)}: \operatorname{Tors} H_1(K_0) \to \operatorname{Tors} H_1(K_1)$, where we identify $H_2(K_i)$ and $H_1(K_i)$ with $\operatorname{Ker} S_i^*$ and $\operatorname{Coker} S_i^*$ respectively (see the exact sequence (1.1)) and $S_i = A_i + {}^tA_i$, i = 0, 1.

Note that if K_0 and K_1 are free 3-knots, then we do not need to consider condition (c2) of Definition 5.3 and hence the isomorphism $h_*|_{\text{Tors}H_1(K_0)}$ in the above definition.

8.1 Spin cobordism as a sufficient condition for knot cobordism

In this section, we shall prove the following, which is valid for simple free 3-knots in general, which may not be fibered.

Theorem 8.4. Consider two simple free 3-knots. If their Seifert forms with respect to 1-connected Seifert manifolds are spin cobordant, then the 3-knots are cobordant.

Proof. Let K_0 and K_1 be simple free 3-knots such that the Seifert forms A_0 and A_1 with respect to their 1-connected Seifert manifolds F_0 and F_1 , respectively, are spin cobordant. Let M be the metabolizer and $h : K_0 \to K_1$ the diffeomorphism as in Definitions 5.3 and 8.3 respectively. Set $F = F_0 \natural (-F_1)$ and $V = (K_0 \setminus \text{Int } D^3) \times [0, 1]$, where the symbol " \natural " means a boundary connected sum. Note that $\partial F = K_0 \natural (-K_1)$ and $\partial V = K_0 \natural (-K_0)$, where the symbol " \sharp " means a usual connected sum (see Fig. 8.1 and Fig. 8.2).



Figure 8.1. $F = F_0 \natural (-F_1)$



Figure 8.2. $V = (K_0 \setminus \operatorname{Int} D^3) \times [0, 1]$

Note also that the compact 4-manifold V is spin, where the spin structure is induced from K_0 . In the following, a *spin surgery* along a simple closed curve c in a spin 4-manifold is a process of taking off the tubular neighborhood $N(c) \cong S^1 \times D^3$ of c and replacing it with $D^2 \times S^2$ by gluing it along the boundary so that the resulting 4-manifold is spin and that the spin structure on the exterior of c coincides with that of the original one.

Lemma 8.5. For some integer $k \ge 0$, there exists a compact 4-manifold \widetilde{V} and a diffeomorphism $\widetilde{h}: F \sharp k(S^2 \times S^2) \to \widetilde{V}$ such that

- (1) \widetilde{V} is obtained from V by spin surgeries along simple closed curves, and
- (2) $\widetilde{h}|\partial(F\sharp k(S^2 \times S^2)) = \mathrm{id}_{K_0}\sharp h^{-1} : K_0\sharp(-K_1) \to K_0\sharp(-K_0).$

Proof. Step 1. Since $H_1(V) \cong H_1(K_0)$ is a finitely generated free abelian group, we can obtain a 4-manifold V_1 with $H_1(V_1) = 0$ from V by spin surgeries along a finite set of simple closed curves c_i , $1 \le i \le r = \operatorname{rank} H_1(K_0)$, representing a basis of $H_1(V)$.

Step 2. Since $\pi_1(V_1)$ is finitely generated, we can obtain a simply connected 4-manifold V_2 from V_1 by some spin surgeries.

8.1 Spin cobordism as a sufficient condition for knot cobordism 111

Step 3. Since we have assumed that $H_1(K_i)$ is a free abelian group, the intersection forms of F and V_2 are direct sums of a unimodular form and a zero form, where the dimensions of the null spaces are equal to the rank of $H_1(K_0\sharp(-K_1)) \cong H_1(K_0\sharp(-K_0))$. Furthermore, since they are spin, their intersection forms are of even type. Finally, since the Seifert forms of F_0 and F_1 are algebraically cobordant, the signature of $F = F_0 \natural (-F_1)$ vanishes, and that of V_2 is equal to that of V, which is zero. Thus, by the algebraic classification of unimodular forms (see, for example, [111]), by repeating some spin surgeries along trivial simple closed curves in V_2 if necessary, we may assume that there exists an isometry $\Lambda : H_2(F^{(k)}) \to H_2(V_2)$ for some integer $k \ge 0$ such that the diagram

is commutative, where $F^{(k)} = F \sharp k(S^2 \times S^2)$, we use Poincaré-Lefschetz duality to identify $H_2(F^{(k)}, \partial F^{(k)})$ and $H_2(V_2, \partial V_2)$ with the duals of $H_2(F^{(k)})$ and $H_2(V_2)$ respectively, and Λ^* is the adjoint of Λ .

Step 4. Note that the spin structures of $K_0 \sharp (-K_1)$ and $K_0 \sharp (-K_0)$ coincide with those induced from $F^{(k)}$ and V_2 respectively. Thus $F^{(k)} \cup_{\mathrm{id}_{K_0} \sharp h^{-1}} (-V_2)$ is a closed spin 4-manifold, since $\mathrm{id}_{K_0} \sharp h^{-1}$ preserves the spin structures by our hypothesis. Furthermore, $K_0 \sharp (-K_1)$ and $K_0 \sharp (-K_0)$ are connected. Then by an argument of Boyer [15, p. 347], we see that there exists a smooth *h*-cobordism relative to boundary between $F^{(k)}$ and V_2 such that the induced diffeomorphism between the boundaries of $F^{(k)}$ and V_2 coincides with $\mathrm{id}_{K_0} \sharp h^{-1}$, and that the induced isomorphism between $H_2(F^{(k)})$ and $H_2(V_2)$ coincides with Λ above.

Step 5. Finally, by the 5-dimensional stable *h*-cobordism theorem due to Lawson [84] and Quinn [123], we see that there exists a diffeomorphism between $F^{(k+k')} = F^{(k)} \sharp k' (S^2 \times S^2)$ and $\tilde{V} = V_2 \sharp k' (S^2 \times S^2)$ extending $\mathrm{id}_{K_0} \sharp h^{-1} : \partial F^{(k)} \to \partial V_2$. Since \tilde{V} can be obtained from V_2 by repeating k' times the spin surgeries along trivial simple closed curves, we get the result. This completes the proof of Lemma 8.5.

Remark 8.6. In Step 1, we can choose the curves c_i , $1 \leq i \leq r$, inside $(K_0 \setminus \operatorname{Int} D^3) \times \{1/2\}$. After the surgeries, the embedded 2-sphere Σ_i in V_1 corresponding to the center sphere $\{0\} \times S^2$ of the piece $D^2 \times S^2$ replacing $N(c_i)$ is homologous to the boundary of a meridian 3-disk of c_i in V. Let γ_i^* , $1 \leq i \leq r$, be a basis of $H_2(K_0 \setminus \operatorname{Int} D^3) \cong H_2(K_0)$ which is Poincaré dual to the basis $[c_i]$, $1 \leq i \leq r$, of $H_1(K_0)$, where [*] denotes the homology class represented by *. Then, by the above observation, we have $[\Sigma_i] = i_{0*}\gamma_i^* - i_{1*}\gamma_i^*$, where $i_0 : K_0 \to K_0 \times \{0\} \subset V_1$ and $i_1 : K_0 \to K_0 \times \{1\} \subset V_1$ denote the inclusions.



Figure 8.3. $F = F_0 \sharp (-F_1)$

Lemma 8.7. For some integer $k \ge 0$, there exist a compact 4-manifold $\widetilde{V'}$ and a diffeomorphism $\widetilde{h'}: F_0\sharp(-F_1)\sharp k(S^2 \times S^2) \to \widetilde{V'}$ such that

(1) $\widetilde{V'}$ is obtained from $V' = K_0 \times [0, 1]$ by spin surgeries along simple closed curves, and

(2)
$$h'|\partial(F_0\sharp(-F_1)\sharp k(S^2 \times S^2)) = \mathrm{id}_{K_0} \coprod h^{-1} : K_0 \coprod (-K_1) \to K_0 \coprod (-K_0).$$

Proof. Just glue $D^3 \times [0, 1]$ to $F \sharp k(S^2 \times S^2)$ and \widetilde{V} in Lemma 8.5 along $\partial D^3 \times [0, 1]$ to obtain $F_0 \sharp (-F_1) \sharp k(S^2 \times S^2)$ and $\widetilde{V'}$ respectively (see Fig. 8.1 and Fig. 8.3). \Box

Let $\widetilde{V'}$ be as in the above lemma, which is obtained from $K_0 \times [0,1]$ by some spin surgeries. Let $\Sigma_1, \Sigma_2, \ldots, \Sigma_r$ be the embedded 2-spheres in $\widetilde{V'}$ which have been created in the course of the surgeries in Step 1 of the proof of Lemma 8.5 (for details, see Remark 8.6). Furthermore, let $\Sigma_{r+1}, \Sigma_{r+2}, \ldots, \Sigma_{r+s}$ be the 2spheres in $\widetilde{V'}$ created in Steps 2–5 in the proof of Lemma 8.5. For the latter spheres, since the surgery curves are all null homologous, we see that there exist homology classes $\sigma_{r+1}^*, \sigma_{r+2}^*, \ldots, \sigma_{r+s}^* \in H_2(\widetilde{V'})$ such that

$$[\Sigma_i] \cdot \sigma_j^* = \begin{cases} 1, & i = j, \\ 0, & i \neq j, \end{cases}$$

for $r+1 \leq i, j \leq r+s$. Modifying $\sigma_i^*, r+1 \leq i \leq r+s$, appropriately, we may further assume that the *s* submodules $\langle [\Sigma_i], \sigma_i^* \rangle$ are orthogonal to each other with respect to the intersection form \widetilde{S} of $\widetilde{V'}$ and that the intersection matrix of $\langle [\Sigma_i], \sigma_i^* \rangle$ is equal to

$$\left(\begin{array}{cc} 0 & 1 \\ 1 & 0 \end{array}\right),$$

where for a subset X of a module, $\langle X \rangle$ denotes the submodule generated by X. Note also that

$$H_2(\widetilde{V'}) = \operatorname{Ker} \widetilde{S}^* \oplus \left(\bigoplus_{i=r+1}^{r+s} \lfloor \langle [\Sigma_i], \sigma_i^* \rangle \right),$$

where the symbol " \oplus^{\perp} " denotes an orthogonal direct sum.

By taking the connected sum of k copies of $S^2 \times S^2$ with F_0 inside S^5 , we may assume that A_0 is the Seifert form with respect to $F_0 \sharp k(S^2 \times S^2)$. Let A_1 be the Seifert form with respect to F_1 . Furthermore, let S be the symmetric form associated with $A_0 \oplus (-A_1)$. Note that S can be naturally identified with the intersection form of $F_0 \sharp (-F_1) \sharp k(S^2 \times S^2)$ and hence with that of $\widetilde{V'}$. In the following, we shall identify $F_0 \sharp (-F_1) \sharp k(S^2 \times S^2)$ with $\widetilde{V'}$ by using $\widetilde{h'}$ in Lemma 8.7.

Lemma 8.8. There exists an isometry Φ of $H_2(F_0 \sharp (-F_1) \sharp k(S^2 \times S^2))$ with respect to S such that

- (1) $\Phi | \operatorname{Ker} S^* = \operatorname{id},$
- (2) $\Phi_*[\Sigma_1], \Phi_*[\Sigma_2], \ldots, \Phi_*[\Sigma_{r+s}]$ are generators of the metabolizer M.
- *Proof.* First recall that $[\Sigma_1], [\Sigma_2], \ldots, [\Sigma_r]$ lie in Ker S^* by Remark 8.6. As has been shown in [8, Proposition 2.1], there exists a basis

$$\{m_i, m_i^*; i = 1, 2, \dots, r+s\}$$

of $G = H_2(F_0 \sharp (-F_1) \sharp k(S^2 \times S^2))$ such that

- (a) $\{m_i; i = 1, 2, ..., r + s\}$ is a basis of M,
- (b) $\{m_i, m_i^*; i = 1, 2, ..., r\}$ is a basis of Ker S^* and $\{m_i^*; i = 1, 2, ..., r\}$ is a basis of Ker S_0^* , where S_0 is the symmetric form associated with A_0 ,
- (c) the submodules $\langle m_i, m_i^* \rangle$, i = 1, 2, ..., r + s, are orthogonal for S; i.e.,

$$G = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{r+s} \langle m_i, m_i^* \rangle.$$

We may further assume that

$$S(m_i, m_i) = 0, \quad S(m_i, m_i^*) = 1, \quad S(m_i^*, m_i^*) = 0$$

for $r+1 \leq i \leq r+s$, since Coker S^* is torsion free. Then define the isometry $\Phi: G \to G$ by $\Phi | \text{Ker } S^* = \text{id}, \Phi([\Sigma_i]) = m_i \text{ and } \Phi(\sigma_i^*) = m_i^* \text{ for } i = r+1, r+2, \ldots, r+s$. This completes the proof of Lemma 8.8.

Lemma 8.9. For some integer $k \ge 0$, there exists an orientation preserving selfdiffeomorphism φ of the 4-manifold $F_0 \sharp (-F_1) \sharp k(S^2 \times S^2)$ which is the identity on the boundary such that $\varphi_* = \Phi$ on the second homology group.

Proof. Let J be the submodule of $G = H_2(F_0 \sharp (-F_1) \sharp k(S^2 \times S^2))$ generated by $[\Sigma_i]$ and σ_i^* with $r+1 \leq i \leq r+s$. Note that $G = \operatorname{Ker} S^* \oplus J$ and that the intersection matrix with respect to this decomposition is of the form $0 \oplus Q$, where Q is a unimodular symmetric matrix of even type and zero signature.

Then it is not difficult to see that an arbitrary isometry of (Ker $S^* \oplus J; 0 \oplus Q$) which is the identity on Ker S^* is a composition of the following isometries:

(a) id $\oplus \Lambda$, where Λ is an isometry of (J; Q),

(b) an isometry represented by the matrix of the form

$$\left(\begin{array}{cc} \mathrm{id} & \ast \\ 0 & \mathrm{id} \end{array}\right)$$

with respect to the decomposition $\operatorname{Ker} S^* \oplus J$.

We can easily realize isometries of type (a) by diffeomorphisms which are the identity on the boundary, by using Wall's argument [155], since we may assume $k \ge 1$.

In order to realize isometries of type (b), we need the following lemma.

Lemma 8.10. Increasing k if necessary, we may assume that $F_0 \sharp (-F_1) \sharp k(S^2 \times S^2) \setminus \Sigma_i$ is simply connected for $1 \leq i \leq r+s$.

Proof. Since $F_0 \sharp (-F_1) \sharp k(S^2 \times S^2)$ is simply connected, $\pi_1(F_0 \sharp (-F_1) \sharp k(S^2 \times S^2) \setminus \Sigma_i)$ is normally generated by a meridian μ_i of Σ_i , where μ_i is the boundary of a fiber of the 2-disk bundle neighborhood of Σ_i . Then, performing the spin surgeries along μ_i , we get a desired situation.

Now let us go back to the proof of Lemma 8.9. By Lemma 8.10, the spin surgery creating each Σ_i corresponds to the connected sum operation with $S^2 \times S^2$. Thus by [155, Theorem 1], we get a diffeomorphism realizing an isometry of type (b) corresponding to a matrix of the form

$$\left(\begin{array}{cc} \mathrm{id} & E \\ 0 & \mathrm{id} \end{array}\right),\,$$

where E is a matrix having one entry equal to 1 and all the others equal to zero. Using this type of diffeomorphisms (sometimes, we have to interchange the two factors of $S^2 \times S^2$, or use the inverse diffeomorphism), we get a desired diffeomorphism. This completes the proof of Lemma 8.9.

Thus we have proved that the embedded 2-spheres $\varphi(\Sigma_1), \varphi(\Sigma_2), \ldots, \varphi(\Sigma_{r+s})$ in $F_0 \sharp(-F_1) \sharp k(S^2 \times S^2)$ constitute a set of generators for the metabolizer M.

Recall that $F_0 \sharp (-F_1) \sharp k(S^2 \times S^2)$ is embedded in $\mathcal{S} = S^5 \times [0, 1]$. Then we can perform appropriate surgeries along these embedded 2-spheres inside \mathcal{S} as in [8, §4]. Since each surgery process is exactly the inverse operation of each spin surgery performed in the construction of $\widetilde{V'}$ (modified by the diffeomorphism φ), the resulting 4-manifold is diffeomorphic to $K_0 \times [0, 1]$, which is embedded in \mathcal{S} . Thus K_0 and K_1 are cobordant. This completes the proof of Theorem 8.4 and hence Theorem 8.13.

Remark 8.11. As shown in Example 10.7, algebraic cobordism does not necessarily imply spin cobordism. Hence, Theorem 8.4 does not hold if we replace the spin cobordism with the algebraic cobordism, even if we add the assumption that the 3-knots are abstractly diffeomorphic.

8.2 Cobordism of Brieskorn 3-knots

Proposition 8.12. Let $f(z) = z_1^{a_1} + z_2^{a_2} + z_3^{a_3}$ and $g(z) = z_1^{b_1} + z_2^{b_2} + z_3^{b_3}$ be Brieskorn polynomials of three variables. If the Seifert forms L_f and L_g are Witt equivalent over the real numbers, then $a_j = b_j$, j = 1, 2, 3, up to order.

Proof. First suppose that a_1 , a_2 and a_3 are all even. Then by Proposition 6.36, b_1 , b_2 and b_3 are all even. In this case, by Proposition 6.38 (2), we have

$$\Lambda_{a_1} + \Lambda_{a_2} + \Lambda_{a_3} \equiv \Lambda_{b_1} + \Lambda_{b_2} + \Lambda_{b_3} \pmod{2}.$$

Thus, we may assume that $a_1 = b_1$ by Lemma 6.40. Then by Proposition 6.35, we have

$$\cot \frac{\pi \ell}{2a_2} \cot \frac{\pi \ell}{2a_3} = \cot \frac{\pi \ell}{2b_2} \cot \frac{\pi \ell}{2b_3}$$

for all odd integers ℓ . Then, by Proposition 7.4, we see that $a_j = b_j$, j = 1, 2, 3, up to order.

Now suppose that a_1 , a_2 or a_3 is odd. Then, by Proposition 6.36, we may assume that $a_1 = b_1$ is odd and $a_2 \le a_3$ and $b_2 \le b_3$.

Then by Proposition 6.35, we have

$$\cot\frac{\ell\pi}{2a_2}\cot\frac{\ell\pi}{2a_3} = \cot\frac{\ell\pi}{2b_2}\cot\frac{\ell\pi}{2b_3} \tag{8.1}$$

for all odd integers ℓ that are not a multiple of $a_1 = b_1$. If $a_2 = b_2$, then putting $\ell = 1$, we get $a_3 = b_3$. So, suppose that $a_2 < b_2$. Then by (8.1) with $\ell = 1$, we have $a_2 < b_2 \leq b_3 < a_3$.

Let us consider the characteristic polynomials $\Delta_f(t)$ and $\Delta_g(t)$. We have

divisor
$$\Delta_f(t) = (\Lambda_{a_1} - 1)(\Lambda_{a_2} - 1)(\Lambda_{a_3} - 1)$$

= $(a_1, a_2)([a_1, a_2], a_3)\Lambda_{[a_1, a_2, a_3]} - (a_1, a_2)\Lambda_{[a_1, a_2]} - (a_1, a_3)\Lambda_{[a_1, a_3]}$
 $-(a_2, a_3)\Lambda_{[a_2, a_3]} + \Lambda_{a_1} + \Lambda_{a_2} + \Lambda_{a_3} - 1$

and

divisor
$$\Delta_g(t) = (b_1, b_2)([b_1, b_2], b_3)\Lambda_{[b_1, b_2, b_3]} - (b_1, b_2)\Lambda_{[b_1, b_2]} - (b_1, b_3)\Lambda_{[b_1, b_3]} - (b_2, b_3)\Lambda_{[b_2, b_3]} + \Lambda_{b_1} + \Lambda_{b_2} + \Lambda_{b_3} - 1.$$

Since $[a_1, a_2, a_3]$, $[a_1, a_3]$, $[a_2, a_3]$, a_3 , $[b_1, b_2, b_3]$, $[b_1, b_2]$, $[b_1, b_3]$, $[b_2, b_3]$, b_2 and b_3 are all strictly greater than a_2 , by Proposition 6.38 (2) together with $a_1 = b_1$, we must have $[a_1, a_2] = a_2$. Thus a_2 is a multiple of a_1 . Then by Proposition 6.38 (2) again, we have

$$\Lambda_{[a_1,a_3]} + \Lambda_{a_3} \equiv ([b_1,b_2],b_3)\Lambda_{[b_1,b_2,b_3]} + \Lambda_{[b_1,b_2]} + \Lambda_{[b_1,b_3]} + (b_2,b_3)\Lambda_{[b_2,b_3]} + \Lambda_{b_2} + \Lambda_{b_3} \pmod{2},$$

since $a_1 = b_1$ is odd.

If $b_2 < b_3$, then we must have $[b_1, b_2] = b_2$, i.e., b_2 is a multiple of b_1 . Then, we see that $[a_1, a_3] = a_3$ and $[b_1, b_3] = b_3$. Therefore, a_2 , a_3 , b_2 and b_3 are all multiples of $a_1 = b_1$. Since a_1 is odd and $a_1 \ge 3$, there exists an odd integer ℓ $(= a_2 + 1 \text{ or } a_2 + 2)$ which is not a multiple of a_1 such that $a_2 < \ell < b_2$. Then for this ℓ , the left hand side of (8.1) is negative, while the right hand side is positive. This is a contradiction.

If $b_2 = b_3$, then we have

$$\Lambda_{[a_1,a_3]} + \Lambda_{a_3} \equiv b_2 \Lambda_{[b_1,b_2]} + b_2 \Lambda_{b_2} \pmod{2}.$$

Thus, $[a_1, a_3] = a_3$, and a_3 is a multiple of a_1 . Then, using an odd integer ℓ $(= a_2 + 1 \text{ or } a_2 + 2)$ which is not a multiple of a_1 such that $a_2 < \ell < a_3$ in (8.1), we again get a contradiction, since $b_2 = b_3$.

Therefore, we must have $a_2 = b_2$ and $a_3 = b_3$. This completes the proof. \Box

8.3 Classification

In this section, we give the classification of 3-knots up to cobordism. proved in [9].

Theorem 8.13. Two simple fibered free 3-knots are cobordant if and only if their Seifert forms with respect to 1-connected fibers are Spin cobordant.

Remark 8.14. Note that in the case of homology 3-spheres embedded in S^5 , the corresponding result had been obtained in [133].

Since the cobordism for knots is an equivalence relation, the Spin cobordism is an equivalence relation on the set of Seifert forms of simple fibered free 3-knots with respect to 1-connected Seifert manifolds.

Let us show that the Spin cobordism is a necessary condition for the existence of a knot cobordism between given two simple fibered 3-knots. Let K_0 and K_1 be two cobordant simple fibered 3-knots with fibers F_0 and F_1 respectively. Denote by $X \cong K_0 \times [0, 1]$ a submanifold of $S^5 \times [0, 1]$ which gives a cobordism between K_0 and K_1 , and set $N = F_0 \cup X \cup (-F_1)$. By classical obstruction theory we see that the closed oriented 4-manifold $N \subset S^5 \times [0, 1]$ is the boundary of a compact oriented 5-dimensional submanifold W of $S^5 \times [0, 1]$. Using a normal 2-framing of X in $S^5 \times [0, 1]$ induced from the inward normal vector field along $N = \partial W$ in W, we see that the diffeomorphism h between K_0 and K_1 induced by X preserves their Spin structures.

Moreover, in [8], it has been shown that the two forms A_0 and A_1 , associated with the fibers, are algebraically cobordant with respect to

$$h_*: H_2(K_0) \to H_2(K_1)$$

and

$$h_*|_{\operatorname{Tors} H_1(K_0)} : \operatorname{Tors} H_1(K_0) \to \operatorname{Tors} H_1(K_1).$$

Finally we get the following result, in which the knots may not necessarily be free.

Proposition 8.15 ([9]). If two simple fibered 3-knots are cobordant, then their Seifert forms with respect to 1-connected fibers are Spin cobordant.

Remark 8.16. In Example 10.7 and 10.8, the Seifert forms of two "-knots K_0 and K_1 are algebraically cobordant, but are not Spin cobordant. Hence they cannot be cobordant by Proposition 8.15 (or Theorem 8.13). These examples show that Spin structures are essential in the theory of cobordisms of 3-knots as well.

8.3 Classification

Using the 5-dimensional stable h-cobordism theorem due to Lawson [84] and Quinn [123] together with Boyer's work [15], we also have the following theorem, in which the 3-knots are simple and free, but may not be fibered.

Finally Proposition 8.15 and Theorem 8.4 imply Theorem 8.13.

Chapter 9

Pull back relation for knots

"Nihil est sine ratione." Gottfried Wilhelm Leibniz

9.1 Pull back relation for knots

For cobordisms of non-spherical knots, Yukio Matsumoto asked the following question.

 (\mathcal{Q}) If two non-spherical knots (of sufficiently high dimension) are simple homotopy equivalent as abstract manifolds, then are they cobordant after taking connected sums with some spherical knots? In other words, consider the action of the spherical knot cobordism group on the set of cobordism classes of codimension two embeddings of manifolds of a fixed simple homotopy type into a sphere. Then, is the action transitive?

According to the codimension two surgery theory [96], the answer to the above question is affirmative provided that the material knots satisfy some connectivity conditions and that one of them is obtained as the inverse image of the other one by a certain degree one map between the ambient spheres. This motivates the following definition

Definition 9.1 ([7]). Let K_0 and K_1 be oriented *m*-knots in S^{m+2} . We say that K_0 is a *pull back* of K_1 if there exists a degree one smooth map $g: S^{m+2} \to S^{m+2}$ with the following properties:

- 1. g is transverse to K_1 ,
- 2. $g^{-1}(K_1) = K_0$,
- 3. $g|_{K_0}: K_0 \to K_1$ is an orientation preserving simple homotopy equivalence.

In this case, we write $K_0 \succ K_1$. We say that two *m*-knots are *pull back equivalent* if they are equivalent with respect to the equivalence relation generated by the pull back relation.

Remark 9.2. Here are some direct consequences of the definition.

- 1. $K \succ K$ for any *m*-knot *K*.
- 2. $K_0 \succ K_1$ and $K_1 \succ K_2$ imply $K_0 \succ K_2$ for any *m*-knots K_0, K_1 and K_2 .
- 3. $K_0 \succ K_1$ and $K'_0 \succ K'_1$ imply $K_0 \sharp K'_0 \succ K_1 \sharp K'_1$ for any *m*-knots K_0, K'_0, K_1 and K'_1 .

Furthermore, if we restrict ourselves to spherical *m*-knots, then it is not difficult to show that the *trivial m*-knot (or the *m*-dimensional unknot) K_U is the minimal element, i.e. $K \succ K_U$ for every spherical *m*-knot *K*, where K_U is defined to be the isotopy class of the boundary of an (m + 1)-dimensional disk embedded in S^{m+2} . **Remark 9.3.** In the terminology of [93], the map g in Definition 9.1 is weakly *h*-regular along K_1 . In fact, the above definition is motivated by the following consequence of the codimension two surgery theory.

For an *m*-knot *K*, let N(K) be a tubular neighborhood of *K* in S^{m+2} and set $E(K) = S^{m+2} \setminus \text{Int } N(K)$. We say that *K* is *exterior* 2-connected if

$$\pi_i(E(K), \partial E(K)) = 0, \quad \forall i \le 2.$$

(This implies, in particular, that K is simply connected.) The codimension two surgery theory [96] implies that if two exterior 2-connected m-knots K_0 and K_1 with $m \geq 5$ are related by the pull back relation, then they are cobordant after taking connected sums with some spherical knots.

Remark 9.4. In Definition 9.1, if the knots K_0 and K_1 are simply connected, then it is enough that $g|_{K_0} : K_0 \to K_1$ is just an orientation preserving homotopy equivalence for item (3).

Definition 9.5. An *m*-knot *K* is *fibered* if there exist a trivialization τ : $N(K) \to K \times D^2$ of the tubular neighborhood N(K) of *K* in S^{m+2} and a smooth fibration $\varphi: S^{m+2} \setminus K \to S^1$ such that the following diagram is commutative:

$$N(K) \setminus K \xrightarrow{\tau} K \times (D^2 \setminus \{0\})$$

$$\varphi|_{(N(K) \setminus K)} \searrow \qquad \swarrow p$$

$$S^1,$$

where p denotes the obvious projection. In this case, for each $t \in S^1$, the closure F in S^{m+2} of $\varphi^{-1}(t)$ is called a *fiber* of K. Note that $F = \varphi^{-1}(t) \cup K$ is a compact (m+1)-dimensional manifold with boundary $\partial F = K$.

We say that a fibered (2n-1)-knot K in S^{2n+1} is simple if K is (n-2)connected and its fiber is (n-1)-connected (see [36]).

Let us first assume that $K_0 \succ K_1$, where K_0 and K_1 are simple fibered (2n-1)-knots in S^{2n+1} with $n \ge 3$. Then, there exists a degree one smooth map $g: S^{2n+1} \to S^{2n+1}$ as in Definition 9.1. By items (1) and (2), we see that there exist trivializations $N(K_i) = K_i \times D^2$ of sufficiently small tubular neighborhoods $N(K_i)$ of K_i in S^{2n+1} , i = 0, 1, such that

$$g^{-1}(N(K_1)) = N(K_0)$$

and

$$g|_{N(K_0)}: K_0 \times D^2 = N(K_0) \to N(K_1) = K_1 \times D^2$$

is identified with $(g|_{K_0}) \times \mathrm{id}_{D^2}$. Note that $g|_{K_0} : K_0 \to K_1$ is an orientation preserving homotopy equivalence.

We see that the trivializations $N(K_0) = K_0 \times D^2$ and $N(K_1) = K_1 \times D^2$ are essentially unique, since both $H^1(K_0)$ and $H^1(K_1)$ vanish. Therefore, we may further assume that

$$g|_{(N(K_0)\setminus K_0)}: N(K_0)\setminus K_0\to N(K_1)\setminus K_1$$

is compatible with the fibrations $S^{2n+1} \setminus K_0 \to S^1$ and $S^{2n+1} \setminus K_1 \to S^1$.

Set $E(K_i) = S^{2n+1} \setminus \text{Int } N(K_i), i = 0, 1$. Note that g induces a smooth map

$$g_E = g|_{E(K_0)} : E(K_0) \to E(K_1)$$
(9.1)

9 Pull back relation for knots

whose restriction to $\partial E(K_0)$ is a homotopy equivalence onto $\partial E(K_1)$.

Let $\widetilde{E}(K_i)$ be the universal cover of $E(K_i)$, i = 0, 1. Note that $\widetilde{E}(K_i) \cong F_i \times \mathbf{R}$. Since the smooth map g_E in (9.1) induces an isomorphism between the fundamental groups, it lifts to a smooth map $\widetilde{g}_E : \widetilde{E}(K_0) \to \widetilde{E}(K_1)$, whose restriction to the boundary is a homotopy equivalence and respects the product structures $\partial \widetilde{E}(K_i) \cong \partial F_i \times \mathbf{R}$, i = 0, 1. Hence, there exists a continuous map $\psi : (F_0, \partial F_0) \to (F_1, \partial F_1)$ such that $\psi|_{\partial F_0} : \partial F_0 \to \partial F_1$ is an orientation preserving homotopy equivalence. (For example, ψ is the composition

$$F_0 = F_0 \times \{0\} \subset F_0 \times \mathbf{R} \cong \widetilde{E}(K_0) \xrightarrow{\widetilde{g}_E} \widetilde{E}(K_1) \cong F_1 \times \mathbf{R} \to F_1,$$

where the last map is the projection to the first factor.)

Note that ψ induces an isomorphism between $H_{2n}(F_0, \partial F_0)$ and $H_{2n}(F_1, \partial F_1)$, since the boundary homomorphism induces an isomorphism

$$H_{2n}(F_i, \partial F_i) \rightarrow H_{2n-1}(K_i), \quad i = 0, 1.$$

By the universal coefficient theorem, it also induces an isomorphism between the cohomology groups $H^{2n}(F_1, \partial F_1)$ and $H^{2n}(F_0, \partial F_0)$.

Let $\tau_i : F_i \to F_i$ be the monodromy diffeomorphism of the fibered knot $K_i, i = 0, 1$. Note that $\tau_i|_{\partial F_i}$ is the identity. Since \tilde{g}_E is compatible with the covering translations, we see that $\psi \circ \tau_0$ and $\tau_1 \circ \psi$ are homotopic relative to boundary.

Lemma 9.6. The homomorphisms

$$\psi^*: H^n(F_1) \to H^n(F_0) \quad and \quad \psi^*: H^n(F_1, \partial F_1) \to H^n(F_0, \partial F_0)$$

are injective and their images are direct summands of $H^n(F_0)$ and $H^n(F_0, \partial F_0)$ respectively.

Proof. Let us consider the following commutative diagram:

where " \smile " denotes the cup product. Let $\xi \in H^n(F_1)$ be an arbitrary primitive element. Then, there exists an element $\zeta \in H^n(F_1, \partial F_1)$ such that $\xi \smile \zeta$ is a generator of $H^{2n}(F_1, \partial F_1) \cong \mathbb{Z}$. Since

$$\psi^*: H^{2n}(F_1, \partial F_1) \to H^{2n}(F_0, \partial F_0)$$

is an isomorphism, we see that $(\psi^*\xi) \smile (\psi^*\zeta)$ is also a generator of $H^{2n}(F_0, \partial F_0)$. This means that $\psi^*\xi$ is a primitive element of $H^n(F_0)$. This shows that

$$\psi^*: H^n(F_1) \to H^n(F_0)$$

is an injection and that its image is a direct summand of $H^n(F_0)$. A similar argument shows the corresponding assertion for $\psi^* : H^n(F_1, \partial F_1) \to H^n(F_0, \partial F_0)$. This completes the proof of Lemma 9.6.

The above lemma together with the universal coefficient theorem implies that the homomorphisms

$$\psi_*: H_n(F_0, \partial F_0) \to H_n(F_1, \partial F_1) \quad \text{and} \quad \psi_*: H_n(F_0) \to H_n(F_1)$$
(9.2)

are surjections.

Let $\Delta_i : H_n(F_i, \partial F_i) \to H_n(F_i)$ be the variation map of the fibered knot K_i , i = 0, 1. Recall that for an *n*-cycle *c* of $(F_i, \partial F_i)$, $\Delta_i([c])$ is defined to be the homology class represented by $c - \tau_i(c)$, where $[c] \in H_n(F_i, \partial F_i)$ is the homology class represented by *c*. Note that this is a well-defined homomorphism, since $\tau_i|_{\partial F_i}$ is the identity and the isotopy class of τ_i relative to boundary is uniquely determined. Note also that the variation maps are isomorphisms (see [66]). Then, we see easily that the following diagram is commutative:

since $\psi \circ \tau_0$ and $\tau_1 \circ \psi$ are homotopic relative to boundary.

Theorem 9.7. Let K_0 and K_1 be simple fibered (2n-1)-knots in S^{2n+1} with fibers F_0 and F_1 respectively, where $n \ge 3$. Suppose rank $H_n(F_0) = \operatorname{rank} H_n(F_1)$. If $K_0 \succ K_1$, then K_0 and K_1 are orientation preservingly isotopic.

Proof. If rank $H_n(F_0) = \operatorname{rank} H_n(F_1)$, then Lemma 9.6 implies that the homomorphisms (9.2) are isomorphisms. Then the commutative diagram (9.3) implies that K_0 and K_1 are orientation preservingly isotopic, since the variation map determines and is determined by the Seifert form, which in turn determines the oriented isotopy class of a simple fibered knot (for details see [66, 36, 65]). \Box

Corollary 9.8. Let K_0 and K_1 be simple fibered (2n-1)-knots in S^{2n+1} with $n \geq 3$. If $K_0 \succ K_1$ and $K_1 \succ K_0$, then K_0 is orientation preservingly isotopic to K_1 . In other words, the relation " \succ " defines a partial order for simple fibered (2n-1)-knots in S^{2n+1} for $n \geq 3$.

Proof. By Lemma 9.6, we see that rank $H_n(F_0) = \operatorname{rank} H_n(F_1)$. Then the result follows from Theorem 9.7.

Theorem 9.9. Let K_0 and K_1 be simple fibered (2n-1)-knots in S^{2n+1} with $n \geq 3$. Then $K_0 \succ K_1$ if and only if there exists a spherical simple fibered (2n-1)-knot Σ in S^{2n+1} such that K_0 is orientation preservingly isotopic to the connected sum $K_1 \sharp \Sigma$.

Proof. First, suppose that there exists a spherical simple fibered (2n-1)-knot Σ in S^{2n+1} such that K_0 is isotopic to the connected sum $K_1 \sharp \Sigma$. Then by Remark 9.2, we have $\Sigma \succ K_U$ and $K_1 \sharp \Sigma \succ K_1 \sharp K_U$, and hence $K_0 \succ K_1$.

For the converse, let G and G' be the kernels of the homomorphisms ψ_* : $H_n(F_0, \partial F_0) \to H_n(F_1, \partial F_1)$ and $\psi_* : H_n(F_0) \to H_n(F_1)$ respectively. Then we have the following commutative diagram with exact rows:

Since $H_n(F_1, \partial F_1)$ and $H_n(F_1)$ are free, the exact sequences split. This means that the variation map Δ_0 of K_0 is isomorphic to the direct sum of the variation map Δ_1 of K_1 and the isomorphism $\Delta_0|_G : G \to G'$.

Recall that with respect to certain bases, the matrix associated with the variation map is the inverse of the Seifert matrix (for details see [66]). Since $n \geq 3$, every unimodular matrix is realized as the Seifert matrix of a simple fibered (2n-1)-knot (see [36, 65]). So we see that there exists a simple fibered (2n-1)-knot Σ which realizes $\Delta_0|_G: G \to G'$ as its variation map.

Then, we see that the Seifert matrices for K_0 and $K_1 \sharp \Sigma$ are congruent. Consequently, they are orientation preservingly isotopic to each other by [36, 65].

Furthermore, since K_0 is homotopy equivalent to both K_1 and $K_1 \sharp \Sigma$, we see that Σ should be homeomorphic to a sphere. This completes the proof.

Remark 9.10. For n = 1, Theorem 9.9 does not hold¹. Let K_1 be a non-trivial spherical prime fibered 1-knot in S^3 and K_0 a spherical prime satellite fibered 1-knot with companion K_1 , where their fibering structures are compatible. Then we can show that $K_0 > K_1$. However, K_0 is not isotopic to the connected sum $K_1 \sharp \Sigma$ for any non-trivial 1-knot Σ . Note that such a construction does not give a counter example to Theorem 9.9 for $n \geq 3$, since such a satellite knot in higher dimensions is always a connected sum by virtue of Theorem 6.1.

We do not know if the above results are valid for n = 2.

Remark 9.11. Theorem 9.9 implies in particular that the fiber of K_0 is diffeomorphic to the boundary connected sum of the fiber of K_1 and a certain (n-1)-connected 2*n*-dimensional manifold with spherical boundary. When K_0 and K_1 are spherical, this is also a consequence of [39, Theorem B].

Definition 9.12. Let us consider the equivalence relation generated by the pull back relation defined in Definition 9.1. When two *m*-knots K_0 and K_1 in S^{m+2} are equivalent with respect to this equivalence relation, we say that K_0 and K_1 are *pull back equivalent*.

The above definition together with Theorem 9.9 implies the following, whose proof is easy and is left to the reader.

Corollary 9.13. Two simple fibered (2n-1)-knots K_0 and K_1 in S^{2n+1} with $n \geq 3$ are pull back equivalent if and only if there exist spherical simple fibered (2n-1)-knots Σ_0 and Σ_1 in S^{2n+1} such that $K_0 \sharp \Sigma_0$ is orientation preservingly isotopic to $K_1 \sharp \Sigma_1$.

9.2 Special knots

In this section, we show that for a certain class of simple fibered knots, the pull back equivalence relation is equivalent to the relation generated by connected sums with spherical fibered knots together with the cobordism. For a theory of cobordism of simple fibered knots, refer to [8, 152, 153].

Definition 9.14. Let K be a simple fibered (2n-1)-knot with fiber F. Let us denote by I(K) the image of the homomorphism $H_n(K) \to H_n(F)$ induced by the inclusion (or equivalently, the kernel of the homomorphism $H_n(F) \to$

¹This remark is due to an observation from Shicheng Wang

 $H_n(F, \partial F)$). The fibered knot K is said to be *special* if its Seifert form restricted to I(K) is unimodular (for a definition of a Seifert form, see [36]).

Lemma 9.15. A simple fibered (2n-1)-knot K is special if and only if there exist two simple fibered (2n-1)-knots K_F and K_T with the following properties:

- 1. K is orientation preservingly isotopic to $K_F \sharp K_T$,
- 2. the intersection form of the fiber of K_F is the zero form,
- 3. $H_{n-1}(K_T)$ is a torsion group (or equivalently, $H_n(K_T) = 0$).

Proof. If there exist simple fibered (2n-1)-knots K_F and K_T with properties (1)-(3), then the Seifert form of K restricted to I(K) coincides with the Seifert form of K_F . Since K_F is fibered, its Seifert form must be unimodular. Hence, K is special.

Conversely, suppose that the simple fibered knot K is special. Let us consider a basis $e_1, \ldots, e_u, e_{u+1}, \ldots, e_{u+v}$ of $H_n(F)$, where e_1, \ldots, e_u constitute a basis of I(K). This is possible, since I(K) is a direct summand of $H_n(F)$. Then, the Seifert matrix L of K with respect to this basis is of the form

$$L = \left(\begin{array}{cc} L_F & A \\ B & C \end{array}\right)$$

for some $u \times u$ matrix L_F , $u \times v$ matrix A, $v \times u$ matrix B, and $v \times v$ matrix C. Note that $L_F + (-1)^n ({}^t\!L_F) = 0$ and $A + (-1)^n ({}^t\!B) = 0$, since the homomorphism $H_n(F) \to H_n(F, \partial F) = \operatorname{Hom}(H_n(F), \mathbb{Z})$ can be identified with the intersection form of F and the intersection matrix of F is given by $L + (-1)^n ({}^t\!L)$ (for example, see [36]). Since L_F is unimodular by our hypothesis and $L_F = (-1)^{n+1} ({}^t\!L_F)$, we see that L is congruent to a matrix of the form

$$L' = \left(\begin{array}{cc} L_F & 0\\ 0 & L_T \end{array}\right)$$

for some $v \times v$ matrix L_T . Since L' is unimodular, so is L_T . Furthermore, $L_T + (-1)^n ({}^tL_T)$ is a nonsingular matrix, since the kernel of the intersection form is generated by e_1, \ldots, e_u . Let K_F and K_T be the simple fibered (2n-1)knots realizing L_F and L_T as their Seifert matrices respectively. Then, we can check that conditions (1)-(3) are satisfied. This completes the proof.

Remark 9.16. In the above lemma, if $H_{n-1}(K)$ is torsion free, then the knot K_T is spherical.

Let us prove the following.

Theorem 9.17. Let K_0 and K_1 be simple fibered (2n - 1)-knots with $n \ge 3$. Suppose that K_0 is special and that $H_{n-1}(K_0)$ is torsion free. Then the following conditions are all equivalent to each other.

- 1. $K_0 \sharp \Sigma_0$ is cobordant to $K_1 \sharp \Sigma_1$ for some spherical knots Σ_0 and Σ_1 .
- 2. $K_0 \sharp \Sigma'_0$ is orientation preservingly isotopic to $K_1 \sharp \Sigma'_1$ for some spherical simple fibered knots Σ'_0 and Σ'_1 .
- 3. K_0 is pull back equivalent to K_1 .

For the proof, we need the following lemma, which is a direct consequence of [8, Theorem 4] (see also [152, 153]). Recall that a (2n - 1)-knot is *simple* if it is (n - 2)-connected and it bounds an (n - 1)-connected 2*n*-dimensional compact manifold in S^{2n+1} .

Lemma 9.18. Let K_0 and K_1 be simple fibered (2n - 1)-knots with $n \ge 3$. If $K_0 \sharp \Sigma_0$ and $K_1 \sharp \Sigma_1$ are cobordant for some spherical simple knots Σ_0 and Σ_1 , then the Seifert forms of K_0 and K_1 restricted to $I(K_0)$ and $I(K_1)$, respectively, are isomorphic to each other.

Proof of Theorem 9.17. The equivalence of (2) and (3) follows from Corollary 9.13. Condition (2) clearly implies condition (1). Thus, we have only to show that (1) implies (2).

Suppose that (1) holds. Since every spherical (2n-1)-knot is cobordant to a spherical simple (2n-1)-knot by [91], we may assume that Σ_0 and Σ_1 are simple. Then by Lemma 9.18, the Seifert forms of K_0 and K_1 restricted to $I(K_0)$ and $I(K_1)$, respectively, are isomorphic to each other. By our assumption, these forms are unimodular, and hence K_1 is also special. Therefore, by Lemma 9.15, there exist simple fibered (2n-1)-knots $K_F^{(i)}$, $K_T^{(i)}$, i = 0, 1, such that

- 1. K_i is orientation preservingly isotopic to $K_F^{(i)} \sharp K_T^{(i)}$,
- 2. the intersection form of the fiber of $K_F^{(i)}$ is the zero form,
- 3. $H_{n-1}(K_T^{(i)})$ is a torsion group,

for i = 0, 1. Note that $K_F^{(0)}$ is orientation preservingly isotopic to $K_F^{(1)}$, since their Seifert forms are isomorphic.

Recall that $H_{n-1}(K_0)$ is torsion free by our assumption. Therefore, $K_T^{(i)}$ are spherical knots for i = 0, 1. Since $K_0 \sharp K_T^{(1)}$ is orientation preservingly isotopic to $K_F^{(1)} \sharp K_T^{(0)} \sharp K_T^{(1)}$, it is also orientation preservingly isotopic to $K_1 \sharp K_T^{(0)}$. Hence condition (2) holds. This completes the proof.

Remark 9.19. Let K_F be the simple fibered (2n - 1)-knot as in Lemma 9.15. Then its Seifert form is skew-symmetric for n even, and is symmetric for n odd. Note that unimodular skew-symmetric matrices have even ranks and the congruence class of such a matrix is uniquely determined by its rank. Therefore, when n is even, the oriented isotopy class of K_F is determined by its rank, which is even. On the other hand, when n is odd, unimodular symmetric matrices are not determined by its rank. For details, refer to [111], for example.

Proposition 9.20. For every odd integer $n \ge 3$, there exists a pair (K_0, K_1) of simple fibered (2n - 1)-knots with the following properties.

- 1. The knots K_0 and K_1 are cobordant.
- 2. The knots K_0 and K_1 are not pull back equivalent.

Proof. Let us consider the following two matrices:

$$L_0 = \begin{pmatrix} 9 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$
 and $L_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 25 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$.

Note that they are both unimodular and that

$$S_0 = L_0 - {}^tL_0 = S_1 = L_1 - {}^tL_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 2 \\ -2 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Let us show that L_0 and L_1 are algebraically cobordant for $\varepsilon = (-1)^n = -1$.

Set $m = {}^{t}(5, 0, 3, 0)$ and $m' = {}^{t}(0, 3, 0, 5)$. Then it is easy to see that the submodule M of \mathbb{Z}^{4} generated by m and m' constitutes a metabolizer for $L = L_0 \oplus (-L_1)$. Furthermore, M is pure in \mathbb{Z}^4 : in other words, M is a direct summand of \mathbb{Z}^4 . Since $S_0 = S_1$ are non-degenerate, we have only to verify the condition c.2 of the definition of algebraic cobordism.

Set $S = S_0 \oplus (-S_1) = L - {}^tL$. Let $S^* : \mathbf{Z}^4 \to \mathbf{Z}^4$, $S_0^* : \mathbf{Z}^2 \to \mathbf{Z}^2$ and $S_1^* : \mathbf{Z}^2 \to \mathbf{Z}^2$ be the adjoints of S, S_0 and S_1 respectively. It is easy to see that Coker $S_0^* = \operatorname{Coker} S_1^*$ is naturally identified with $\mathbf{Z}_2 \oplus \mathbf{Z}_2$. Furthermore, we have

 $S^*(m) = {}^t\!mS = (0, 10, 0, -6)$ and $S^*(m') = {}^t\!m'S = (-6, 0, 10, 0).$

Therefore, $S^*(M)^{\wedge}$, the smallest direct summand of \mathbf{Z}^4 containing $S^*(M)$, is the submodule of \mathbf{Z}^4 generated by (0, 5, 0, -3) and (-3, 0, 5, 0). Hence, for the natural quotient map $d: \mathbf{Z}^4 \to \operatorname{Coker} S^* = (\mathbf{Z}_2 \oplus \mathbf{Z}_2) \oplus (\mathbf{Z}_2 \oplus \mathbf{Z}_2)$, we have

$$d(S^*(M)^{\wedge}) = \{(x, x) : x \in \operatorname{Coker} S_0^* = \mathbf{Z}_2 \oplus \mathbf{Z}_2\},\$$

since Im S_i^* is generated by (2,0) and (0,2), i = 0, 1, and Im S^* is generated by (2,0,0,0), (0,2,0,0), (0,0,2,0) and (0,0,0,2). Therefore, we conclude that the unimodular matrices L_0 and L_1 are algebraically cobordant.

Now, there exists a simple fibered (2n-1)-knot K_i which realizes L_i as its Seifert form with respect to the fiber, i = 0, 1 (see [36, 65]). By [8, Theorem 3], K_0 and K_1 are cobordant.

Let us now show that K_0 and K_1 are not pull back equivalent. By Corollary 9.13, we have only to show that for any spherical simple fibered (2n - 1)knots Σ_0 and Σ_1 in S^{2n+1} , $K_0 \sharp \Sigma_0$ is never orientation preservingly isotopic to $K_1 \sharp \Sigma_1$.

Since $K_i \sharp \Sigma_i$ is a fibered knot, we can consider the monodromy on the *n*-th homology group of the fiber, i = 0, 1. Let us denote by H_i the monodromy matrix of $K_i \sharp \Sigma_i$ and by \widetilde{L}_i its Seifert matrix with respect to the same basis. Here, we choose a basis which is the union of a basis of the homology of the fiber for K_i and that for Σ_i . It is known that $H_i = (-1)^{n+1} \widetilde{L}_i^{-1}({}^t \widetilde{L}_i)$ (for example, see [36]). Therefore, we have

$$H_0 = \begin{pmatrix} -1 & 0\\ 18 & -1 \end{pmatrix} \oplus H'_0 \quad \text{and} \quad H_1 = \begin{pmatrix} -1 & 0\\ 50 & -1 \end{pmatrix} \oplus H'_1,$$

where H'_i is the monodromy matrix of Σ_i , i = 0, 1.

Let us consider Ker $((I + H_i)^2)$, where I is the unit matrix, i = 0, 1. Since Σ_i are spherical knots, the monodromy matrices H'_i cannot have the eigenvalue -1. Therefore, Ker $((I + H_i)^2)$ corresponds exactly to the homology of the fiber of K_i .

Suppose that $K_0 \sharp \Sigma_0$ is orientation preservingly isotopic to $K_1 \sharp \Sigma_1$. Then the Seifert form of $K_0 \sharp \Sigma_0$ restricted to $\operatorname{Ker}((I + H_0)^2)$ should be isomorphic to that of $K_1 \sharp \Sigma_1$ restricted to $\operatorname{Ker}((I + H_1)^2)$. This means that L_0 should be congruent to L_1 . However, this is a contradiction, since there exists an element $x \in \mathbb{Z}^2$ such that ${}^t x L_0 x = 9$, while such an element does not exist for L_1 .

Thus, we conclude that K_0 and K_1 are not pull back equivalent.

Note that the simple fibered knots K_0 and K_1 constructed above are special; however, $H_{n-1}(K_i)$, i = 0, 1, are not torsion free.

Remark 9.21. In fact, we can find infinitely many examples as in the above proposition. For example, we could use the matrices

$$\left(\begin{array}{cc} p^2 & 1\\ -1 & 0 \end{array}\right) \quad \text{and} \quad \left(\begin{array}{cc} q^2 & 1\\ -1 & 0 \end{array}\right)$$

for arbitrary relatively prime odd integers p and q. Or we could also use $K_0 \sharp K'$ and $K_1 \sharp K'$, instead of K_0 and K_1 , for any simple fibered (2n-1)-knot K' whose monodromy does not have the eigenvalue -1.

As has been remarked in Remark 9.3, under a certain connectivity condition, if two *m*-knots K_0 and K_1 with $m \ge 5$ are pull back equivalent, then they are cobordant after taking connected sums with some spherical knots. The above example shows that the converse is not true in general.

Let us now give some examples of pairs of knots which are diffeomorphic but not cobordant even after taking connected sums with (not necessarily simple or fibered) spherical knots. For this, we use the following proposition, which is a slight modification of Lemma 9.18 and is implicitly proved in the proof of Theorem 9.17.

Proposition 9.22. Let K_0 and K_1 be simple fibered (2n-1)-knots with $n \ge 3$. If $K_0 \sharp \Sigma_0$ and $K_1 \sharp \Sigma_1$ are cobordant for some spherical knots Σ_0 and Σ_1 , then the Seifert forms of K_0 and K_1 restricted to $I(K_0)$ and $I(K_1)$, respectively, are isomorphic to each other.

Remark 9.23. In fact, the above proposition is implicitly proved also in [153]. Based on this, Vogt proves the following. The usual (2n-1)-dimensional spherical knot cobordism group C_{2n-1} acts on the cobordism semi-group of simple (2n-1)-knots with torsion free homologies by connected sum. The orbit space of the action inherits a natural semi-group structure. Then this orbit space contains infinitely many free generators as a commutative semi-group for $n \geq 3$.

Vogt [153] also proves that the action of C_{2n-1} on the cobordism semigroup of simple (2n-1)-knots is fixed point free for $n \geq 3$. This can also be proved by using [8, (5.1) Proposition]. In fact, for an arbitrary spherical simple (2n-1)-knot Σ whose Alexander polynomial is nontrivial and irreducible, $K \sharp \Sigma$ is never cobordant to K for any simple (2n-1)-knot K, since the Alexander polynomials of $K \sharp \Sigma$ and K do not satisfy a Fox-Milnor type relation necessary to be cobordant (see [8, (5.1) Proposition]).

Chapter 10

Examples

"An expert is a man who has made all the mistakes, which can be made, in a very narrow field." Niels Henrik David Bohr

In this Chapter, we review some examples constructed in [5, 7, 9].

Non-spherical simple fibered (2n-1)-knots with $n \ge 3$ which are cobordant but are not isotopic.

Example 10.1 ([5]). Let K_i , with i = 0, 1, be the spherical algebraic (2n - 1)-knots, $n \ge 3$, associated with the isolated singularity at 0 of the polynomial functions $h_i : (\mathbf{C}^{n+1}, 0) \to (\mathbf{C}, 0)$ defined by

$$h_i(x_0, x_1, \dots, x_n) = g_i(x_0, x_1) + x_2^p + x_3^q + \sum_{k=4}^n x_k^2$$

with

$$g_0(x_0, x_1) = (x_0 - x_1) \Big((x_1^2 - x_0^3)^2 - x_0^{s+6} - 4x_1 x_0^{(s+9)/2} \Big) \\ \Big((x_0^2 - x_1^5)^2 - x_1^{r+10} - 4x_0 x_1^{(r+15)/2} \Big),$$

and

$$g_1(x_0, x_1) = (x_0 - x_1) \left((x_1^2 - x_0^3)^2 - x_0^{r+14} - 4x_1 x_0^{(r+17)/2} \right) \\ \left((x_0^2 - x_1^5)^2 - x_1^{s+2} - 4x_0 x_1^{(s+7)/2} \right)$$

where $s \ge 11$, $s \ne r+8$, s and r are odd, and p and q are distinct prime numbers which do not divide the product 330(30 + r)(22 + s) (see [35, p. 166]). Note that the algebraic knots K_i associated with h_i are spherical for i = 0, 1. It has been shown in [35] that the algebraic knots K_0 and K_1 are cobordant but are not isotopic.

Now let L be the algebraic (2n-1)-knot associated with the isolated singularity at 0 of the polynomial function $f: (\mathbf{C}^{n+1}, 0) \to (\mathbf{C}, 0)$ defined by

$$f(x_0, x_1, \dots, x_n) = \sum_{k=0}^n x_k^2.$$

according to [36] (prop. 2.2 p.50) this algebraic knot has $A = ((-1)^{n(n+1)/2})$, defined on a free **Z**-module of rank one H, as Seifert matrix. Note that L is not spherical.

Let us consider the connected sums $L_i = K_i \sharp L$, i = 0, 1, which are simple fibered (2n - 1)-knots.

We construct L_i the connected sum of L and K_i for i = 0, 1. The Seifert form for L_i is the integral bilinear form $A \oplus A_i$ defined on a free **Z**-module $H_i = G \oplus H_i$ of finite rank. The knots L_i are simple fibered since $A \oplus A_i$ is unimodular.

The knots L_0 and L_1 are cobordant by Theorem 6.3 (see [5]), let us see that they cannot be isotopic.

Let τ_i , i = 0, 1 be the monodromy associated with the fibered knots L_i , i = 0, 1. If there exists an integer e such that $(\tau_i^e - 1) G_i = 0$ then e_i is called an exponent for L_i .

Recall that for i = 0, 1 the ϵ_i -twist group for K_i is defined as follows: assuming $(t_i^{\epsilon_i} - 1)^2 H_i = 0$ where t_i is the monodromy associated with K_i , if ϵ_i is an exponent for K_i then the ϵ_i -twist group associated to K_i is the group denoted by $GT^{\epsilon_i}(h_i)$ (or $GT^{\epsilon_i}(K_i)$) which is the **Z**-torsion subgroup of the quotient $\operatorname{Ker}(t_i^{\epsilon_i} - 1)/(t_i^{\epsilon_i} - 1)H_i$.

According to the monodromy theorem (Brieskorn-Grothendieck), the *e*-twist group is well defined for one dimensional algebraic knots, and P. Du Bois and F. Michel [35] showed:

- 1- ϵ is an even exponent for the algebraic knots associated to g_0 and g_1 ; and for all multiples k of ϵ the finite abelian groups $GT^k(g_0)$ and $GT^k(g_1)$ have distinct orders,
- 2- all multiples k of ϵ are even exponents for the algebraic knots associated with g_0 and g_1 , the k-twist group for h_0 and h_1 are well defined and $GT^k(h_i) = \left(GT^k(g_i)\right)^{(p-1)(q-1)}$ for i = 0, 1.

Let k be a multiple of $\epsilon = 330(30 + r)(22 + s)$. For a fibered knot L, if we denote by A the matrix of the Seifert form and by \mathcal{T} the matrix of the monodromy; then these matrices are related together by $\mathcal{T} = (-1)^n A^{-1} t A$. Hence for i = 0, 1 we have $\tau_i = (\pm Id) \oplus t_i$ thus $GT^k(L_i)$ is well defined and we have $GT^k(L_i) = GT^k(h_i)$.

Finally $GT^k(L_0)$ and $GT^k(L_1)$ have distinct order and as $\mathbf{Z}[t, t^{-1}]$ -module $H_n(G_0)$ and $H_n(G_1)$ are not isomorphic. Hence the knots L_0 and L_1 are not isotopic.

Note that according to [1, Theorem 4, p. 117], the knots L_0 and L_1 , which are connected sums of two algebraic knots, are not algebraic.

Let K be a knot. A stabilization of K is the operation of taking the connected sum $K \sharp K_S$ for some null-cobordant spherical knot K_S . As the above examples show, stabilization is a natural way to construct knots that are cobordant but are not isotopic. We have other types of constructions as follows.

Example 10.2. The matrices given in Example 5.2 (2) give two spherical simple (2n - 1)-knots with $n \ge 3$ odd which are cobordant but are not isotopic. Similarly, the matrices given in Example 5.2 (3) give two simple fibered non-spherical (2n - 1)-knots with $n \ge 3$ odd which are cobordant but are not isotopic.

Non-spherical 3-knots which are cobordant but are not isotopic

Example 10.3 ([9]). A stabilizer is a simple fibered spherical 3-knot whose fiber F is diffeomorphic to $(S^2 \times S^2) \not (S^2 \times S^2) \setminus D^4$. Such a stabilizer does exist (see [132, §4]). Moreover, we denote by K_S a stabilizer with Seifert matrix

$$A = \left(\begin{array}{rrrrr} 0 & 1 & 0 & 1 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & -1 & 0 & 0 \\ -1 & 0 & 1 & 0 \end{array}\right)$$

with respect to a basis of $H_2(F)$ denoted by a_1, a_2, a_3, a_4 (see [131, p. 600] or [135, §10]).

Since A is not congruent to the zero form, K_S is a non-trivial 3-knot.

Moreover, the submodule generated by a_1 and a_3 is a metabolizer for A, and one can do embedded surgeries on the two cycles a_1 and a_3 , represented by two embedded 2-spheres in F. The result of this embedded surgery in D^6 is a 4-dimensional disk properly embedded in D^6 with K_S as boundary. Thus K_S is null-cobordant, i.e., it is cobordant to the trivial spherical 3-knot.

Example 10.4. We can construct cobordant, but not isotopic non-spherical 3-knots as follows. Let K_S be a null cobordant stabilizer as in Example 10.3 Note that K_S is a non-trivial 3-knot which is cobordant to the trivial 3-knot. Then consider any simple fibered 3-knot K which is not spherical. Then the two simple fibered 3-knots $K \sharp K_S$ and K are not isotopic, since the ranks of the second homology groups of their fibers are distinct. However, these knots are cobordant.

Examples related to Pull back In the following two examples we give a pair of diffeomorphic knots for which their connected sums with any spherical knots are never cobordant. This answers question (Q) mentioned at the beginning of this section negatively.

Example 10.5 ([7]). Let us consider the following unimodular matrices:

$$A_0 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1\\ (-1)^{n+1} & 0 \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } A_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 1 & 0\\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 1\\ (-1)^{n+1} & 0 & 0 & 1\\ 0 & (-1)^{n+1} & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

Then, for every integer $n \geq 3$, there exist simple fibered (2n-1)-knots K_i in S^{2n+1} whose Seifert matrices are given by A_i , i = 0, 1. Note that if we denote their fibers by F_i , i = 0, 1, then F_1 is orientation preservingly diffeomorphic to $F_0 \sharp (S^n \times S^n)$. In particular, K_0 and K_1 are orientation preservingly diffeomorphic to each other.

It is easy to verify that the Seifert form restricted to $I(K_1)$ is the zero form, while it is not zero for K_0 . Hence, by Proposition 9.22, $K_0 \sharp \Sigma_0$ is never cobordant to $K_1 \sharp \Sigma_1$ for any spherical (not necessarily simple or fibered) knots Σ_0, Σ_1 .

Note that for this example, we have $H_{n-1}(K_i) \cong \mathbb{Z} \oplus \mathbb{Z}, i = 0, 1$.

Let us give another kind of an example together with an argument using the Alexander polynomial.

10 Examples

Example 10.6 ([7]). Let us consider the unimodular matrices

$$A_0 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 1 \\ 0 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \text{ and } A_1 = \begin{pmatrix} 1 & 1 & 1 & 1 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \\ -1 & 0 & 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

and their associated simple fibered (2n-1)-knots K_i , i = 0, 1, with $n \ge 4$ even. As in Example 10.5 we see that K_0 and K_1 are orientation preservingly diffeomorphic to each other.

Now, suppose that for some spherical (2n-1)-knots Σ_i , $i = 0, 1, K_0 \sharp \Sigma_0$ is cobordant to $K_1 \sharp \Sigma_1$. We may assume that Σ_0 and Σ_1 are simple. The Alexander polynomials of K_0 and K_1 are given by

$$\Delta_{K_0}(t) = \det(tA_0 + {}^{t}A_0) = t^2 + t + 1$$

and

$$\Delta_{K_1}(t) = \det(tA_1 + {}^{t}A_1) = -(t^4 + t^3 - t^2 + t + 1)$$

respectively. Both of these polynomials are irreducible over \mathbf{Z} . If $K_0 \sharp \Sigma_0$ is cobordant to $K_1 \sharp \Sigma_1$, then by Proposition 6.38, we must have a Fox-Milnor type relation

$$\Delta_{K_0}(t)\Delta_{\Sigma_0}(t)\Delta_{K_1}(t)\Delta_{\Sigma_1}(t) = \pm t^a f(t)f^*(t)$$
(10.1)

for some $a \in \mathbf{Z}$ and $f(t) \in \mathbf{Z}[t]$, where $\Delta_{\Sigma_i}(t)$ denotes the Alexander polynomial of Σ_i , i = 0, 1.

Note that we have $|\Delta_{K_0}(1)| = |\Delta_{K_1}(1)| = 3$ and $|\Delta_{\Sigma_0}(1)| = |\Delta_{\Sigma_1}(1)| = 1$. Since $\Delta_{K_0}(t)$ is irreducible of degree 2, and $\Delta_{K_1}(t)$ is irreducible of degree 4, the relation (10.1) leads to a contradiction.

Hence, $K_0 \sharp \Sigma_0$ is not cobordant to $K_1 \sharp \Sigma_1$ for any spherical (not necessarily simple or fibered) (2n-1)-knots Σ_0, Σ_1 . In this example we have $H_{n-1}(K_i) \cong \mathbb{Z}_3$, for i = 0, 1.

3-knots and Spin cobordism

Example 10.7. Set $\mathcal{M} = S^1 \times \Sigma_g$, where Σ_g is the closed connected orientable surface of genus $g \geq 2$. Note that $H_1(\mathcal{M})$ is torsion free. Let K_0 and K_1 be the simple fibered \mathcal{M} -knots constructed in [135, Proposition 3.8]. They have the property that their Seifert forms are isomorphic, but that there exists no diffeomorphism between K_0 and K_1 which preserves their spin structures. Thus, the Seifert forms of K_0 and K_1 are algebraically cobordant, but are not spin cobordant. Hence they are not cobordant by Proposition 8.15.

This example shows that the spin structure plays an essential role in the theory of cobordism for 3-knots.

Example 10.8. Let \mathcal{M} be a nontrivial orientable S^1 -bundle over the closed connected orientable surface of genus $g \geq 2$. Note that $H_1(\mathcal{M})$ is not torsion free in general. Let K_1, K_2, \ldots, K_n be the simple fibered \mathcal{M} -knots constructed in [135, Theorem 3.1]. They have the property that their Seifert forms are isomorphic to each other, but that any such isomorphism restricted to $H_2(K_i)$ cannot be realized by a diffeomorphism. Thus, the Seifert forms of K_i are algebraically cobordant to each other, but are not spin cobordant. Hence they are not cobordant by Proposition 8.15, which is valid also for non-free simple fibered 3-knots.

Example 10.9. We can construct simple 3-knots which are *C*-algebraically fibered, but are not fibered, as follows. Let *K* be a simple fibered 3-knot. It is easy to see that there are a lot of simple algebraically non-fibered spherical 3-knots K' which are null cobordant. For example, consider the boundary of $S^2 \times S^2$ – Int D^4 embedded in S^5 so that its Seifert form is isomorphic to

$$\left(\begin{array}{cc} 0 & k\\ 1-k & 0 \end{array}\right), \quad k \ge 1.$$

Then the simple 3-knot $K \sharp K'$ is C-algebraically fibered, since its Seifert form is algebraically cobordant to that of K. However, $K \sharp K'$ is not (algebraically) fibered.

Example 10.10. For a simple 3-knot, the algebraic cobordism class of a Seifert form depends on the choice of the Seifert manifold in general. For example, let K be the trivially embedded $S^1 \times S^2$ in S^5 ; i.e., S^4 is trivially embedded in S^5 and S^4 decomposes into $F_0 = D^2 \times S^2$ and $F_1 = S^1 \times D^3$ along K. Note that F_0 is a 1-connected Seifert manifold of K, while F_1 is a Seifert manifold which is not 1-connected. Then the Seifert forms with respect to F_0 and F_1 are not algebraically cobordant, since the ranks of $H_2(F_i)$, i = 0, 1, do not have the same parity.

Example 10.11. Let P be a non-trivial orientable S^1 -bundle over the closed connected orientable surface of genus $g \ge 2$. Note that $H_1(P)$ is not torsion free in general. For every positive integer n, let K_1, K_2, \ldots, K_n be the simple fibered 3-knots constructed in [135, Theorem 3.1] which are all abstractly diffeomorphic to P. They have the property that their fibers are all diffeomorphic and their Seifert forms are isomorphic to each other, but any such isomorphism restricted to $H_2(K_i)$ cannot be realized by a diffeomorphism. Thus, the Seifert forms of K_i are algebraically cobordant to each other, but are not Spin cobordant. Hence they are not cobordant by Proposition 8.15, which is valid also for non-free simple fibered 3-knots.

Chapter 11

Cobordism and concordance of surfaces in S^4

Hamlet — ... this was sometime a paradox, but now the time gives it proof.

In [72] Kervaire proved that a 2*n*-sphere embedded in $S^{2n+2} = \partial(D^{2n+3})$ is the boundary of a (2n+1)-disk properly embedded in D^{2n+3} . This implies that C_{2n} is trivial.

Although there is no group structure on the set of cobordism classes of non-spherical 2-knots, we have a similar result. In fact we show that any connected, closed and orientable surface embedded in S^4 is the boundary of an orientable handlebody properly embedded in the disk D^5 . When the surface is non-orientable, it is the boundary of a non-orientable handlebody properly embedded in D^5 if and only if the Euler number of the normal bundle vanishes.

Recall that the normal Euler number of an orientable surface embedded in S^4 always vanishes (see [112]). Let us recall the definition of the normal Euler number of a closed non-orientable surface M embedded in S^4 , where S^4 is considered to be oriented. Throughout this section, we use the letter "M" for 2n-knots rather than "K", since the letter "K" will be used for another purpose. The tubular neighborhood N of M may be regarded as a normal disk bundle over M. Let $p: \widetilde{M} \to M$ be the orientation double cover of M. Consider the induced bundle \widetilde{N} over \widetilde{M} so that we have the commutative diagram

We orient \widetilde{N} so that the induced map $\widetilde{p}: \widetilde{N} \to N$ preserves the orientations. The normal Euler number e(M) of the surface M is then defined by $e(M) = (\widetilde{M} \cdot \widetilde{M})/2$, where $\widetilde{M} \cdot \widetilde{M}$ denotes the self-intersection number of \widetilde{M} in \widetilde{N} , which is always even.

Let us denote by N_g the closed connected non-orientable surface of nonorientable genus g. For a closed connected non-orientable surface $M \cong N_g$ embedded in S^4 , it is known that $e(M) \in \{-2g, 4 - 2g, 8 - 2g, \dots, 2g\}$. Furthermore, all the values in the set can be realized as the normal Euler number of some N_g embedded in S^4 (see [161, 104, 62]).

In [10] we characterized those closed connected surfaces embedded in S^4 which are the boundary of a handlebody properly embedded in D^5 . For this purpose, we need to use Pin⁻ structures on manifolds.

A Pin^- structure on a manifold X is the homotopy class of a trivialization of $TX \oplus \det TX \oplus \varepsilon^N$ over the 2-skeleton $X^{(2)}$ of X, where TX denotes the tangent bundle, det TX denotes the orientation line bundle, and ε^N is a trivial vector bundle of dimension N sufficiently large. A Pin⁻ structure is equivalent to a Spin structure when X is orientable. When M is a closed surface embedded in S^4 , there is a canonical Pin⁻ structure defined on M. More precisely, since M is characteristic, i.e., as a submanifold of S^4 it represents the \mathbb{Z}_2 homology class dual to the second Stiefel-Whitney class of S^4 , there exists a unique Spin structure on $S^4 \setminus M$ which cannot be extended to any normal 2-disk of M. This Spin structure on $S^4 \setminus M$ induces a unique Pin⁻ structure on M (see [77]).

We denote by H_g the orientable handlebody of dimension three which is obtained by gluing g orientable 1-handles to a 0-handle. The boundary of H_g is the closed connected orientable surface of genus g, denoted by Σ_g . Furthermore, we denote by I_g the non-orientable handlebody of dimension three which is obtained by gluing g non-orientable 1-handles to a 0-handle. Then the boundary of I_g is identified with N_{2g} . In the following we will denote by K_g the handlebody H_g or I_g .

Definition 11.1. Let M be a closed connected surface embedded in S^4 . Suppose that M has genus g if M is orientable and 2g if M is non-orientable. Let $\psi : \partial K_g \to M$ be a diffeomorphism. We say that ψ is Pin⁻ compatible if the Pin⁻ structure on ∂K_g induced by ψ extends through K_g .

When M is oriented, there always exists a compact oriented 3-dimensional submanifold V of S^4 such that $\partial V = M$ as oriented manifolds (see, for example, [40]). Such a manifold V is called a *Seifert manifold* associated with M (see §1.2.1). When M is non-orientable, a compact 3-dimensional submanifold Vof S^4 with $\partial V = M$ is also called a Seifert manifold. Such a (non-orientable) Seifert manifold exists for M if and only if e(M) = 0 (see [46, 62]). When a surface M admits a Seifert manifold V, the unique Spin structure on S^4 induces a Pin⁻ structure on V and this induces a Pin⁻ structure on M, which coincides with the Pin⁻ structure described above (see [41]).

In [10] we proved the following theorem.

Theorem 11.2. Let M be a closed connected surface embedded in $S^4 = \partial D^5$, and $\psi : \partial K_g \to M$ a diffeomorphism, where K_g denotes the 3-dimensional handlebody with g 1-handles. Then, there exists an embedding $\tilde{\psi} : K_g \to D^5$ with $\tilde{\psi}|_{\partial K_g} = \psi$ if and only if e(M) = 0 and ψ is Pin⁻ compatible.

Remark 11.3. Since every closed connected 3-dimensional manifold admits a Heegaard splitting of genus $g \ge 0$, as a consequence of Theorem 11.2 we have a new proof of Rohlin's theorem [128] on the existence of an embedding of an arbitrary closed 3-dimensional manifold into \mathbf{R}^5 (see also [157, 159] and [49, p. 90]). For details, see [10].

Let us give a sketch of a proof of Theorem 11.2. First, it is easy to see that the vanishing of e(M) and the Pin⁻ compatibility of ψ are necessary conditions. The proof of the sufficiency is based on embedded surgeries inside the disk D^5 on a Seifert manifold V of M. To do that we start with the abstract closed 3manifold $V' = V \cup_{\psi} K_g$ obtained by attaching V and K_g along their boundaries by using ψ . Since the 3-dimensional cobordism group Ω_3^{Spin} (or $\Omega_3^{\text{Pin}^-}$) of Spin (resp. Pin⁻) manifolds is trivial (see [105], [72, Lemme III.7, p. 265], [49, p. 91], [101] or [76] for Ω_3^{Spin} , and [3, 77, 78] for $\Omega_3^{\text{Pin}^-}$), there exists a compact (oriented if so is M) Pin⁻ 4-manifold W such that $\partial W = V'$ as (oriented) Pin⁻ manifolds. Let f be a Morse function $f: W \to [0, 1]$ which extends the projection to the second factor $\partial W = (V \times \{0\}) \cup_{\psi} (\partial K_g \times [0,1]) \cup (K_g \times \{1\}) \rightarrow [0,1]$. Note that f can be chosen so that all its critical values lie in the interval $(\varepsilon, 1 - \varepsilon)$ for $\varepsilon > 0$ small enough. Moreover, we may assume that the critical points have index 1, 2 or 3.

Consider the handlebody decomposition of W associated with this Morse function. We can remove handles of index 1 and 3 using modifications described by Wallace in [158], respecting the Pin⁻ structure. Then we get a new (oriented) Pin⁻ manifold W' such that $\partial W = \partial W'$. Since the handlebody decomposition of the manifold W' has only handles of index 2, we can attach the handles to $V \times [0, 1]$ inside D^5 to get an embedding of W' into D^5 . Finally we have a proper embedding of $K_g \cong (\partial K_g \times [0, 1]) \cup (K_g \times \{1\}) \subset \partial W'$ into the disk D^5 such that $\partial K_q = M$.

As a corollary to Theorem 11.2 we have

Corollary 11.4 ([10]). Let M be a closed connected surface embedded in $S^5 = \partial D^5$. Then there exists a 3-dimensional handlebody embedded in D^5 such that its boundary coincides with M if and only if e(M) = 0.

Using Theorem 11.2, we can characterize cobordism classes of closed connected surfaces embedded in S^4 as follows.

Theorem 11.5 ([10]). Let M_0 and M_1 be two closed connected surfaces embedded in S^4 . Then they are cobordant if and only if they are diffeomorphic as abstract manifolds and have the same normal Euler number.

Remark 11.6. The above theorem in the orientable case is proved by Ogasa [118], although his proof is slightly different from ours explained below.

When two closed connected surfaces embedded in S^4 are cobordant, it is clear that they are diffeomorphic as abstract manifolds and have the same normal Euler number (for details, see [10]). Thus we have the necessity in Theorem 11.5.

For the sufficiency, start with two closed connected surfaces M_0 and M_1 in S^4 which are diffeomorphic as abstract manifolds and have the same normal Euler number. In the following, we consider the case where M_0 and M_1 are non-orientable of non-orientable genus g. (For the orientable case, the proof is similar. For details, see [10].)

By changing M_0 and M_1 by isotopies, we may assume that for a 4-disk D^4 in S^4 , we have $M_0 \cap D^4 = M_1 \cap D^4 = D^2$ and (D^4, D^2) is the standard disk pair. Set $\Delta = (S^4 \setminus \overset{\circ}{D^4}) \times [0, 1] \cong D^5$ and

$$\widetilde{M} = (M_0 \setminus \overset{\circ}{D^2}) \cup (\partial D^2 \times [0,1]) \cup (M_1 \setminus \overset{\circ}{D^2}) = M_0^! \sharp M_1 \subset \partial \Delta,$$

where $M_0^!$ denotes the mirror image of M_0 . Since $e(M_0) = e(M_1)$, we have $e(\widetilde{M}) = 0$. Furthermore, one can prove that there exists a Pin⁻ compatible diffeomorphism between $\partial((N_g \setminus \overset{\circ}{D^2}) \times [0, 1]) \cong \partial I_g$ and \widetilde{M} which sends $(N_g \setminus \overset{\circ}{D^2}) \times \{i\}$ diffeomorphically onto $M_i \setminus \overset{\circ}{D^2}$.

According to Theorem 11.2 we can embed I_g in Δ so that $M_0^! \sharp M_1 = \partial I_g$. The cobordism between M_0 and M_1 is then obtained by gluing back $D^4 \times [0, 1]$ to Δ and by replacing $I_g \cong (N_g \setminus \overset{\circ}{D^2}) \times [0, 1]$ by $N_g \times [0, 1]$.

As a consequence of Theorem 11.5 we have that two closed connected orientable surfaces embedded in S^4 are cobordant if and only if they have the same genus. Hence, the monoide of cobordism classes of closed connected orientable surfaces embedded in S^4 is isomorphic to the monoide of non-negative integers $\mathbf{Z}_{>0}$.

Let us consider non-orientable surfaces. First note that by adding the cobordism class of an embedding of S^2 into S^4 to the associative magma¹ of cobordism classes of closed connected non-orientable surfaces embedded in S^4 , we get a monoide denoted by \mathfrak{M} . We can also describe the monoide structure of \mathfrak{M} as follows. Let $\mathbb{R}P^2_+$ (or $\mathbb{R}P^2_-$) be the projective plane standardly embedded in S^4 with normal Euler number being equal to +2 (resp. -2) (see [59]). For a pair of non-negative integers (k, l) such that $k + l \geq 1$, let $M_{k,l}$ be the non-orientable surface embedded in S^4 obtained by taking the connected sum of k copies of $\mathbb{R}P^2_+$ and l copies of $\mathbb{R}P^2_-$. Then we have $e(M_{k,l}) = 2(k-l)$ and the genus of $M_{k,l}$ is equal to k + l. Hence, the set of non-orientable surfaces $\{M_{k,l} : k, l \in \mathbb{Z}, k, l \geq 0, k+l \geq 1\}$ constitutes a complete set of representatives of the cobordism classes of closed connected non-orientable surfaces embedded in S^4 . Therefore, \mathfrak{M} is isomorphic to the monoid of pairs of non-negative integers $\mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \times \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$. If we denote by [M] the cobordism class of a closed connected non-orientable surface M embedded in S^4 , and by g(M) the genus of M, then the isomorphism $\mathfrak{M} \to \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0} \times \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}$ is given by

$$\begin{array}{cccc} \mathfrak{M} & \to & \mathbf{Z}_{\geq 0} & \times & \mathbf{Z}_{\geq 0} \\ [M] & \mapsto & \left(\frac{2g(M) + e(M)}{4} & , & \frac{2g(M) - e(M)}{4}\right) \end{array}$$

11.0.1 Concordance of embeddings of a surface

In this subsection, we consider the concordance classification of embeddings of closed connected surfaces into S^4 . For the definition of the concordance, see Definition 1.11.

Examining the proof of Theorem 11.5 carefully, we see that the following characterization of concordant embeddings of surfaces into S^4 holds.

Theorem 11.7 ([10]). Let Σ be a closed connected surface. Two embeddings of Σ into S^4 are concordant if and only if the Pin⁻ structures induced by these embeddings coincide and the normal Euler numbers of these embeddings coincide.

Remark 11.8. When the knots are spherical of dimension two, the notions of cobordism and concordance coincide with each other, since every diffeomorphism of S^2 which preserves the orientation is isotopic to the identity [141]. However, when $g \geq 1$, for an arbitrary embedding $f : \Sigma_g \to S^4$ there exists an orientation preserving diffeomorphism $h : \Sigma_g \to \Sigma_g$ which does not preserve the Pin⁻ structure induced by f. Therefore, the embeddings $f \circ h$ and f are not concordant. This means that contrary to the spherical case, the notions of cobordism and concordance differ for orientable surfaces of genus $g \geq 1$.

The group of orientation preserving diffeomorphisms of a closed connected oriented surface acts transitively on the set of Pin⁻ structures with trivial Brown

¹or semigroup

β	g: odd	g: even
0	0	$2^{(g-2)/2}(2^{(g-2)/2}+1)$
1	$2^{(g-3)/2}(2^{(g-1)/2}+1)$	0
2	0	2^{g-2}
3	$2^{(g-3)/2}(2^{(g-1)/2}-1)$	0
4	0	$2^{(g-2)/2}(2^{(g-2)/2}-1)$
5	$2^{(g-3)/2}(2^{(g-1)/2}-1)$	0
6	0	2^{g-2}
7	$2^{(g-3)/2}(2^{(g-1)/2}+1)$	0

Table 11.1. Number of Pin⁻structures on N_g with Brown invariant $\beta \in \mathbb{Z}_8$

invariant (see, for example, [10]). This set is naturally identified with the set of Spin structures with trivial Arf invariant, since the surface is assumed to be orientable. This implies that the number of concordance classes of embeddings of a closed connected oriented surface is equal to the number of Pin⁻ structures with trivial Brown invariant on this surface. According to [61] this number is equal to $2^{g-1}(2^g + 1)$, where g is the genus of the surface. If we denote by ω_g the number of concordance classes of embeddings of Σ_g , then we have $\omega_g = 2^{g-1}(2^g + 1)$.

Let us denote by ν_g the number of concordance classes of embeddings of the closed connected non-orientable surface N_g of non-orientable genus g. According to [104, 62], the set of possible normal Euler numbers for such embeddings coincides with $\{-2g, 4 - 2g, 8 - 2g, \ldots, 2g\}$. Hence, we have

$$\nu_g = \sum_{i=0}^g \nu_{g,-2g+4i},$$

where $\nu_{g,-2g+4i}$ denotes the number of concordance classes of embeddings of N_g into S^4 with normal Euler number equal to -2g + 4i. Moreover, according to [77, Theorem 6.3], $\nu_{g,-2g+4i}$ is equal to the number of Pin⁻ structures with Brown invariant equal to -g + 2i modulo 8. Such numbers can be calculated as in Table 11.0.1 (see [31]).

Using the values given in Table 11.0.1, we get

$$\nu_g = \begin{cases} 2^{g-2}(g+1) & \text{if } g \text{ is odd,} \\ 2^{g-2}(g+1) + 2^{(g-2)/2} & \text{if } g \text{ is even.} \end{cases}$$

Chapter 12

Cobordism and concordance of 4-knots

"In mathematics you don't understand things. You just get used to them." John von Neumann

In the study of cobordism of embeddings of even dimensional manifolds, the only case which remains to be studied is the case of 4-dimensional manifolds embedded in S^6 . In [11] we proved the following

Theorem 12.1. Let M be a closed simply connected 4-dimensional manifold. Then all the embeddings of M into S^6 are concordant.

In particular, two 4-knots in S^6 , i.e., two closed simply connected 4-dimensional manifolds embedded in S^6 , are (oriented) cobordant if and only if they are abstractly (orientation preservingly) diffeomorphic to each other.

One will prove Theorem 12.1 by imitating the proofs of Theorems 11.2 and 11.5, and the proof is based essentially on Kervaire's original idea [72].

Let $f_i: M \longrightarrow S^6 \times \{i\}, i = 0, 1$, be two embeddings. We denote $K_i = f(M_i)$ the oriented submanifolds of $S^6 \times \{i\}$ such that f_i preserve orientations.

Set V_i some connected, compact and oriented submanifolds of dimension 5 of $S^6 \times \{i\}$ such that $\partial V_i = K_i$ (see § 1 Introduction). Up to ambient isotopy of $S^6 \times \{i\}$ one can assume that there exists a 6-disk Δ in S^6 such that

- (i) $\Delta \times \{0\} \cap K_0 = \emptyset = \Delta \times \{1\} \cap K_1$,
- (ii) $\Delta \times \{0\} \cap V_0$ coincide to $\Delta \times \{1\} \cap V_1$ if $S^6 \times \{0\}$ is identified with $S^6 \times \{1\}$,
- (iii) $\Delta \times \{i\} \cap V_i$ is diffeomorphic to the 5-disk for i = 0, 1,
- (iv) $V = (V_0 \setminus \operatorname{Int}(\Delta \times \{0\})) \cup_{\partial} (\partial(\Delta \times \{0\}) \cap V_0) \times [0,1] \cup_{\partial} (V_1 \setminus \operatorname{Int}(\Delta \times \{1\}))$ is diffeomorphic to the oriented connected sum of V_0 and V_1 ,
- (v) V is embedded in the boundary of $(S^6 \times [0,1]) \setminus (Int(\Delta) \times [0,1])$ which is diffeomorphic to the 7-disk.

Set W the closed and oriented 5-manifold obtained by gluing the manifolds V and $M \times [0, 1]$ along their boundaries using the maps f_0 and f_1 . Moreover M is simply connected and since the natural spin structure of S^6 induces spin structures for V_0 and V_1 then the oriented manifold W admit a spin structure compatible with those of V_0 and V_1 .

Recall that the cobordism group¹ of 5-manifolds is trivial, hence there exists a spin compact 6-manifold X such that $\partial X = W$ as spin manifolds. Since $\partial(M \times [0,1]) = M \times \{0,1\}$ then we have

$$\partial X = \partial W = \left((V \times \{0\}) \cup_{\partial V \times \{0\}} (\partial V \times [0,1]) \right) \bigcup_{f_0 \coprod f_1} \left((M \times [0,1]) \times \{1\} \right),$$

¹In the weak sense, see [105]

where $f_i: (M \times \{i\}) \times \{1\} \to K_i \times \{1\} \subset \partial V \times \{1\}, i = 0, 1$, are gluing diffeomorphisms.

Now let

$$\pi: \partial X \longrightarrow [0,1]$$

the projection on the second factor associated to the this decomposition of ∂X . Then there exists a Morse function

$$f: X \longrightarrow [0,1]$$

extending π without critical points of index 0 and 6, and such that all the critical values of f are in the interval ε , $1 - \varepsilon$ for $\varepsilon > 0$ a sufficiently small real.

With the Morse function f one can give a handle decomposition of X with gluing of handles on $V \times [0, 1]$ along $V \times \{1\}$ which do not have handles of index 0 or 6.

Now will show that one can modify this decomposition in order to have only handles of index 0, 1 and 3. First remark that a 5-handle is dual to a 1-handle. Moreover using Wallace's reduction (see [158] § 6) one can replace these dual 1-handles by some 4-handles. Hence one can replace all the 5-handles by some 2-handles, these 2-handles are dual of those 4-handles we just add. Since all the manifolds are orientable and $M \times [0, 1]$ is connected, then all these handle modifications can be made by doing spin surgeries on X with no modification on ∂X .

Now we have a handle decomposition of X without handle of index 5. Consider a 4-handle in this decomposition, it is dual to a 2-handle and since $M \times [0, 1]$ is simply connected this 2-handle is trivially attached. It is the same to do the connected sum, along the boundary, with $S^2 \times D^4$. Then using again Wallace's reduction, we can replace this dual 2-handle by a dual 3-handle wich is a 3-handle.

Finally one can assume that X has a handle decomposition with no handle of index 4 and 5. Moreover since the manifold $V \times [0, 1]$ is stably paralelizable and X is a spin manifold, then after the attachment of handles of indexes 1 and 2 we get a stably paralelizable manifold; and with the nullity of the group $\pi_2(SO)$ implies that after attachment of 3-handles the manifold is still stably paralelizable.

Now to get the result we have to realize this handle decomposition as an embedded manifold in $S^6 \times [0, 1]$. But this can easily be done since V is embedded in the boundary of a 7-disk, then we attach handles of indexes 1, 2 and 3 to $V \times [0, 1]$ in the 7-disk. The restriction of this embedding to $S^6 \times [0, 1]$ gives the concordance.

Remark 12.2. It is known that a closed connected orientable 4-dimensional manifold M can be embedded in S^6 if and only if it is Spin and its signature vanishes (see [25]). If in addition M is simply connected, then it can be embedded in S^6 if and only if it is homeomorphic to a connected sum of some copies of $S^2 \times S^2$ by the homeomorphism classification of closed simply connected 4-dimensional manifolds due to Freedman [45].

Remark 12.3. By Park [120], for any sufficiently large odd integer m, there exist infinitely many smooth manifolds which are all homeomorphic to the connected sum of m copies of $S^2 \times S^2$ but which are not diffeomorphic to each other. Let us denote by \mathfrak{O}_4 the monoid of (oriented) cobordism classes of closed simply

connected 4-manifolds embedded in S^6 , and by $\mathbf{Z}_{\geq 0}$ the monoid of non-negative integers. Then the homomorphism $\varphi : \mathfrak{O}_4 \to \mathbf{Z}_{\geq 0}$ which associates to a 4-knot one half of its second Betti number is an epimorphism. The above result of Park shows that this homomorphism is far from being an isomorphism. Compare this with the result of Vogt [152, 153]: the corresponding homomorphism $\mathfrak{O}_{2n} \to \mathbf{Z}_{\geq 0}$ for $n \geq 3$ is an isomorphism, where \mathfrak{O}_{2n} denotes the monoid of (oriented) cobordism classes of 2n-knots in S^{2n+2} .

Remark 12.4. When $n \neq 2$, for an arbitrary 2n-knot M, its orientation reversal -M is oriented cobordant to M. For n = 2, there exists a closed 4-dimensional manifold N homeomorphic to a connected sum of some copies of $S^2 \times S^2$ such that N is not oriented diffeomorphic to -N. In fact, by Kotschick [81], every simply connected compact complex surface of general type which is Spin and has vanishing signature gives such an example. Such a complex surface has been constructed by Moishezon and Teicher [113, 114, 80]. Hence, there exists a closed simply connected oriented 4-dimensional manifold embedded in S^6 which is not oriented cobordant to its orientation reversal.

Chapter 13

Annexe

"En mathématiques, nous sommes davantage les serviteurs que les maîtres." Charles Hermite

In this Chapter we first present some results (cf [14]) concerning more general knots than simple fibered knots. In the previous Chapters we strongly used all the good properties of simple fibered knots, here we present generalizations of some results proved before.

Then we extend the result about 3-knots to a larger class.

13.1 Exact knots

Definition 13.1. Suppose $n \ge 2$. A Seifert surface F of a (2n - 1)-knot K is said to be *exact* if the sequence

$$0 \to H_n(K) \to H_n(F)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F) \to H_n(F,K)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F,K) \to H_{n-1}(K) \to 0$$

derived from the homology exact sequence for the pair (F, K), is well defined and exact. Note that the homomorphism

$$H_n(F,K)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F,K) \to H_{n-1}(K)$$

may not be well defined in general. Here, we impose the condition that this map should be well defined. A (2n - 1)-knot is said to be *exact* if it admits an exact Seifert surface.

Example 13.2. Consider $K = S^{n-1} \times S^n$ embedded trivially in $S^{2n} \subset S^{2n+1}$, $n \geq 2$. Then K is a (2n-1)-knot and it bounds two Seifert surfaces $F_0 = D^n \times S^n$ and $F_1 = S^{n-1} \times D^{n+1}$, both of which are embedded in S^{2n} . Then F_0 is exact, while F_1 is not, since $H_n(S^{n-1} \times S^n) \to H_n(S^{n-1} \times D^{n+1})$ is not a monomorphism.

Lemma 13.3. For $n \ge 2$, we have the following.

- (1) A simple (2n-1)-knot is always exact. In fact, every (n-1)-connected Seifert surface is exact.
- (2) A fibered (2n-1)-knot is always exact. In fact, every fiber is exact.
- (3) A (2n-1)-knot is always exact. In fact, every Seifert surface is exact.
- *Proof.* In the following, let K be a (2n-1)-knot and F a relevant Seifert surface. (1) Let us consider the exact sequence

$$H_{n+1}(F,K) \to H_n(K) \to H_n(F) \to H_n(F,K) \to H_{n-1}(K) \to H_{n-1}(F).$$

Then we have the desired result, since $H_{n+1}(F, K) \cong H^{n-1}(F) = 0$, $H_{n-1}(F) = 0$, and $H_n(F)$ and $H_n(F, K)$ are torsion free.

(2) If F is a fiber of a fibered knot, then it is easy to see that $S^{2n+1} \setminus F$ is homotopy equivalent to F. Hence, by Alexander duality, we have

$$\widetilde{H}_i(F) \cong \widetilde{H}^{2n-i}(F)$$

for all i, where \widetilde{H}_* and \widetilde{H}^* denote reduced homology and cohomology groups, respectively. Consider the exact sequence

$$\begin{array}{ccccc} 0 & \to & \widetilde{H}_{n+1}(F) & \to & H_{n+1}(F,K) & \to \\ \widetilde{H}_n(K) & \to & \widetilde{H}_n(F) & \to & H_n(F,K) & \to \\ \widetilde{H}_{n-1}(K) & \to & \widetilde{H}_{n-1}(F) & \to & H_{n-1}(F,K) & \to 0. \end{array}$$

(Recall that K is (n-2)-connected.) Since

$$\tilde{H}_{n-1}(F) \cong \tilde{H}^{n+1}(F) \cong H_{n-1}(F,K)$$

and $H_{n-1}(F) \to H_{n-1}(F, K)$ is an epimorphism, it must be an isomorphism. Hence $H_n(F, K) \to \widetilde{H}_{n-1}(K)$ is an epimorphism. Furthermore, since $\widetilde{H}_{n+1}(F) \cong \widetilde{H}^{n-1}(F) \cong H_{n+1}(F, K)$, $\widetilde{H}_{n+1}(F) \to H_{n+1}(F, K)$ is a monomorphism, and $\widetilde{H}_n(K)$ is torsion free, the homomorphism $\widetilde{H}_{n+1}(F) \to H_{n+1}(F, K)$ must be an isomorphism. Thus $\widetilde{H}_n(K) \to \widetilde{H}_n(F)$ is a monomorphism. Since $\widetilde{H}_n(K)$ is torsion free, the map

$$\widetilde{H}_n(K) \to \widetilde{H}_n(F) / \operatorname{Tors} \widetilde{H}_n(F)$$

is also a monomorphism. Finally, since $\widetilde{H}_n(F) \cong \widetilde{H}^n(F) \cong H_n(F, K)$, we have Tors $\widetilde{H}_n(F) \cong \text{Tors } H_n(F, K)$. Then we see easily that the sequence

 $0 \to \widetilde{H}_n(K) \to \widetilde{H}_n(F) / \operatorname{Tors} \widetilde{H}_n(F) \to H_n(F,K) / \operatorname{Tors} H_n(F,K) \to \widetilde{H}_{n-1}(K) \to 0$

is well defined and exact.

(3) If K is a homotopy sphere, then $H_n(K) = 0 = \widetilde{H}_{n-1}(K)$, and hence

$$0 \to H_n(F) \to H_n(F,K) \to 0$$

is exact. Thus the result is obvious. This completes the proof.

The following can be regarded as a correction of [5, Proposition 2.1].

Proposition 13.4. Let K be an exact (2n-1)-knot, $n \ge 2$, and A its Seifert form associated with an exact Seifert surface. Then, there exists a simple (2n-1)-knot K' cobordant to K such that the Seifert form of K' associated with an (n-1)-connected Seifert surface is algebraically cobordant to A.

Remark 13.5. Note that when n = 1, every 1-knot admits a connected Seifert surface, and hence is simple.

Proof of Proposition 13.4. Let F be an exact Seifert surface of K. By exactly the same method as in [5, 89], with the help of an engulfing theorem, we can perform embedded surgeries on F inside the disk D^{2n+2} along spheres a of

13 Annexe

dimensions $\leq n-1$ embedded in F so that we obtain a simple knot K' cobordant to K and an (n-1)-connected Seifert surface F' for K'.

Let us examine the relationship between the Seifert forms with respect to F and F'. If the sphere a along which the surgery is performed is of dimension less than or equal to n-2, then it does not affect the n-th homology of F. We again denote by F the result of such surgeries: in particular, F is (n-2)-connected. Let us now consider the case where a is of dimension n-1. In the following, [a] will denote the homology class in $H_{n-1}(F)$ represented by a, where we fix its orientation once and for all.

Case 1. When [a] has infinite order in $H_{n-1}(F)$.

Since K is exact, the boundary homomorphism $\partial_* : H_n(F, K) \to H_{n-1}(K)$ is surjective. By the exact sequence

$$H_n(F,K) \xrightarrow{\partial_*} H_{n-1}(K) \xrightarrow{i_*} H_{n-1}(F) \xrightarrow{j_*} H_{n-1}(F,K),$$

where $i: K \to F$ and $j: F \to (F, K)$ are the inclusions, we see that j_* is injective and hence $j_*[a]$ has infinite order in $H_{n-1}(F, K) \cong H^{n+1}(F)$. Therefore, there exists an (n + 1)-cycle \tilde{a} of F such that the intersection number $a \cdot \tilde{a}$ does not vanish. We choose \tilde{a} so that $m = |a \cdot \tilde{a}| (> 0)$ is the smallest possible.

Let $\psi: D^n \times D^{n+1} \to D^{2n+2}$ be the *n*-handle used by the surgery in question such that $\psi(S^{n-1} \times \{0\}) = a$. As in [5], let us put

$$F_T = F \setminus \operatorname{Int}(\psi(S^{n-1} \times D^{n+1})), \quad F^* = F_T \cup \psi(D^n \times S^n).$$

Let us consider the Mayer-Vietoris exact sequence associated with the decomposition $F = F_T \cup \psi(S^{n-1} \times D^{n+1})$:

$$\begin{array}{c} H_{n+1}(F) \xrightarrow{s} H_n(\psi(S^{n-1} \times S^n)) \to H_n(F_T) \to H_n(F) \\ \xrightarrow{t} H_{n-1}(\psi(S^{n-1} \times S^n)) \xrightarrow{u} H_{n-1}(F_T) \oplus H_{n-1}(\psi(S^{n-1} \times D^{n+1})). \end{array}$$

Since the map s is given by the intersection number with a, its image coincides with $m\mathbf{Z} \subset \mathbf{Z} \cong H_n(\psi(S^{n-1} \times S^n))$. Furthermore, since u is an injection, t is the zero map. Therefore, we have the exact sequence

$$0 \to \mathbf{Z}_m \to H_n(F_T) \to H_n(F) \to 0.$$

Therefore, the inclusion $F_T \to F$ induces an isomorphism

$$H_n(F_T)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F_T) \to H_n(F)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F).$$

Similarly we also have the following exact sequence obtained from the Mayer-Vietoris exact sequence associated with the decomposition

$$F^{\star} = F_T \cup \psi(D^n \times S^n)$$

$$0 \to H_n(\psi(S^{n-1} \times S^n)) \to H_n(F_T) \oplus H_n(\psi(D^n \times S^n)) \to H_n(F^*)$$

$$\to H_{n-1}(\psi(S^{n-1} \times S^n)) \xrightarrow{u'} H_{n-1}(F_T).$$

Note that the map u' is injective, since the image of the composition

$$H_{n-1}(\psi(S^{n-1} \times S^n)) \xrightarrow{u'} H_{n-1}(F_T) \xrightarrow{v} H_{n-1}(F)$$

is generated by [a] which is of infinite order, where v is the homomorphism induced by the inclusion. Therefore, we see that the inclusion induces an isomorphism $H_n(F_T) \to H_n(F^*)$.

Summarizing, we have the isomorphisms

$$H_n(F)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F) \xleftarrow{\cong} H_n(F_T)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F_T) \xrightarrow{\cong} H_n(F^*)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F^*)$$

induced by the inclusions.

Case 2. When [a] has finite order in $H_{n-1}(F)$.

Let us denote the order of [a] by p > 0. There exists an *n*-chain σ in F such that $\partial \sigma = pa$. We may assume that σ does not intersect with a outside of its boundary. Then, we have an *n*-chain σ' in F_T such that $[\partial \sigma'] = p[\psi(S^{n-1} \times \{*\})]$ in $H_{n-1}(\psi(S^{n-1} \times S^n))$.

As before, we have the following exact sequence:

$$H_n(\psi(S^{n-1} \times S^n)) \xrightarrow{w} H_n(F_T) \to H_n(F) \to 0.$$

Since $[\psi(\{*\} \times S^n)] \in H_n(F_T)$ has non-zero intersection number with the homology class in $H_n(F_T, \partial F_T)$ represented by σ' , we see that the map w above is injective. Note that then $(\operatorname{Im} w)^{\wedge}$ is infinite cyclic. Let a generator of $(\operatorname{Im} w)^{\wedge}$ be denoted by $\ell \in H_n(F_T)$. Then, we have the following exact sequence:

$$0 \to \mathbf{Z}\langle \ell \rangle \to H_n(F_T) / \operatorname{Tors} H_n(F_T) \to H_n(F) / \operatorname{Tors} H_n(F) \to 0,$$

where $\mathbf{Z}\langle\ell\rangle$ denotes the infinite cyclic group generated by ℓ . This implies that

$$H_n(F_T)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F_T) \cong (H_n(F)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F)) \oplus \mathbf{Z}\langle \ell \rangle.$$

Similarly, we have the exact sequence

$$\begin{array}{c} 0 \to H_n(\psi(S^{n-1} \times S^n)) \to H_n(F_T) \oplus H_n(\psi(D^n \times S^n)) \to H_n(F^\star) \\ \xrightarrow{t'} H_{n-1}(\psi(S^{n-1} \times S^n)) \xrightarrow{u'} H_{n-1}(F_T) \to H_{n-1}(F^\star) \to 0. \end{array}$$

The image of p times the generator of $H_{n-1}(\psi(S^{n-1} \times S^n))$ by u' vanishes, since it bounds σ' in F_T . On the other hand, if p' times the generator belongs to Ker u' for some p' with 0 < p' < p, then the order of [a] is strictly less than p, which is a contradiction. Therefore, the image of s' is generated by $z = p[\psi(S^{n-1} \times \{*\})]$. Hence, we have the exact sequence

$$0 \to H_n(F_T) \to H_n(F^{\star}) \xrightarrow{t'} \mathbf{Z} \langle z \rangle \to 0,$$

where $\mathbf{Z}\langle z \rangle$ is the infinite cyclic group generated by $z \in H_{n-1}(\psi(S^{n-1} \times S^n))$. Let η^* be the *n*-cycle in F^* obtained by the union of *p* times $\psi(D^n \times \{*\})$ and σ' . Set $\ell^* = [\eta^*] \in H_n(F^*)$. Then the image of ℓ^* by t' coincides with $\pm z$. Therefore, we see that

$$H_n(F^*)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F^*) \cong (H_n(F_T)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F_T)) \oplus \mathbf{Z}\langle \ell^* \rangle.$$

Summarizing, we have

$$H_n(F^*)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F^*) \cong (H_n(F)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F)) \oplus \mathbf{Z}\langle \ell \rangle \oplus \mathbf{Z}\langle \ell^* \rangle.$$

So, in this case, the rank of the *n*-th homology group increases by two as a result of the surgery.

In the following, we denote by F the original Seifert surface for K and by F' the (n-1)-connected Seifert surface for K' obtained as a result of the surgeries. Set $G = H_n(F)/\text{Tors } H_n(F)$. Note that

$$G' = H_n(F') / \operatorname{Tors} H_n(F') \cong G \oplus \left(\bigoplus_{i \in \mathcal{I}} \left(\mathbf{Z} \langle \ell_i \rangle \oplus \mathbf{Z} \langle \ell_i^* \rangle \right) \right), \tag{13.1}$$

where the indices in \mathcal{I} correspond to the surgeries necessary to kill the torsion of the (n-1)-th homology, and ℓ_i (or ℓ_i^*) corresponds to the generator ℓ (resp. ℓ^*) above (see Case 2).

Let A (or A') be the Seifert form for F (resp. F') defined on $H_n(F)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F)$ (resp. $H_n(F')/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F')$). Furthermore, let S (or S') be the intersection form of F (resp. F'). Note that Ker $S^* \cong H_n(K)$ corresponds to Ker $(S')^* \cong H_n(K')$ under the isomorphism (13.1).

Set $B = (-A) \oplus A'$ and $S_B = (-S) \oplus S'$, which are bilinear forms defined on $G \oplus G'$. Note that G can be identified with a submodule of G' under the isomorphism (13.1). Let M be the submodule of $G \oplus G'$ generated by the elements of the form (x, x) with $x \in G$ and by ℓ_i , $i \in \mathcal{I}$.

As in [5], we see easily that M is a metabolizer for B. Furthermore, \overline{M} is pure in $\overline{G \oplus G'}$ and we can easily check that

$$M \cap \operatorname{Ker} S_B^* = \{(x, x) \in G \oplus G' \mid x \in \operatorname{Ker} S^*\}.$$

Let y be an arbitrary nonzero element of $\text{Tors}(\text{Coker } S^*)$. We denote the order of y by q. Let

$$\partial'_*: G^* = H_n(F, K) / \operatorname{Tors} H_n(F, K) \to H_{n-1}(K)$$

be the homomorphism induced by the boundary homomorphism, which is well defined and surjective, since F is an exact Seifert surface. Furthermore, the map

$$H_n(F)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F) \to H_n(F,K)/\operatorname{Tors} H_n(F,K)$$

induced by the inclusion is identified with S^* by virtue of the Poincaré duality, and its image coincides with Ker ∂'_* . (We also have similar statements for $(S')^*$ as well.)

Thus, there exists a $\tilde{y} \in G^*$ such that $\partial'_* \tilde{y} = y$ under the identification Coker $S^* = H_{n-1}(K)$. Then, $q(\tilde{y}, \tilde{y}) \in G^* \oplus (G')^*$ lies in $S^*_B(M)$, which implies that $(\tilde{y}, \tilde{y}) \in G^* \oplus (G')^*$ lies in $S^*_B(M)^{\wedge}$. Therefore, we have

$$d(S_B^*(M)^{\wedge}) \supset \{(y,y) \mid y \in \text{Tors} \left(\text{Coker } S^*\right)\}$$
(13.2)

under the natural identification

Coker
$$S^* = H_{n-1}(K) = H_{n-1}(K') = \text{Coker}(S')^*$$
.

Lemma 13.6. The order of $d(S_B^*(M)^{\wedge})$ coincides with that of Tors (Coker S^*).

Proof. Since $S_B^*(M)$ is of finite index in $S_B^*(M)^{\wedge}$, we can write

$$S_B^*(M)^{\wedge}/S_B^*(M) \cong \bigoplus_{i=1}^k \mathbf{Z}_{a_i},$$
where a_i are positive integers such that a_i divides a_{i+1} for all i = 1, 2, ..., k-1, and $k = \operatorname{rank} S^*_B(M)^{\wedge}$. (Here, we do not exclude the case where $a_1 = \cdots =$ $a_r = 1$ for some r with $1 \le r \le k$.)

Since \overline{M} is pure in $\overline{G \oplus G'}$, we have $S_B^*(G \oplus G') \cap S_B^*(M)^{\wedge} = S_B^*(M)$ by [8, §2]. Therefore, the quotient map $d : G^* \oplus (G')^* \to \operatorname{Coker} S_B^*$ restricted to $S_B^*(M)^{\wedge}$ can be identified with the quotient map $S_B^*(M)^{\wedge} \to S_B^*(M)^{\wedge}/S_B^*(M)$. Let us

$$S_B: G \oplus G' \times G \oplus G' \to \mathbf{Z},$$

the ε -symmetric non-degenerate bilinear form induced from S_B on the module $\overline{G \oplus G'} = (G \oplus G') / \operatorname{Ker} S^*_B$. Since \overline{M} is pure in $\overline{G \oplus G'}$, we have a submodule N of $\overline{G \oplus G'}$ such that $\overline{G \oplus G'} = \overline{M} \oplus N$. Note that $S_B^*(M)^{\wedge}/S_B^*(M)$ is naturally isomorphic to $\overline{S_B}^*(\overline{M})^{\wedge}/\overline{S_B}^*(\overline{M})$. Therefore, by taking appropriate bases of \overline{M} and N, we may assume that a matrix representative of $\overline{S_B}$ is of the form

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & D \\ \varepsilon {}^t\!D & * \end{pmatrix}$$

where D is the $k \times k$ diagonal matrix with diagonal entries a_1, a_2, \ldots, a_k . In particular, the order of

$$\operatorname{Tors}\left(\operatorname{Coker} S_B^*\right) = \operatorname{Coker} \overline{S_B}^* = \overline{G \oplus G'}^* / \overline{S_B}^* (\overline{G \oplus G'})$$

is equal to $(a_1a_2\cdots a_k)^2$.

Note that

$$\overline{S_B}^*(\overline{M})^{\wedge}/\overline{S_B}^*(\overline{M}) \cong S_B^*(M)^{\wedge}/S_B^*(M) \cong \bigoplus_{i=1}^k \mathbf{Z}_{a_i}$$

Therefore, the order of

$$\operatorname{Coker} \overline{S_B}^* = \operatorname{Coker} \overline{S}^* \oplus \operatorname{Coker} \overline{S'}^*$$

coincides with the square of the order of $\overline{S_B}^*(\overline{M})^{\wedge}/\overline{S_B}^*(\overline{M})$. Therefore, we have the lemma.

Combining the above lemma with (13.2), we have

$$d(S_B^*(M)^{\wedge}) = \{(y, y) \mid y \in \operatorname{Tors} (\operatorname{Coker} S^*)\}.$$

Therefore, we conclude that A and A' are algebraically cobordant. This completes the proof of Proposition 13.4.

Proposition 13.7. Let K be an exact (2n-1)-knot, $n \ge 3$, and A its Seifert form associated with an exact Seifert surface. Then, there exists a simple (2n -1)-knot K' cobordant to K such that the Seifert form of K' associated with an (n-1)-connected Seifert surface coincides with A.

Proof. By Proposition 13.4, there exists a simple (2n-1)-knot K'' cobordant to K such that the Seifert form A'' of K'' associated with an (n-1)-connected Seifert surface is algebraically cobordant to A. On the other hand, it is known that there exists a simple (2n-1)-knot K' whose Seifert form associated with an (n-1)-connected Seifert surface coincides with A. Since A and A'' are algebraically cobordant, we see that K' and K'' are cobordant by [8]. Then, K and K' are cobordant, and the desired result follows. **Remark 13.8.** We do not know if the above proposition holds also for n = 2 or not.

Theorem 13.9. Let K and K' be exact (2n - 1)-knots, $n \ge 3$. If their Seifert forms with respect to exact Seifert surfaces are algebraically cobordant, then K and K' are cobordant.

Proof. By Proposition 13.7, there exists a simple (2n-1)-knot \widetilde{K} (or \widetilde{K}') cobordant to K (resp. K') such that the Seifert form of \widetilde{K} (resp. \widetilde{K}') with respect to an (n-1)-connected Seifert surface coincides with the Seifert form of K (resp. K') with respect to an exact Seifert surface. By our assumption, the Seifert forms of \widetilde{K} and \widetilde{K}' are algebraically cobordant. Then, by [8], we see that \widetilde{K} and \widetilde{K}' are cobordant. Therefore, K and K' are cobordant. \Box

13.2 Cobordism of fibered knots

Theorem 13.10. Let K and K' be two fibered (2n - 1)-knots, $n \ge 3$. Then, K and K' are cobordant if and only if their Seifert forms with respect to their fibers are algebraically cobordant.

Proof. By Lemma 13.3, a fiber of a fibered knot is always exact. Thus, by Theorem 13.9, if the Seifert forms with respect to the fibers are algebraically cobordant, then K and K' are cobordant.

Conversely, suppose that K and K' are cobordant. Let A (or A') be the Seifert form of K (resp. K') with respect to a fiber. By Proposition 13.7 and Lemma 13.3, there exists a simple (2n-1)-knot \widetilde{K} (or $\widetilde{K'}$) cobordant to K (resp. K') such that the Seifert form with respect to an (n-1)-connected Seifert surface coincides with A (resp. A'). Since A and A' are unimodular, we see that \widetilde{K} and $\widetilde{K'}$ are fibered (for example, see [36, 65]). Since K and K' are cobordant, we see that \widetilde{K} and $\widetilde{K'}$ are also cobordant. Then, by [8], we see that A and A' are algebraically cobordant. This completes the proof.

13.3 Extension to a larger class of 3-knots

As the arguments of §8.1 show, the sufficiency of Theorem 8.13 holds for simple free 3-knots: i.e., the 3-knots in question may not be fibered. However, for the proof of necessity of the Spin cobordism we have used the hypothesis that the 3-knots are fibered. In this section, we shall try to extend the class of simple fibered free 3-knots in such a way that the necessity continues to hold for a larger class of 3-knots.

First we give a definition which is valid for any dimension.

Definition 13.11. We say that a simple (2n - 1)-knot K is C-algebraically fibered, if the Seifert form of K with respect to an (n - 1)-connected Seifert manifold is algebraically cobordant to a unimodular form, where the zero form is also considered to be unimodular. In the following, for a C-algebraically fibered (2n - 1)-knot, we use the Seifert form defined on an (n - 1)-connected Seifert manifold which is algebraically cobordant to a unimodular form, unless otherwise specified. Note that simple fibered knots are always C-algebraically fibered.

Remark 13.12. A simple (2n-1)-knot is said to be *algebraically fibered*, if the Seifert form with respect to an (n-1)-connected Seifert manifold is S-equivalent to a unimodular matrix (see [68], [132, §4]). Then we see easily that for a simple (2n-1)-knot, we have

simple fibered \implies algebraically fibered \implies C-algebraically fibered.

Note that the reverse implications do not hold in general. See [68] and Example 10.9.

Now, let us consider the case of 3-knots. Recall that a *stabilizer* K_S is a simple fibered spherical 3-knot whose fiber is diffeomorphic to $(S^2 \times S^2) \ddagger (S^2 \times S^2) \perp D^4$. Such a stabilizer does exist. For details, see [132, §4]. Furthermore, there also exists a stabilizer which is null cobordant (see [131, p. 600] or [135, §10]). In the following, K_S will denote such a null cobordant stabilizer.

Proposition 13.13. Let K be a simple free 3-knot. If K is C-algebraically fibered, then there exists a simple fibered free 3-knot K' such that

- (1) K and K' are cobordant,
- (2) the Seifert form of K with respect to a 1-connected Seifert manifold and that of K' with respect to a 1-connected fiber are spin cobordant.

Compare the above proposition with [132, Proposition 4.4].

Proof of Proposition 13.13. Let F be a 1-connected Seifert manifold of K and A the Seifert form for F. Note that A is algebraically cobordant to a unimodular form L by our assumption. Let $\psi : H_2(K) = \text{Ker}(A + {}^tA) \to \text{Ker}(L + {}^tL)$ be the isomorphism with respect to which A and L are algebraically cobordant.

Let us first show that there exists a compact 1-connected oriented spin 4manifold F' with boundary diffeomorphic to K such that the spin structures induced from F and F' on K coincide with each other and that the intersection form of F' is isomorphic to

$$(L + {}^{t}L) \oplus 2k \left(\begin{array}{cc} 0 & 1\\ 1 & 0 \end{array}\right)$$
(13.3)

for some $k \ge 0$. We can construct such a 4-manifold F' as follows.

We first construct a 4-dimensional special handlebody F_1 consisting of one 0-handle and some 2-handles attached to the 0-handle simultaneously such that ∂F_1 is diffeomorphic to K, that F_1 is spin, and that the spin structure induced from F_1 coincides with the given spin structure on K (for details, see [64]). Then by Rohlin's theorem together with Novikov additivity for signature, the difference of the signatures of F and F_1 must be divisible by 16. Hence, by using some copies of a spin 4-dimensional special handlebody with boundary S^3 and with signature ± 16 (see [64]), we may assume that F and F_1 have the same signature. Note that the signature of F is equal to that of $L + {}^tL$. Then by the classification of symmetric unimodular forms, we see that the intersection form of $F' = F_1 \sharp k' (S^2 \times S^2)$ is isomorphic to the form (13.3) for some $k, k' \geq 0$. Here, we need the assumption that $H_1(K)$ is free.

Note that the above isomorphism between the intersection form of F' and the form (13.3) induces an isomorphism $H_2(K) = \text{Ker}(A + {}^tA) \to \text{Ker}(L + {}^tL)$.

13 Annexe

Changing the isomorphism between the intersection form of F' and (13.3) if necessary, we may assume that the induced isomorphism coincides with ψ .

Recall that F' has a handlebody decomposition consisting of one 0-handle and some 2-handles. Thus, by using Kervaire's argument [72, pp. 255–257], we can embed F' into S^5 so that its Seifert form is given by $L \oplus kL_S$, where L_S is the Seifert form of a null cobordant stabilizer K_S with respect to the 1-connected fiber. Set $K' = \partial F'$.

Since L is unimodular, by using the stabilization technique developed in [132, §4], we may assume that K' is a simple fibered 3-knot, increasing k if necessary.

Note that the Seifert form $L \oplus kL_S$ for K' is algebraically cobordant to L, which is algebraically cobordant to the Seifert form A for K by our assumption. Furthermore, by the above construction, we see easily that $L \oplus kL_S$ and A are spin cobordant. Thus we have proved the item (2) in the proposition. The item (1) then follows from Theorem 8.4. This completes the proof of Proposition 13.13.

Corollary 13.14. If two C-algebraically fibered simple free 3-knots are cobordant, then their Seifert forms with respect to 1-connected Seifert manifolds are spin cobordant.

Proof. Let K_0 and K_1 be the simple free 3-knots as above. Then by Proposition 13.13, K_0 and K_1 are cobordant to simple fibered free 3-knots K'_0 and K'_1 with spin cobordant Seifert forms respectively. Then, since K'_0 and K'_1 are cobordant, they have spin cobordant Seifert forms by Proposition 8.15. Thus K_0 and K_1 have spin cobordant Seifert forms, since spin cobordism is an equivalence relation. This completes the proof.

Combining the above corollary with Theorem 8.4, we get the following.

Theorem 13.15. Two C-algebraically fibered simple free 3-knots are cobordant if and only if their Seifert forms with respect to 1-connected Seifert manifolds are spin cobordant.

Note that there are a lot of C-algebraically fibered simple free 3-knots which are not fibered (see Example 10.9).

We can prove a similar theorem for higher dimensions as well as follows.

Theorem 13.16. For $n \ge 3$, two C-algebraically fibered simple (2n - 1)-knots are cobordant if and only if their Seifert forms with respect to (n - 1)-connected Seifert manifolds are algebraically cobordant.

Proof. Replacing Proposition 8.15 in the argument for the 3-dimensional case with [8, Theorem 2'], we see that we have only to show the following: if a simple (2n - 1)-knot K with $n \ge 3$ is C-algebraically fibered, then K is cobordant to a simple fibered (2n - 1)-knot K' such that the Seifert form A of an (n - 1)-connected Seifert manifold for K is algebraically cobordant to the Seifert form of an (n - 1)-connected fiber of K'.

Since K is C-algebraically fibered, A is algebraically cobordant to a unimodular form L. By Durfee [36], such a form is realized as the Seifert form of a simple fibered (2n - 1)-knot K'. Then by [8, Theorem 3], K is cobordant to K'. This completes the proof.

13.4 Special cases

So far, we had to consider spin cobordism of Seifert forms instead of the usual algebraic cobordism for 3-knots. In this section, we shall show that in some special cases, the algebraic cobordism is sufficient.

Let us begin by the following definition.

Definition 13.17. Let \mathcal{M} be a closed connected oriented 3-manifold. A 3-knot K is called an \mathcal{M} -knot, if K is abstractly diffeomorphic to \mathcal{M} , orientation preservingly.

For a closed connected oriented 3-manifold \mathcal{M} , let us consider the following conditions.

- (6.1) For any isomorphism $\psi : H_2(\mathcal{M}) \to H_2(\mathcal{M})$, there exists an orientation preserving diffeomorphism $h_1 : \mathcal{M} \to \mathcal{M}$ such that $h_{1*} = \psi$.
- (6.2) For any two spin structures of \mathcal{M} , there exists an orientation preserving diffeomorphism $h_2: \mathcal{M} \to \mathcal{M}$ which sends one spin structure to the other such that $h_{2*}: H_2(\mathcal{M}) \to H_2(\mathcal{M})$ is the identity.

Then we have the following.

Proposition 13.18. Let \mathcal{M} be a closed connected oriented 3-manifold with torsion free first homology group. Suppose that the above conditions (6.1) and (6.2) are satisfied for \mathcal{M} . Then two C-algebraically fibered simple \mathcal{M} -knots are cobordant if and only if their Seifert forms with respect to 1-connected Seifert manifolds are algebraically cobordant.

Proof. The necessity follows from Corollary 13.14.

Now, suppose that K_0 and K_1 are *C*-algebraically fibered simple \mathcal{M} -knots whose Seifert forms A_0 and A_1 with respect to 1-connected Seifert manifolds F_0 and F_1 , respectively, are algebraically cobordant. We suppose that A_0 and A_1 are algebraically cobordant with respect to the isomorphism $\psi : H_2(K_0) \to$ $H_2(K_1)$. By the conditions (6.1) and (6.2), we see that there exists an orientation preserving diffeomorphism $h: K_0 \to K_1$ such that $h_* = \psi$ and h sends the spin structure of K_0 to that of K_1 . Hence, A_0 and A_1 are spin cobordant with respect to h. Thus by Theorem 8.4, K_0 and K_1 are cobordant. This completes the proof.

For example, if \mathcal{M} is a **Z**-homology 3-sphere, i.e., if $H_1(\mathcal{M}) = 0$, then $H_2(\mathcal{M}) = 0$ and \mathcal{M} admits a unique spin structure. Thus the conditions (6.1) and (6.2) are automatically satisfied. As another example, consider $\mathcal{M} = \sharp^k(S^1 \times S^2)$, the connected sum of k copies of $S^1 \times S^2$ with $k \ge 1$. Then it is well known that the conditions (6.1) and (6.2) are satisfied also in this case. Thus we have the following.

Corollary 13.19. Suppose \mathcal{M} is a **Z**-homology 3-sphere, or $\mathcal{M} = \sharp^k(S^1 \times S^2)$, $k \geq 1$. Then two C-algebraically fibered simple \mathcal{M} -knots are cobordant if and only if their Seifert forms with respect to 1-connected Seifert manifolds are algebraically cobordant.

In fact, when \mathcal{M} is a **Z**-homology 3-sphere, a stronger result has been known. For details, see [133]. Chapter 14

Open problems

"On résout les problèmes qu'on se pose et non les problèmes qui se posent." Henri Poincaré

To conclude this book we list some open problems.

Problem 14.1. In Definition 1.1, if we remove the connectivity condition on the embedded manifolds, is it possible to characterize isotopy and cobordism classes of such knots?

Problem 14.2. Construct efficient invariants of algebraic cobordism.

Problem 14.3. Is it true that two simple (2n-1)-knots, $n \ge 3$, are cobordant if and only if their Seifert forms associated with (n-1)-connected Seifert manifolds are weakly algebraically cobordant? In particular, is there a pair of two simple (2n-1)-knots, $n \ge 3$, which are cobordant, but whose Seifert forms are not (weakly) algebraically cobordant?

Note that for C-algebraically fibered simple knots, the above equivalence is true (see Remark 6.9).

Problem 14.4. Is the Spin cobordism of Seifert forms associated with non-free 3-knots a sufficient condition of cobordism?

Problem 14.5. Does Theorem 9.9 (a characterization of the pull back relation for simple fibered (2n - 1)-knots) hold for n = 2?

As noted in Remark 9.10, the above characterization does not hold for n = 1.

Problem 14.6. Let us fix an oriented simple homotopy type (or an oriented diffeomorphism type) of manifolds, and consider the set of all embeddings of such manifolds into a sphere in codimension two. Then, does there exist a minimal element with respect to the pull back relation?

As mentioned in §9.1, for spheres, the trivial knot is such a minimal element.

Problem 14.7. Is C_n/F_n isomorphic to $\mathbf{Z}_2^{\infty} \oplus \mathbf{Z}_4^{\infty} \oplus \mathbf{Z}^{\infty}$ for odd n? Determine the group structure of F_n for odd n. Is F_n a direct summand of C_n ?

Problem 14.8. Is the multiplicity of a complex holomorphic function germ at an isolated singular point a cobordism invariant of the associated algebraic knot?

This is known to be true for the case of algebraic 1-knots. See also [168].

Problem 14.9. Let us consider Brieskorn type polynomials of the form

 $z_1^{a_1} + z_2^{a_2} + \dots + z_{n+1}^{a_{n+1}}.$

If two algebraic knots associated with Brieskorn type polynomials are cobordant, then do their exponents coincide?

A related result is obtained in [133]. Note that the associated Seifert matrix has been explicitly determined (for example, see [138]). It is also known that two algebraic (2n - 1)-knots associated with Brieskorn polynomials with the same Alexander polynomial have the same exponents [164].

Problem 14.10. Two fibered n-knots in S^{n+2} are said to be fibered cobordant if there exists a cobordism $X \subset S^{n+2} \times [0,1]$ between them whose complement $S^{n+2} \setminus X$ fibers over the circle in a sense similar to Definition 1.14. Is there a pair of two fibered knots which are cobordant but are not fibered cobordant?

Problem 14.11. Does there exist a knot which is not exact?

Bibliography

- N. A'Campo, Le nombre de Lefschetz d'une monodromie, Indag. Math. 35 (1973), 113–118.
- [2] J. W. Alexander, Topological invariants of knots and links, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 30 (1928), 275–306.
- [3] D. W. Anderson, E. H. Brown, Jr. and F. P. Peterson, Pin cobordism and related topics, Comment. Math. Helv. 44 (1969), 462–468.
- [4] D. Barden, *The structure of manifolds*, PhD thesis, Cambridge University (1963).
- [5] V. Blanlœil, Cobordism of nonspherical links, Internat. Math. Res. Notices 2 (1998), 117–121.
- [6] V. Blanlœil, Cobordism of non-spherical knots, Singularities—Sapporo 1998, pp. 21–30, Adv. Stud. Pure Math., Vol. 29, Kinokuniya, Tokyo, 2000.
- [7] V. Blanlœil, Y. Matsumoto and O. Saeki, Pull back relation for nonspherical knots, J. Knot Theory Ramifications 13 (2004), 689–701.
- [8] V. Blanlœil and F. Michel, A theory of cobordism for non-spherical links, Comment. Math. Helv. 72 (1997), 30–51.
- [9] V. Blanlœil and O. Saeki, A theory of concordance for non-spherical 3knots, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 354 (2002), 3955–3971.
- [10] V. Blanlœil and O. Saeki, Cobordisme des surfaces plongées dans S⁴, Osaka J. Math **42** Na⁴ (2005) pp. 751–765.
- [11] V. Blanlœil and O. Saeki, Concordance des nœuds de dimension 4, Canad. Math. Bull 50 No. 4 (2007), 481–485..
- [12] V. Blanlœil and O. Saeki, Cobordism of fibered knots and related topics, in "Singularities in geometry and topology 2004", pp. 1–47, Adv. Stud. Pure Math. 46, Math. Soc. Japan, Tokyo, 2007.
- [13] V. Blanlœil and O. Saeki, Cobordism of algebraic knots defined by Brieskorn polynomials, Tokyo Journal of Mathematics 34 No2 (2011), 429–443.
- [14] V. Blanleil and O. Saeki, *Cobordism of exact links*, to appear in Algebraic and Geometric Topology.
- [15] S. Boyer, Simply-connected 4-manifolds with a given boundary, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 298 (1986), 331–357.
- [16] Bredon Topology and Geometry, Graduate Texts in Mathematics, 139. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1997.

- [17] K. Brauner, Zur Geometrie der Funktionen zweier komplexer Veränderlicher. II., III., IV., Abh. Math. Sem. Hamburg. 6 (1928), 1–55.
- [18] E. Brieskorn, H. Knörrer, *Plane algebraic curves*, Birkhäuser 1986.
- [19] E. Brieskorn, Beispiele zur Differentialtopologie von Singularitäten, Invent. Math. 2 (1966), 1–14.
- [20] W. Browder, Surgery on Simply-connected Manifolds, Erger. Math. 65 Springer, 1972.
- [21] W. Burau, Kennzeichnung der Schlauchknoten, Abh. Math. Sem. Hamburg. 9 (1932), 125–133.
- [22] W. Burau, Kennzeichnung der Schlauchverkettungen, Abh. Math. Sem. Hamburg. 10 (1934), 285–297.
- [23] S. Cappell, A. Ranicki, J. Rosenberg Surveys on Surgery Theory, Annals of Mathematics Studies, Princeton University Press, 145 vol. 1, 2000.
- [24] S. E. Cappell and J. L. Shaneson, The codimension two placement problem and homology equivalent manifolds, Ann. of Math. 99 (1974), 277–348.
- [25] S. E. Cappell and J. L. Shaneson, *Embeddings and immersions of fourdimensional manifolds in* R⁶, Geometric topology (Proc. Georgia Topology Conf., Athens, Ga., 1977), pp. 301–303, Academic Press, New York, London, 1979.
- [26] A. J. Casson and C. McA. Gordon, On slice knots in dimension three, Algebraic and geometric topology (Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., Stanford Univ., Stanford, Calif., 1976), Part 2, pp. 39–53, Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., XXXII, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, R.I., 1978.
- [27] T.D. Cochran, K.E. Orr, P. Teichner, Knot concordance, Whitney towers and L²-signatures, Ann. of Math. (2) 157 (2003), no. 2, pp. 433–519.
- [28] T.D. Cochran, K.E. Orr, P. Teichner, Structure in the classical knot concordance group, Comment. Math. Helv. 79 (2004), no. 1, pp. 105–123
- [29] M.M. Cohen, A Course in Simple-Homotopy Theory, Graduate Texts in Mathematics 10 (1973) Springer-Verlag.
- [30] R. H. Crowell and R. H. Fox, Introduction to knot theory, Based upon lectures given at Haverford College under the Philips Lecture Program, Ginn and Co., Boston, Mass., 1963.
- [31] L. DCabrowski and R. Percacci, Diffeomorphisms, orientation, and pin structures in two dimensions, J. Math. Phys. 29 (1988), 580–593.
- [32] A. Degtyarev, S. Finashin, Pin-Structures on surfaces and quadratic forms, Turkish J. Math. 21 (1997), 187–193.
- [33] A. Dimca, *Singularity and Topology of Hypersurfaces*, Universitext. Springer-Verlag, New York, 1992.

- [34] P. Du Bois and O. Hunault, Classification des formes de Seifert rationnelles des germes de courbe plane, Ann. Inst. Fourier (Grenoble) 46 (1996), 371–410.
- [35] P. Du Bois and F. Michel, Cobordism of algebraic knots via Seifert forms, Invent. Math. 111 (1993), 151–169.
- [36] A. Durfee, Fibered knots and algebraic singularities, Topology 13 (1974), 47–59.
- [37] A. Durfee, Bilinear and Quadratic Forms on Torsion Modules, Topology 13 (1974), 47–59.
- [38] A. Durfee, Knot invariants of singularities, Algebraic geometry (Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., Vol. 29, Humboldt State Univ., Arcata, Calif., 1974), Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, R.I., (1975), 441–448.
- [39] Haibao Duan and Shicheng Wang, The degrees of maps between manifolds, Math. Z. 244 (2003), 67–89.
- [40] D. Erle, Quadratische Formen als Invarianten von Einbettungen der Kodimension 2, Topology 8 (1969), 99–114.
- [41] S. M. Finashin, A Pin⁻-cobordism invariant and a generalization of the Rokhlin signature congruence (in Russian), Algebra i Analiz 2 (1990), 242–250; English translation in Leningrad Math. J. 2 (1991), 917–924.
- [42] R. Fox, R. Crowell, Introduction to knot theory, ?? Ginn, 1966.
- [43] R. H. Fox and J. W. Milnor, Singularities of 2-spheres in 4-space and equivalence of knots, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 63 (1957), 406.
- [44] R. H. Fox and J. W. Milnor, Singularities of 2-spheres in 4-space and cobordism of knots, Osaka J. Math. 3 (1966), 257–267.
- [45] M. Freedman, The topology of four-dimensional manifolds, J. Diff. Geom. 17 (1982), 357–453.
- [46] C. McA. Gordon and R. A. Litherland, On the signature of a link, Invent. Math. 47 (1978), 53–69.
- [47] L. C. Grove, *Classical groups and geometric algebra*, Grad. Stud. Math., Vol. 39, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, Rhode Island, 2002.
- [48] L. Guillou, A. Marin, Une extension d'un théorème de Rohlin sur la signature, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris Sér. A-B 285 (1977), A95–A98.
- [49] L. Guillou and A. Marin, À la recherche de la topologie perdue, Progress in Mathematics, Vol. 62, Birkhäuser, Boston, 1986.
- [50] J.C. Hausmann (Ed.), Knot Theory, Lecture Notes in Mathematics 685 1977.
- [51] A. Haefliger, Knotted (4k 1)-spheres in 6k-space Ann. of Math. (2) **75** (1962), 452–466.

- [52] A. Haefliger, Differential embeddings of S^n in S^{n+q} with q > 2, Ann. of Math. 83 (1966), 402–436.
- [53] A. Haefliger, Enlacements de sphères en codimension supérieure à 2, Comment. Math; Helv. 41 (1966), 51–72.
- [54] J. A. Hillman, Simple locally flat 3-knots, Bull. London Math. Soc. 16 (1984), 599–602.
- [55] S. Hirose, On diffeomorphisms over T^2 -knots, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. **119** (1993), 1009–1018.
- [56] S. Hirose, On diffeomorphisms over surfaces trivially embedded in the 4sphere, Algebr. Geom. Topol. 2 (2002), 791–824 (electronic).
- [57] M. Hirsh, Embeddings and compressions of polyhedra and smooth manifold, Topology 4 (1966), 361–369.
- [58] H. Hopf, Proceedings of the International Congress of Mathematicians, Cambridge, Cambridge university Press, 1960.
- [59] F. Hosokawa and A. Kawauchi, Proposals for unknotted surfaces in fourspaces, Osaka J. Math. 16 (1979), 233–248.
- [60] Z. Iwase, Dehn surgery along a torus T^2 -knot. II, Japan. J. Math. (N.S.) **16** (1990), 171–196.
- [61] D. Johnson, Spin structures and quadratic forms on surfaces, J. London Math. Soc. 22 (1980), 365–373.
- [62] S. Kamada, Nonorientable surfaces in 4-space, Osaka J. Math. 26 (1989), 367–385.
- [63] C. Kang, Analytic types of plane curve singularities defined by weighted homogeneous polynomials, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 352 (2000), 3995– 4006.
- [64] S. Kaplan, Constructing framed 4-manifolds with given almost framed boundaries, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 254 (1979), 237–263.
- [65] M. Kato, A classification of simple spinnable structures on a 1-connected Alexander manifold, J. Math. Soc. Japan 26 (1974), 454–463.
- [66] L. Kauffman, Branched coverings, open books and knot periodicity, Topology 13 (1974), 143–160.
- [67] A. Kawauchi, A Survey of Knot Theory, Birkhäuser 1996.
- [68] C. Kearton, Some non-fibred 3-knots, Bull. London Math. Soc. 15 (1983), 365–367.
- [69] C. Kearton, Blanchfield duality and simple knots, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 202 (1975), 141–160.
- [70] C. Kearton, Cobordism of knots and Blanchfield duality, J. London Math. Soc. 10 (1975), 406–408.

- [71] M. Kervaire, Le théorème de Barden-Mazur-Stallings, Comment. Math. Helv. 40 (1965), 31–42.
- [72] M. Kervaire, Les nœuds de dimensions supérieures, Bull. Soc. Math. France 93 (1965), 225–271.
- [73] M. Kervaire, Knot cobordism in codimension two, Manifolds–Amsterdam 1970 (Proc. Nuffic Summer School), pp. 83–105, Lecture Notes in Math., Vol. 197, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1971.
- [74] M. Kervaire and J. Milnor, Groups of homotopy spheres. I, Ann. of Math. 77 (1963), 504–537.
- [75] H.C. King, Topological type of isolated critical points, Ann. of Math. (2) 107 (1978), 385–397.
- [76] R. C. Kirby, The topology of 4-manifolds, Lecture Notes in Math., Vol. 1374, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1989.
- [77] R. C. Kirby and L. R. Taylor, Pin structures on low-dimensional manifolds, Geometry of low-dimensional manifolds, 2 (Durham, 1989), pp. 177– 242, London Math. Soc. Lecture Note Ser., Vol. 151, Cambridge Univ. Press, Cambridge, 1990.
- [78] R. C. Kirby and L. R. Taylor, A calculation of Pin⁺ bordism groups, Comment. Math. Helv. 65 (1990), 434–447.
- [79] M. Korkmaz, First homology group of mapping class groups of nonorientable surfaces, Math. Proc. Camb. Phil. Soc. 123 (1998), 487–499.
- [80] D. Kotschick, Non-trivial harmonic spinors on certain algebraic surfaces, Einstein metrics and Yang-Mills connections (Sanda, 1990), pp. 85–88, Lect. Notes in Pure and Appl. Math., Vol. 145, Dekker, New York, 1993.
- [81] D. Kotschick, Orientations and geometrisations of compact complex surfaces, Bull. London Math. Soc. 29 (1997), 145–149.
- [82] J. Lannes, F. Latour, Forme quadratique d'enlacement et applications, Société Mathématique de France Astérisque 26 1975.
- [83] T. Lawson, Desomposing 5-manifolds as doubles, Houston Journal of Methematics Volume 4, No. 1, (1978), 81–84.
- [84] T. Lawson, Trivializing 5-dimensional h-cobordisms by stabilization, Manuscripta Math. 29 (1979), 305–321.
- [85] D. T. Lê, Sur les nœuds algébriques, Compositio Math. 25 (1972), 281– 321.
- [86] D. T. Lê, Un critère d'équisingularité C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris 272 (1971), 138–140.
- [87] J. Levine, A classification of differentiable knots, Ann. of Maths 82 (1965), 15–50.

- [88] J. Levine, Polynomial invariants of knots of codimension two, Ann. of Math. 84 (1966), 537–554.
- [89] J. Levine, Knot cobordism groups in codimension two, Comment. Math. Helv. 44 (1969), 229–244.
- [90] J. Levine, Invariants of knot cobordism, Invent. Math. 8 (1969), 98–110; addendum, ibid. 8 (1969), 355.
- [91] J. Levine, An algebraic classification of some knots of codimension two, Comment. Math. Helv. 45 (1970), 185–198.
- [92] C. Livingston and P. Melvin, Algebraic knots are algebraically dependent, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 87 (1983), 179–180.
- [93] S. López de Medrano, Invariant knots and surgery in codimension 2, Actes du Congrès International des Mathématiciens (Nice, 1970), Tome 2, pp. 99–112, Gauthier-Villars, Paris, 1971.
- [94] W. Lück, A basic introduction to surgery theory. Topology of highdimensional manifolds, No. 1 (Trieste, 2001), ICTP Lect. Notes, 9, pp. 1– 224.
- [95] W. S. Massey, Proof of a conjecture of Whitney, Pacific J. Math. 31 (1969), 143–156.
- [96] Y. Matsumoto, Note on the splitting problem in codimension two, unpublished, circa 1973.
- [97] Y. Matsumoto, Knot cobordism groups and surgery in codimension two, J. Fac. Sci. Univ. Tokyo Sect. IA Math. 20 (1973), 253–317.
- [98] Y. Matsumoto, An Introduction to Morse Theory, Translations of Mathematical Monographs, 208. Iwanami Series in Modern Mathematics. American Mathematical Society, (2002).
- [99] B. Mazur, Relative neighborhoods and the theorems of Smale, Ann. of Math. 77 (1963), 232–249.
- [100] J. D. McCarthy, U. Pinkall, Representing homology automorphisms of nonorientable surfaces, preprint, Max-Planck Inst., 1985.
- [101] P. Melvin and W. Kazez, 3-Dimensional bordism, Michigan Math. J. 36 (1989), 251–260.
- [102] F. Michel, Formes de Seifert et singularités isolées, Knots, braids and singularities (Plans-sur-Bex, 1982), pp. 175–190, Monogr. Enseign. Math., Vol. 31, Enseignement Math., Geneva, 1983.
- [103] F. Michel, C.Weber, Topologie des germes de courbes planes à plusieurs branches, Université de Genève, 1985.
- [104] J. Milnor, A procedure for killing homotopy groups of differentiable manifolds, Proceedings of Symposia in Pure Mathematics A.M.S. t.3 (1961), 39–55.

- [105] J. Milnor, Spin structures on manifolds, Enseignement Math. (2) 9 (1963), 198–203.
- [106] J. Milnor, Morse theory, Ann. of Math. Stud., Vol. 51, Princeton University Press, 1963.
- [107] J. Milnor, Lectures on the h-cobordism theorem, Notes by L. Siebenmann and J. Sondow, Princeton University Press, Princeton, N.J., 1965.
- [108] J. Milnor, Whitehead torsion, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. **72** (1966), 358–426.
- [109] J. Milnor, Singular points of complex hypersurfaces, Ann. of Math. Stud., Vol. 61, Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton, N.J.; Univ. of Tokyo Press, Tokyo, 1968.
- [110] J. Milnor and P. Orlik, Isolated singularities defined by weighted homogeneous polynomials, Topology 9 (1970), 385–393.
- [111] J. Milnor, D. Husemoller, Symmetric bilinear forms, Ergebnisse Math., Band 73, Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York, 1973.
- [112] J. W. Milnor and J. D. Stasheff, Characteristic classes, Ann. of Math. Stud., Vol. 76, Princeton Univ. Press, 1974.
- [113] B. Moishezon and M. Teicher, Existence of simply connected algebraic surfaces of general type with positive and zero indices, Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. USA 83 (1986), 6665–6666.
- [114] B. Moishezon and M. Teicher, Simply-connected algebraic surfaces of positive index, Invent. Math. 89 (1987), 601–643.
- [115] A. Némethi, The real Seifert form and the spectral pairs of isolated hypersurface singularities, Compositio Math. 98 (1995), 23–41.
- [116] W.D. Neumann, Invariants of plane curve singularities, Nœuds, tresses et singularité (Plans-sur-Bex, 1982), pp. 223–232, Monogr. Enseign. Math., Vol. 31, Enseignement Math., Geneva, 1983.
- [117] T. Nishimura, Topological invariance of weights for weighted homogeneous singularities, Kodai Math. J. 9 (1986), 188–190.
- [118] E. Ogasa, The intersection of three spheres in a sphere and a new application of the Sato-Levine invariant, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 126 (1998), 3109–3116.
- [119] M. Oka, Non-Degenerate Complete Intersection Singularity, Actualités Mathématiques, Hermann, Paris, 1997.
- [120] J. Park, The geography of spin symplectic 4-manifolds, Math. Z. 240 (2002), 405–421.
- [121] B. Perron, Conjugaison topologique des germes de fonctions holomorphes à singularité isolée en dimension trois, Invent. Math. 82 (1985), 27–35.
- [122] U. Pinkall, Regular homotopy classes of immersed surfaces, Topology 24 (1985), 421–434.

- [123] F. Quinn, The stable topology of 4-manifolds, Topology Appl. 15 (1983), 71–77.
- [124] R. Randell, Milnor fibers and Alexander polynomials of plane curves, Singularities, Part 2 (Arcata, Calif., 1981), Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., 40, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, (1983), 415–419.
- [125] A. Ranicki, *High-dimensional Knot Theory*, Springer Monographs in Mathematics 1998.
- [126] J. E. Reeve, A summary of results in the topological classification of plane algebroid singularities, Univ. e Politec. Torino. Rend. Sem. Mat. 14 (1954/1955), 159–187.
- [127] V. A. Rohlin, A three-dimensional manifold is the boundary of a fourdimensional one (in Russian), Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR 81 (1951), 355– 357.
- [128] V. A. Rohlin, The imbedding of non-orientable three-dimensional manifolds into a five-dimensional Euclidean space (in Russian), Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR 160 (1965), 549–551; English translation in Soviet Math. Dokl. 6 (1965), 153–156.
- [129] D. Rolfsen, Knots and links, Mathematics Lectures Series, Vol. 7, Publish or Perish, Inc., Berkeley, Calif., 1976.
- [130] D. Rolfsen, Knot Theory and Manifolds, Lecture Notes in Mathematics 1144 1983.
- [131] O. Saeki, On simple fibered knots in S⁵ and the existence of decomposable algebraic 3-knots, Comment. Math. Helv. 62 (1987), 587–601.
- [132] O. Saeki, Knotted homology 3-spheres in S^5 , J. Math. Soc. Japan 40 (1988), 65–75.
- [133] O. Saeki, Cobordism classification of knotted homology 3-spheres in S⁵, Osaka J. Math. 25 (1988), 213–222.
- [134] O. Saeki, Topological types of complex isolated hypersurface singularities, Kodai Math. J. 12 (1989), 23–29.
- [135] O. Saeki, Theory of fibered 3-knots in S⁵ and its applications, J. Math. Sci. Univ. Tokyo 6 (1999), 691–756.
- [136] O. Saeki, Real Seifert form determines the spectrum for semiquasihomogeneous hypersurface singularities in C³, J. Math. Soc. Japan 52 (2000), 409–431.
- [137] K. Saito, Quasihomogene isolierte Singularitäten von Hyperflächen, Invent. Math. 14 (1971), 123–142.
- [138] K. Sakamoto, The Seifert matrices of Milnor fiberings defined by holomorphic functions, J. Math. Soc. Japan 26 (1974), 714–721.

- [139] R. Schrauwen, J. Steenbrink, and J. Stevens, Spectral pairs and the topology of curve singularities, Complex geometry and Lie theory (Sundance, UT, 1989), pp. 305–328, Proc. Sympos. Pure Math., Vol. 53, Amer. Math. Soc., Providence, RI, 1991.
- [140] H. Seifert, Uber das Geschlecht von Knoten, Math. Ann. 110 (1935), 571– 592.
- [141] S. Smale, Diffeomorphisms of the 2-sphere, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 10 (1959), 621–626.
- [142] S. Smale, On the structure of manifolds, Amer. J. Math. 84 (1962), 387– 399.
- [143] J. R. Smith, Complements of codimension-two submanifolds. III. Cobordism theory, Pacific J. Math. 94 (1981), 423–484.
- [144] J. Stallings, On topologically unknotted spheres, Ann. of Math. 77 (1963), 490–503.
- [145] J. H. M. Steenbrink, Mixed Hodge structure on the vanishing cohomology, in "Real and complex singularities (P. Holm, ed.)", Stijthoff-Noordhoff, Alphen a/d Rijn, 1977, pp. 525–563.
- [146] J. H. M. Steenbrink, Intersection form for quasihomogeneous singularities, Compositio Math. 34 (1977), 211–223.
- [147] N. W. Stoltzfus, Unraveling the integral knot concordance group, Mem. Amer. Math. Soc. 12, No. 192, 1977.
- [148] S. Szczepanski, Cobordism of algebraic knots, Invent. Math. 96 (1989), 185–204.
- [149] R. Thom, Quelques propriétés globales des variétés différentiables, Comment. Math. Helv. 28 (1954), 17–86.
- [150] H. F. Trotter, On S-equivalence of Seifert matrices, Invent. Math. 20 (1973), 173–207.
- [151] V. Turaev, Introduction to combinatorial torsions, Lectures in Mathematics ETH Z§rich. Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 2001.
- [152] R. Vogt, Cobordismus von Knoten, "Knot theory" (Proc. Sem., Planssur-Bex, 1977), pp. 218–226, Lecture Notes in Math., Vol. 685, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 1978.
- [153] R. Vogt, Cobordismus von hochzusammenhängenden Knoten, Dissertation, Rheinische Friedrich-Wilhelms-Universität, Bonn, 1978, Bonner Mathematische Schriften, 116, Universität Bonn, Mathematisches Institut, Bonn, 1980.
- [154] C. T. C. Wall, Surgery on compact manifolds, London Mathematical Society Monographs, No. 1. Academic Press, London-New York, 1970.
- [155] C. T. C. Wall, Diffeomorphisms of 4-manifolds, J. London Math. Soc. 39 (1964), 131–140.

- [156] C. T. C. Wall, On simply-connected 4-manifolds, J. London Math. Soc. 39 (1964), 141–149.
- [157] C. T. C. Wall, All 3-manifolds imbed in 5-space, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 71 (1965), 564–567.
- [158] A. H. Wallace, Modifications and cobounding manifolds, Canad. J. Math. 12 (1960), 503–528.
- [159] S. Wang and Q. Zhou, *How to embed 3-manifolds into 5-space*, Adv. in Math. (China) **24** (1995), 309–312.
- [160] C. Weber (Ed.), Nœuds, tresses et singularités, Monographie de l'enseignement mathématique, Genève 1983.
- [161] H. Whitney, On the topology of differentiable manifolds, Lectures in Topology, pp. 101–141, Univ. of Michigan Press, Ann Arbor, Mich., 1941.
- [162] H. Whitney, The self-intersections of a smooth n-manifold in 2n-space, Ann. of Math. 45 (1944), 220–246.
- [163] M. Yamamoto, Classification of isolated algebraic singularities by their Alexander polynomials, Topology 23 (1984), 277–287.
- [164] E. Yoshinaga and M. Suzuki, On the topological types of singularities of Brieskorn-Pham type, Sci. Rep. Yokohama Nat. Univ. Sect. I 25 (1978), 37–43.
- [165] E. Yoshinaga and M. Suzuki, Topological types of quasihomogeneous singularities in C², Topology 18 (1979), 113–116.
- [166] O. Zariski, On the topology of algebroid singularities, Amer. J. Math. 54 (1932), 453–465.
- [167] O. Zariski, Algebraic surfaces Second supplemented edition. Ergebnisse der Mathematik und ihrer Grenzgebiete, Band 61. Springer-Verlag, New York-Heidelberg, 1971.
- [168] O. Zariski, Some open questions in the theory of singularities, Bull. Amer. Math. Soc. 77 (1971), 481–491.
- [169] E. C. Zeeman, Unkontting combinatorial balls, Ann. of Math. 78 (1963), 501–526.